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CUSTOMS COURTS ACT OF 1980

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 13, 1980

U.S. House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SuBcoMMITTEE ON MONOPOLIES AND COMMERCIAL Law,
CoMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 1 a.n. in room 2142, Rayburn House
Office Building, Hon. John F. Seiberling presiding,

B Pi'esent : Representatives Seiberling, Volkmer, Harris, McClory, and
utler.

Staff present: Joseph L. Nellis, general counsel; Leo M. Gordon,
counsel ; Franklin G. Polk and Charles E. Kern II, associate counsel.

Mr. SemBerLING, The Subcommittee on Monopolies and Commercial
Law will come to order.

Today the subcommittee is holding a hearing on H.R, 6394, the
Customs Courts Act of 1980. Over the years many complex 8uestions
have been raised concerning the jurisdiction of the Customs Court, its
scope of review and type of relief that the court may award. Periodi-
cally the Congress has addressed these issues and has altered the court’s
status, jurisdiction and powers in a manner intended to solve the
specific Erob]em or to meet a specified need at a particular time. This
approach has resulted in making the statutes governing the court’s
jurisdiction and remedial powers awkward and uncoordinated.

The law governing the U.S. Customs Court simply has not kept
pace with the problems posed by modern day international trade liti-
gation. Furthermore, a serious conflict exists between the jurisdiction
of the Federal district courts and the Customs Court regarding inter-
national trade cases. As such, litigants proceed with some degree of un-
certainty when choosing a forum for judicial relief. If an improper
forum is chosen that may well result in a holding that the plaintiff is
before the wrong court. With the cost of litigation today, such a
holding can effectively preclude any judicial relief for some people.

The Customs Courts Act of 1980 is designed to eliminate many of
the problems faced by litigants in international trade cases before the
various Federal courts. This bill expands the Customs Court’s sub-
stantive jurisdiction and the type of relief it may award.

In so'doing the Customs Courts Act of 1980 will create a compre-
hensive system of judicial review of civil actions arising from
import transactions, utilizing the specialized expertise of the U.S.
Customs Court and the U.S. Court of Customs and Patent Appeals
to assure a national consistency in the judicial making process. lI)-f.R.
6394 will assure better access to the courts for such civil actions by more
clearly defining the division of jurisdiction between the district courts
and the Customs Court.

(1)
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Finally, in order to reflect the expanded jurisdiction of the court,
this leaislation would change the name of the U.S. Customs Court to
the U.S. Court of International Trade. This designation is more
descriptive of the court’s clarified and expanded junsdiction and its
new judicial functions and purposes relating to international trade.

This morning’s first witness is Senator Dennis DeConcini, the chair-
man of the Senate Subcommittee on Improvements in Judicial Ma-
chinery. But before I recognize him. I would like to recognize
Congressman McClory for his opening comments,

Mr. McCrory. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to welcome the witnesses here this morning and ex-
press my general support, for this legislation. We have a bit of a prob-
lem regarding the number of items that we have on our subcommittee
agenda, but we are ho?eful that we will be able to favorably consider
this legislation as well as the proposed constitutional amendment to
limit Federal spending.

I had the privilege of participating with Senater DeConcini and
Judge Re recently at a very exciting, interesting and illuminating
conf%rence in Williamsburg where the executive branch, the judiciary,
and the Jegislative branch had an opportunity to discuss this matter.
We learned quite a bit about it there, and I'm glad that the rest of my
colleagues now will have the opportunity to begin considering customs
court Jurisdiction to thus advance the administration of justice in our
country. I compliment the gentleman for his coniribution and wel-
come his testimony. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SemeriiNG. Thank you. Are there any other opening remarks?

[No response. ]

r. SEiBeRLING. Well, Senator, we certainly do welcome you here.
We are looking forward very much to having your testimony. I wish
to apologize to you on behalf of Congressman Rodino who was called
out for a short time on a very, very urgent and important matter.

You are a sponsor of S. 1654, the companion bill to H.R. 6394. We
look forward to having your advice.

TESTIMONY OF HON. DENNIS DcCONCINI, U.S. SENATOR
FROM ARIZONA

Senator DeCoxciNt. Mr. Chairman, I'm very pleased to be here
before your committee in order to assist in your review of the proposed
Customs Courts Act of 1980. After having worked on similar legisla-
tion during this Congress and the 95th Congress, I feel that I am in an
excellent position to support your efforts concerning this proposal.

The history of the U.S. Customs Court has been one of constant evo-
lution, from an administrative unit to a court established under article
III of the U.S. Constitution. In the late 1960’s, it was recognized that
both the procedures and jurisdiction of the Customs Court were in need
of revision. Congress decided at that time to devote its efforts to the
enactment of the Customs Courts Act of 1970, a reform which substan-
tially modified procediirs, leaving the clarification of jurisdictional
matters for the future. To complicate matters, the types of decisions in-
volvmg import, transactions were expanded as the Customs Court
evolved. It is with these considerations that I believe the proposed Cus-
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toms Courts Act will help clarify the law through the resolution of
jurisdictional and other problems regarding its status as a court estab-
lished under article III.

Recently, with the completion of the Tokyo round of the Multilateral
Trade Negotiations and the President’s signing of the Trade Agree-
ments Act of 1979, there has been a realization of a need for additional
legislation regarding the Customs Court. The Trade Agreements Act
substantially expanv:ied the opportunity for judicial review of anti-
dumping and countzrvailing £1ty determinations. The act also, for the
first time, authorized the Customs Court to grant injunctive relief in
limited circumstances.

As g historical consequence, the series of statutes which govern the
court’s jurisdiction, status and procedures are akin to a jigsaw puzzle
with enough missing pieces to make it difficult for any bat the closest
observer to discover what the completed puzzle was intended to depict.
The Trade Agreements Act recently added to the puzzle by including
a number of major modifications. However, this incomplete puzzle still
~waits its few remaining pieces.

The Federal district courts have become overburdened and over-
worked through the years leading to considerable delays in the resolu-
tion of disputes. The comparatively recent increase f litigation in the
field cf international trade has compounded this problem by adding to
the already outstanding caseload of the district courts. Conversely, the
volume of litigation instituted in the Customs Court has decreased. Un-
der these circumstances, we believe that it makes good sense to require
that some of the cases now instituted in the overcrowded district courts
clearly belong in the underutilized Customs Court.

The Customs Courts Act would create a comprehensive system of
judicial review of civil actions arising from import transactions. This
scheme of review would be extremely effective since it would perfect
the status of the Customs Court by granting it all the powers in law
and equity of, or as conferred by statute upon, a district court of the
United States. The U.S. Court of International Trade would continue
to be equipped with the same expertise and specialized skills that the
U.S. Customs Court has acquired through the years. Moreover, the
court would continue to remain national in scope in order to insure uni-
formity of decision and policy to litigants with regard to the adjudica-
tion of disputes involving import transactions.

The clarification and expansion of the Customs Court’s jurisdiction
will help to assure access to judicial review of civil actions arising from
import transactions. The Customs Courts are national courts and their
decisions are nationwide in impact. Thus, a clarification of jurisdiction
will eliminate the possibility of conflicting decisions on any oné point
of dispute. This, coupled with their current expertise in the area, would
enable the Customs Courts to render extremely expeditious decisions
in matters which are important both to our country and to our trading
partners. The clarification of jurisdiction eliminates at least some of
the confusion in the international arena createj by our beliefs in the
availability of judicial review, without comprornising that belief.

The Customs Courts Act would make it clear that the U.S. Court of
International Trade possesses broad jurisdiction to entertain certain
civil actions arising out of import transactions. In addition, the Cus-
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toms Courts Act would make it clear that, in those civil actions within
its jurisdiction, the court possesses the authority to grant the appro-
priate relief when required to remedy an injury. These provisions,
when coupled with those contained in the Trade Agreements Act of
1979, make it clear to those who suffer an alleged injury in this area,
that they may seek redress in a court with confidence that their case
will bo heard on the merits—not decided upon jurisdictional grounds
and that, if they are successful, the Court of International Trade will
be able to afford them the relief which is appropriate and necessa
to make them whole. This legislation will offer the international trade
community, as well as domestic interests, consumer groups, labor unions
and other concerned citizens, a vastly improved forum for judicial
review of administrative actions of the U.S. Customs Service and
other Government agencies dealing with imported merchandise.

Concluding, I am optimistic that your committee will complete a
prompt, yet comprehensive analysis of H.R. 6394 and its Senate:
2pproved companion, S. 1654, so that the needed benefits will come to

ruition.

And T thank you, Mr. Chairman, for indulging my feelings toward
this le%lslation. I have worked on it for 3 years now and feel very
strongly that it is necessary and that the bill before you is worthy of
your prompt action.

Mr. SetBErLING. Thank you, Senator. I think that your testimony is
very helpful and certainly the very fine work you have done on this
bill will help us on this bill i moving it through this committee.

1 have personally experienced the complaints of American industry
that the present procedures are entirely too complex and while some
of those are probably due to the substantive law, unquestionably the
problems also are procedural ones involving the Customs Court and
its very peculiar, illogical structure and jurisdiction, and I certainly
g)mmen you for taking the initiative in getting this matter before the

ongress.

T'd like to ask a couple of specific questions, but before I do, let me
say that those two bells deal with final passage of H.R. 469 to declare
February 19 as Iwo Jima Day. I do not propose to go over and inter-
rupt this proceeding to vote. but those wishing to do so should feel free.

Senator DEConcint. Mr. Chairman, please don’t stay away from Iwo
Jima Day on my behalf.

Mr. SeBerLING. I suspect that Iwo Jima Day will get through with-
out my help.

Mr. VoLkmER. Mr. Chairman, we may not have a quorum.

M. SeiBerLING. That would be tragic indeed.

Mr. McCrory. You probably won’t be invited to any more veterans’
events.

Mr. SeiserLING. I was in the Army, not the Marines. .

Senator, later this morning the subcommittee will hear from wit-
nesses who will request that a small claims procedure be added to this
Jegislation. Could you comment on the desirability of that?

Senator DeConcint. Mr. Chairman, we had testimony along that
line and we gave it a great deal of consideration. It was our best judg-
ment to ask the Federal Judicial Center of the Judicial Conference
to complete a study on it. The court itself I think will testify today that
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they have the inherent authority now to institute such a procedure if
indeed it was necessary, and it was our best judgment that it was not
appropriate to put it in the legislation.

You may come to a different conclusion. We did study it very care-
fully and decided that it just wasn’t proper to mandate it here when
there are procedures that can be implemented by the court itself.

Mr. SeiBerLING. I see. Is that because this court really should be
devoted to major international trade questions?

Senator DeConcini. Indeed it should, but there may be instances
where other small claims might come up. We received testimony, and
the evidence was clear to us, that the court has the capacity to handle
those in their present form and if they needed to make some altera-
tion they can do so being an article I1I court.

Mr. SeiBerLing. Fine. I wonder if you could comment on the pro-
posed section 702(f) which contains the effective date provision which
would coincide with the effective date of the Trade Agreements Act
of 1979, thereby making it retroactive. Do you think this is essential ¥

Senator DeConcint. Well, it was our best judgment that it ought to
coincide with the Trade Agreements Act. When you say, is it essen-
tial—I think really the essential part of this legislation 1s that it pass
and that it be implemented and the court be upgraded to have equity
powers and that the jurisdiction of the court be clarified.

Mr. SEmBERLING. Would this prejudice any litigants who instituted
a suit based on the amendments made by the Trade Agreements Act?

Senator DEConciNi. Mr. Chairman, I don’t know the answer to that
question. I'd have to defer to someone from the Treasury or Justice
regarding that point.

Mr. SemerLiNG. All right. Thank you. I have no further questions.
Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Under existing law, the
Customs Court is composed of, I believe, five Democrats and four
Republicans. At least there’s a balance there due to the raquirement
that there be no more than five members from one party. That require-
ment is omitted from the present bill. Is it your position that the exist-
in% law is unconstitutional, or is there any——

enator DEConcINT. No, Mr. McClory. We felt that an article 11T
court ought not to be tied to the political numbers game. Other article
III courts are not. People ought to be selected for the court based on
their merit and this was really an upgrading of that. procedure.

Mr. McCrory. One of the concerns of those who complain about
being overwhelmed by foreign imports is that the antidumping laws
take too long to enforce and are too cumbersome. Now, do you think
the establishment of this wrt will accelerate and expedite the dis-
position of complaints based on the antidumping law?

Senator DEConciNt. Mr. McClory, you will have the chief judge
of that court before you later today for whom I would not want to
speak ; however, it’s my belief that it would expedite the handling of
those cases and othc. cases. Judge Re is indeed the expert in this
area and can explain exactly how that will happen. He did with us
before at our hearings, and I would defer to his judgment.

Mr. McCrory. Thank you very much.

Mr. SemseruinG. I have a few more questions and it’s possible some
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of our colleagues who stepped out for a vote will have some too. I
understand you have a hearing at 10:30.

Senator DEConcint. Yes, I do, befort Congressman Pepper’s Select
Committee on Aging.

Mr. SEIBERLING. iet me just ask one or two questions. The bill as
drafted would permit a transfer to district courts of any civil action
commenced by the United States in this Customs Court. Could you tell
me what the rationale behind that is? :

Senator DeConciNt. Well, Mr. Chairman, it was our belief that
the transfer was a necessary procedure since we felt additional con-
troversy would be added to the bill shou'd the Customs Court begin
holding jury trials. Currently, several of the matters found in pro-
posed section 1582 are international trade-related issues that are now
in the district courts. As a first step, we decided that these cases should
initially be within the jurisdiction of the Customs Court. If a party
felt it was entitled to a jury trial, a motion could be made and, if
granted, the case would be transferred to the appropriate district
court. I think your witnesses from the court, and the Justice Depart-
ment and Treasury will substantiate that.

Mr. SeserLING. Well, it is my feeling because a case involving the
United States might involve broader questions and policies, that it
ought to be decided in the district court.

Senator DECoxciNi. That’s correct. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SexeerLiNG. Well, I think that makes sense. I just want to make
sure,

Senator DeCoxcixnt. I felt it made sense too. I can’t give you an
example right now of an incident, but we had several in our record
and it seemed to make good sense.

Mr. SemerLING. Let me try one more and if our colleagues don’t
arrive I guess we’d better let you go to your next meeting.

The bill also contains a limited exception which would allow a
party to gain direct access to the court for review of a ruling issued by
the Secretary of Treasury. I wonder if you could explain the thought
behind that and also tell me why you think the language as drafted is
sufficient for all purposes. ’

Senator DEConcint. Mr. Chairman, I'm sorry, I can’t speak to that
question. I quite frankly don’t remember.

Mr. SemBerLiNG. All right. Well, I'm just educating myself.

Senator DeConcint. I understand.

Mr . SemerLING. So I thought I'd take advantage of it.

Senator DeConciNT. Sorry, I can’t answer that.

Mr. SemerninG. I thought you might have the answer to that. All
right. Well, I think we’d better let you go on to your next meeting.

Senator DeConcinI. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for your
consideration and indulgence and I certainly applaud you for your
hearings today in moving this bill along.

Mr. SemrerranG. Thank you. We'll see if we can’t handle it. By the
way, what is its status in the Senate ?

’?enator DrConcint. The bill passed the Senate on December 18,
1979.

Mr. SerBerLiNG. Ti’s already passed the Senate ! All right. Well, I’'m
learning, as you see.

Senator DeConcint. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.
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[Complete statement of Senator DeConcini follows. ]

STATEMENT oF SENATOR DENNIS DECONCINI ON H.R. 6394, THE CusToMs COURT
Act ¥ 1980, FEBRUARY 13, 1980

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to be here before your Committee in order to
assist in your review of the proposed Customs Courts Act of 1980. After having
worked on similar icgislation during this Congress ang the 95th Congress, 1 feel
that I am in an excellent position to support your efforts concerning this proposal.

The history of the U.8. Customs Court has been one of constaut evolution, from
an administrative unit to a court established under article III of the U.S. Con-
stitution. In the late 1960's, it was recognized that both the procedures and juris-
diction of the Customs Court were in need of revision. Congress decided at that
time to devote its efforts to the enactment of the Customs Courts Act of 1970, &
reform which substantially modified procedures, leaving the clarification of juris-
dictional matters for the future. To complicate matters, the types of decisions
involving import transactions were expanded as the Customs Court evolved. It
is with these considerations that I believe the proposed Customs Courts Act will
help clarify the law through the resolution of jurisdictional and other problems
regarding its status as a court established under article 111,

Recently, with the completion of the Tokyo Round of the Multilateral Trade
Negotiations and the President's signing of the Trade Agreements Act of 1979,
there has been a realization of a need for additional legislation regarding the
Customs Court. The Trade Agreements Act substantially expanded the oppor-
tunity for judicial review of antidumping and countervailing duty determina-
tions. The Act also, for the first time, authorized the Customs Court to grant
injunctive relief in limited circumstances.

As an historical consequence, the series of statutes which govern the Court's
jurisdiction, status and procedures are akin to a jigsaw puzzle with enough miss-
ing pieces to make it difficult for any but the closest observer to discover what
the completed puzzle was intended to depict. The Trade Agreements Act recen‘ly
added to the puzzle by including a number of major modifications. However, this
incomplete puzzle still awaits its few remaining pieces.

The federal district courts have become overburdened and overworked through
the years leading to considerable delays in the resolution of disputes. The com-
paratively recent increase of litigation in the field of international trude has
compounded this problem by adding to the already outstanding ...jeload of the
district courts, Conversely, the volume of litigation instituted in the Customs
Court has decreased. Under these circumstances, we believe that it makes good
sense {0 require that some of the cases now instituted in the overcrowded district
courts cleai iy belong in the under-utilized Customs Court.

The Cusioms Courts Act would create a comprehensive system of judicial
review of civil actions arising from import transactions. This scheme of review
would be extremely effective since it would perfect the status of the Customs
Court by granting it all the powers in law and equity of, or as conferred by
statute upon, & district court of the United States. The United States Court of
International Tride would continue to be equipped with the same expertise and
specialized skills that the United States Customs Court has acquired through the
years. Moreover, the Court would continue to remain national in scope in order
to insure uniformity of decision and policy to litigants with regard to the adjudi-
cation of disputes involving import transactions.

The clarification and expansion of the customs courts’ jurisdiction wiil help
to assure access to judicial review of civil actions arising from import transac-
tions. The customs courts are national courts and their decisions are nationwide
in impaet. Thus, a clarification of jurisdiction will eliminate the possibility of
conflicting decision on any one point of dispute. This, coupled with their current
expertise in the area, would enable the customs courts to render extremely ex-
peditious decisions in matters which are important both to our country and to
our trading partners. The clarification of jurisdiction eliminates at least some
of the confusion in the international arena created by our beliefs in the avail-
ability of judicial review, without compromising that beljef.

The Customs Courts Act would make it clear that the United States Court of
International Trade possesses broad jurisdiction to entertain certain civil ac-
tions arising out of import transactions. In addition, the Customs Courts Act
would make it clear that, in those civil actions within its jurisdiction, the Court
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possesses the authority to grant the appropriate relief when required to remedy
an injury. These provisions, when coupled with those contained in the Trade
Agreements Act of 1979, make it clear to those who suffer an alleged injury in
this area, that they may seek redress in a court with confidence that their case
will be heard on the merits—not decided upon jurisdictional grounds and that,
if they are successful, the Court of International Trade will be able to afford
them the relief which is appropriate and necessary to make them whole. This
legislation will offer the international trade community, as well as domestic in-
terests, consumer groups, labor unions and other concerned citizens, a vastly
improved forum for judicial review of administrative actions of the United
States Customs Service and other government agencies dealing with imported
merchandise.

Concluding, I am optimistic that your Commi:tee will complete a prompt, yet
comprehensive analysis of H.R. 6394 and its Senate-approved companion. S. 1654,
so that the needed benefits will come to fruition.

Thank you.

Mr. SeiBerLING. Our next witness is Judge Edward D. Re, chief
judge of the U.S. Customs Court. Judge Re, we certainly appreciate
your coming here and we look forward to your enlightening us on this
legislation.

TESTIMONY OF HON. EDWARD D. RE, CHIEF JUDGE, U.S.
CUSTOMS COURT

Judge RE. Thank you very much, sir.

I appreciate your cordial invitation to appear before this subcom-
mittee In connection with the proposed Customs Courts Act of 1980,
H.R. 6394, to discuss the need for reform of the laws governing litiga-
tion before the U.S. Customs Court.

I believe I can best contribute tc achieving the purpose of this hear-
ing by highlighting what I perceive to be the three major achievements
of the bill, and then answering any questions you may have.

The bill will implement the constitutional mandate, which provides
that “all Duties, Imports and Excises shall be uniform throughout the
United States,” by utilizing the national jurisdiction of the Customs
Court to provide uniform and consistent interpretation and application
of the laws involved in disputes arising out of import transactions.

Existing laws pertaining to the jurisdiction of the Customs Court,
sKeciﬁcally limit the subject matter jurisdiction of the Customs Court,
the class of persons with standing to institute actions, and the forms of
remedies available before the court. As a consequence of these limita-
tions, aggrieved persons have tried—frequently without success—to
challenge administrative actions involving importations in the dis-
trict courts: when the subject matter is not clearly assigned by law
to the Customs Court; or, when the aggrieved person has no standing
in the Customs Court; or, when the remedy sought is not available in
the Customs Court.

When a plaintiff alleges that he has no effective access to, or cannot
obtain an adequate remedy from the Customs Court, the district courts
are asked, usually unsuccessfully, to take jurisdiction over the dispute
under one of their general or specific jurisdictional statutes.

Therefore, the uniformity required by the Constitution is provided
for under existing law only in those relatively few administrative
actions which are within the Customs Court’s presently limited
jurisdiction.
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The Customs Courts Act of 1980 will resolve the problem by correct-
ing the present ill-cefined jurisdiction between the district courts and
the Customs Court and by providing, in essence, that all law suits
arising out of import transactions and brought agninst the United
States are within the exclusive subject matter jurisdiction of the pro-
posed U.S. Court of International Trade.

A second and equaliy important achievement of the bill is that it
will establish as matters of legislative policy two significant juris-
prudential concepts pertaining to disputes arising out of agency
actions affecting importations:

One, those agencies which deal with importations are made subject
to the same policy of judicial review as Congress has provided for
other administrative agencies; and

Two, persons adversely affected or aggrieved by agency actions aris-
ing out of import transactions are entitled to the same access to judicial
review and judicial remedies as Congress has made available for per-
sons aggrieved by actions of other agencies.

These concepts are not now reflected in existing law, and the existing
statutory procedures have not been satisfactory. The law—Dboth statu-
tory and decisional—pertaining to judicial review is unpredictable,
inconsistent, and, in some situations, unjust. The congressional atten-
tion to these problems, as reflected in the bill, will extend to persons
engaged in or affected biy importations, the protection afforded by our
traditional standards of due process and equal protection of the law.
For these reasons alone, the Customs Courts Act of 1980 will contribute
immeasurably to the public interest.

A third major achievement of the bill—one which complements the
other two—has to do with the institution of the Customs Court itself.
In addition to changing the name of the court to reflect its expanded
jurisdiction and judicial functions, the bill will clarify and confirm
the article ITI status of the court, and provide it with the same plenary
powers in law and equity as those possessed by the district courts of
the United States.

As for the title of the new court, the U.S. Court of International
Trade, to quote the fine statement of Chairman Rodino in his remarks
introducing the bill, the title is more descriptive of the court’s clarified
and expanded jurisdiction and its new judicial functions and purposes
relating to international trade.

In conclusion, personally, and on behalf of the U.S. Customs Court,
I commend to your favorable consideration the provisions of this most
significant legislation. I am confident that the Customs Courts Act of
1980 will be seen as an historic event in the evolution and development
of the judicial machinery established by Congress for resolving dis-
putes arising from international trade matters.

T wish to close my remarks by commending Chairman Rodino for
introducing this epoch-making legislation. the members of this com-
mittee for their prompt consideration, and the committee’s staff for the
excellent legislative draftsmanship reflected in the bill. With these
words of appreciation, I thank you for the opportunity to appear
before you.

Mr. SeiBerLING. Thank you, Judge Re. -

The bill contains a limited exception which would allow a party to
gain direct access to the court for the review of a ruling issued by the
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Secretary of the Treasury. I wonder if you have any comment on that
as to its desirability and also whether you think it’s drafted properly,
assuming the aim is desirable. If you want to look at the precise
laillguage, it’s section 1581(j) (2). The section is found on page 7 of the
bill.

Judge RE. Yes, theroe is an exception in that section which specifies
that this exclusion of jurisdiction shall not apply if & person demon-
strates that he would be irreparably harmed without an opportunity
to obtain judicial review. ]

That concept is obviously good, and it is an additional provision that
complements the equity powers conferred upon the court by section
1585. It would be fair to say that, in legal writing and also in legisla-
tive drafting, there is no good legal writing; there is oan good legal
rewriting. Surely, any provision could be improved, but the concept is
desirable. It is in keeping with granting the court equity jurisdiction.
How that equity power 1s exercised, of course, will be consistent with
all the equity cases that have balanced and weighed the conflicting
factors that require the granting of an injunction in one case but not in
another. So the concept is a good one.

Mr. SeiBerrING. What do you think about the idea of adding a
specific small claims procedure to this bill?

Judge Re. The court had a committee of the court look into that
question and we have a quantity of letters that we will be happy to
make available to the subcornmittee.

The Federal Judicial Center at the request of the Senate subcom-
mittee has commissioned two law professors to look into the matter. I
hesitate to make any specific proposal until I see what they say.

I think it should be borne in mind that we usually are dealing with
commercial litigation, and that any particular case may have far-
reaching importance on the meaning of the tariff provision that is
interpreted and applied. So there is rarely such a thing as a small
claims case before the U.S. Customs Court, because almost all of our
cases are like class actions.

We have a suspension procedure where similar cases are suspended
until the so-called test case is decided. Then, the suspended cases can
be disposed of based upon the decision in the test case. The principle
of uniformity and consistency, for which this court exists, depends
upon its interpretation and application of the tariff laws,

If an 1adividual says, “T can’t afford a lawyer,” it is within the power
of the court to appoint an attorney, and I have designated distinguished
counsel to represent an individual who stated he was indigent, Also, we
can and have waived the filing fee. We can and have heavrd cases in
chambers. So we already have the powers to provide for the plaintiff
who says, “I can’t afford to prosecute the action but I believe an in-
justice has been done.”

One caveat I woulc offer is that I would not want a double track
type of justice with some cases having full consideration, while in
others we just become a super administrative agency %o take care of a
particular small claims dispute. I don’t believe in a two-track justice.

We have no strong feeling in these matters. These are matters of
legislative policy. Mr. Chairman. T hope that it is borne in mind that
if any individual belicves that he cannot afford to be heard, we can
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hear him pro se, but our cases arc brought by commercial litigants.

glbviously, we will abide by whatever the Congress wishes to do in
is

1f legislation pertaining to small claims is to be passed, we hope it
will merely authorize, rather than direct, a procedure,

There is one additional caveat that comes to my mind. The law now
requires—and I think it is good—that every decision be accomranizd
by findings of fact and conclusions of law, or an opinion setting forth
the reasons for the decision and stating the facts found. Tha+ will have
to be changed in a small claims procedure, and T am not so sure that
that is a good idea because, as I have indicated, these are all important
cases.

I recall deciding a case in which the amount involved was small, but
the case was of great importance in the construction of the tariff laws.
That was a case dealing with the proper marking of the country of
origin. Was this product properly marked so that the American pur-
chaser will know that it was not made in the United States, but over-
seas. Furthermore, he is supposed to know in what country it was
made. Well, the amount involved was small, but that was a very im-
portant case because it dealt with how the country of origin should
be marked on imported products.

Forgive me if my answer was long.

Mr. Semperuing. That's all right. It was quite illuminating. 1 as-
sume, then, the court at the present time decides whether to handle a
case for the abbrieviated procedure on a case-by-case basis, and T just
wonder how you make those decisions. Obviously, if there’s no set
procedure, then some cases you probably decide to handle that way
and some not. Is there any rule of thumb or any binding principle that
you have evolved ?

Judge RE. The plaintiff asserts, “I can’t afford a lawyer.” Well, we
can assign a lawyer to him. He says, “I can’t afford a lawyer, but T
want to represent myself.” Fine. The present procedure permits an
individual to represent himself.

Mr. SemerLiNg. Well, very often what happens is he will go to his
Congressman and the Congressman is not going to contact the Court
because it’s a judicial bodv, but he will put the heat on the Customs
Service to give this individual another look and maybe that’s
not a double track system of justice, but maybe sometimes he’ll get
better results from his Congressman than he will from the Court or
sometimes not. But this is a problem and we are going to sce if we
can’t make sure that we handle it right. We certainly appreciate your
testimony because we’re feeling our way here.

Our chief counsel has a question.

Mr. Newuis. I appreciate the chairman yielding. We have had some
representations to the effect that many summons are issued in the
Customs Court. but not followed up by complaints because the amounts
involved are too small in consideration of the legal costs involved.

Now have you any statistics as to the number of summons that are
{:mding in the court at the present time where no complaints have

en filed ?

Judge Re. We can supply that for the record. I do not recall the
precise statistics.
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Mr. NeLL1s. Do you think it’s a large number?

Judge RE. I am not certain.

Mr. Nerris. Well, the posture of the complaint has been this: That
because there is no small claims. procedure, many claims are not fol-
lowed to fruition because of the costs involved as compared to the
[:ossible recovery. Now if that is a correct statement—and it was made

y members of your bar—it would seem to me that you would want
the Congress to draft permissive language that wou{d enable you to
have a small claims procedure for these people.

Judge RE. T have been a judge on this court for about 11 years and
its chief judge for over 2 years, and T have not encountered that prob-
lem. An individual who cannot afford a lawyer can represent himself
or herself.

Mr. NeLLis. It’s not that they couldn’t afford a lawyer. What they’re
saying is that the pursuit of their claim is not worth the candle. The
amount of money involved in pursuing the claim, although it might
be a very important claim, is not worth the amount of money that it
costs to get it resolved.

Judge Re. T have read certain letters and resolutions of bar associa-
tions that refute the information you receiv 1. Specifically, I recall
the letter of the Los Angeles Bar Association pposing a small claims
procedure as unnecessary because of the availability of the suspension
procedure in our court. We have a decided test case that has involved
several thousand suspended cases that, as it were, piggybacked on
somebody else’s litigation.

As of now I do not know if there is a problem that really needs
resolution. That would be the first question. Is there a problem? I am
not aware of the problem. If there is a problem, I think it ought to be
resolved without upsetting either the quality of justice, or the article
IIT status of the court.

Mr. NeLLis. Mr. Chief Judge, will you look into it because we have
had such representations and if there are people—these are people not
necessarily without the means to pursue their claim. What they’re
saying, I repeat, is that the amount of recovery possible will not be
sufficient to make up the cost of pursuing the claim and, as a result,
they say they leave the summons in your clerk’s office hoping that some
other case will decide the issue, and if you look into that I think we
would like to know whether that is a legitimate proposition for estab-
lishment of the small claims procedures.

Judge RE. By all means.

Mr. SexserLinG. Thank you. Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to reiterate my
welcome to you, Judge Re, and to express my appreciation for your
contribution here as well as your contributon at the recent conference
in Williamsburg.

In considering the transition which will occur if this legislation is
enacted, I'd like to be sure that you will be able to continue with all
your expertise and your leadership as a judge on the new court. Will
the legislation allow you to remain as judge of the Court of Interna-
tional Trade?

Judge Re. The bill provides for continuity in office, not only for me,
but also for all my colleagues. Otherwise, there would be a very serious
problem with the article ITI status of the judges if it did not.
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Mr. McCrory. You’re the chief judge now. How do we get you back
as chief judge in the new court ?

Judge Re. The bill specifies that I remain as chief judge until 70.

Mr. McCrory. I mentioned to Senator DeConcini my interest in the
requirement under the existing law that we have balance of party
membership on the court. Personally, I think it’s something good to re-
tain. Having been active in the legislation which created 152 new Fed-
eral judgeships in the last Congress, my attention is called to the fact
that over 90 percent of the judges that President Carter has named
are Democrats, whereas President Ford, in naming Federal judges,
had a balance of 60/40 or so. I have been in strong support of merit
selection of judges, but I don’t know how we’re going to get any politi-
cal party balance unless we retain this provision in the law, since in
the application of the exisiing law to district court and court of ap-
peals judgeships it seems to ‘f)urely partisan political motivation
that results in the naming of a judge.

Do you have any objection to the retention of the existing balance if
we decided to write that into the law {

Judge Re. Well, with your kind permission, I'd like to answer your
question by explaining that the present provision, Mr. McClory, is
anachronistic. It is anachronistic to have a political party membership
f)rovision in the law for an article ITI judge. There is no provision of
aw for Federal judges of other article III courts to be appointed
according to party afliliation. The appointment process is not what is
before us.

What we are doing today, Mr. McClory, is perfecting the article II1
status of the court and in this respect this court should not be different
from any other article ITI court.

Mr. McCrory. I wish I knew how to get away from the partisanship
which is practiced so egregiously by this administration. It is contrary
to the President’s own campaign promises to this country and to what
I felt we were working on in the conference committee.

Mr. SemBerLING. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. McCrory. If you'll give me another half a minute.

Mr. SrrBERLING. You can have all the time you want. I just want to
say—are you sure the President isn’t merely trying to correct the pre-
viously existing imbalance ?

Mr. McCrory. I pointed out that President Ford had a pretty good
balance in the appointments he made.

Mr. SErerLING. What abont President Nixon ?

Mr. McCrory. I'll do some research on that, but I don’t think it was
quite as partisan as this administration.

I’d like to get on to another point. In the Internat Revenue Service,
if a taxpayer is sued, he can make a deposit of the additional tax that’s
claimed and if it’s decided that the tuxpayer is entitled to a refund
or decided in his favor, he gets interest on the money that he has
deposited.

Is there any reason why we shouldn’t write a similar provision into
this bill? When an importer deposits his duties and then waits years
for a refund, should he not be entitled to recover interest ¢

Judge Re. The law makes no provision for interest and clearly, Con-
gressman McClory; that question is strictly a policy determination for
the Congress.

59-715 N -« 80 - 7
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Mr. McCrory. But with such higher interest rate these days and the
terrible burden which is imposed on 4 person if he is denied the use of
his money, do you see any reason why the Government should not pay
interest if a deposit of moneys is made ?

Judge Re. That would be strictly a policy question.

Mr. McCrory. You would have no objection ?

Judge RE. I have no position on that.

Mr. McCrory. Thank you very much, Mr, Chairman. Thank you for
your testimony.

Mr. SeiseruiNG. Thank you. The Chair recognizes the gentleman
from Missouri, Mr. Volkmer.

Mr. VoLkmer. Thank you.

Judge Re, I quite agree with you as far as the method of appoint-
ment of the judges is concerned and I do not believe we should include
the language of providing for Republicans and Democrats, and my
only comment to the gentleman from Illinois is it’s because of the
involvement with the past President, not with the present President,
if he’s not enjoying enough Republicans being appointed. I think he
should talk to President Ford about that.

I would like to ask one little matter with regard to, again, meth-
odology. We have a Senate bill in which the chief judge presides by
virtue of one’s seniority, as is the case with the district court judges,
and then we have a House bill which provides for the designation of
the chief judge by the President.

Do you have any comment as to which version is preferable?

Judge Re. Well, that is the one provision that I did not discuss at
all. This is a policy determination to be made. Do you want to have
the chief judge selected as is done with other national courts, or as is
done for district courts and courts of appeals? The Senate has done it
one way ; the House bill speaks of designation. The manner provided
in the bill before us is by designation with service up to the age of 70,
which is surely an improvement over the existing law. The Senate bill,
uses seniority according to the formula set forth in that bill.

It is a policy determination. There is no doubt that the manner
provided by the bill before us today is an improvement over existing
law.

Mr. VoLkMER. But either way, it shouldn’t cause any great difficul-
ties in the operation of the court?

Judge RE. No.

Mr. VoLkMER. You see no difficulty with either way ?

Judge REe. I do not, sir.

Mr. Vorxmer. Also, as I understand in my brief reading of the bill,
there’s a provision in the bill providing for a counterclaim by the
Federal Government. Now as I understand it, the provision presently
in the bill is broadly drafted. The scope of this provision is basically a
policy decision, but in reality this subcommittee must also look at the
effect of this provision on the operation of the court. The subcommit-
{ee must determine whether any pending claim by the Federal Gov-
crnment conld be asserted as a counterclaim—that’s what seems to be
in the bill—or whether that provision should be narrowed to only

those claims related to “the” import transaction pending before the
court.
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Judge Re. I think 1583 reads:

Any counterclaim asserted by the United States which arises out of an imnort
transaction that is the subject matter of a civil action L2nding before the court.

Ithink that is the way it currently reads.

Mr. VoLEMER. So you think that would be satisfactory. Therefore, it
would be very narrow.

Judge RE. Yes. It is not a broad counterclaim provision. It i< limited
to the same subject matter of the civil action pending.

Mr. VoLgmEr. My concern is, then you could have more than one
action actually pending in the same court and have separate determina-
tions rather than have one determination on one product.

Judge Re. I am not so sure that I am prepared to state how this
would be interpreted in actual application, but from the standpoint
of legislative drafing; it seems to%e a way of limiting counterclaims.

Mr. VoLkMer. Assume the U.S. Government has a claim based on
the violation of some section of a Trade Act against XYZ corporation
and at the same time XYZ files a separate action against the U.S. Gov-
ernment based on a subsequent importation. As I understand it, in the
narrow view, they would both have to be tried separately because they
are “not arising out of the same transaction.”

Judge Re. It would have to arise out of the subject matter of the
civil action pending before the court.

Mr. VoLkmer. And you don’t think all cases between the same
parties should be basically consolidated then, even though they may
not be the same subject matter but still pertain to trade policy

Judget RE. I really do not know what more I can say, sir. I think
that the intent, as X read this—

Mr. VoLEMER. I’m not asking you about that. I'm asking about a
genersl application by the court.

Judge RE. Well, the court is faced with interpreting this particular
section.

Mr. VoLeMER. Yes, but this can be changed.

Judge RE. Oh, I see.

Mr. VoLgmer. That’s what I’'mr asking, you. Let’s say we wrote other
language, language that would permit all cases basically to be con-
solidated. What effect would that have?

Judge RE. Your point would be to raise counterclaims not related
to the particular subject matter of the suit?

Mr. VoLEMER. Sure. .

Judge Re. At some point there could be a chilling effect on bringing
of the suit; and, I can see why plaintiffs would not like that. I would
not want to chill the right of the plaintiff to sue in the court. If you
limit a counterclaim to the cause of action upon which the plaintiff
sues, I do not see how there could be much reasonable complaint, but
if you can raise something unrelated thereto——

r. VoLEMER. But it would have to be in the trade law, not outside
the trade law. ) .

Judge REe. Well, the trade law is rather broad. It should be, I think,
related to the subject matter of the plaintiff’s claim. )

M. VoLrMER. That’s basically not the same as what we have in the
present law with regard to civil action in our district courts.

Judge Re. No, it is not.

Mr. VoLgmer. That’s my point. Thank you.
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Judge Re. I have a thought that might be worth stating. It is in
the public interest to have a plaintiff sue in the court because it permits
an interpretation of the law. It is in the public interest for Congress and
others to know how that law was construed. It may very well be that
Congress would not agree, in which case it would have the opportu-
nity to amend it. So I think that a plaintiff suing in our court is, to an
extent, performing a public service by giving the court an opportunity
to Hltlerpret the law. I would not wish to have that opportunity stifled
unduly.

M l‘.yVOLKMER. Thank you. '
Ber. SemerLiNG. Thank you. The gentleman from Virginia, Mr.

utler.

Mr. BurLer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Judge Re, I have several questions based on your experience which
I think would be very helpful to us. Let me ask you to turn to sub-
section (b) (2) of section 1582. If the Court of International Trade
has the special expertise necessary to adjudicate international trade
problems, why is provision made in this subsection for the transfer
of actions to a district court if it is deterniined that the moving party
is entitled to a trial by a jury? What is the justification for moving
jury trials from the Court of International Trade? Isn’t or shouldn’t
the court be competent to conduct jury trials in civil actions com-
menced by the United States?

Judge Re. T" 2 is no doubt that the court is competent to conduct
jury trials. As an article III court, it has the power, the expertise, and
the skills. There is no question that it can.

The answer is that traditionally it has not. If you want the ex-
pertise of the court you go to the court. If the defendant says, “Well,
I don’t want to be deprived of my right to trial by jury,” then the
court will transfer the case to the district court, In effect, 1t is the way
whereby we tamper least with the existing procedures of the court.
It has no budgetary impact. But there is no doubt that if the Congress
wanted the court to conduct a jury trial, we could. This was the easiest
way of doing it, because the factual issue is not a question of what
does the law mean. The interpretation and the application of the law
would not be involved. It would be, for example, a question of motive,
a question of fact, that would be passed upon by a jury. They are
re&ly two different kinds of questions.

Mr. Butier. Don’t you make factual determinations in this court
or wouldn’t you— ..

Judge Re. My answer is simply that it is a matter of tradition and
history of the procedures. Traditionally, the court has functioned
without a jury.

Mr. SeiserLiNG. Would the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. Burer. T'd be happy to yield, but do you realize we have
already had one rejection of tradition this morning. I wonder if this
might be another. )

Mr. SerBeruiNG. Is there any problem in having a panel from which
you can draw jurors for this Court? Gouldn’t you use the same panel
the district courts use?

Judge RE. It could be worked out. There is no doubt it could be
accomplished. The only question is what is the easiest way of taking
care of the matter.
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Mr. BurLer. Excuse me. I don’t understand the difficulty of why this
is easier, What is the problem with jury trials?

Judge REe. There is no problem. If the person wants a jury trial he
may have it, and the only question is is he to have it here or in the
district court. This is based upon the assumption. that if he wishes to
waive a jury trial and have the case remain in the U.S. Court of
International Trade, there would be no jury trial. If he wishes a jury
trial, the matter would be removed to the district court for the appro-
priate district.

Mr. ButLer. You restate what this proposal says. Now what I'm
trying to figure out in my mind is, is there a better reason than habit
for not requiring the customs court to conduct jury trials, and I judge
from what you say that there is not.

Judge RE. The reason would be habit, to use your word, which sum-
marizes tradition and current practice plus the possibility of avoiding
a complexity of procedure that would involve a budgetary impact.
This way there would be no Ludgetary impact, but we would have no
objection io it, Congressman Butler. Our interest is to perfect the
status of the court and to get equity powers to permit us to do the
major decisional work of the court, which is the interpretation and
application of the tariff laws of the United States.

Mr. BuTLER. Yes, sir. Thank you. I think that’s a policy decision for
the Congress.

Judge Re. Yes, sir; no question about it.

Mr. Boriee. May I turn to another problem, where I am at a loss
and I Lave to rely somewhat on your background. Subsection (d) (1)
of section 1581, which appears on page 5, provides for Court of Inter-
national Trade review of the procedures followed by the International
Trade Commission in advising the President regarding certain actions
to protect domestic industries against injury from imports, but sach
review is possible only if the International Trade Commission has pro-
vided affirmative advice and only after the decision of the President
has become final and has been published in the Federal Register.

This sounds like a situation of closing the barn door after the horse
has already escaped. Why should we not authorize procedural review
by the Court of International Trade on an accelerated basis, if neces-
sary, before the President acts?

Judge Re. Well, first of all, there must be a case or controversy.
Assuming there is a case or controversy, the scope of review and stand-
ard of review is sirictly a matter of legislative policy. A problem that
I see here is, what is the scope and standard of review where you re-
view solely for the purpose of determining the procedural regularit
of such actions? Professor Kenneth Culp Davis, an authority on ad-
ministrative law, tells us that judicial review may be from zero percent
to 100 percent. There may be express preclusion of any review, or total
review, or trial de novo.

Well, procedural regularity would seem to mean something less than
the arbitrary and capricious standard. Precisely what it would mean
would depend upon a matter of judicial interpretation. I have one
caveat about this standard. I hope 1t is not construed to be so narrow a
review that a litigant may say, “I am not really getting meaningful
review, in which case maybe I will go to the district court where they
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do not have such a limitation upon the standard and scope of review.”
If that were to be the meaning, then we would be destroying the uni-
formity and consistency that is the very purpose for the existence of
the court in fulfillment of article I, section 8 of the Constitution that
requires that duties be imposed uniformly throughout the land.

r. BurLer. My problem with what you just said is what halppens if
the court actually cfetermines that there has been a procedural irregu-
larity # What does the court do then ?

Judge Re. Well, it is so hard to talk about how you would decide a
case, I presume that the issue is the harm involved——

Mr. BuTLer. No, no. My question is, what would be the power of the
Court of International Trade in the event it finds a procedural
irregularity.

udge REe. One thing that immedatiely comes to my mind is that l);011
are empowered under the law to remand and have it done right; but,
I was speaking of substantive review in addition to the procedural
aspect. Suppose, in addition, you comply with the law meticulously,
comply with the procedure meticulously, is the court permitted to go
into the substance? That is the problem I find which would be even
more significant.

Mr. ButLer. Basically, what do you think happens to the President’s
order if it becomes final and is published in the Federal Register and
is then subject to this provision for review? What can you do about
it? Do you finalize it? What do you think your power would be under
this legislation ¢

Judge Re. Well, I presume that the court can say, comply with your
procedures; but the substantive question would be, is that a meaning-
ful review ? Judicial review must be meaningful. Even under the arbi-
trary and capricious standard, the court could look into the reason-
ableness of the decision—is it a reasonable decision ¢ Is there principled
decisionmaking on the part of the agency? So judicial review should
be meaningful. It cannot be a sham. If it were to be a sham, it would
be better to say that judicial review is precluded, hecause then we have
the advantage of candor. Since procedural regularity is lower on the
scale, from zero to 100, than the arbitrary and capricious standard, the
guestxon is, is it & meaningful review just to comply with the proce-

ures? But that is what the bill rovi&es and I can only conclude by
saying that scope and standard of judicial review are matters of legis-
lative policy.

Mr. BuTrer. I thank the gentleman. It seems to me, Mr. Chairman,
that we have a responsibility to be fairly clear in legislation, at least
when we create courts, and 1 would suggest, with all due respect, that
we are not altogether clear both as to the reason for this provision
and whether it does what the draftsmen intended. So I would hope
that during the course of our inquiry we will come up with perhaps a
better approach and one that is mcre defensible. I certainly appreciate
your comments, Judge Re.

Judge Re. I do not know what more I could have added other than
to explain that the provision will merely insure that the ITC or the
special trade representative comply with the relevant statutory notice
and procedural requirements.

Mr. Bourrer. Thank you. I yield back to the chairman.
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Mr. SemerLING. Mr. Butler is one of our more meticulous and ex-
pert draftsmen here and there’s no one who matches him for giving
careful scrutiny to the language of the bills, and I think we benefit
from that and I think it’s well that we do get into these questions.

The other gentleman from Virginia, Mr, Harris.

Mr. Hagrris. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I handle the policy matters. My colleague does the drafting, which
Ithink is a good division of labor.

I have seen testimony that the amount of cases, the amount of your
docket is going down. Is that correct ?

Judge RE. Yes; that is correct, sir.

Mr. Hagris. Do you have those figures for us, what it is now ¢

Judge Re. We could submit that.

Mr. Harris. I would appreciate it, Mr. Chairman, and ask unani-
mous consent that that be made part of the record.

Mr, SemeruiNg. Without objection, that will be included in the
record.

Judge REe. Yes, sir.

[See Judge Re’s statement on p. 22.]

Mr. Harris. Do you feel that the amount of litigation would be
increased by this bill ¢

Judge Re. Yes. Both this bill and the Trade Agreements Act of
1979 facilitate judicial review and make available for judicial review
many more cases. There is no doubt about that.

Mr. Harris. And you feel that the court as currently established, as
far as its personnel is concerned, could handle that increase ?

Judge REe. No question about that. Absolutely.

Mr. Harris. Things are that slow over there that you could increase
it substantially and not put on any additional personnel ?

Judge Re. Well, it is not that things are that slow. It is that we are
able to do more.

Mr. Harris. I see. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the
testimony.

Mr. SeieruiNG. Judge Re, I just have one other general question.
When we were dealing with the bill which created the bankruptcy
courts as article III courts in the Jast Congress, we found that we
were facing the opposition of the U.S. Judicial Conference. Never-
theless, we went ahead and did it. We also found when we were
adding some district judgeships in certain districts beyond what the
Judicial Conference recommended that they opposed that. We never-
theless did it.

Does the Judicial Conference have any position on this bill in terms
of giving you the full powers, not just the status, but the full powers
of an article I1I court which you don’t have at the present time ¢

Judge Re. Mr. Chairman, the Judicial Conference supported that
provision in an earliev bill. There is no question but that we are
already an article III court.

Mr. SerseruiNG. I understand that.

Judge Re. What this bill does is give us additional powers and
perfects that article ITI status in a variety of ways., There should be
no objection from the Judiciel Conference because, if anvthing, this
bill will lessen the caseload of the district courts and, to that extent,
should be welcomed by every district court judge in the United States.
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Mr. SeieeruInNGg. Well, I'm glad to hear that. We don’t like to seem
to be in opposition to the Judicial Conference and it’s nice to find
them agreeing in this particular matter.

Are there any further questions? Our staff has a couple of questions,

Mr. Goroon. Judge Re, I'd like to bring your attention to proposed
section 1582. As currently drafted, subsection (b) of that section
would allow the transfer provision to apply to a civil action described
in subsection (a). Do you believe that the transfer provision for a
trial by jury should be limited only to civil penalty actions? As drafted
in the legislation, 1582(a) has three subsections. It says civil actions
may be commenced to recover a civil penalty, to recover upon a bond
relating to the importation of merchandise and to recover customs
duties; and suhsection (b)(1) says any party to a civil action de-
scribed in subsection (a) of this section who desires to have such
action tried before a jury may, within 30 days after the date such
action is commenced, file a motion with the Court of International
Trade requesting a transfer of such action to the district court of the
United States for the district in which such action arose. Should that
provision be limited only to civil ¥enalty actions?

Judge REe. No. I believe that if a person has a right to trial by jury
and wishes to have it, he should have it.

Mr. Goroon. The second question I have for you pertains to pro-
posed section 2639 (a) which is on page 24, which provides for a pre-
sumption of correctness regarding the decision of the Secretary of
the Treasury or his delegate. Should this presumption be extended
to include the International Trade Commission and the administer-
ing authority?

Judge Re. Clearly, there is a presumption of regularity that applies
to all administrative action. When a public official acts, there is a
presumption that the public official has acted correctly and, as a
matter of consistency in the draftsmanship, there is no reason why
that same presumption of correctness should not be enjoyed by the
other agencies involved in import transactions. The section merely
codifies what in all likelihood would be the presumption of law that
would prevail in the absence of a statute, and if you do it for one, you
should do it for all.

Mr. Gorpon. As the bill is currently drafted, the remand power of
the Court of International Trade would be limited to civil actions
commenced pursuant to section 515 or 516 of the Tariff Act of 1930.
Is this limitation sufficient under the circumstances, or should the
power?be broadened to be coextensive with that of the Federal district
courts

Judge Re. It should not be so limited. Clearly, it should be coex-
tensive with that of the district courts. In section 2643, pertaining to
the relief the court may grant, the bill specifically authorizes the
power of remand. It should not be limited.

Mr. Goroon. My final question is, subsection 701 (a) which would co-
incide the effective date of H.R. 6394 with that of the Trade Agree-
ments Act of 1979, the result being a retroactive effective date. Do
you believe this is an essential ingredient of H.R. 6394 and, second,
would making the bill prospective have a deleterious impact on any
litigant who has instituted suit in the Customs Court based on the
amendments made by the Trade Agreements Act of 1979 ¢
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Judge Re. To a certain extent, this present bill complements the
Trade Agreements Act of 1979. For example, to the extent it gives us
plenary power and law in e&uity, it facilitates doing the kind of judi-
cial work that we have to do under that very important legislation.
To make it effective as of the same date would be desirable. If it were
to be prospective, you might have a hiatus. I presume it might be pos-
sible to have certain provisions effective as of January 1, 1980 and
others not, but to give a general answer, I think that it would be pref-
erable if it could be effective as of January 1, 1980.

From the standpoint of giving the court plenary powers, those pro-
visions that do that are long overdue und clearly as to them, the sooner
the better. The court has been greatly hampered in the past in not
having those remedial powers.

Mr. GorooN. Thank you.

Mr. SEIBERLING. Weﬁ, thank you, Judge Re. I presume that if we
pass this bill the existing court would continue. This is merely a re-
vision of its statute which means the existing judges would also con-
tinue in office.

Judge Re. None of us would be out of a job, sir.

Mr. SeBeruiNG. Well, I'm glad to hear that. I have been most im-
pressed by your testimony.

Judge RE. That is very gracious of you, sir. Thank you very much.

[Complete statement of Judge Re follows:]
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STATEMENT OF
HONORABLE EDWARD D. RE
CHIEF JUDGE, UNITED STATES CUSTOMS COURT
ON
THE CUSTOMS COURTS ACT OF 1980 (H.R. 6394)
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON MONOPOLIES AND COMMERCIAL LAW
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDPICIARY
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
FEBRUARY 13, 1980

I appreciate your cordial invitation to appear before this
Subcommittee, in connection with the proposed Customs Courts
Act of 1980, H.R. 6394, to discuss the need for reform of
the laws governing litigation hefore the United States Customs
Court.

I believe I ‘can best contribute to achieving the purpose
of this hearing by highlighting what I perceive to be the
three major achievements of the bill, and then answering any
questions you may have.

The bill will implement the Constitutional mandate, which
provides that "all Duties, Imports and Excises shall be
uniform throughout the United States", by utilizing the national
jurisdiction of the Customs Court to provide uniform and con--
sistent interpretation and application of the laws involved
in disputes arising out of import transactions.

Existing laws pe:taining to the jurisdiction of the Customs
Court, specifically limit the subject matter jurisdiction of

the Customs Court, the class of persons with standing to

institute actions, and the forms of remedies available before
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the Court. As a consequence of these limitations, aggrieved
persons have tried--frequently without success--to challenge
administrative actions involving importations in the district
courts: when the subject matter is not clearly assigned by
law to the Customs Court; or, when the aggrieved person has
no standing in the Customs Court; or, when the remedy sought
is not available in the Customs Court.

When a plaintiff alleges that he has no effective access
to, or cannot obtain an adeguate remedy from, the Customs
Court, the district courts are asked, usually unsuccessfully,
to take jurisdiction over the dispute under one of their
general or specific jurisdictional statutes.

Therefore, the uniformity required by the Constitution
is provided for under existing law only in those relatively
few administrative actions which are within the Customs
Court's presently limited jurisdictiomn.

The Customs Courts Act of 1980 will resolve the problem
by correcting the present ill-defined jurisdiction between
the district courts and the Customs Court and by providing,
in essence, that all law suits arising out of import trans-
actions and brought against the United States, are within the
exclusive subject matter jurisdiction of the proposed United

States Court of International Trade.
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A second and equally important achievement of the bill is
that it will establish as matters of legislative policy two
significant jurisprhdential concepts pertaining to disputes
arising out of agency actions affecting importations:

1. Those agencies which deal with importations are

made subject to the same policy of judicial
review as Congress has provided for other ad-
ministrative agencies;

2. Persons adversely affected or aggrieved by agency
actions arising out of import transactions are en-
titled to the same access to judicial review and
judicial remedies as Congress has made available
for persons aggrieved by actions of other agencies.

These concepts are not now reflected in existing lav and,
the existing statutory procedures have not been satisfactory.
The law--both statutory and decisional--pertaining to judicial
review is unpredictable, inconsistent, and, in some situations,
unjust. The Congressional attention to these problems, as
reflected in the bill, will extend to persons engaged in or
affected by imporxtations, the protection afforded by our
traditional standards of due process and equal protection of
the law. For these reasons alone, the Customs Courts Act of

1280 will contribute immeasurably to the public interest.



25

A third major achievement of the bill--one which comple-
ments the other two--has to do with the institution of the
Customs Court itself. 1In addition to changing the name of
the Court to reflect its expanded jurisdiction and judicial
functions, the bill will clarify and confirm the Article IIIX
status of the Court, and provide it with the same plenary
powers in law and eqguity as those possessed by the district
courts of the United States.

In conclusion, personally, and on behalf of the United
States Customs Court, I commend to your favorable considera-
tion the provisions of this most significant legislation. I
am confident that the Customs Courts Act of 1980 will be
seen as an historical event in the evolution and develop-
ment of the judicial machinery established by Congress for
resolving disputes arising from international trade matters.

I wish to close my remarks, Mr. Chairman, by commending
you for introducing this epoch-making legislation, the
members of your Committee for their prompt consideration, and
th: Committee's staff for the excellent legislative drafts-
manship reflected in the bill. Thank you for the opportunity

of appearing before you.
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UNITED STATES CusTOMS COURT
ONE FEDERAL PLAZA

NEW YORK. N. Y. 10007
JOBEPH K. LOMBARDI
CLERK
218-204-2010-11

RICHARD J. DK MARCO
CHIEF DEPUTY CLERK

February 14, 1980

Mr. Leo M. Gordon

2137 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Leo:

At yesterday's hearing we were asked to
supply the Subcommittee with information pex-
taining to the current workload of the Court.

I am enclosing a copy of our Annual
Report for the last fiscal year. If you re-
quire more information, please let me know.

Sincerely yours,

C:s :%oseph E. Lombar%x "

Clerk

Enclosure
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SUMMARY OF ALL CASES FILED AND TERMINATED
DURING FISCAL YEARS 1978-1979

FY FY Increase +
1978 1979 Decrease -
.Cases Pending at
Beginning of Year 96,821 79,628 - 17,193
Cases Filed During
Year 2,946 2,247 - 699
Cases Terminated
During Year 19,588 7,658 - 11,930
Cases Pending at
E£nd of Year 79,628* 74,217 -~ 5,411

*Revised



29

SUMMARY OF CASES FILED AND TERMINATED BY TYPE OF CASE
DURING FISCAL YEARS 1978-1979

FY FY Increase +
1978 1979 Decrease -
PROTESTS
Pending at Beginning of Year 7,129 3,106 - 4,023
Filed During Year 97 1 - 96
Terminated During Year 3,569 1,178 - 2,391
Pending at End of Year 3,106* 1,929 - 1,177
REAPPRATSEMENTS
Pending at Beginning of Year 75,845 62,034 . -13,811
Filed During Year 11 68 + 57
Terminated During Year 13,822 4,317 - 9,505
Pending at End of Year 62,034 57,785 - 4,249
APPLICATIONS FOR REVIEW
Pending at Beginningz of Year 2 0 - 2
Filed During Year 0 1] 0
Terminated During Year 2 0 - 2
Pending at Bnd of Year 0 0 0

'REMANDS OF PROTESTS

Pending at Beginning of Year 13 6 - 7
Filed During Year 0 0 0
Terminated During Year 7 1 - 6
Pending at £nd of Year 6 5 - 1
CIVIL ACTIONS

Pending at Beginning of Year 13,832 14,482 + 650
Filed During Year 2,838 2,178 - 660
Terminated During Year 2,188 2,162 - 26
Pending at End of Year 14,482 14,498 + 16

*See first page.

The Customs Courts Act of 197G, as implemented by the Rules of the United States Cus-
toms Court, permits an importer to consolidate into a single civil action any number
of depied protests and entries of merchandise involving the same category of merchan-
dise and presenting a common issue.

The 2,717 new civil actions filed in the 1978 fiscal year included approximately 9,665
denied protests covering 26,809 entries of merchandise,

The 2,094 new clvil actions filed in the 1979 fiscal year included approximately 8,200
denied protests covering 22,444 entries of mevchandise.

§9-715 0 - 80 - 3
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SUMMARY OF ALL CASES TERMINATED
BY METHOD OF DISPOSITION
DURING FISCAL YEARS 1978-1979

FY 1978 FY 1979
Method Decisions Cases Decisions Cases
Tried/Heard
Submitted 58 320 54 77
Sumittea on Agreed
Statement of Tacts 418 3,763 466 4,163
Dispositive
Orders 99 253 _10 681
Subtotal 575 4,336 590 4,921
Reserve File
Dismissals n/a 399 n/a 289
8.3 Dismissals n/a . 68 n/a 131
Suspeusion DMisposition File
Dismissals n/a 2,565 n/a 729
Abandonments n/a 12,226 n/a 1,588
Subtotal 212 15,252 2£g 2,737
TOTAL .':’.22 19,588 5% 7,658
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SUMMARY OF PROTESTS TERHINATBﬁ
BY METHOD OF DISPOSITION
DURING FISCAL YEARS 1978-1979

FY 1978 FY 1979
Method Decisions Cases Decisions Cases
Tried/Heard
Submitted 6 125 L2 3
Submitted on Agreed
Statement of Facts . 53 395 24 192
Dispositive
Orders _24 140 16 461
Subtotal 83 660 42 656
Reserve File
Dismissals n/a 0 n/a 0
8.3 Dismissals n/a 12 n/a 29
Suspension Disposition File .
Dismissals n/a 2,207 n/a 244
Abandonments n/a 690 n/a 249
Subtotal g 2,909 . _x_\__‘/é S22
TOTAL _83 3,569 _42 1,178




SUMMARY OF REAPPRAISEMENTS TERMINATED
BY METHOD OF DISPOSITION
DURING FISCAL YEARS 1978-1979

FY 1978 FY 1979°
Method Decisions Cases Decisions Cases
Tried/Heard
Submitted 5 131 4 22
Submitted on Agreed .
Statement of Facts 216 3,127 201 3,444
Dispositive
Orders _6 9 _& 169
Subtotal 227 3,267 209 3,635
Reserve File
Dismissals n/a 0 n/a 0
8.3 Dismissals n/a 7 n/a 1
Suspension Disposition File
Dismissals n/a 28 n/a 334
Abandonments n/a 10,520 n/a 347
Subtotal .r_\ég 10,555 n/a 682
TOTAL gg; 13!822 ggi 4!317'
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SUMMARY OF CIVIL ACTIONS TERMINATED

BY METHOD OF DISPOSITION
DURING FISCAL YEARS 1978-1979

FY 1978 FY 1979
Method Decisions Cases Decisions Cases
Tried/Heard
Submitted 44 56 48 52
Submitted on Agreed
Statement of Faccs 149 241 240 526
Dispositive
Orders _69 104 S0 51
Subtotal 262 401 338 629
Reserve File
Dismissals n/a 399 n/a 289
8.3 Dismissals n/a 49 n/a 101
Suspension Disposition File
Dismissals n/a 330 n/a 151
Abandonments n/a 1,009 n/a 992
Subtotal P_.l_ﬂ 1,787 n/a 1,533
TOTAL 262 2,188 338 2,162
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SUMMARY OF APPLICATIONS FOR REVIEW TERMINATED
BY METHOD OF DISPOSITION
DURING FISCAL YEARS 1978-1979

FY 1978 FY 1979
Mathod Decisions Cases Decisions Cases
Tried/Heard
Submitted : 2 2 0 0
Submitted on Agreed
Statement of Facts 0 0 0 0
Dispositive
Orders _0o _0 ) 0
Subtotal 2 2 0 0
Reserve File .
Dismissals n/a n/a n/a n/a
8.3 Dismissals n/a n/s n/a n/a
Suspension Disposition File
Dismissals n/a n/a n/a n/a
Abandonments n/a n/a n/a n/a
Subtotal n/a n/a n/a n/a
] === Lo — ] ==

TOTAL

N
N
[
I
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SUMMARY OF REMANDS OF PROTESTS
BY METHOD OF DISPOSITION
DURING FISCAL YEARS 1978-1979

FY 1978 FY 1979
Method Decisions Cases Decisions Cases
Tried/Heard
Submitted 1 6 0 0
Submitted on Agreed
Statement of Facts 0 0 1 1
Dispositive
Orders _0 _0 0 0
Subtotal 1 6 1 1
Reserve File
Dismissals 0 0 n/a n/a
8.3 Dismissals 0 0 n/a n/a
Suszension Disposition File
Dismissals 0 0 n/a n/a
Abandonments 1 _1 n/a n/a
Subtotal 1 1 n/a n/a
] ——— ] |
TOTAL 2 7 1 1
- == i ———1 E ]
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SUMMARY OF DECISIONS PUBLISHED
DURING FISCAL YEARS 1978 -1979

FY
1978
C.D.s 55
A.R.D.s 2
V.D.s 1
C.R.D.s 16
TOTAL 74

SUMMARY OF DECISIONS PUBLISHED IN ABSTRACT FORM
DURING FISCAL YEARS 1978-1979

FY
1978

Classification 199
Reappraisement 237
Valuation . _0
TOTAL 436

1979

54

70

1979

212

263

-
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SUMMARY OF APPEALS TO THE UNITED STATES COURT OF CUSTOMS AND
PATENT APPEALS FOR FISCAL YEARS 1978 -1979

The following table shows the number of appeals taken to the United
States Court of Customs and Patent Appeals and the results of the appeals
disposed of:

FY FY
1978 1979
Appeals pending at beginning of year ......e000000000 16 16
Appeals filed during year ....vcevvvncniransresesesss 18 32
Appeals decided during year c.eeovseseccscsconsoseses 18 26
FY FY
1978 1979
Affirmed ...oc0vvvvnnnss 7 17
Reversed ..ooervecsvecsn 7 3
Reversed and remanded .. 2 1
Modifled ....co0eveevnen 0 1
Dismissed ...oevevunnnne 2 3
Vacated and remanded ... 0 1
Appeals pending at close of YEAY ...ecvevsvccessnsens 16 22

SUMMARY OF COMMISSIONS AND LETTERS ROGATORY
ISSUED DURING FISCAL YEARS 1078 - 1979

The following table shows the number of commissions and letters rogatory
issued to examine witnesses residing in foreign countries or in a distant
part of the United States:

FY FY

9718 1979
Commissions issued during the year ......oevvesvsacns 2 0
Letters rogatory issued during year ......cee0cvveese O 0
2 0

T ¥
TOTAL cvvvnenenans
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Mr. Semerune. All right, Our next witnesses will be Richard J.
Davis on behalf of the Department of Treasury and David Cohen
representing the Department of Justice. Mr. Davis is Assistant Sec-
retary of Treasury for Enforcement and Operations, and Mr. Cohen is
Branch Director of the Commercial Litigation Branch, Civil Division,
Department of Justice. W:lcome, gentlemen. Have you any agreement
&8 to who is to proceed first ?

Mr. Davis. 1 think I would proceed first and, with the committee’s
permission, I will just summarize my statement.

Mr. SemerLING. Fire. Without objection, we will include your en-
tire statement in the record. Proceed.

Mr. Davis. Thank you very much.

[Complete statement follows:]
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For Releace on Delivery

STATEMENT OF
THE HONORABRLE RICHARD J. DAVIS
ASSISTANT SECRETARY (ENPORCEMENT AND OPERATIONS)
DEPARTMENT OF THC TREASURY
BEFORE THE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON MONOPOLIES AND COMMERCIAL LAW
OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Mr. Chai:man, Members of the Committee:

1 am pleased to have the opportunity to testify today in support
of H.R. 6394, the Customs Courts Act of 1980. This Department
supported S. 1654, a similar bill sponsored by Senator DeConcini,
which was passed late last year py the Senate. We commend you and
your staff, Mr. Chairman, for the efforts that have been devoted to
this bill and fully support fts enactsent.

This bill would create s comprehensive system of judicial review
of civil actlions arising from {mport transactions and other statutes
sffecting international trade. It would clarify and expand the
jJurisdiction of the Customs Court and {nsuwe that the court has the
remedial powers to redress injuries suffered by persons engaged in
international trade.

Ve in the Treasury Department have long recognized that the
United States Customs Court was being underut{lized while increased
litigation having a significant tmpact on international trade was
being instituted in the district courts. Moreover, in the last two
years, there have been significant legislative inftfatives in the
area of international trade. Both the Trade Agreements Act of 1979
and the Customs Procedural Refora and Simplification Act of 1978 have
expanded the rights of adversely affected parties to judicisl review.
Consequently, we anticipate that unless this bill s enacted, &
significant increase fn trade litigation will add to the enormous
workload of already overburdened district courts.

To illustrate this point, a recent ‘amendment to section 592 of
the Tariff Act of 1930, the so-called fraud provision, authorfzes a
trial de novo in an action to collect a penalty assessed under that
section with the burden placed on the Government to establish the
degree of culpability of the violstor. Prior to passage of this
amendment, the structure of the law all but eliminated judicial
review of these penalties. Now, we anticipste judicial review will
be sought wore frequently. Under existing law, the Government is
required to institute such collectfon actions in the district courts.
The bill under consideration today would require such actions to be
commenced {n the Court of International Trade. While it is dtfficult
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to estimste the number of court sactions per year vhich wijl be filed
as 8 result of new section 592, wve believe the number will far exceed
the approximstely 200 cases filed in the district courts in FY 1979.
In our view, judicial efficiency and econamy require that the many
technical issues which surround penalties arising out of false and
fraudulent Customs transactions be considered by a court versed in
this somevhat esoteric ares of the law.

Ve are concerned with one provistion in H.R. 6394 which relates
to the review of rulings or the refusal to issue or change a ruling
regarding technical Customs matters such as classification,
valuation, entry reguirements, and vessel répairs. New section
1581(§)(2) would give the Court of Intarnational Trade jurisdiction
to review such rulings or the refusal to {ssue or change such rulings
if a person demonstrates that he would be frreparably hamed by
having to weit and file &4 protest against later Customs action based
on the ruling.

The Customs Service issued over 13,800 rulings to members of the
public in 1979. Under current law, judicial review of these rulings
can be obtained by an fmporter only after an importation has occurred
and pursuant to an sdministrative protest which {5 denied.

Similarly, an American manufact:rer, producer, or wholesaler of
merchandise similar to the fmported merchandise may only obtain
review of rulings affectirg his products pursuant to section 516 of
the Tariff Act by filing a petition with the Customs Court
challenging the ruling of the Customs Service when {t is applied to
an actual importstfon. In each instance, the Customs Service
decision 15 reviewed by the Customs Court in a trial de novo.

We strongly believe that this current method of obtaining review
ought to be maiutatned. The keystone under existing law 1is the
existence ¢of an actual {mportation. It is essentfial for the
stability of the ruling process that the treatment of an actual
importation be at issue, otherwise the court will be overburdened
vith hypothetical cases. Judicialfzation of the Customs {nformal
ruling process will discourage it from providing useful guidance to
the public. We aslso do not believe the Congress would want the new
Court of International Trade to replace the administrative agency now
assigned the ruling responsibility. In additfon, very few importers
would {wport merchandise, protest and pay the duties {a order to

hallerge Customs Service treatment of certain merchandise {f they
f{ould obtain jJudicisl review without an acival fmportation and
without the payment of duties.
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Novever, 1f the Cosmittee finds that there are circumstances ir
vhich the traditional method of obtaining judicial review of Customs
Service rulings is too restrictive and that some modification is
secessary, we strongly believe that any modification should be
extremely limited and applicable only to those instances in which a
modification {s truly necessary.

Tn any ewvent, there is no justificstion for extending this
remedy to American manufacturers, producers, and wvholesalers, ss this
bill would do. Absent an fmportation which s adequately covered by
section 516, any ham to an American ssnufacturer i{s speculative at
best. In the Senate till the opportunity to obtain judicial review
prior to exhsustion of administrative remedies applied only to
{maporters. As we have stated, we do not believe any changes are
necessary. However, if the Committee believes otherwise, we
reconmend that the Senate provisiocns, with the wodifications
indicsted below, be adopted. Section 516 has long provided an
adequate remedy to American manufacturers, producers, and
vholesalers. During the past several years both the House Ways and
Means Cosmittee, and the Senate Finance Comsittee considered
anendments to section 516. Although 516 was expanded to include
parties such as American labor unions which, traditionally, had been
excluded from 1ts coverage, wve find 1t significant that these
committees did not alter the basic statute or provide an opportunity
to challenge a2 ruling or the refusal to issue or change s ruling
before the {mporter actually brought the competitive product into the
country.

Furthemore, it {s likely that an opportunity to challenge
rulings or the fallure to issue or change rulings would become an
unintended tactical weapon of American manufacturers and producers in
their constant battle with faporters for markets, risking the
creation of undesirable trade barriers.

Finally, if there is to be & provision for declaratory review of
occasfonal rulings, it should be narrawly confined to those persors
vho demonstrate actual need. As now drafted, the bill appears to
sllov much broader use because of the general language of section
2631(f) on standing, section 2636(g) on time limits for suits, and
the absence of any requirement that the Customs Service be given
. 8dequate time to respond to & request for a ruling.

I have attached as part o!"ny".tatuent technical comnents and
suggestions which I hope this Comaittee will consider.

I will be pleased to answer sny questions the Committee may
have.
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TECHNICAL COMMENTS

Title 11

Section 1581(a)(4)

The Court of International Trade would be granted exclusive
juriediction over a civil ection vhere the administrative decision
iovolves the exclusion of merchandise from entry or delivery or s
demand for redelivery to Oustoms custody (including & notice of
constructive seizure) under any provision of the customs lavs.

The parenthetical phrase “including a notice of constructive
seizure”" is not appropriate. Seizure, whether actual or
constructive, does not occur wvhen merchendise is excluded or there
has been a demand for redelivery., Seizure occurs where the lav
provides for seizure subject to forfeiture, and where a statute
suthorizes seizure to secure payment of a penalty.

The Court of International Trade has not, other than in this
section, been given jurisdiction over actions involving seizures
and forfeitures. The parenthetical phrase should be deleted.

Section 1581(j)(2)

As noted, we prefer no provision granting an exception to the
traditional method of obtaining judicial review, but if an
exception is included we prefer a provision similar to that
contained in §. 1654, The paragraph should be amended to read:

The Court of International Trade shall not have
jurisdiction -~ . . .

(2) to review any ruling or refusal to issue or
change & ruling relating to classification,
valuation, rate of duty, marking, restricted
merchandise, entry requirements, dravbacks, vessel
repairs, and similar matters issued by the Secretary
of the Treasury other than in coonection with a
civil action commenced under subsection (a) of this
section, except that this exclusion shall not apply
il a person, after exhausting such procedures as the
Secretary of the Treasury may by rule provide,
demonstrates that, without s substantial doubt, it
would be commercislly impractical to obtain judicial
reviev under subsection (a), and the person would

'ué:,otjhervhe suffer gsudbstantial frreparable injury., If
the person fulfills the conditions set forth ia the
preseding sentence and demonstrates that the -
Secretary's ruling or refusal to change a ruling is
arbitrary or capricious or othervise contrary to
le¢, the Court shall sward appropriate relief.
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Section 1582(b)

In paragraph (1), subsection (a) should be correctead to read
subsection (a)(l).

Since a section 592 case may involve entries in several
districts, subsections 1582(b)(1) and (b)(2) should be changed
to indicate “"an appropriate district court”. Subsection
1582(b)(2) currently contains no provision to prevent forum
shopping by reque :ing s jury trial, obtasining s transfer of the
case to a District Court, and then withdrawing the request. A
new sentence should be added at the end of the subsection as
follows: “If the jury trisal wmotion 1is later withdrawn or
denied, the case shall be remanded to the Court of International
Trade for further proceedings.”

Section 1583

This provision grants the Covrt of International Trade exclusive
jurisdiction to render judgment upon any counterclaim of the
United States to recover Custoas duties relating to such
transaction. Inasmuch as wmost actions against the United States
to recover Custous duties arise under section 514 and payment of
“customs duties relat{ng to such transactions” are a
jurisdictional prerequisite, that phrase would have little, {f
any, effect. In our opinion, the Court should be given
exclusive jurisdiction over any countercisim of the United
States to recover any duties or penalties arising out of an
import transaction which are owed by the importer to the
Covermment. This would avoid numerous actions by the Goverment
azainst the same fmporter in the Court of International Trade to
recover unpaid Customs duties pursuant to section 1583(2)(1) and
(3).

Section 1584

<
A

I both subsection (a) and subsectior (b) the word "shall®, the
first time {t 1{s used in each subsection, should be changed to
“zay” in order to give the District Courts discretion to dismiss
a case vhere {astizution of the action {n that Court was for
surroses of evading the rules of the Court of International

© Jrade or for any other improper reason.
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Tizle 111

Section 2637(a)

The provision relating to exhsustion of administrative remedies
should include & cross-reference to section 1581(j)(2) which, in
effect, pemmits Court reviev prior to exhaustion of the
administrative remedies provided in the Teriff Act. The provision
should also address the disposition of monies found by the Court
vf Interpstional Trade to have been unjustly collected by the
Goverment where the sction resulting in the finding was not
brought by the importer. This could occur vhere the importer's
surety copuenced the civil asction. Under the law the surety may
recover only the amount of the liquidated duties, charges or other
exactions that he paid on the entries. The balence of the monies
should remain in the Treasury of the United States.

Section 2643(c)(1)

This provision would permit the Court of International Trade to
issue a preliminary or permanent injunction upon the motion of a
person wvho would have the right to commence a civil action after
exhausting all appropriate administrative remedies. The Court is
directed to consider vhether the person making the request will be
irreparably harmed if such injunction is not granted and the
effect of granting such injunction on the public interest. The
relationship between this provision, section 2637 and section
1581(3)(2) is not clear. We prefer the similar provision, section
2643(a), contuined in S. 1654, which permits the Court to order an
appropriate form of relief, including injunctive, but apparently
within the confines of the jurisdictional sections and the
provision relating to exhaustion of administrative remedies.

Section 2646(1) and (3)

In establishing the precedence to be given cases in the Court of
International Trade, the exclusion of perishable merchandise
contained in (1) should be expanded to include the redelivery of
such merchandise. With regard to (3), the wrds “commenced under
section 515 of the Tariff Act of 1930" are unnecessary and should
be deleted,

Title 1V
Section 2602

The comments relating to section 2646 are applicable to this
section.
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Section 1546(1)

* It is inappropriste to place review of the denial of & Customs
broker's license under sectio= 641(a) of the Tariff Act of 19350 in
the Cour: of Appeals for Internationsl Trade, Patents, and
Trademarks, because there is no statutory requirement that the
Secretary construct s formal record to support such actioas.

Review of such denials should be left to a trial court wvhere such a
record may b2 constructed. It would be a substantial and
unwarranted burden to require the Secretary to construct such a
record in view of the small number of cases in which a denial is
actually contested.

§9-715 0 - 80 - U
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TESTIMONY OF RICHARD DAVIS, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF THE
TREASURY FOR ENFORCEMENT OPERATIONS

Mr. Davis. Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee : The Treas-
ury Department strongly supports this legislation. It is important
legislation for a variety of reasons. First, as Chief Judge Re noted,
it provides in one place a comprehensive statement of the jurisdiction
of the Customs Court and would remove confusion as to whether the
appropriate place to bring an action is the Customs Court or the dis-
trict courts.

Second, it will add to the possibility for use of the Customs Court
at a time when our district courts are increasingly overworked, both
in terms of the amount of litigation and the variety of problems that
they have to deal with.

hird, and very importantly, it provides the Court of International
Trade with the opportunity to deal with a wide range of customs
issues to better assure that the customs laws are being interpreted
in a uniform fashion. We in the Treasury Department spend a lot of
time trying to improve our abilities to have uniform rulings through-
out the customs service. This provides for better assurances of uni-
formity in judicial interpretations of the customs laws. We should
not be in a position in which the classification and valuation of a par-
ticular product varies depending on the port through which it enters.

We have a few concerns, however, with the bill, and some sug-
gested modifications. The principal one, and the one I will discuss
now, relates to judicial review of customs’ rulings. There are approx-
imately 13,800 such rulings issued every year. We believe that it would
be appropriate to continue the current practice under which these
rulings are not reviewable judicially until the point of importation,
that 1s, until there’s actually an importation which has gone through
the administrative process and until there is an actual case or contro-
versy. We think there’s risk even in the version the committee has
before it which attempts to limit judicial review to situations of
irreparable harms. We believe that once that kind of window is
opened, we will have a tendency to judicialize the administration of
the customs service and there will be the greater risk of the courts
having to deal with hypothetical cases as opposed to real controver-
sies. We think the current system provides adequately for full judicial
review by all interested parties. The importer who actually brings
in merchandise has an opportunity to go through the protest process
and ultimately to seek judicial review as a remedy. The competitors
of the importer, the American manufacturers and others, have the
opportunity, through the so-called section 516 procedure, to challenge
the actions of the customs service.

We believe that system would be better left in place than to go to
a system which opens the door to judicial review of Custom’s rulings,
where there is no actual importation.

There are some other technical points which are covered in the
testimony, but I think I will rest on the statement. Thank you.

Mr. SeBerLING, Thank you. Mr. Cohen.
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TESTIMONY OF DAVID M. COHEN, BRANCH DIRECTOR, COMMERCIAL
LITIGATION BRANCH, CIVIL DIVISION, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
JUSTICE

Mr. Conen, Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, I am
pleased to appear here today on behalf of the Department of Justice
in support of H.R. 6394. As noted in our prepared statement, which
I would like to submit for the record, the Department of Justice sup-

orts the bill because it will accomplish a number of goals which the

epartment has supported for some years and continues to support.
These goals include a clarification of the very great jurisdictional
confusion which exists in this area, better utilization of the Customs
Court’s resources, clarification of the Customs Court’s remedial powers,
and most importantly, enhancement of the ability of persons who
believe they have been aggrieved by Government decisions in this
area to gain access to the courts.

Mr. Chairman, I only wish to mention two brief points which we
believe should be clarified in the bill.

First, I would support Mr. Davis’ testimony with respect to pro-
posed section 1581(j) (2). This provision, although phrased in nega-
tive terms, in fact contains a new grant of jurisdiction to the court
to review rulings issued by the Customs Service. For the reasons con-
tained in our prepared statement, we believe this jurisdictional grant
should be a narrow one. If the provision is not narrowly drawn, the
provision possesses the potential of destroying the manner in which
review of these actions has been obtained in the past. In our view,
there is no compelling reason to completely alter this past method
which has worked well.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, we believe that the provision of the bill
which is concerned with the issuance of injunctive relief requires
some slight clarification. We believe this provision should make it
clear that injunctive relief should be granted only in exceptional
circumstances and only after a balancing test which takes into ac-
count the effect that the denial of the injunction would have upon
the plaintiff and the effect the granting of the injunction would have
upon the public interest. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[Complete statement follows:]
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STATEMENT OF DAVID M. COHEN
BRANCH DIRECTOR, COMMERCIAL LITIGATION BRANCH
CIVIL DIVISION, DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE
ON H.R. 6394

Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I am pleased to
appear before you today to express the support of the Depart-
ment of Justice for H.R. 6394.

This bill finally completes a task which was begun over
10 years ago when Congress modernized the procedure of the
United States Customs Court by means of the Customs Courts
Act of 1970.

At the time that procedural reform in the Customs
Court, was considered by Congress, the Assistant Attorney
Generai in charge of the Civil Division promised the then
Chief Judge of that Court that the Department would support
a project to clarify and expand the jurisdiction of the
Court aZter the Congress had enacted the very urgently
required procedural reforms it then had before it.

Several years later, the Department determined that the
“‘time had arrived to fulfill the promise made in 1970.

We believed that the time was appropriate because of
several factors.

The jurisdictional statutes of the Customs Court had
been drafted at a time when tariff rates were an extremely
important factor in international trade. The drafters of
the statutes were aware of this fact and they were princi-

pally concerned with the need to establish methods for
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obtaining judicial review of decisions relating to the
classification and valuation of imported merchandise -
decisions which have decisive impact upon the rate of duty
ultimately assessed. While the statutes did not always
explicitly recognize this principal concern, the fact is
that the entire jurisdictional scheme was and is best suited
to facilitate challenges to classification and valuation
decisions.

As tariff rates decreased as a result of multilateral.
neqgotiations, so called "non-tariff m2asures", such as anti-
dumping and countervailing duties, assumed greater importance.
As might be expected, the number of suits instituted by
individuals who alleged that they had been aggrieved by
governmental decisions relating to non-tariff measures also
increased.

Many of these suits were instituted in the district
courts. While there were a number of reasons which no doubt
supported a decision Lo institute these suits in the district
courts rather than in the Customs Court, it is certain that the
reason included the fact tha: it was often extremely difficult
to determine in advance whether a suit relating to non-
tariff measures could be made to fit into the jurisdictional
scheme relating to the Customs Court - a schere which was princi-
pally designed to enable individuals to challenge classification
and valuvation decisions. Another reason for the institution

of these suits in the district courts can be found in the
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fact that the remedial powers of the Customs Court are
limited, principally in relation to award of injunctive
relief.

Whatever the reasons, in large measure, the district
courts were properly reluctant to endanger the uniformity of
decisions which Congress obvicusly desired in this area when
it vested exclusive jurisdiction in a court, the Customs
Court, which possesses nationwide jurisdiction. Accordingly,
most of these suits were dismissed on the grourds that the
Customs Court possessed exclusive jurisdiction to entertain
them once it was demonstrated that there was a means - no
matter how convoluted - by which the Customs Court coula
obtain jurisdiction over the suits.

As the number of these suits and dismissals for lack of
jurisdiction increased, we became increasingly concerned
by the fact that large numbers of individuals, who believed
they possessed real grievances in this area, were expending
time and resources in a futile attempt to obtain judicial
review on the merits of their causes.

At the same time, as a result of the procedural reforms
enacted in 1970 and the decline in importance of tariff
rates, the caseload of the Customs Court began to decline.
Significantly, this decline began at approximately the same
time as the tremendous increase in the calendars of the
district courts.

As a result of these factors, we became convinced that

a real need and a real opportunity existed with respect to
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the Customs Court. We believed that the numerous suits dis-
missed by the district courts demonstrated a real need to
clarify the scope of the jurisdiction and the powers of the
Customs Court. At the same time, we believed that the
underutilization of the resources of the Customs Court
presented us with an opportunity to relieve the overburdened
district courts of some of their caseload while, at the same
time, taking advantage of both of the Customs Court's
expertise and the ability f0 achieve uniformity of decisions

through the Court's nationwide jurisdiction.

Of course, others recognized the same need and opportunity

at approximately the same time. These individuals and
organizations included the Court itself, the organized bar,
and the Administrative Conference of the United States.

In view of this combination of factors, the Department
in 1977 brought together a number of concepts which had been
expressed by others as well as a number of ideas of its own,
and included them in a proposed bill which was introduced as
§.2857 during the last Congress by Senator DeConcini.

Subsequently, a large number of the concepts contained
in S.2857 were enacted into law as Title X of the Trade
Agreements Act of 1979, P.L. 96~39. The remaining portions
of the bill were refined, as a result of very numerous
discussions with interested groups, and incorporated into
§.1654, again introduced by Senator DeConcini, which passed

the Senate last year.
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The bill before us today, H.R. 6394, further improves
upon and refines the concepts contained in S.1654. 1Indeed,
you and your staff are to be congratulated, Mr. Chairman, on
the excellent work in this complex area which H.R. 6394 so
clearly reflects.

In our view, H.R. 6394 greatly improves upon the concepts
which were contained in 5.2857 and would clearly accomplish
all of the goals which the Department desired to achieve
when it first proposed what became 5.2857. Without denigrating
the continuing im, - rtance of cases involving the classification
and valuation of merchandigse, the bill clarifies the demarcation
between the jurisdiction of the Customs Court and the district
courts and completes the effort in this regard which was
begun in the Trade Agreements Act <f 1979. The Lill expands
the remedies available in the Customs Court and, if enacted,
the bill should relieve the district courts of some of their
caseload, and thus make more efficient utilization of the
resources of the Customs Court. Finally, the bill will take
advantage of the expertise of the Customs Court and will
ensure unifcrmity in the important area of international
trade through the nationwide jurisdiction of the Customs
Court.

In sum, Mr. Chairman, the Department of Justice supports
H.R. 6394 because it will clearly achieve a number of goals

which are supported by the Department.



Indeed, aside from some relatively minor points contained
in an appendix to our prepared statement, which I would like to
* submit for the record, there are only two improvements which I
should like to mention for the subcommittee'’s consideration.

The first point concerns the availability of sjudicial review
of rulings issued by the Customs Service. We recognize the need,
in exceptional circumstances, for an importer to obtain review,
in advance of a transaction, of the manner in which the Customs
Service proposes to treat particular merchandise. However, the
availability of review prior to an actual transaction must remain
a limited exception to the general rule that judicial review is
to be available only after merchandise is imported, a protest is
filed and denied, and the duties assessed are paid. If availa-
bility of review by some other means is not limited to truly
exceptional circumstances, the exception will surely swallow the
rule. Faced with a choice, no importer would choose to pay the
duties assessed and sue for a refund when judicial review is
available pursuant to a means which requires no investment of
funds. Mr. Chairman, for these reasons as well as the reasons
set forth in the appendix to our prepared statement, we strongly
prefer the language of the provision contained in proposed
section 1581(i) (2) of S.1654, over the language of section
1581{(3) (2) of H.R. 6394.

In addition, Mr. Chairman, we believe, at a minimum, proposed
section 1581(j) (2) nust make clear the question of standing, the
definition of a "refusal to rule", the application of a statute

of limitations, and the appropriate relief to be awarded.
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Finally, Mr. Chairman, I would like to mention proposed
gsection 2643 of H.R. 6394 which would empower the Customs
Court, for the first time, to grant injunctive relief in all
types of cases. Because this provision would grant the
Customs Court a relatively new power, and because thzs bill
would repeal the restrictions on the exercise of the power
to issue injunctions contained in the Trade Agreements Act
of 1979, we wish to see the statute mak; it clear that
injunctive relief should be issued only in truly extraordinary
circumstances and only as the result of a balancing test
which includes a consideration of the effect, if any, that
the issuance of an injunction would have upon the public
interest. We have suggested some language to accomplish
this purpose in the appendix to our prepared statement.

Mr. Chairman, as I have noted, the two suggested modi~-
fications I have mentioned are relatively minor. However,
we would hope that the committee will give them serious

consideration.
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APPENDIX

Proposed section 1581 (i) contains a major expansion
of the jurisdiction now possessed by the Customs Court.
This prcvision slightly rewords proposed section 1581(h) (i)
of S.1654 and we have no particular preference as to which
wording is adopted. We might note, however, that it might
be preferable to use the term "arises under" when referring
to one of the specified trade acts or éo a Constitutional
provision, treaty, Executive agreement or Executive order
since the courts are familiar with that term due to its
use in 28 U.S.C. 1331.

We also wish to make it clear that, in our view, both
versions of this provision contain two requirements which
must be fulfilled before the court's jurisdiction<;iil
attach: the civil action must arise directly from an import
transaction and involve one of the gspecified trade statutes
or the civil action must arise directly from an import
transaction and involve a provision of the Constitution, a
treaty, an Executive agreement or an Executive order which
directly and substantially involves international trade.
Thus, whether the civil action involves one of the statutes
specified or a treaty, constitutional provision, Executive
agreement or Executive order, the civil action must arise

directly from an import transaction.
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We would also note that proposed section 1581 of this
bill, unlike proposed section 158) of S5.1654, does not
contain provisions which make it clear that section 1581
cannot be utilized to circumvent the exclusive nature of the
remedy contained in section 516A of the Tariff Act of 1930.
We would agree that a legislative provision to this effect,
such as proposed sections 1581(a) (2) and 1581(h) (2) of
§.1654, is unnecessary so long as the legislative history of
the bill makes it clear that there is no intent upon the
part of the Congress to permit circumvention of section 516A
of the Tariff Act of 1930 by means of proposed sections
1581(a) and 1581 (j).

Proposed section 1581(j) (2) first restates existing
law by providing that the Court of International Trade shall
not possess jurisdiction to review a ruling of the Customs
Service or a refusal to issue or change a ruling other
than in connection with the type of civil action now within
the jurisdiction of the Customs Court.

The subsection then proceeds to provide for an exception
from this prohibition in those cases where a plaintiff demon-
strates that he would be irreparably harmed if required to
obtain judicial review in this traditional manner.

Of course, we have no objection to the restatement of
the qurrent state of the law as stated in the first portion

of this proposed subsection.
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We are concerned about the exception, however.

The term "ruling” in its technical sense -~ and, we
assume the proposed subsection utilizes the term in this
sense -- applies to a determination by the Customs Service
as to the manner in which it would treat a proposéd trans-
action. A "ruling”", therefore, can be distinguished from
"internal advice" or a request for "further review", both of
which relate to completed transactions.

At present, judicial review of a ruling may now be
obtained only by completing the transaction, forcing the
Service to treat the transaction as stated in the ruling,
and proceeding to obtain judicial review of the action of
the Service in the usual manner, i.e., filing a protest,
paying the duties assessed, and contesting the denial uf the
protest in the Customs Court.

We £ecognize the fact that a person can be injured if
he cannot obtair judicial review of a ruling unless and
until the contemplated transaction is completed, the duties
are paid, and a suit is filed in the Customs Court. There-
fore, it may be appropriate in some circumstances to permit
judicial review prior to the completion of the transactaon
or the payment of duties.

However, if the circumstances under which judicial
review may be obtained prior to the completion of the trans-

action or the payment of duties are defined too broadly, the
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chances are that the exception will ultimately swallow the
rule. Obviously, individuals would prefer to obtain judicial
review without the payment of duties if they could do so
rather than be required to obtain judicial review only after
the transaction has been completed and the duties paid.

We believe that the standard of "irreparable injury"
contained in proposed subsection 1582(i) (2) is too broad and
that the exception created could possibly destroy the other,
traditional methods of obtaining review. We much prefer the
provision contained in subsection 1581(i) {2) of S.1654 and
would urge the subcommittee tc substitute that provision for
the one contained in this bill.

We also prefer the standard of review contained in sub-
section 1581 (i) (2) of S.1654. Since the evidence considered
by the Customs Service in connection with a request for a
ruling is almost totally in the control of the party requesting
the ruling, it is appropriate to apply an arbitrary or
capricious standard. The application of any other standard,
would permit the party requesting a ruling to withhold
"evidence" from the Service in connection with the request
only to produce entirely new material in the Customs Court in
opposition to the ruling ultimately issued. This result
would be contrary to principles of administrative law which
afford the administrative agency an opportunity to act upon
the basis of all evidence and contentions prior to a require-

ment that it defend its action before a court.
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We also believe that the arbitrary or capricious stan-
dard is a fair exchange for the opportunity to obtain judicial
review prior to the payment of duties. If an importer
desires de novo review, it should complete the transactiocn,
pay the duties, and institute suit in the Customs Court. If
it desires judicial review in advance of completion of the
transaction and payment of the duties, it should be entitled
only to review on the record under the arbitrary or capricious
standard.

Proposed section 1582 would grant jurisdiction to the
Court of International Trade to entertain certain civil
actions, such as those to recover civil penalties under
section 592 of the Tariff Act of 1930, which are now insti-
tuted in the district courts.

In principle, we are not in favor of granting original
jurisdiction to the Customs Court to entertain suits insti-
tuted under section 592. In addition, we believe that the
system which the bill would establish for the trial of some
cases in the district courts and some in the Customs Court,
depending upon whether a demand is made for a jury trial,
is cumbersome and will not provide for the most efficient use
of resources.

More importantly, if the Customs Court is to be granted
jurisdiction to entertain suits under section 592, we are
concerned with the fact that proposed section 2640 would

permit the court to provide by rule for exceptions to the
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Federal Rules of Evidence in these types of cases. A major
purpose of this bill is to remove all remaining distinctions
between the district courts and what is now the Customs
Court. Since the Federal Rules of Evidence apply to all
other Federal courts, the Court of International Trade
should not be the only court permitted to exempt itself from
the application of these rules. This is particularly true
with respect to the cases provided for in proposed section
1582, By the very terms of the proposed section, some of
these cases (those in which a jury is requested and is found
to be appropriate) will be heard in the district courts.
These latter courts are, of course, subject to the Federal
Rules of Evidence. Those rules should be applicable regard-
less of whether the case is heard in district court or the
Court of International Trade. Accordingly, if the court is
to be granted jurisdiction to entertain suits instituted
pursuant to section 592, we recommend the deletion of the
phrase "or the rules of the court” contained in proposed
section 2640.

Proposed section 2643 is concérned with the relief
which may be awarded by the Court of International Trade. We
have two comments with respect to this section.

With respect to injunctive relief, we prefer some
rephrasing of proposed section 2643(c) (1) of this bill. The

Customs Court has never possessed the power to grant injunctive
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relief in all cases and this bill, if enacted, would thus
grant the court new authority. We believe that the legis-
lation granting this authority should make it clear that
injunctive relief should be awarded only in exceptional
circumstances and that the decision to grant injunctive
relief should be the result of a balarcing test which takes
into account the effect that the issuance of the proposed
injunction would have upon the public interest.
Accordingly, we recommend adoption of the following

language:

A preliminary or permanent injunction

may be granted in extraordinary circumstances

by the court upon the motion of a person who

would have the right to commence a civil

action after exhausting all appropriate ad-

ministrative remedies. In ruling upon such

a request, the court shall consider, among

other matters, whether the person making the

request will be irreparably injured if

the relief is not granted, and, if so, whether

the issuance of the requested injunction would

be consistent with the public interest.

Our final comment with respect to proposed section

2643 is concerned with the relief which may be granted in
a civil action arising under section 777(c)(2) of the Tariff

Act of 1930. The Trade Agreements Act of 1979 which added
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section 777(c) (2) to the Tariff Act of 1930 made it clear that

the International Trade Commission could release only certain types
of information under the protective order. Proposed section 2643(c)
of S.1654 recognized the fact that the Customs Court was to be sub-
ject to the same restriction as to the type of information, possessed
by the International Trade Commission, which it could order discloesed.
The bill before the committee does not contain a provision similar to
proposed section 2643(c) of 5.1654 and we would urge the inclusion of
such a provision in order to effectuate the intent of the drafters of
section 777(c) (2). Alternatively, we would urge the inclusion in the
legislative history of a statement to the effect that proposed section
2643 was not intended to eliminate the restriction contained in
section 777(c) (2) of the Tariff Act of 1930.

We would also suggest that the Committee consider a provision
similar to the one contained in section 708 of S.1654. We believe that
at least for the foreseeable future, it is essential that the Govern-
ment's litigation position be coordinated in one central authority.

Finally, we suggest that the subcommittee consider an alteration
in the effective date provisions contained in subsections (a) and (c)
of proposed secticn 701 of the bill.

With respect to proposed section 701(a), that section
provides that, in general, the Customs Courts Act shall take
effect on the date upon which Title VII of the Trade Agree-
ments Act of 1979 took effect. Since Title VII of the Trade
Agreements Act of 1279 took effect on January 1, 1980, proposed
subsection 701(a) of the bill would mean that H.R. 6394 would
be given retroactive effect. We believe that it will cause

unnecessary confusion if H.R. 6394 were to be given retroactive
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effect. In addition, we believe that the Court and various
agencies should be given time to prepare for the implementation
of the Act. We, therefore, suggest that the subcommittee
consider changing the proposed section to provide that, in
general, the Act will take effect six months after the date

of enactment.

Proposed subsection 701(c) provides that subsections
(c), (d), (e), and (f) of section 2631 of title 28 as added
by section 301 of the bill, will apply to entries liquidated
on or after the date of enactment.

Proposed subsections {(c), (d), and (e), of section 2631
define the rules as to standing to institute certain specified
actions in the Court of International fraie. Most of these
actions do not involve the liquidation of entries. 1In
addition, all of the specified subsections relate to causes
of action created by the Trade Agreements Act of 1979.
Therefore, in contrast to proposed section 70l(a), section
701 (c) should provide that subsections (c), (d), and (e) of
section 2631 should take effect immediately upon the date of
enactment.

Subsection (f) of proposed section 2631 relates to the
institution of civil actions other than those specified in
subsections (a) through (e) of proposed section 2631.
Subsection (f) of proposed section 2631 is principally
designed to apply to the new general jurisdictional provision
contained in proposed section 1581(i). Therefore, proposed
section 2631 (f) should take effect six months after the date

of enactment.
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Mr. SriserLING, Thank you, Mr. Cohen. _

Mr. Davis, your point about not having review of matters before
an actual importation certainly is a very 1mportant issue and raises
& very important issue. It seems to me that where the importer 1is the
one who wants to raise the issue he has a very simple way of getting
around this; that is to import maybe one article and then he’s got the
importation. But what about the person who is affected by the import,
the competitor who wants a ruling? How does he handle that
sit.ua.t;ionI;e i ,

Mr. Davis. That person under current law, section 516 of the Tariff
Act, does have the capability in the context of specific importations to
seek review of the classification or valuation decisions of the Customs
Service. So there is currently in law an opportunity and ability for
American manufacturers, and this opportunity was recently extended
to labor unions, to seek redress which includes judicial review. There
is protection in the context of specific importations for all parties who
might have an interest in the nature of the imports.

. SemBERLING. Well, until an actual importation occurs, though,
as I understand your point, you feel American manufacturers, for
ggﬁmple, should not be able to test a ruling under the provisions of this

ill,

Mr. Davis. We believe it would bs preferable that until an importa-
tion takes place that neither the importer nor the American manu-
facturer should be in a position to seek judicial review of a Customs’
ruling, and that both should have the opportunity in connection with
rulings on actual importations. The Senate hill—well, starting with
this bill, the House bill, the bill we are considering today would au-
thorize judicial review of rulings in the case of irreparable harm
without, as I understand it, really restricting who would be able to
pursue that. The Senate bill has a narrower exception as to whether
1t allows judicial review of rulings, and restricts that only to the
Importer.

ur position is that it would be preferable if both bills allowed for
judicial review at the instigation of either an importer, a domestic
manufacturer, or a labor union, but only where the ruling applies to
an actual importation.

Mr. SemeruNg. Well, I can see why it might open doors to a lot
more litigation, but that’s what the courts are for. This, in effect, would
be a declaratory judgment action which we deal with constantly in
the Federal district courts. We have statutes authorizing thera and I
don’t know why there shouldn’t be similar remedy where it involves a
customs matter,

Mr. Davis. Well, I think among the reasons is the one you referred
to. It’s not a situation where people are without remedy in the situa-
tion where there is an actual importation.

Mr. SemerLING. Well, one would be remediless if he imports a large
number of goods and he goes out of business before you can act to cor-
rect an erroneous ruling, imposing a high tariff on those goods. The
fact that maybe after you correct the ruling he might be entitled to
some judicial relief doesn’t really help him.

r. Davis. As I said, there is the procedure which now exists. I

think that one has several considerations to balance when talking about
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the degree of judicial review and when to allow it. One consideration s,
to what extent is it appropriate to let courts get heavily involved in
the day-to-day operations of the administrative agencies, 80 that
that administrative agency really cannot effectively exercise its
responsibilities. L

1&(1)'. SemeRLING. Are you saying this in effect would turn adminis-
trative ruling into a judicial case? ) )

Mr. Davis. I don't know that I would say every ruling, but I think
you would see a substantial number being appealed to the courts. Our
view is that there is an opportunity to litigate these issues in the
context of specific importations. We could ¢nd up having extensive
litigation, Wﬂich can turn into an undesirable trade barrier if allowefl
to go to extremes. I recognize that our administrative agencies don’t
always dispose of cases as quickly as we like, but adding the additional
layer of judicial review doesn’t always speed up the process.

Mr. SeseriNGg. Would you impose temporary restramning orders
in cases where yon do review a ruling if you feel there’s a chance that
the ruling is erroneous ¢

Mr. Davis. There are situations in which one would suspend the
liquidation of entries. In other words, suspend gh?osmg of entries,
if there was a particular legal dispute that would have a material
impact on what the proper classification and value could be. Some-
times that creates problems in and of itself, but that is a remedy. ‘

Mr. SemBeruING. I can see we’re dealing with two sets of interests
here. If you affect one adversely, if you give a favorable ruling to the
manufacturers, you may adversely affect an importer or foreign manu-
turer ; and so it’s a nice question as to where we draw the line, although
my sympathies are going to be with the domestic manufacturer, as a
politician. I think you have to be objective and apply the law, but I
can see why there’s a problem here, the problem you raised, but at the
same time, I think your experience would probably indicate that the
administrative rulings are not infallible either.

Mr. Davis. I always hate to admit that, but I think I must. We have
learned two things: (1) we are not infallible, and (2) you’re absolutely
right, we never can please eve

Mr. SemserLiNg. Well, thank you. My time has expired. Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I have several questions about this legislation on which I'd like your
views. For one thing, the bill provides that in the event a jury is re-
quested and it’s determined that the moving party is entitled to a trial
by jury—a constitutional right the party may have—that then the case
must be transferred to the district court and not tried by this new Court
of International Trade.

Now here we are setting up an article IIT court with presumably
broad, general jurisdiction but not competent to try a case. I could see
that if the Cotirt were confined to one community, such as New York or

Washington, and only sat in that one place, then there might be some

justification, but I suﬁpose it does not sit in only one place—it can move
around and you can

ave juries from around the country. Why is the

Court not competent to or why should it not be required to Landle jury
trials as well ¢

Mr. Davis. I think my colleague from the Justice Department will
want to answer that question. I would just say that I think principally
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what you're talking about, in terms of the jury trial, relates to frand
cases where many of the fact issues might not be customs laws issues but
the de%ee of fraud that had been committed, and I think that is prob-
ably why the distinction is made.

Mr. McCrory. The objection made to this Court and all the special-
ized courts is that issues are not specialized issues; they are general
issues. They are issues involving contract law, for instance, or princi-
ples of general law. So I don’t think that argument holds up very well.
The matters involved for which a person wants a jury trial could be
matters that only peripherally relate to the subject of customs duties,
‘tariffs, and so on, but I would be happy to have other comments.

Mr. CorEn. Congressman, 1 thin}l)( the short answer to your question
i8 that there is no reason in principle why the Customs Court could not
conduct a jury trial. The difficulty is a logistical one. Some of the prob-
lems involved would be as follows: The Customs Court as you have
noted now sits throughout the.country. If a 592 action were to be in-
stituted in the Court and the defendant were to request a jury trial for
a trial Jet us say in Atlania, the question would be what jury roll would
be used: who would conduct the mechanical aspects of selecting the
jury. In addition, there would be a problem of finding 2 courtroom in
these days when the district courts are so overburdened and their fa-
cilities are such that it’s very difficult for them to spare a courtroom
for the length of time a jury trial would take.

But assuming these problems could be solved—namely, a determina-
tion as to which jury roll would be used, who would perform the func-
tions of helping to select names for the jury panei, and the courtroom
availability problem—there is no reason in principle why the Court
could not be given the authority to conduct jury trials. '

Mr. McCuLory. It will be hard for us to convince our colleagues when
the issue is raised that, well, the reason we don’t permit the Court of
International Trade to conduct jury trials is because it is too difficult,
it is too inconvenient. The Justice Department feels that it’s going to
present other problems for them : we can’t render justice ; we can’t pro-
vide equity as we do in other kinds o cases in other courts because it’s
too tough.

Mr. Conen. I understanc that, Congressman. We wouldn’t oppose
such a provision, assuming that the Court is going to be given jurisdic-
tion over 592 cases.

Mr. McCrory. OK.

Mr. Butrer. Does this legislation give the court jurisdiction over
section 592 cases?

Mr. ComEen. Yes, Congressman, it does.

Mr. Bureer. I understand your answer is that you don’t believe the
customs court could handle the jury trials in this case, that the over-
burdened district courts could do it better. Is that your response?

Mr. ConEx. No, Mr. Congressman. First, the Department of Justice
does not favor giving the court jurisdiction over 592 cases to begin
with. Assuming that the Court were to be given 592 jurisdiction, we
would have no obiection to giving it iurisdiction to conduct jurv
trials. In fact, in the technical appendix attached to my prepared
statement, we mention the fact that under the bill as it now exists there
might be a problem of having 592 cases split between the Court of In-
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ternational Trade and the district courts. So I think we would favor a

provision which would put all of these actions into one court, although

v’Iv‘e :lvould not necessarily prefer it to be the Court of International
rade.

Mr. McCrory. It’s my understanding that many of these cases, the
tariff cases, continue for as long as 6 or 7 years, and I'm wonder-
ing if we should not include in this legislation the right of the importer
to deposit duties and then permit the importer to collect interest on
his money if the Court decides in his favor. It’s my understanding that
under the Internal Revenue Code, the Internal Revenue Service does
accord that sort of a right to the taxpayer.

Would you have any objection to our including in here the right of
the importer to make a deposit and collect interest on his money?

Mr. Couen. Well, Congressman, the Treasury Department no doubt
wil, have a comment on this. From our point of view, I think the bill
as it now stands, in our judgment, does not have any budgetary impact.
All that is involved in this bill is the transfer of functions which are
now being performed from one court to another court. If you were to
add a provision that would provide for interest on the recovery of
customs duties, you would create a budgetary impact to the b{ﬁ of
unknown dimensions.

I would also point out that in the Court of Claims, there is no similar
provision, for the payment of interest. So te maintain the present law
with respect to the Customs Court—with no payment of interest—
wouid not be unusual. The same situation exists with other cases in
other courts in which a citizen is suing for a refund of money.

Mr. McCrory. I am concerned about the economic impact on the
importer, on the person who gets soaked with the additional duty, and
the person who ties up his own money pending the outcome of the case.
I wonder if you could supply us with information as to the economic
impact on the Government in that kind of case. I think the American
Importers Association, for one, would like to have such a provision in
the law.

Mr. Davis. Mr. McClory, sometimes the interest works both ways.
At least under current practice, we do not charge interest. For example,
on penalties, we have not charged interest even though it may take
some period of time through litigation to collect them. There may be
a period before the amounts are deposited when technically the Cus-
toms Service could charge interest. For the period that cases are in the
administrative process there has been no interest charged by the Gov-
ernment. So while T don’t think we have a firm position, we would be
happy to explore the #acts on that. But I just wanted to point out that
it works both ways so:netimes. .

Mr. McCrory. Wel?, the court can require the payment of interest
on penalties, can it not?

Mr. Davis. Customs has not been charging interest in penalty cases.

Mr. SemeerLiNG. The time of the gentleman has expired. The gentle-
man from Virginia, Mr. Harris. is recognized. .

Mr. Harris. I want to be familiar with Treasury’s and Justice’s
positions with regard to injunctive relief. I think I'm clear on your
position that you’re not for issuing a declaratory judgment relief in
this particular court; is that correct?
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Mr. Davis. Where there has been no actual importations, that’s
correct.

Mr. Harris. What about injunctive relief? Do you feel this court
should have power to exercise injunctive relief in case there’s a possi-
bility of irreparable harm?

Mg. Davis. I think that with respect to rulings before there’s an
importation we would take the same position. With respect to the
other functions of the court where it is given jurisdiction, speaking
for Treasury, I don’t see how we would have any problem with in-
junctive powers.

Mr. Harris. How about Justice?

Mr. Couen. We would agree with that, with the caveat that I men-
tioned in my testimony that to grant the court the power to issue
injunctions would be to grant the court a new power which it does
not currently have in all cases. We would want to make it clear that
injunctive relief is extraordinary relief.

Mr. Hagris. Well, it is.

Mr. ConeN. We would want to make that clear.

Mr. Harris. I'm thinking, of course, in trying to review in my mind,
considering all the changes in the law as far as dumping cases are
concerned and what you have said, it would obviously be necessary
for the court at times to utilize injunctive relief in order to be effective
in dumping cases, wouldn’t it ¢ ,

Mr. CorEN. Yes. Of course, the Trade Agreements Act of 1979 did

nt the court the power to grant injunctions in certain very, very
imited circumstances. So it does currently have the power in a limited
number of cases under very limited circumstances. The effect of this bill
would be to increase the circumstances under which the power could
be exercised.

Mr. Harris. And I understand that although it should be limited,
Justice recognizes the need for the court to have such extraordinary
remedial powers. Is that right ?

Mr. Conen. That’s correct.

Mr. Harris. May I just ask, in an antidumping case, who has
jurisdiction ?

Mr. Davis. Since Treasury is not supposed to have jurisdiction in
a}r:tidumping I'd like Mr. Abbey with the Customs Service to answer
thst.

Mr. Harris. I just remember the good old days when we didn’t en-
force the statutes.

Mr. ABEY. After the Jumping investigation has been initiated, the
administering agency, which is now the Department of Commerce.
makes a determination of whether there has been a likelihood of sales
of less than their value and at that point they publish a notice of with-
holding of appraisement.

Mr. Harris. And that withholding of appraisement, then, consider-
ing if in fact determinations are made that dumping has occurred.
'I}‘lreaisury still determines what the dumping duty is going to be, don’t
they

Mr. Davis. No.

Mr. AsBey. The Customs Service computes the duties based upon ad-
vice from the Commerce Department.
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Mr. Davis. We are mathematicians, but in terms of the formulas
and the principles, we take those from the Commerce Department.

Mr. Harris. Now the Treasury is a little bit on the defensive. The
Tre;,sury Department actually controls the dumping duties, does it
not

Mr. Davis. Our responsibilities are merzly ministerial, is the point
I was trying to make. We have no involvement in the policy judgments
over what should go into that duty.

Mr. Harris. I'm just thinking of the importer. He has had his
appraisement withheld and he doesn’t know how much it’s really
goling to cost. It’s not until that point that he gets into court, even so.
he’s probably been severely damaged, even if the court holds that the
duty was inappropriately applied. Isn’t that correct ?

Mr. AsBeY. Mr. Harris, while I must confess that since the dumping
function has been transfered to the Commerce Department I have not
studied closely the new procedures under the antidumping law, I be-
lieve that judicial review is available after every major determina-
tion. So in all probability, at the time there’s a determination of sales
at less than fair value, the importer could obtain judicial review of
that determination in the Customs Court.

Mr. Harris. Thank you.

Mr. SemerLing. One of the constant complaints of American in-
dustry is that the antidumping laws and the way they are adminis-
tered are so cumbersome as to provide very little relief. I wonder if
this bill will, as far as it deals with the Customs Court’s role in anti-
dumping matters, improve that situation any in terms of getting ex-
pedited decisions.

Mr. Davis. I think that the Trade Agreements Act of 1979, which
attempted to set up a new approach to dumping and countervailing
duty cases, and which does install opportunities for judicial review
along the way, will do that. We shall have to see how it works in terms
of speeding up the process providing more effective relief. I don’t
know whether anything in the bill we are discussing is really going to
affect that as much as the implementation of the principles that were
included in the 1979 act. One of the big issues will be whether. in try-
ing to get perhaps a better quality judgment and judicial review, we
find that in terms of the overall length of a case, we have slowed the
process down. I think that we are going to have to have some ex-
perience under that statute which may be relevant to the issue I have
raised today.

Mr. SemBErLING. Well, is your statement based on that belief or
simply that the role of the court is so limited in antidumping matters?

Mr. Davis. It’s been greatly expanded in the 1979 Trade Agree-
ments Act. in terms of the opportunities for judicial review of many,
many of the steps which previously would not have been subject to
judicial review.

Mr. SemeruiNg. Do you think that is going to slow up the process?

Mr. Davis. I think that is one of the risks. There was a lot of dis-
cussion about this balance at the time that act was before the Ways
and Means Committee. Their concern was not only about the speed—
they were worried about putting time limits on administrative action
to speed it along—they were also concerned with having the law im-
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plemented more effectively. I think we have to wait a little while to
see how that works when new judicial review procedures are combined
with measures intended to improve the speed and effectiveness of the
antidumping program. .

Mr. Semeruing. How about countervailing duties? Does the court
get into that issue and, if so, will this bill affect its ability to expedite
decisions on that subject ? .

Mr. Davis. I think basically the situation is very similar. There were
changes in the 1979 act which were intended to improve the per-
formance and the administration of that siatute which mvolved,_ on
the one hand, more judicial review and, on the other hand, time
limits and some changes in principles. S

Mr. SeierLiNGg. The American Importers Association is going to
testify that the authority for the court to render a judgment as a
result of a counterclaim asserted on behalf of the United States will
have a chilling effect on international trade litigation. Can you give
us your ideas on that ?

Mr. Davis. I think we have something in our technical comments on
it and Justice may want to amplify. I think, again, you're engaged in
a balance, On the one hand, by allowing some counterclaims involving
the same importer which we do propose be done, you’re in the position
of consolidating litigation, getting disputes between the same parties
resolved more quickly. The fact that somebody has to consider whether
they are subject to claims when they bring suit is the kind of judgment
lawyers are called upon to make in a whole host of occasions when
they have to advise clients whether it’s prudent or not prudent to
come forward and bring litigation.

Mr. SemeeruiNg. They have also recommended that the proposed
section 2643 (a) be amended to not allow the Government to recover
additional duties unless it made a claim for them within the time
limits set by section 501 of the Tariff Act of 1930. Would you com-
ment on that proposal ¢

Mr. Davis. Again. you're talking about lawyers having to make liti-
gation judgments. You may be faced with a situation where the Cus-
toms Service is taking one particular action and the importer or the
domestic manufacturer, take the importer for example, believes it
should be something else. The court may say the correct rule is the
third, which would involve increased duties. I think that’s the kind
of judgment that lawyers are paid to make and that’s a risk of
litigation.

So while one could say the Customs Service ought to be bound, I'm
nolt. so sure we should bind the court not to come to the appropriate
ruling.

Mr. Conex. If I may comment on that, Congressman, as Professor
Gehart in his study of the Customs Court for the Administrative
Conference pointed out, when customs makes a decision to classify or
value merchandise at the border, it must act very quickly. If it did
not act quickly, the goods would begin to pile up at the border. So
customs acts very quickly on the basis of whatever information it has
available at the time. The fact that it has to act quickly was, in Pro-
fessor Gehart’s view, persuasive reason for allowing a trial de novo of
the classification and valuation decisions in the Customs Court where
new evidence could be introduced.
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Now under current law, what happens is as follows: The importer
brings an action claiming that the classification or the valuation of
merchandise was incorrect. Since there is a trial de novo in the Cus-
toms Court, the importer introduces new evidence that was not before
the Customs Service at the time it made a decision. Similarly, the Cus-
toms Service may gather new information and introduce it into evi-
dence. Under current law in a classification case the court may decide
. that the plaintiff has not proved what the classification of the mer-

chandise should have been, but has proved that customs’ original clas-
sification was incorrect. At the same time, the Government may have
proved that, yes, it is in fact true that the Customs Service’s original
classification of merchandise was incorrect, but here is what the cor-
rect classification should be.

Under current law, if the Government does prove a nev ciassifica-
tion, even though that new valuation is what the court has found
should have been found, and that the duties assessed should have been
higher than they actually were, the court does not assess the im-
porter with the additional amonunt. All the court does is dismiss the
action without affirming the classification, which means that in effect
everyone has now agreed that the original classification was incor-
rect, that the new classification should be o:1e that would have resulted
in higher duties. Yet those higher duties are not paid by the importer.

What the provision would do here would be to allow the Govern-
ment to recover the additional duties which the court has now found
is in fact due as a result of what the true classification should be.

Mr. SeieerLING. Well, that certainly would tend to have a chilling
effect it seems to me.

Mr. Conen. Well, the question is, if the importer is go.ag to pro-
ceed to recover duties, why should it be a one-way street? If the amount
due to the Government is truly more than actually assessed, then that
is the amount that should be paid. I might point out with respect to
the chilling effect that it is a balancing question, as Mr. Davis pointed
:)_gt, between judicial economy and having all claims decided at one

ime.

I would point out with respect to the Court of Claims, for example,
there is a provision that permits the United States to assert a counfer-
claim not limited to the same transaction. In fact, that provision goes
as far as to say that the United States may assert a counterclaim even
though the statute of limitations has expired on the counterclaim. In
other words, once the plaintiff institutes an action in the Court of
Claims, it revives the claim which the Government had lost through
the expiration of the statute of limitations. Yet, there are thousands
of actions brought every year in the Court of Claims and I have not
detected any great movement to repeal that counterclaim provision on

“the grounds it possesses a chilling effect.

Mr. SeeerriNG. Mr. Butler, did you want to be recognized?

Mr. BoTLer, If is never clear to me how the Department of Justice
develops an official line. For example, 2 years ago we had the Attorney
General here when we had the Bankruptey Court legislation, and we
were told how awful it was to go to specialized courts. Now, of course,
we are moving in the direztion of more specialization here, and yet it
seems to me: that the one aspect of it that we can despecialize is with



73

reference to the jury trial. And so I really want to know how seriousl
did you consider this problem or were you just winging it at this
point trying to bring up excuses?

Mr. CoreN. No, Mr. Congressman, I wasn’t winging it. I'm some-
times mystified myself as to how we arrive at a position, but this was
a conscious decision. With respect to your first comment, we feel that
this bill is in accord with the Attorney General’s prior statement be-
cause we think that this bill would broaden the jurisdiction of the
Customs Court and make it less of a specialized court than it now is
and in that sense moves toward the goal of not having courts that are
too specialized.

With respect to the jury trial issue, we would agree that if you're
going to give the Court of International Trade jurisdiction over 592
actions that it should and could be granted the authority to conduct
jury trialsif a jury trial was demanded.

here are logistical problems, as I pointed out, but they are not
insolvable.

Mr. BuTtLer. Yes, because at your request we created 117 new district
court judgeships and I don’t remember a single time you brought up
the logistical problems of one court.

Mr. CoreN. Only because this is a court with national jurisdiction
and which does not have a situs such as the district courts have where
all of the statutes are tied to a particular district. This court doesn’t
have a particular district.

Mr. ButLER. Do you have a recommendation as to how we ought to
proceed with this legislation—if we are determined to have jury
trials—and what we ought to put in the legislation to deal with that?
I mean, if you are not prepared to answer that today, well, I will cer-
tainly understand it, but I would like to know how the Justice Depart-
ment thinks we ought to deal with it.

Mr. ConeN. We can certainly provide the committee with our sug-
gestions as to how these logistical problems can be solved.

Mr. ButLer. Thank you. I won’t beat that to death, but if I had to
give you a reading of what the sentiment on this committee is, I would
say that it is for jury trials. So I would appreicate it very much if you
would really give serious thought to that. You know, article III judges
have a way of falling in Jove with themselves and we could have a prob-
lem. We could have two judges of different courts demanding the
same courtroom, Now what machinery would you suggest? Who should
be resolving that problem ?

Mr. Couen. Well, at one time the Customs Court maintained a num-
ber of courtrooms throughout the country to be available should the
court sit in a location outside of New York. The court recently agreed
to give up those courtrooms on the understanding, by I believe the
judicial conference, that should the court require a courtroom in any
particlar city, arrangements would be made through negotiation for
the court to have a courtroom. I'm sure under that arrangement——

Mr. ButLER. You haven’t got any assessment of how that’s working
out?

Mr. ConeNn. No. It’s a recent arrangement which just began this
year, but I don’t believe there’s been any difficulty under it. The basic
problem here is that most of our trials, which are not jury trials, now
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consume 2 or 3 days at most and therefore we’re going to tie up a court-
room for 2 or 3 days. However, if we begin to talk about jury trials
which might extend a week or more, that increases the logistical prob-
lem of finding an available courtroom.

Mr. BurLer. Would the Court of International Trade sit en banc or
could they sit as individual judges?

Mr. Coxen. Under current law, the members of the court sit as indi-
vidual judges. At one time there was a provision for a panel of three
jl'lc(llgelsl to sit, but that was eliminated in 1970. So each judge sits indi-
vidually.

Mr. BurLEr. So we don’t have any problems with that$

Mr. Conex. No.

Mr. BurLer. Let’s turn to another question. I touched on this col-
laterally when I talked to Judge Re. I’d ask you to direct yourself to
page 6 of the bill, subsection (e) of section 1581, This says:

After the decision of the President has become final and has been published
in the Federal Register, the Court of International Trade shall have exclusive
jurisdiction to review any action of the Office of the United States Trade Rep-
resentative under section 302(b) (1) or 304 of the Trade Act of 1974, solely for
the purposes of determining the procedural regularity of such action.

My question is, What is the purpose of a procedural review at such a
late date? Why not authorize it before the Presidential order becomes
final so it may prevent an erroneous determination before it is made
final by the President? I would ask for both of your comments.

Mzr. Davis. Well, I think the first question is, 1f you don’t wait until
the decision has been made by the President, wKo’s going to go to
court to challenge it, because you don’t know who is the winner and
who the loser. Second, there would be the authority to set aside the
judgment on procedural grounds and require the process be redone.
The difficulty is—and I’m not an expert in all these sections—but gen-
erally, these are the international trade powers of the President which
are heavily policy oriented, which is why I think the bill restricts re-
view to the procedural grounds. I think those are some of the reasons
why the section is as it is. )

Mr. Conen. These provisions are both an enlargement of the ability
to obtain judicial review but also a restriction. Under current law, it
does not appear that judicial review of the actions specified in sections
(d) and (e) is available. What the bill would do then is expand the
right to judicial review by granting some form of review. However,
the substantive laws specified in those sections involve questions of
policy. Thev generally involve the International Trade (‘ommission
or the U1.S. Trade Representative investigating a matter and making a
re~ommendation to the President. The President then has the option
of reiecting the advice entirely or selecting » form of imnort relief
which is entirely different from that recommended by the Trade Rep-
resentative or by the International Trade Commission. Because these
actions are very heavily policy oriented, this bill restricts review of
procedural irregularity. Despite this restriction, I would point out
again that the provision also contains an expansion of the availability
of judicial review since under current law, no judicial review at all is
available. ) ) )

As to why judicial review is made available after the Presidert’s
decision becoming final, I think as Mr. Davis has pointed out, the rea-
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son for this is the President may reject the advice entirely and not do
anything at all. It’s not known until the President takes his action
whether or not we have an aggrieved %arty.

Mr. Buteer. But in that area the President, from what you’re say-
ing, is free to be arbitrary and capricious; is he not {
m%dr. CoHEN. But that was a substantive judgment made by the Sen-
ate Finance Committee and the House Ways and Means Committes
with respect to this.

Mr. ButLer. I'm not critical of it.

Mr. Couen. Yes; you’re correct, but we, of course, presume the
President would not be arbitrary and capricious. He can take into
account in making his decisions factors other than those taken into
account by the agency charged with giving him advice. He could take
into account international affairs and so forth.

Mr. Burrer. What procedural defects would there be when the
President can do what he pleases?

Mr. Couen. Well, there’s considerable variance, but some of the

rovisions have some very specific procedural provisions. There has to

a hearing. It specifies what kind of hearing has to be held. There

may have to be a published statement of the advice. Therefore, the
failure to hold a hearing, for example, would be a procedural defect.

Mr. BurLer. What is the effect of the determination that the pro-
cedure was not adhered to?

Mr. Courn. The kind of relief that would be granted would be, a
question for the Court to determine. It could conceivably involve an
invalidation of the President’s decision with a remand to the agency
to do it again, or the Court could hold that it is not in the public
interest to hold that the President’s decision shall have no effect pend-
ing a remand. The Court could then allow the denial to remand 1n ef-
fect, but still remand it to the agency to allow for correction of the
procedural defect, with the understanding that the President’s action
would change after the remand if the result was different than it was
originally.

Mr. ButLer. Basically my question is, Is this trip really necessary
Does the legislation put us in the position where we have got to pro-
vide for this procedural review? I'm concerned about finding our-
selves in a never-never land of procedural defect and yet a Presi-
dential policy that needs to be implemented.

Mr. Conew. I think it would be possible to eliminate these provi-
sions entirely. The only question that would atise would be whether
or not the Court would have jurisdiction to review these kinds of ac-
tions under the general jurisdictional provision contained in subsec-
tion 1581 and, if it did assume jurisdiction, what the scope and stand-
ard of review would be. Now there’s nothing wrong with doing that
because all you would be doing is leaving the situation as it now is;
that is, it is conceivable that somebody could try to challenge one of
these decisions in a district court and, under the general jurisdiction
of the district court, the district court would have to decide whether
it had jurisdiction and, if so, what the scope and standard of review is.

M:. Boreer. By putting this jurisdiction in this court, we are
effectively saying that the district courts cannot review the procedure.
Is that correct
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Mr. Couen. That’s correct. It would be exclusive jurisdiction. I
think it should be because the court would have expertise in these
international trade matters, but it would not be essential for the com-
mittee to specify the scope and standard of the review. It could leave
that to general interpretation just as it would now be left to interpre-
tation if such an action were to be brought in a district court or at-
tempted to be brought. in a district cout.

. Burrer. All right. But why is specialization in international
trade matters necessary to review a procedural matter%

Mr. CoHEN. Well, because I think it’s a question of economy. Con-
gressman, I have handled a number of cases in the district courts in-
volving the countervailing and antidumping duty acts, for example,
and it’s & question of beginning anew each time one of these actions
is instituteg.

Mr. ButLEr. You’ve got to educate the judges?

Mr. Conen. Right, whereas this court is already familiar with those
acts and we can start at a higher level sooner.

Mr. Burrer. All right. I thank the gentleman. I yield back, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. SemerLING. Does the gentleman from New Jersey wish to ques-
tion the witnesses ?

Mr. Hueugs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have no questions at this
time.

Mr. Semperuing. All right. Staff has a couple short ones. I hope he
means they will be short.

Mr. Goroon. To either of you gentlemen, proposed section 1582
(b) (1) would permit a transfer to the district courts of any civil
action commenced by the United States. Should the transfer provision
!fg; ;. trial by jury be limited only to civil penalty actions pursuant to

Mr. Conen. I think you have to make a judgment first as to whether
or not this court is going to be empowered to hold jury trials, If it is
not, then I think all jury trial cases should be transferred to the dis-
trict court. If it is to be empowered to conduct jury trials, it should
conduct jury trials on ?)ISL(ti‘,'pes of cases.

Mr. donnox. Prop section 2636(d) provides for expedited
treatment of civil actions commenced pursuant to section 516(A) of
the Tariff Act of 1930 to review determinations. Should these civil
actions be given similar expedited treatment under other provisions of
this bi?]l, such as the section which covers the filing of official docu-
ments

Mr. ConeN. The purpose for expediticn of these types of actions are
that the decisions that can be made under those sections of the Tariff
Act are decisions which merely extend the time for the agency to act
and, therefore, the whole case can become moot if it’s not decided be-
fore the extension of time expires. In that light I would think that it
would be appropriate not only to expedite the determination but to
expedite the transmittal of the record and so forth.

r. GorooN. So the short answer is, yes, you should make a similar
provision { 7

Mr. Couen. Yes.

M. Goroon. Proposed section 2636 (a) (2) would allow an importer
to commence an action within 180 days after the expiration of the
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2-year period within which the notice of denial protest was to be
mailed by the Customs Service. Some witnesses will comment that this
places an undue burden on the importer to keep alive protests filed
with the Customs Service. Do you believe this is an unnecessarily
heavy burden for an importer to bear? Second, have there been nu-
merous instances where the Customs Service has neglected to mail a
notice of denial and, third, would enactment of this provision provide
the Customs Service with an opportunity to effectively shift the bur-
den to the importer?

Mr. Conen. I think this provision has been misunderstood since it
was first contained in the Senate bill. The purpose of the provision
was to aid importers and not to harm them. Under the current statute,
a notice of denial of protest must be mailed and both the Customs
Service and a court decision have held that this is absolutely essential
before the Court’s jurisdiction will attach. As a consequence, if the
Customs Service neglects to mail the denial of the protest, the import-
er is precluded from seeking judicial review until the Customs Serv-
ice finally decides to mail a notice of the denial of the protest.

The purf)ose of this provision was to give the importer the option
to say, well, I can begin my action within 180 days after the notice of
denial has been mailed or if for some reason the Customs Service fails
to mail the notice I can go into court anyway even though the Customs
Service made an error by failing to mail the notice. I don’t think
there’s any intent on the part of the Customs Service to stop mailin
denial of protests. The only intent was to allow the importer to see
judicial review earlier than he now can if the Customs Service makes
a mistake and fails to mail the notice.

Mr. GorooN. Mr. Abbey, do you have any comment on that?

Mr. Aseey. We fully agree with Mr. Cohen. While we make every
effort to send a notice of denial within the 2-year period that we have
to review protests, there are occasions where we do not, and I think
this provision would be a benefit to importers. They could file a sum-
mons with the court either 180 days after the 2-year period has expired
or within 180 days after we do in fact mail a notice. go it’s only a bene-
fit to the importer.

Mr. Goroon. Should proposed section 2637 governing the exhaus-
tion of administrative remedies be amended to provide exclusions for
cases which would fit within the parameters of the irreparable harm
provision of section 1581 ?

Mr. Conen. As I understand your question, it is whether or not an
importer should not be required to exhaust administrative remedies in
those cases where he can seek review of a ruling.

Mr. GorboN. Under section 1581 (j) (2).

Mr. Conen. It depends upon what the standard of review is going
to be. If the standard of review is to be based upon the administrative
record, then I think the importer should be required to exhaust the
administrative remedies so an administrative record can be made. If,
on the other hand, the trial is going to be de novo and there truly are
exceptional circumstances, then I would not say that it would be
absolutely necessary to exhaust the administrative remedies.

Mr. Davis. I would share those general sentiments, but I would
point out that in any circumstances in which you don’t require exhaus-

§9-715 0 - 80 - §
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tion of administrative remedies you begin to open the door to simply
bypassing the administrative agencies. I think that’s a very important
principle, no matter how the committee decides on the question of
review of rulings.

Mr. GorpoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SeierLiNG. The gentleman from New Jersey has a question.

Mr. Hucues. Just briefly, I'm somewhat troubled by the provisions
of section 702(a) which provide for some retroactivity. I understand
that Judge Re had somewhat addressed himself to tﬁat issue and I
wonder if you, Mr. Cohen or Mr. Davis, would want to comment also.

Mr. Couen. Yes. In our prepared statement, Mr. Congressman, we
did suggest some alteration in the effective date provisions. If the
Congress decides to give the Court jurisdiction over 592 actions we
do not believe that that provision should be made retroactive to Jan-
uary 1980.

ll;'Iyr. Hucenes. That’s to conform with the Trade Agreements Act
provisions? d

Mr. CourN. Yes; however, there are some provisions in this bill
which are necessary in order to fill gaps left by the Trade Agreements
Act of 1979 and in addition there are provisions of this bill which
merely reiterate but in a better form the provisions of the Trade
Agreements Act of 1979. Those provisions could take effect immedi-
ately or even retroactively.

at I'm saying is 1t’s a mixed bag. There are some provisions

which could be made effective immediately or even retroactively, but
there are others which we strongly believe should be more effective
only prospectively.

Mr. HooHES. Are you going to be ‘ubmitting to this Committee your
specific recommendations with reg..r « to retroactivity ?

Mr. Conen. Yes; that is contained in our prepared statement but
we would be glad to amplify upon that.

Mr. Hucnes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SemseruiNG. Thank you, gentlemen. It was very helpful.

[The information referred to follows:]
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U.S. Department of Justice

DMCohen:mef
(202) 724-7154

Washington, D.C. 20530

27 FEB 1980

The Honorable Peter W. Rodino, Jr.

Chairman, Committee on the Judiciary
Subcommittee on Monopolies and Commercial Law
Suite 2137

Rayburn House Office Building

Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

In the course of the hearing on February 13, 1980,
relating to H.R. 6394, Chairman Seiberling requested us to
provide the subcommittee with certain information. This
letter is intended to respond to this request and to expand
upon the responses to some of the questions raised in the
course of the hearing.

1. We were requested to provide the subcommittee with
our suggestions as to the amendments which would be required
if the Congress were to decide to authorize the Court of
International Trade tc conduct trials by jury. Attachment A
to this letter contains our suggestions on this subject.

As noted in the course of the hearing, the Department
does not favor a grant of jurisdiction to the Court of
International Trade to entertain suits instituted pursuant
to 19 U.S.C. 1592. However, we agree that if the court is
granted this authority, the court should retain those cases
which involve a jury trial.

2. A witness at the hearing was asked whether the
authority to remand contained in proposed section 2643 (b)
should be broadened to include situations other than those
mentioned in that section. We believe that the answer to
this question should be in the affirmative.

In view of the fact that proposed section 2643 (c) (1)
mentions "orders of remand", we believe that the bill
as drafted already provides for broader remand powers than
those contained in proposed section 2643(b). However, we
agree that the bill may require some clarification on this
point.
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3. A guestion nas been raised as to whether it should
be permissible for the court to ordur third parties to appear
in pending civil actions. We have no objection to such a
suggestion and wonld recommend consideration of provisions
similar to those involving actions in the Court of Claims.
See 41 U.S.C. 114(b).

4. With respect to the effective date provisions, we
adhere to our view, expressed at the hearing, that the bill
should not be given retroactive effect. We do believe, how-
ever, that the vast majority of the bill's provisions could
be made effective immediately upon enactment.

The one exception to this principle, in our view,
could be sections 1582 and 1581(j) (2). These latter pro-
visions would require some administrative actions which
would require some time to implement. We would suggest that
these two provisions be made effective six months after the
date of enactment.

We would note that if most of the bill is to beccme
effective immediately upon enactment, some provision will be
required to cover cases pending in other courts on the effective
date.

We would be pleased to respond to further questions
possessed by the subcommittee or to render assistance if the
subcommittee so desires.

Sincerely,

M lodon
AVID M. COHEN

Director
Commercial Litigation Branch
Civil Division

Enclosure
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AMENDMENTS TO H.R. 6394 — REQUIRED
IN ORDER TO PROVIDE FOR JURY TRIALS

1. Delete subparagraphs (b) und (c) of section
1582.

2. Delete reierence to section 1582 in the amendment
to section 592(e) of the Tariff Act of 1930 contained in
section 606 of the bill.

3. Insert the following new sectiong after section
514 and renumber present section 514 et se¢q. accordingly.

Section 514. (a) Section 1862 cf title 28 is
amended so as to delete the word "district",

(b) Chapter 121 of title 28, United
States Code, is amended by adding the following new sec-
tion -~

"§1876. (a) When a jury is required in any
case instituted in the Court of International
Trade, the jury shall be summoned, selected,
qualified, challenged, and compensated in
accordance with the provisions of sections
1861~1871 of this title.

"{(b) When the Court of International Trade is to
conduct a jury trial in a judicial district:

(1) Jury panels shall be selected in accord-
ance with the plan for random selection of jurors
in effect in the district in which the trial is
to be conducted.

*(2) Names of propsective jurors shall be
selected from the master jury wheel in the manner
in which names are selected hy the district
court in that district. The person who selects
names of propsective jurors for the district
court of that district shall select the names
for the Court of International Trade.

"(3) The gqualifications for jurors in the
Court of International Trade shall be the same
as those established pursuant to section 1865 of
this title by the district court of the district
in which the trial is to be conducted.

ATTACHMENT A
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*(4) Jurors shall be selected and summoned
in the manner established pursuant to section
1866 of this title by the district court of the
district in which the trial is to be conducted.

*(5) The provisions of subsections (c), {(d),
(e) and (f) of section 1867 of this title shall
be applicable to the Court of International Trade.

*(6) Section 1868 of this title shall be
applicable to the records and papers compiled
and maintained for purposes of selecting a jury
for cases in the Court of International Trade.

*(7) Jurors who served in the Court of
International Trade shall be compensated accord-
ing to section 1871 of this title.

"(8) The definitions contained in section 1869
of this title shall be applicable to this section.

"(9) Section 1870 shall be applicable to
challenges in the Court of International Trade.

"(10) The provisions of section 1875 of this
title shall apply with respect to service as a
juror in the Court of International Trade."”
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U.S. Department of Justice

DMCohen:mef
(202) 724-7154

Washington, D.C. 20530

April 18, 1980

leo Gordon, Esq.

Committee on the Judiciary
Room 2137

Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Mr. Gordon:

This letter is int:ended to reply to certain questions
which you raised at our meeting on april 17, 1980.

You first requested our views concerning the effect of
proposed sections 1581(d) and (e} of H.R. 639%4.

In our view, those sections are both a grant of juris-
diction and a restriction on the exercise of jurisdiction.

The sections represent a grant of jurisdiction in that
it is not clear under currxent law whether the types of admin-
istrative actions specified in the sections are currently
subject to judicial review. The sections involved would make
it clear that judicial review is available.

The sections also represent a restriction on judizial
review since they provide that review would be available
only for purposes of determining procedural regularity. We
believe that this restriction is appropriate because the
substance of the administrative decisions involved are of a
policy nature which are not appropriately the subject of
review in a judicial context.

With respect to the restriction, we believe that it is
intended that the court review the decision in order to deter-
mine whether the agency has complied with the procedures
specified in the relevant substantive statute. If no pro-
cedure is established in the substantive statute, it would
appear that the court cculd not establish its own procedural
requirements.



84

This latter principle could be established by striking
the phrase "the procedural regularity of such actions™ from
lines 23 and 24 on page 5 and lines 6 and 7 on page 6 and
substituting the following phrase "whether the agency has
complied with the procedures set forth in the relevant
statute”.

We also believe that judicial review must be postponed
until after the decision of the President has become final
80 as to preclude any question concerning the article IIIX
status of the court. See Glidden Co. v. Zdanok, 370 U.S.
580 (1962).

You also requested our view as to the rate of interest
which should be established should the Congress decide to
permit the payment of interest when, as the result of a
successful suit, an importer receives a refund of customs
duties.

We would note that pursuant to section 778(b) of the
Tariff Act of 1930, as amended by the Trade Agreements Act
of 1979, P.L. 96-39, 93 Stat. 189, the Government is to pay
interest on refunded deposits of estimated dumping duties at
the rate established under section 6621 of the Internal
Revenue Code of 1954. We believe that this provision should
also be used for purposes of determining the rate of interest
to be paid on duties received in a suit by an importer.

With respect to the suggestions made by Mr. Jarvis, we
can see the logic in the principle that when a surety is
sued by the United States, the surety should be entltled to
bring its principal into the suit.

However, we arc unable to determin¢ the reason for the
suggestlon that the surety shoalc. be entltled to counter~
claim against the United States. There ".s no need to authorize
a surety to counterclaim against the Unitedr Stated on any
nmatter which could come within proposed section 1581 (a),
since a surety is now authorized to institute this type of
suit. Indeed, we believe that a surety should be confined
to the procedures established for that type of suit in the
same manner that an importer is so confined. We are unable
to determine what type of counterclaim other than a suit
within proposed section 1581(a) would be authorized by the
suggestion advanced by Mr. Jarvis. If in fact there is no
such other type of suit, we would not support the suggestion
of Mr. Jarvis that counterclaims against the United States
be authorized.

We would be pleased to provide any further assistance
you desire.

Sincerely,

feer f g

Lm\vm M. COHEN
Director
Commercial Litigation Branch
Civil Division
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U.S. Department of Justice

DMCohen :mef
(202) 724-7154

Washington, D.C. 20530

Leo Gordon, Esq.

Committee on tiae Judiciary
Room 2137

Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Mr, Gordon:
We have reviewed section 701 of H.R. 6394.

In our view, the effective date provision could be
simplified if the entire bill were to become effective six
months after enactment.

If the Congress does not agree, the effective date
provision should be revised as indicated below.

1. The following sections could become effective
immediately upon enactment:

a. All of Title I.

b. The following amendments to title 28, United
States Code, contained in section 201 (a) of the bill:
1581(a), (b), (c), (4), (e), (o), (h); 1584, 1585.

c. Section 201(b) of the bill.

4. The following amendments to title 28, United
States Code, contained in section 30l (a) of the bill:
2631(a), (b), (c), (d), (e), (i); 2632(b), (c), (d): 2633;
2634, 2635(a); 2636(b), (c); 2637(a), (b), (c); 2638;
2639(a), (b); 2640(a) (1), (2), (3), (b), (c): 2641; 2642;
2644; 2645; 2646.

e. The following amendments to title 28, United
States Code, contained in Title IV of the bill: 40l1l(a),
(b); 402; 404.

£, The following amendments contained in Title V
of the bill: 50L, 502, 503, 504, 505, 506, 507, 508, 512,
513, 516, 517.
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g. The following amendments contained in Title
VI of the bill: 601, 603, 604, 605, 609.

h. The following amendments contained in Title
VII of the bill: 702, 703, 704.

i. The amendment contained in section 301(b)
of the bill. I believe the reference in this section
should be to part VI of title 28 since Chapter 169 is loca-
ted in part VI and not part V.

2, The following sections should be made effective in
cases instituted on or after the date of enactment of the
bill:

a. The following amendments to title 28, United
States Code, contained in section 20l1(a) of the bill:
1581(f), (i), (j); 1583.

b. The following amendments to title 28, United
States Code, contained in section 301 (b) of the bill:
2631(f), (g), (h); 2632(a); 2635; 2636(a), (d), (e}, (£f),
(g); 2640(a) (4), (d), (e); 2643.

c. The following amendments to title 28, United
States Code, contained in Title IV of the bill: 40l(c);
403.

d. The following amendments contained in Title V
of the bill: 509, 510, 514, 515, 516.

e. The following amendments contained in Title
VI of the bill: 602, 607, 608.

3. The following sections should become aifective
with respect to cases instituted six mcnths after the date
of enactment:

a. The amendments to title 28, United States
Code, contained in the following sections: 1582; 2639(c);
2640(a) (5).

b. The following amerdments contained in Title V
of the bill: 509, 510, 511.

c. The following amendments contained in Title
VI of the bill: 606,

4. The following amendment contained in Title IV of
the bill should take effect on the first day o the first
fiscal year which begins after the date of enactment: 405.
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Finally, we have reexamined section 2636(a). In our
view, the one hundred eighty day period for the institution
of a civil action should not be altered. Six months is more
than enough time for a potential plaintiff to determine

* whether or not to institute suit. Extension of the time

period to one year would result in too many stale cases.
Accordingly, we would prefer a deletion of proposed section
2636 (a) (2) if the only alternative is an extension of the
one hundred eighty day period.

We would be pleased to provide any additional assistance

you may desire.
Ve /Z( LA

DAVID M. COHEN
Director
Commercial Litigation Branch
Civil Division
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SR ¢
\E‘ % DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY ;

N U.S. CUSTOMS SERVICE ;ﬁi}

WASHINGTON
17 MAR 1980

REFER TO

MAN-6-01 CC RHA

The Honorable

Peter W. Rodino, Jr., Chaiman

House Subcommittee on Monopolies
and Commercial Law

Washington, D.C. 20515

['lear Mr. Chaiman:

At the hearings on H.R. 6394, the Customs Courts Act of 1980, a
question was raised regarding the annual interest cost to the United
States if the law was amended to require that interest be paid on
duties which the Customs Court orders to be refunded as the result of a
decision adverse to the Govermment.

In preparing our estimite, we have assumed an interest rate of 10%
per year not compounded. We have also assumed that interest accrues
from the date a civil action is commenced by the filing of a summons in
the Customs Court to the date the court renders its decision in the
case and that the principal and interest are paid on this later date.
0~ this basis, we estimate that if a requirement to pay interest had
been in effect during the 1979 calendar year, the United States would
have paid $1.6 million in interest while refunding approximately $6.2
million in principal. Although ve bzlieve that 1979 was a typical
year, we caution that the figures for the amounts of refunded duties
upon which our calculations are based are merely rough estimates.

0f course, other events could be utilized to start or end the
period during which interest accrues. For example, we estimate that on
the average, contested duties are deposited 19 months before an action
is commenced in the Customs Court, We therefore have estimated that for
each month that is tacked on to the interest accrual period, the United
States would have paid an additiopal $52,000 in interest in 1979.

We are enclosing a memorandum which describes our calculations and
assumptions in greater detail.

Sincerely,
/,o[ai’i(é"//

ichard H, Abb
Chief Counsel

Enclosure

REPLY TO; COMMISSIONER OF CUSTOMS, WASHINGTOL,, D.C 20229
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ENM:ehj
Chief Counsel

MEMORANDUM ON CALCULATION OF INTEREST

Applicable equation: In general terms, the interest paid (I) equals
the annual interest rate (i) times the amount of principal held (P)
times the length of time (T) in years that the principal is held. In
mathematical terms, this concept would be expressed as

I=ixPxT.

Interest rate: We have based our calculations on an interest rate of
10% per year, not compounded. This figure has been used for simplicity
in calculating the effect of other interest rates, For example, if it
is desired to learn the effect of a 6% rate, multiply the total interest
paid by 0.6.

Outy estimates: The figures for the amount of duties contasted in each
case (the principal) have heen taken from estimates previously calculated
by our office. These estimates are based on a small sample of the entry
papers before the Customs Court or on discussions with import specialists
in the field. As a result, we are not able to determine the degree of
accuracy of these estimates.

Time cver which interest is calculated: The calculations we have made
are based on the duties deposited ear-ing interest from the date an
action is commenced in the Customs Court by the filing of a summons to
the date the Customs Court renders its decision in each case., However,
other starting and ending points could conceivably be implemented.
Based on a small sample of entries in cases decided in 1979, we estimate
that the following events occur at the times indicated:

Date of entry 25 months prior to filing of summons
Date of liquidation 14 "
Date of filing protest 12 *
Date of denial of protest 5 "

Another possible trigger event is the payment of the contested duties.
However, the court records would not necessarily have shown the date
of payment. In some cases payment may have been made at the time of
entry, and in others, it may have been made upon liguidation. We
estimate that on the average, payment of the contestved duties occurs
19 months before the filing of the summons, that is, half way between
the dates of entry and liquidation.

Another possible termination date is the date of payment of the refund.
We have no statistics on the amount of time required to process a refund,
but we estimate that it is on the order of three months from the date

the Customs Court renders its decisicn.
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Breakdown into three categories of decisions: Decisions of the
Customs Court fall into three different categories, depending
upon the kind of issuve involved and manner by which the case is
resolved. We have calculated the amount of interest which would
have been paid on each category of decision separately.

Calculation of interest estimate for Customs Decisions (decisions
bearing a "C.D." number): 1In 1979 there were 18 decisions in the C.D.
category that were favorable to the importer. We obtained duty
estimates for all 18 cases and computed the amount of interest whiczh
would have been paid in each case. \ie estimate that a total of
$100,000 of interest would have been paid and that $300,000 of duties
were refunded. For each additional month that istached on to the
time from the filing of the summons to the rendering of the decision,
$2,500 of additional interest would have to be paid. This estimate
includes judgments for the plaintiff which may later be reversed

on appeal. We have not adjusted our estimate to account for such
reversals on appeals, but we believe the error we have introduced by
not making this adjustment is negligible. Our estimate for the C.D.
decisions does not include decisions of the Customs Court favorable
to the Government which are later reversed by tne CCPA. However, the
amounts involved in this kind of situation are included in the ab-
stracted protest and reappraisement cdecisions.

Calculazion of interest estimate for abstracted protest decisions
(decisions bearing a "“"P79/" prefixy: There were 226 abstracted
protest decisions in 1979. By their nature,.all of these cases
involve judgments favorable to the importer. Our calculation o/
the interest payable is based on a study of 57 of the decision., in
the second half of 1979, We have taken into account the fact that
several summonses relating to the same merchandise can be deciied
in a single protest decision. .

We calculate that in 1979 the United States became obligated to refund
duties of over $5.5 million as a result of the 226 abstracted protest
decisicns and would have paid $1.3 million in interest if a requirement
to pay interest had been in effect in 1979. An additioral $46,000 of
interest would have accrued for each month that is added to the period
during which interest accrues.

Calculation of interest estimate for abdtracied reappraisement decisions
(decisions bearing an "R79/" prefix): There were 266 abstracted re-
appraisement decisions in 1979, These cases tend to be somewhat older,
Indeed, 179 of the reappraisement decisions in 1979 involved cases filed
prior to 1971, Under the procedures then in effect, the imp ~ter did
not necessarily pay contested duties before going to court. % is there-
fore impossible to determine whether these 179 decisions r .usted in the
refund of duties by the Government or the payment of additional duties
by the importers. From the remaining 87 cases, we have taken a sample
of 37 decisions from the second half of 1979. Our calculations take
into account the fact that several summonses relating to the same
merchandise can be decided in a single reappraisement decision. Also,
where a compromise settlement is involved, our estimates are based on
the duty difference betwecn the assessed and the compromise vulues,

not on the difference between the assessed and claimed values.

We estimate that in 1979 the United States became obligated to refund
about $440,000 in duties and would have paid about $220,000 in interest
if a requirement to pay interest had been in effect. For each month
that is added to the period during which interest accrues, an additional
$3,700 of interest would have been paid.
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Mr. SemerLine. Our final witnesses this morning are William
Melahn, a private practitioner from Boston, Mass.; and John Pelle-
ini and Barry Nemmers of the American Importers Association.

e’ll ask you to appear as a panel, gentlemen, and we will hear your
testimony.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN B. PELLEGRINI, CHAIRMAN, CUSTOMS POLICY.
COMMITTEE, AMERICAN IMPORTERS ASSOCIATION; ACCOM-
PANIED BY BARRY NEMMERS, STAFF ATTORNEY )

Mr. PELLEGRINL. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the
Committee.

Mr. SeBERLING. You are Mr. Pellegrini?

Mr. PeLLEGRINT. Yes, sir.

Mr. SeBerLING. Do you have a prepared statement ¢

Mr. PeriecriNi. Yes. I have a few remarks summarizing my
statement.

Mr. SemerriNg. We will put your entire statement in the record,
if you would summarize it.

r. PeLLecrINT. We'll be happy to do that.

Mr. SemeruiNg. Without objection, the entire statement will be
put in the record and you may proceed.

[Complete statement follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and Mermbers of the Committee:

My name is John Pellegrini. I am a Senior Attorney with J.C. Penney
Company, Inc,, New York City. I appear here in ny capacity as chairman
of the Customs Policy Committee of the American Importers Association, I
am accompanied by Barry Nemmers, staff attorney for AIA.

The American Importers Association is a non—p:ofit‘ organization
formed in 1921 to represent the common interests of the United States
importing community. AIA is the only association of national scope ot
limited to specific commodities or product lines., As such it is the
recognized spokesman for American companies engaged in the import trade.

At present, AIA is composed of over 1300 American firms directly or
indirectly involved with the importation and distribution of goods
produced outside the United States. Its membership includes importers,
exporters, import agents, brokers, retailers, domestic manufacturers,
customs brokers, attorneys, banks, steamship lines, insurance companies,
and others connected with foreign trade.

We welcame this opportunity to present our views on the Custams

Courts Act of 1980,

§9-715 0 ~ 80 = 7
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I. INTRODUCTION

The Customs Courts Act of 1980 will accomplish much needed reform of
the powers, jurisdiction, and status of the Customs Court. It contains
numerous features which will improve access to judicial review, facilitate
court procedures, and expand the range of remedies available in litigation
arising out of import transactions. It will largely elimir‘;ate the severe
jurisdictional problems of the past decade. The import community,
domestic industry, the government, and other jinterested parties will be
well served by these proposed reforms, and AIA hopes they will be
enacted.

However, the bill includes other amendments not necessary to
acocomplish these purposes; some are ljkely even to disoourage the use of
the judicial system as a check on the administration of the customs laws.
Despite our commitment to much of the substance of this bill, these
objectionable provisions cause us sufficient concern that AIA must
reluctantly withhold support for enactment of H.R. 6394 pending
satisfactory resolution of these issues.

Before discussing cur specific objections, we would like to restate
to this Committee what is ultimately the fundamental purpose of this
reform exercise. We are seeking changes in the jurisdiction and pro-
cedures cf the Customs Court in order to imrrove the quality of justice
available to the corporate and individual citizen engaged in or affected
. by international trade. Ve are seeking to facilitate the tasks of private
attorneys, government agencies, and the oourts, but only secondarily - as
a means in pursuit of the primary goal: improvements in the quality of
justice. As we become immersed in legal concepts and technijcal problems,
it will be natural to lose sight of this goal. The purpose of any reform

of the Customs Courc and CCPA is not to write a law which embodies
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jurisdictional and procedural efficiency, but to ensure that the rights of
Americans affected by internatjonal trade are protected by adequate
judicial oversight of government action.

II. SMALL CLAIMS PROCEDURE

The fact that H.R. 6394 does not provide either Congressional
authorization or endorsement for a small claims procedure mn the Court of
International Trade (the "Court") is of particular oconcern to AIA. The
AIA membership has expressed regularly over the years, and particularly
since the enactment of the Customs Court Act of 1970, dismay that many
valid clains against the government are not litigated because the costs of
pursuing a claim under the Court's procedures substantially outweigh the
amounts at issue in the disputes. A small claims procedure would provide
these importers their "day in court” and would be a clear affirmation of
the basic American principle that the judicial process must be open to all
nonfrivolous claims. Disputes over smaller dollar amounts cannot be
a'ssumed to be unimportant to the importer. By neglecting to provide for
review of small claims, this bill fails to create a truly comprehensive
judicial system.

The validity and fairness of small claims procedures have been
recognized across the nation; increasingly courts are autlorized to
implement such a procedure or division. The Unjited States Tax Court has
utilized a successful small claims procedure for a number of years, and
its judges have been publicly enthusiastic about its merits and its effect
on the public's perception of the goverrment's willingness to provide

justice for all, (See, e.g., Sterrett, "Small Tax Cases" TAXES - The Tax

Magazine, October 1972; and bawson, "Small Tax Case Procedures in the

United States Tax Court,™ The Tax Advisor, March 1972.) AIA feels that the
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Tax Court procedure is an appropriate model.

To this end, we have prepared an outline of principles for a small
claims procedure in the Court of International Trade (Appendix). The Tax
Court's procedure -~ upon which these principles are based—is authorized
at 26 U.S.C. Sec. 7463, and is provided for in Rules 170-179 of the Tax
Court.

We hope that you will find this concept as meritorious as we do. A
small claims procedure will fulfill a perceived necd and is consistent
with the efforts of both the Department of Justice and the Congress to
make justice accessible to all.

ITXI. QOUNTERCIAIMS AND TIME FOR COMMENCEMENT OF ACTIONS

AIA has serious reservations with the following two provisions and
urges that the Committee actively consider our recommended revisions.

A. Section 1583 - Counterclaims

Section 1583 would allow the government to assert oounterclaims
arising out of an import transaction pending before the Court. These
claims need not be related to the import transaction that is the subject
of the case at bar. Under the unigue features of Customs Court
litigation, which result from the fact that each entry is a separate
cause of action, an jimporter may have numerous cases pending before the
Court, as many as several hundred. Many of the cases are not actively
pursued but are in the Court's suspension file awaiting the decision in
another case which rajses the same issues. If the importer js successful
in the active case, the suspended cases may be the subject of a

stipulation. If the government is successful in the active case, the
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active case, the suspended cases will either became active, or more
likely, will be abandoned. In either circumstance, the decision to acti-
vate the case remains with the importer. Section 1583 would allow the
government to preempt these decisions with no attendant increase in
judicial efficiency since the ocounterclaim is unlikely to have any
relation to the case at bar.

We suggest, therefore, that section 1583 be amended to read as
follows:

"The Court of International Trade shall have exclusive juris-
diction to render judgment upon (1) any counterclaim asserted by the
United States which arises out of an the import transaction that js the
subject matter of a the civil action pending before the Court, or (2) any
counterclaim of the United States to recover upon a bond or customs duties
relating to such transaction."

We are also ooncerned that section 1583 may be read to permit the
government to assert ocounterclaiws based upon penalties assessed under
section 592 of the Tariff Act of 1930 or other penalty provisions. Either
the Committee's report or the section itself should clearly state that
penalties may not be enforced in any fashion under this section and must

be brought as a separate action.

B. Section 2463(a) - Relief

This proposed section read in conjunction with proposed section 1583
would appear to allow the Court to enter a judgment assessing additjonal
duties against the importer in cases instituted under proposed section
1581. This reading is confirmed by the Senate Report (S. Rep. No. 96-466,
96th Congress, lst Session, 20 (1979)). This represents a radical change
from present law and practioe and willl have a profound, chilling effect on
potential litigation in the Court.

While we do not object to the government being allowed to demonstrate

that a claimed classirfication or value is incorrect by showing that
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anothe‘r classification or value is more accurate, we do not believe that
the government‘ should be allowed to recover additional duties. This
limitation is justified by both legal and commercial equities amd is
consistent with our understanding of income tax litigation. At time of
entry the government dictates the entered vadue and classification. After
entry and before liguidation, the government may change the classification
or value. After liguidation both the importer and the government have 90
days in which to claim alternative classifications or values —— the
importer through the protest procedures of sectirii 514 of the Tariff Act
of 1930, and the government under the reliquidacion authority in sectlon
501 of the Tariff Act of 1930. It would be inequitable to pemmit the
government to recover additional duties after the importer and the
government have exhausted the administrative process and after which the
importer has made & decision to seek judicial review based upon the
government's position stated at liguidation. The government should not be
allowed to assess additional duties unless it does so within the time
limits set by section 501.

Present law is designed to encourage, not to inhibit, judicial
oversight of the administration of the customs laws. The government has
yet to offer any justification for this radical change.

In testimony before the Senate Subcommittee on Improvements in
Judicial Machinery, the Departirent of Justice argued for the ability to
seek additional duties because review of classification and value
questions would be de novo. Review of these questions has always been de
novo; H.R. 6394 does not alter the standard of review.

We recommend that section 1583 be further amended by adding the
following language at the end thereof:

“provided, however, that nothing contained herein shall be deemed
to permit a claim barred by section 501 of the Tariff Act of 1930."
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IV. OTHER RECOMMENDATIONS

A. Section 1581, Civil actions against the United States

Early drafts of S. 1654 proposed that the Customs Court be granted
concurrent jurisdiction with the district ocourts over all other civil
actions under the Constitution, laws, or treaties of the United States
which involve disputes arising from import transactions. We strongly
endorse this juridictional grant and believe it should be included in H.R.
6394, The provision has many useful applications both for the jmporter
and the government. Cases which might be brought to the Court of
International Trade under this jurisdiction would include, for example,
claims regarding importations regulated under the Federal Food, Drug, and
Cosmetics Act or the Toxic Substances Control Act (TSCA). In our
association's discussions with the Fnvironmental Protection Agency (EPA)
concerning regulation of imported chemjicals under TSCA, EPA has recognized
thae import transactions present very different questions than do wholly
domestic ones and has made an effort to learn enough about the trade to
write realistic and enforceable rules. Despite their extensive efforts,
we ocontinue (o have difficulty explaining the many subtle differences
which have a significant influence on the ultimate effects of the rules.
When import cases under these rules begin to reach the courts, a similar
education will be necessary, but in the pressure of litigation such
efforts may or may not be sufficiently effect.ve. It would be a distinct
advantage to both sides to be able to bring these questicns to the judges
of thye Court of International Trade with their extensive background and
expertise in trade, Because jurisdiction will be concurrent, the importer
or the government may still choose the district ocourt if the issues do not
require the Court's special expertise. Concurrent jurisdiction will also
prevent the possibility of separate bodies of law for imported and
donestic chemicals.
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Section 1581{c) - Review of certain findings of the International
Trade Commission

The AIA endorses the testimony of the American Bar Association before
the Senate Subcommittee on Improvements in Judicial Machinery regarding
the limjtation of review of certain actions of the International Trade
Commission to a determination of the procedural reqularity of those
actions after the decision of the President has become final.

We recognize the inappropriateness of review of Presidential acts in
the wonduct of foreign affairs. Nevertheless there is a serious ineJuity
in denying review of the actions of an independent regulatory agency —
even if the President's acts are based on the actions of that agency —- if
such review can be provided after the agency's actions become final but
before the President has acted. To emphasize our point, we note the
difference between review of ITC actions and actions of the Office of the
United States Trade Representative pursuant to sections 302(b)(1l) and 304
of the Trade Act of 1974 where such limited review is more likely to be
appropriate. We urge the Committee to amend section 1581(c) to allow
court review of these ITC actions, before the President's action, to
determine whether they are based upon substantjal evidence on the record
made by the ITC.

C. Section 1582 - Civil actions commenced by the United States

AIA supports the bill's provisions for initiating customs penalty
cases in the Court of International Trade and for transferral of such
cases to the district court at the importer's option. This provision
permits the utilization of the more appropriate forum on a case by case
basis. In penalty cases where an important classification issue is

involved, for example, the importer may well wish to have the benefit of
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the Court's expertise in such matters and to have both disputes heard in a
single action.’

The bill also should provide the importer the opportunity to
institute judicial review in the Court of International Trade of penalty
cases at any time after the administrative process is complete and before
collection action is commenced by the government. In penalty cases the
importer may be required to carry very large contingent liabilities until
the government decides to institute an action for its claim -- often a
period of years. The importer should be allowed the opportunity to
resolve the matter by initiating judicial review proceedings at an earlier
date. To this end, we suggest that a new section 302 be added to H.R.
6394 as follows:

SEC. 302. Section 592 of the Tariff Act of 1930 is amended--
(1) by designating the existing language in subsection (e) as
pareyraph (1); by redesignating paragraphs (1) through (4) as (A) through
(D) respectively; and by adding the following new paragraph (2):
"(2) A proceeding under thjs subsection may not be commenced
until after the 90th day following the date of the issuance of a
written claim under subsection (b)(2) or of a final determination
in a proceeding under section 618 of this Act, whichever is the
later: Provided, That the running of the period prescribed under
section 621 of this Act for the instituticn of any suit or action
shall be tolled during such 90-day period;"

and,

(2) by adding the following new subsection:

"(£)(1) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, within
90 days after the date of the issuance of a penalty claim under
subsection (b)(2) or of a final determination in a proceeding
under section 618 of this Act, whichever js the later, any person
affected adversely thereby may commence a civil action against
the United States to challenge such claim or determination, as

the case may be, in the United States Court of International
Trade.



102

*(2)" In any civil action conmenced under paragraph (1),
subsection (e) shall apply, provided that, when the monetary
penalty is based on negligence, the plaintiff shall have the
burden of proof.

"(3) The commencement of a civil action under paragraph (1)
shall bar institution of anmy suit or action for the collection of
any monetary penalty assessed under this section and shall toll
the running of the period prescribed under section 621 of this Act
for the institution of any suit until such civil action is finally
decided."

D. Section 2631(g). Persons entitled to commence a civil action.

Adversely affected parties should be allowed to intervene in actions
brought under subsection 1581(b). Importers not a party to a section 516
action often will have a substantially different position on the issues
before the court than the importer whose entries have been selected for
trial by the plaintiff. These importers should be allowed to intervene.

On the other hand, intervention should not be allowed in actions
brought under subsection 1581(i).

E. Section 2642 - Analysis of imported merchandise

This section provides that a judge of the Court of Intecnational
Trade may order an analysis of imported merchandise by laboratories or
agencies of the United States. We see no reason to limit the court's
authority to government laboratories or agencies. There ocould well be -
situations where government laboratories do not possess the necessary
expertise. Under these circumstances, the ocourt should be allowed to

engage a pcivate laboratory to perform the required analysis.
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V. OONCLUSIN

The proposed Customs Courts Act of 1980 is a commendable bill which
with the addition of an authorization of a small claims procedure in the
Court of International Trade and certain other modifications, the AIA will
strongly support.

The express graht of equity powers, resolution of existing
jurisdictional uncertainties, and the elevation of the status of the Court
are needed reforms. The coming years in international trade will
challenge these Courts with an array of unique and difficult legal
questions. By enacting H.R. 6394 with the additions and modifications we
suggest, this Committee and the Congress wiil have equipped the Courts
with the ability to serve its constituents.

AIA thanks the Committee for this opportunity to present its views.
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APPENDIX

OUTLINE OF PRINCIPLES FOR A SMALL
CLAIMS PROCEDURE IN THE COURT OF
INTERNATIONAL TRADE

Small claims cases should be limited to questions protested under sections
514 and 515 of the Tariff Act of 1930. A "small" claim should be one in
which the total amount of duty in dispute dors not exceed $5000, the
amount in dispute being the difference between the amount of duty claimed
due by the government and the amount the importer asserts is due. We

note in this regard that while the present ceiling in the Tax Court is

s deficiency of less than $1500, a bill in the 95th Congress, H.R. 13082,
vhich vas passed by the House of Representatives on October 10, 1978, would
have increased that amount to $5000. (Congressional Record, October 10,
1978, at H 11902.)

The case would be brought to the Court by a summons, but we suggest that

a separatc summons form be devised for these cases., (See Tax Court Form 2 -
Petition (Small Tax Case); the petition for regular cases is Tax Court

Form 1.)

Discovery should be kept to an absolute minimum. At most the rules could
provide that with the consent of the parties, the testimony of all wit-
nesses, in affidavit form, be deposited with the Clerk to be released by
him simultaneously to each opposite party. REach party would then have the
right to serve "cross-interrogatories” on deposing witnesses which the
party would satisfy with supplementary affidavits. Alternatively the Court
could permit oral testimony of witnesses at trial,

The hearing or trial should be as informal as possible - perhaps even held
in chambers. The making of a record should be optional. The iwporter
should be allowed the option of having an attorney or broker present.

The decision should be final and nonappealable.

The decision should not be published but a summary of the bases for the
decision should be given to both parties.

The decision must not stand as a precedent and should be binding only on
the e¢ntries that were before the Court.

If the Court decides that the jurisdictional ceiling has been exceeded,
the importer should have the option of proceeding as in a normal case.
(See 26 U,S.C. §7463(d).)

Corporations must be allowed to appear through an authorized agent.
Small claims cases should be heard throughout the country wherever a judge

is presen: on Court business. If the Court becomes too bugdened in the
future, magistrates might be authorized as in the Tax Court.
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11, The success of a small claims procedure depends very much on the perceived
receptivity of the Court and, to a lesser extent, the Customs Service and
the Department of Justice. The Court not only should be committed to
waking this procedure as informal, inexpensive, and unintimidating as
possible, it also should include a statement of policy to that effect in
the Rules. The importer should be made to feel that the Court welcomes
these cases. (We made this statement not as a comment on the Court's
attitude but as an indication of what the importer may need to hear.)

12, Purther, explanations of the means of access to this procedure should be
nade widely available and written in lay language. With every eligible
Notice of Deficiency the Internal Revenue Service mentions the small
claims procedure of the Tax Court. Similarly the Customs Service should
include 8 notice with eligible denied protests and let the importer know
that a small claims case kit is available from the Court The Tax Court
includes in its kit the applicable forms and rules and, best of all, a
pamphlet "Election of Small Tax Case Procedures & Preparation of Petitions"
written for the layman.
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Mr. Perrecrint. 'The American Importers Association believes that
the Customs Courts Act of 1980 will accomplish many of the needed
reforms of the jurisdiction and procedures of the Customs Court. It
will expand access to judicial review, facilitate court procedures, and
expand the range of remedies available through litigation. In par-
ticular, it will solve the severe jurisdictional problems of the past
decade and for that purpose we would like to support the bill.

However, there are a couple of provisions in the bill which give us
serious problems,

The first is the failure of the bill to provide an authorization to the
Customs Court to establish a smali claims procedure, The members of
ATA have said refularly that a small claims procedure is necessary.
This is particularly so since the passage of the Customs Courts Act
of 1970 which changed procedures in the court. We believe it’s neces-
sary to have a small claims procedure.

To that end we have attached to our statement an appendix which
sets forth a list of principles which we believe shouﬂ) govern any
small claims procedure. We are not asking that the statute specify
specific procedure but merely that it authorize a small claims pro-
cedure in the Court of International Trade.

There are two other provisions as proposed which give us problems.
The first is the counterclaim provision. We believe that the language
as is contained in the bill is much too broad. It would permit the Gov-
ernment to raise a counterclaim with respect to any action before the
Customs Court. It’s not limited to the particular import transaction
pending before the court or at bar.

Perhaps a little background as to the types or the number of cases
that an importer might have before the court will explain and justify
our concern. Under the court’s reserve and suspension disposition files
an importer may have numerous cases, in many instances as many as
several hundred, which are before the court and which would be con-
sidered a civil action pending before the court. We feel the counter-
claim provision should be narrowed to limit permissive counterclaims
tr thosle which arise out of the particular import transaction which is
ut trial,

The essential purpose of the counterclaim provision should be ju-
dicial efficiency. It’s hard for me to understand how permitting the
Government to raise counterclaims on suspended cases, many of which
will never come to trial, will never really involve active court action—
how raising claims with respect to those civil actions could possibly
promote judicial efficiency. That is why we are recommending certain
changes in the language of section 1583. These changes are included
in our statement.

The second problem we have is the ability of the Government to
seek and the court to grant additional duties. We believe very strongly
that government claims for additional duties should be limited to those
cases where they have exercised their rights under section 501 of the
Tariff Act,the administrative statute of limitations.

Mr. Cohen this morning indicated that a decision as to the proper
classification or value is often made in a hasty fashion by the Cusioms |
Service. That is not necessarily the case. At the time of entry the clas-
sification and value of merchandise is frequently dictated by the Cus-
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toms Service. There are time lags between the time of entry and the
date of liquidation which is normally the final administrative process
in which the Customs Service has every opportunity to review their
determinations and to determine the proper classification or valuation
of merchandise. After liquidation the importer and the Government
have an additional 90 days in which to change their mind—for the im-
porter to file a protest under section 514 of the Tariff Act and the Gov-
ernment to reliquidate the entry under section 501 of the Tariff Act.
We believe that this action should be final.

This, to us, is similar to the situation in the Tax Court in income tax
litigation where the taxpayer after he’s npaid his taxes, if he’s filed his
protest, could go into court and unless the Government has exercised
its right to amend their determination within a certain administrative
period the court is not allowed to assess additional taxes.

Now this is not to say that the Government could not attempt to
demonstrate that the importer’s claim is incorrect by showing a third
classification of value is correct. Surely they can do that and if the
Customs Court should decide that the third classification or value is
correct that would certainly have prospective effect. It would affect
subsequent importations. But we believe that in these situations, par-
ticularly in Customs Courts where these trials take place many years
after importation, that the commercial and lezal equities require that
the Government not be allowed to recover additional duties.

That covers the major specific problems we have with the bill. Our
statement includes a number of other points, largely of a technical na-
ture, which we commend to vour consideration. We also intend to file
a supnlemental statement which will get into more detail and other
technical problems we see. We did not see the bill until very recently,
and we request your permission to file 2 supplemental statement.

Mr. SemerrinGg. We will be happy to have that. Without objection,
that will also be included in the record.

Mr. Pellegrini. Thank you.

Mr. PeLiEGrINT. In general, we do support the bill with the excep-
tions I have noted today. We think it’s a vast improvement over cur-
rent law or prior drafts of this bill and, again, we would like to thank
the committee for the opportunity to appear today.

Mr. Semeruing. Thank ycu. Do you have seperate testimony, Mr.
Nemmers?

Mr. Nemmers. No: I do not.

Mr. SemerLiNG. Then, Mr. Melahn.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM MELAHN, ESQ, DOEERTY & MELAHN,
BOSTON, MASS.

Mr. Mrrann. I have a prepared statement.

Mr. SemerLinGg. Without objection, we will put your entire state-
ment in the record. Would vou just summarize it for us?

[Complete statement follows:]
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STATEMENT OF WILLIAM E. MELAHN
IN SUPPORT OF
THE CUSTOMS COURTS ACT OF 1980
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON MONOPOLIES AND COMMERCIAL LAW

My name is William E. Melahn. I am a practising Customs
attorney with an office in Boston, Massachusetts. I was
admitted to practice hefore the courts of the State of “ew
York in 1969 and before the courts of the Commonwealth of
Hass;chusetts in 1974. 1In addition, I am admitted to practice
before the United States Customs Court and the Court of
Customs and Patent Appeals and have been engaged in the
private practice of law specializing in Customs matters
since 1970. Prior to becoming a practising attorney I was
employad by the United States Customs Service for three
years as an Import Specialist at the Office of the Regional
Commissioner of Customs located at New York City. Following
that for the next three years I held the position of Customs
Law Specialist at the New York Region in the office of the
Deputy Regional Commissioner whose function was to handle
Customs penalty macters originating in the New York City
area.

As an Import Specialist I was primarily concerned with
Customs valuation, classification and related areas which
are the subject of proposed Section 1581 of the Customs
Court Act of 1980. As a Customs law specialist I was

concerned orimarily with violations of 19 USC 1592 which are
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the subject of proposed Section 1582 of this Act. As a
practising attorney I have continued to deal with all of
these areas on a regular basis.

I am a member of the Association of the Customs 3ar
located in New York and member of the Board of Directors:;
however, I appear today to express my personal views on the
Customs Court Act of 1980. I wish to thank the Committee
for allowing me to testify on behalf of this Bill.

Since admission to practice before the Customs Court
and the Court of Customs and Patent Appeals, I have appeared
in both of those courts on numerous occasions. I have
participated in all stages of the litigation process from
the filing of a summons in the Customs Court to oral argument
in the Court of Customs and Patent Appeals. I have worked
on a day to day basis on matters such as those outlined in
the Customs Court Act of 1980, specifically Chapter 169
relating to court procedures. I have also been involved
with a case concerning the jurisdiction of the Customs Court
and have served on a Customs Court Committee chaired by
Judge Watson which examined the jurisdiction of the Customs
Ceurt and related matters. From time to time my views have
been solicited by the Court with respect to the formation
and amendment of Court Rules.

I have also been involved with the administrative
handling of Customs matters from the initial contact with an
Import Specialist at the District level up to a formal

conference with officials at Customs Headguarters. I am

59-715 0 - 80 - 8
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thoroughly familiar with the administrative protest procedures
which lead into the court érocedures. These are the administrative
remedies referred to in Section 2637 of the new Bill.

I am presently a member of the Boston f£irm of Doherty
and Melahn. As far as I am aware we are the only firm in
New Engiand which regularly practices in the Customs Court
and the Court of Customs and Patent Apveals on the Customs
gide of that court. To put it another way, we are non-
Washington, non-New York attorneys who specialize in Customs
Law. As such we believe that we have a point of view somewhat
different from that which you may have heard up to now in
connection with this Bill. While we do represent some
substantial industrial clients, a large percentage of our
clients are small importers, true entrepenuers in the best
sense of that word.

The Customs Court Act of 1980 properly concerns itself
with the addition of significant grants of new jurisdiction
to the Customs Court. This is long overdue. Undoubtedly
much of the information supplied to the staff has been
furnished by large Washington oriented organizations which
would be affected by this Bill. In my judgment this Bill
will also have a profound effect on the many importers
throughout the United States who are not represented by any
of those organizations. My statement this morning will to a
great extent reflect a view from the firing lines, that is a
view from one of the outports which is where most of the

Customs activities take place. With the Committee's permission
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I would like not only to comment upon some technical matters
contained in the Customs Court Act of 1980, but I would also
like to share with the Committee some of my experience in
order tc aid the Committee in understanding the potential
effects of this Bill.

I support the Customs Court Act of 1980 as drafted by
your Committee. The Bill is badly needed and long overdue.
It is superior to all earlier versions of this Act which I
have had the opportunity to examine. I wish to compliment
your staff for the superior work product which they have
produced. 1 expressly commend the Committee for amenaing
Section 1585 of Title 28 of the United States Code to provide
that the Court "shall possess all the powers in law and in
equity of, or as conferred by statute upon, a jurisdictional
court of the United States.” I urge the Committee to make
it crystal clear that it means exactly what it says by the
amendment of Section 1585. If the Committee does nothing
else it will have accomplished a great deal by this provision
alone. In both the Customs Court and the Court of Customs
and Patent 2ppeals on the Customs side a series of unfortunatae
decisions have narrowly construed the jurisdiction of the
courts and have rendered the courts useless for many individuals
who have legitimate disputes which should be reviewed by an
Article III court.

Any reasonable observer would have to conclude that the
United States Customs Court is the most under-utilizaed court

in the United States. In 1977, as reported in Volumes 79
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and 80 of the United States Customs Court Reports, the Court
decided 36 classification cases, 10 valuation cases and
ruled on 14 reported Motions for a total of 60 decisions.

In 1978, as reported in Volumes 80 and 81 of the Customs
Court Reports, the Court decided 44 classification cases, 14
value cases, and 18 reported Motions, for a total of 76
decisions. These should be compared to 1970, the last year
before the Customs Court Reform Act of 1970 became effective,
in which the Court decided 227 classification cases, 54
valuation cases, and 21 Appellate cases, or a total of 302
cases. During the 1970's, there were a number of significaant
trade bills and the amount of imports into the United States
has increased by many millions. VYet the number of reported
cases decreased to 20% or 25% of the 1970 base year. These
figures speak for themselves; there is something seriously
wrong when, desvite the explosive increase in importations,
there has been a decrease in litigation in the Customs Court
to 25% of the former level. The fact of the matter is that
the Customs Court as it is presently constituted is aporoaching
the 21st Century with 19th century jurisdiction. The
problem is primarily related to the lack of meaningful
statutory jurisdiction coupled with overly narrow judicial
interpretations as to the jurisdiction of the court. This
Bill will go a long way to correct a serious deficiency in
the United States Court system and significantly improve the

administration of justice.
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Even in instances where the Court presently has jurisdiction
it often lacks sufficient power to administer meaningful
remecies for aggrieved parties. I have had to advise many
clients that even though I felt the Customs Service had made
an erroneous decision in their case and they had a good
claim, that due to the difficulty of obtaining jurisdiction
in the Customs Court at a meaningful time, their own best
interests would be served by dropping the matter, absorbing
the lois,_ and ceasing to import the product. I have given
this advice knowing fuli well that in many instances the
underlying administrative decision was totally erroneous and
stood a good chance of reversal in Court.

As the system currently works, an importer pays estimated
duties at the time of entry. An entry is a document reguired
to be filed with Customs in order to obtain release of the
imported merchandise. Estimated duties and taxes are required
to be paid at time of entry. An entry is not finally accepted
by Customs until the act of liquidation takes place. Liquidation
is the final accounting of all moneys either due to the
Government, or to the importer, and is the legal date from
which protests may be filed to contest actions of the
Customs officials. One can file a protest against an administrative
decision within 90 days after the day of liquidation, but
not before the date of liquidation. This is significant
because it directly affects the present jurisdiction of the
Customs Court by limiting access to that Court if the

entries are not iiquidated.
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If a Customs official is of the opinion, that a higher
rate of duty or higher value pertains to the imported
merchandise he will require the deposit of additional
duties at the time of entry. 19 U.S.C. 1505 and Section
141.64 of the Customs Regulﬁtions, 19 C.F.R.141.64; require
that formal entry papers shall be reviewed to see that the
correct values and rates of duties are used. If there are
any erraors to be found, the papers shall be returned to the
importer for correction and payment of additional duties.
There is no limitation on the discretion of the official as
to how much duty he may require to be paid up front. If the
importer disagrees with the assessment, he has a right to
file a protest under 19 USC 1514 when the entry is finally
ligquidated and he may seek relief in the Customs Court. The
following scenario is a hypothetical example of what can
happen:

An importer has a disagreement with an official concerning
the classification of the merchandise. The amount of money
requested is significant to the point where the imported
item's cost will be prohibitively expensive in the market.
The importer is told that if he does not put up the money,
he will not be allowed to have the entry accepted. Without
acceptance of the entry, he cannot obtain his merchandise.
If he obtains his merchandise at the high rate, he may not
be able to sell it at a price covering his cost. Assuming
he puts up the money to obtain release of the merchandise,
the importer then must wait for the District to liquidate
the entry before he can obtain a judicial resoluticn of who

is right.
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The problem is that even under the Customs Procedural
Reform and Simplification Act of 1978, Public Law 95-410,
which mandates a one year limitation on liquidation by
Customs, with some exceptions, the Customs official may
literally sit on the entry until he is good and ready to
take action. I assure you that this has happened and I have
no doubt that it happens frequently and continuously throughout
the United States. The effect of the lack of actien or an
intentional decision not to liquidate by the Customs official
is to totally deprive the importer of access to the Customs
Court, or any court for that matte:. By not having a
liquidation, you cannot £ile a protest. Without a denied
protest the Customs Court cannot gain jurisdiction. Moreover,
even if a timely protest is filed after liquidation, at a
ninimum it takes four months to file a summons in the
Customs Court because the only recourse the importer has to
speed up action on the protest is request accelerated disposition
90 days after the protest has been filed; with accelerated
disposition, by operation of law, at the expiration of 30
days, the protest is deemed denied. The importer may then
file a summons in the Customs Court.

When an importer finally gets into court, the matter
is generally complex and time consuming in its own right.

It may be a year or two before he has a hearing, much less
a decision on his case. It may turn out at the end of three
years the importer was correct in his position and the

Government has improperly collected duties from him. At the
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end of three years, he will thus have obtained a judgment on
one entry. éenerally speaking each entry will be handled as
a separate case requiring separate handling in the court.
Even where a plaintiff has won its test case, he then must
have his attorney obtain a judgment on each of the other
entries pending in the Customs Court which itself is a time
consuming process. It could be years before the plaintiff
receives a refund of his initial overpaid duties. No payment
of interest is made, and of course there is no payment of
atto;ney's fees. Bear in mind that the Court has held that
he was right in the £irst place and the Customs assessment
was in error. Whatever else one may say about a system such
as this, it is cercainly not fair or equitable. It is one
thing for Congress to set import policy, which is its duty
under the Constitution; it is another thing to provide
meaningful judicial review at a meaningful tine, so that
persons may know whether or not they will have to pay higher
duties and can make intelligent decisions as to whether they
wish to import and item or not. This is simple and elemental
justice. As I understand this Bill w~ith its grant of equitable
powers, it should be possible to obtain immediate judicial
review in those instances where the importer will be irreparably
harmed. I do not see how anyone with any sense of fairness
can dispute the need of this kind of judicial review.
Congress is not saying that the Court should rule one way of
another; it is simply saying that an aggrieved party has a

right to an impartial hearing by an Article III court. A
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citizen should have the absolute right to confront its
Government in Court. I commend youz Committee for the
correction of the presentlv unacceptable situation.

I next wish to comment upon the amended Section 1582
relating to civil penalties. I would like to say that I
think it is an excellent idea to have civil penalty cases in
the United States Customs Court. It simply makes good sense.
Underlying many of those cases are complex technical import
questions. Among cther things, many penalty cases have
resulted from an honest difference of opinion concerning the
classification of merchandise under the Tariff Schedules or
valuation statutes. It is unreasonable to expect a District
Court Judge, no matter how conscientious, to fully understand
the circumstances of these cases.

I think it is a serious mistake, however, to have
penalty actions transferred to the District Courts in cases
where a party desires a jury trial. I say this for a number
of reasons. First, as a practical matter, an attorney
defending a penalty case may not know at an early stage
whether a jury trial is desirable or not. As a matter of
prudence he will wish to preserve this right even though it
may ultimately turn out that a jury trial may not be advantageous.
Second, what will happen in a situation where a party elects
to file his Motion for a Jury Trial, has the case transferred
to a District Court, and later decides that he does not want

a jury trial? Wwill the case then be transferred back to the
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Customs Court, or will it be tried in the District Court
before a NDistrict Court Judge? My prediction is that
at-orneys, especially those unfamiliar with the Customs
Court, will opt to have the case transferred to the District
Court every time., Few, if any, cases will be tried in the
Customs Court clearly defeating a purpose of enlarging the
Court's jurisdiction.

Third, one has the impression from reading the Bill
that Congress feels that there is something undesirable or
unholy akout a jury trial. A jury trial is a brecious right
and should be preserved by Congress. Fourth, the transfer
provision may have been placed in the Bill to avoid Constitu-~
tional difficulties. The Seventh Amendment provides that
"In Suits at common law, when the value in controversy shall
exceed twenty dollars, the right of trial by jury shall be
preserved."”" There may be doubt as to whether the Seventh
Amendment applies to civil penalties assessed by administrative
agencies. I refer the Committee to the case of Atlas Roofing

Company, Inc. Vv Occupational Safety and Health Review

Commission et al. etc., 430 U.S.442, 51 L.Ed.2d 464,

97 S.Ct.1261 (1977} wherein the Supreme Court held that in
creating civil penalties, Congress could assign their
adjudication to an administrative agency without violating
the Seventh Amendment. It seems to me that this is somewhat
beside the point when one is speaking of leveling penalties,
in some cases millions of dollars, against an individual.

That person ought to have the absolute right to a jury trial
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in the first instance. Congress should forthrightly grant
the right to a jury trial in the Customs Court. I do not
believe that there-will be any problem impaneling juries in
the Customs Court which sits throughout the United States.
This could be done easily by utilizing jury pools of the
District Court wherein the alleged violation occurred.

I have no doubt that there will be a certain reticence
on the part of some of the sitting judges to handle jury
trials. I do not think that Congress should be dissuaded
from providing for jury trials for this reason. The Court
may well be able to solve this problem by assigning members
of the Court who are more comfortable with jury trials. In
sum, I have not heard anyone express a reasonable explanation
as to why jury trials should not be handled in the Customs
Court, and as a practical matter as I have indicated above,
you will effectually emasculate the penalty jurisdiction of
the Court by not providing for jury trials in the Customs
Court.

I next refer to the provision on counterclaims, Section
1583 on page 9. It is difficult enough to bring an action
in the Customs Court with all the pitfalls that it entails-~-
one has the statute of limitations, the burden of proof on
the importer, and the many technical reasons for which one
can be thrown out of court. To place this additional threat,
and threat is the correct word, in front of an importer

because he wishes to contest the decision of an official



120

seems to be vindictive, and reflective of a mentality which
does not wish importers to contest bureaucratic decisions.
It is much more convenient for public officials not to have
their decisions contested in court. Citizens should have the
right to challenge their Government without the threat of
reprisal if they assert their rights. I submit that a counter-
claim is nothing but a weapon to be used by adminigtrative
officials tvo dissuade parties from pursuing their rights.
Congress should not allow this to happen. I would hove that
your committee can see this provision for what it is and see
fit tc eliminate it from the Bill.

I would like to discuss a topic which, as far as I am
aware, has not come up with any of the prior proposed bills
on the Customs Court~--interest on Judgments.

A typical scenario for a plaintiff challenging the
Government in a case in the Customs Court would go something
like this: A man imports merchandise into the United States
in 1980 with the understanding, usually based on information
supplied by Government officials, that the rate of duty will
be 10%. Inst;ad, at the time he makes his entries he is
informed that it is Custom's position that the correct duty
is 20%. He is told that he has a right to challenge this
decision administratively, which he wishes to do. Remember
he cannot challenge the duty assessment until liquidation
has occurred. Liquidations may come anywhere from three to
six months after the import specialist finishes his action

on the entries, primarily because the regional liguidation
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offices are incredibly slow in handling the paper work. He
then files his protest and the local official invariably
turns down the protest. Generally it is the same official
who made the decision in the first instance. The importer
also has the possibility of obtaining a review of his protest
in Washington, but in some regions the regional officials
permit very few of these review protests to go to Washington.
There is a screening process at the Regional level with
virtually no guidelines over the process. In any event, if
the importer is fortunate enough to have the protest rezach
Washington, it will take anywhere from six months to a vear
to get a decision from Headquarters. I his protest is
successful he may get his refund about a vear after he made
his original payment of duty. Should he be unsuccessful he
will then have to go through the process of filing a Summons
in the Customs Court. Even the most diligent counsel could
not possibly get to trial before nine months to a year and
that is assuming a minimum of discovery. After trial,
plaintiff's attorney must file a brief and the government
files its brief, and the plaintiff has an opportunity to
file a reply brief. It is not unusual for two to three years
to expire for the completion of these functions because of
the complexity of litigating in the Court. 1In other words,
an individual importing in 1980 may expect a decision on

his case anywhere from two <o four years after his initial
importation. 1If he continues to import the same merchandise,
he is required to deposit increased duties on each and every

entry, file a protest on each and every entry, and with some
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exceptions, file a Customs Court civil action on each and
every entry. His counsel must then move to suspend the
later entries under the first case or, as it is called, the
test case.

An importer winning his test case must then file
proposed stipulations with the Attorney General's office in
New York, who then will determine whether or not it agrees
that the test case covers the stipulations. While in many
cases they do agree, in some cases they do not agree for
various reasons, some of which are good and some not so
good. Assuming that the importer does not have to try a
second case on essentially the same issue to collect his
money on the remaining entries, and assuming further that
the Government goes along with all the stipulations, experience
shows that these stipulations are given the lowest priority
in the Attorney General's office. There is little recourse
that the importer has at this point. He is totally reliant
on the judgment of the Attorney General's staff that these
other entries are stipulatable. As a practical matter the
importer is not in a position to request relief from the
Court to hurry the process without seriously damaging his
own position.

It is not inconceivable that after having won his case
in the Customs Court the importer may not get refunds for a
year or more after the test case. Consequently, an importer
might not get his refunds until six or seven years after he

has actually deposited the duties.
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The importer will, in fact, have lost his case because
he has lost the use of his money for this entire period.
All he is going to get back is the money incorrectly taken
from him without payment of any interest and without payment
for attorney's fees and out-of-pocket costs of litigatiocn.
Consider the ecoriomic significance of being forced to
pay an amount in Year One and receiving back the identical
amount in Year Seven, having lost the use of that money for
seven years which can be estimated at the prevailing commercial
interest rate of 11.25% per year compounded annually, and
add to that the real dollar loss of an effective yearly
inflation rate of in excess of 12%.
i have heard no sensible reason why the Customs Service
should not pay a reasonable interest in the same manner as
the Internal Revenue Service does when excess taxes have
been deposited by a tax payer. Government personnel have stated
payment of interest is unnecessary because importers would
achieve a windfall. I challenge this assertion; The Government
has the use of these funds interest free. After eleven
years of counseling clients, I am convinced that these cases
clearly involve substantial losses to an importer, and
interest could in no way be considered a windfall. Mot all
importers are industrial giants; some are quite modest and
ara not in a position to take on a vast institution like the
United States Government. They are ccnseaguently injured by
the process even though Congress did not intend their merchandise

to be assessed with a higher rate of duty.
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There is also another important policy question underlying
this area. All Government action is inherently slow, notwithstanding
the best intentions by the officials involved. 1If the
Government were required to pay interest I believe it would
have the salutory effect of promoting efficiency, not only
in the Customs office but more impcrtantly in the Attorney
General's office. I am absolutely persuaded the only
meaningful way these files will be moved and given the
priority they deserve is when the Government has to pay a
reasonable interest.

I should also like to add that even when the stipulations
are entered into and Court Orders signed, we have had situations
where we have not received actual moneys from the Government
for six months after the signing of the Court Orders despite
the most diligent efforts of our firm. Customs simply does
not pay attention to Customs Court Orders. The only way that
the Government will be made to act expeditiously on these
files will be to provide for the payment of interest.

There is one area in this Bill which is not new but is
a holdover from the present jurisdiction of the Customs
Court which warrants the attention of this Committee.

Section 2637 cf Title 28 requires all liquidated duties to
must be paid at the time the action is commenced. I think
it is constitutionally permissible to require the payment of
dutiec before providing access to a court. There is an
obvious overriding Government interest in ccllecting duties

promptly. However I ask you, what will happen in a situation
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where an importer simply cannot pay the duties after he

receives a liquidation bill and the duties are not fully

covered by a surety? As I read the statute, such an importer
would be precluded from bringing an action in the Customs Court to
contest the validity of the assessment. He would be precluded
because of the exclusive jurisdiction grant contained in

this Act from asserting his claim in any other court. 1n
effect, in the instance where the importer cannot pay additional
duties, he would be deprived of any forum in which to contest
the validity of the decision. There is a line of recent

cases in the Supreme Court concerning the question of access

to courts. For example, such a case, involving a state

action, is Boddie v Connecticut, 461 U.S..371, 91 S.Ct.780

(1971). I seriously question the constitutionality of this
provision without some additional provision to allow an
importer, 1in special circumstances, to come into the court
without the payment of duties. One could argue that Section
1581 (j) (2) which refers to irreparable harm covers such a
situation. In light of many Customs Court cases which have
dismissed protests for failure to pay liquidated duties, I

am not so sure. I suggest that your Committee take a serious
look at this question. It may be possiblc to add a sentence
to Section 2637(a) to provide for instances where the importer
is unable to deposit the liquidated duties. I am not certain
that I have the anewer to this problem, Lut I do believe it
should be brought to your attcntion before this Bill is

finalized.

59-715 0 - 89 - )
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I also wish to consider the question on Section 1581 (a) (3)
which relates to "all charges and exactions of any character
within the jurisdiction of the Secretary of the Treasury”.
This language is somewhat archaic. There are many penalties
asgsessed by Customs on behalf of other agencies. It would
be desirable to clarify this language to include those
penalties to remove any doubt as to jurisdiction in the
Customs Court. For example, Customs administers Department
of Agriculture questions utilizing Customs penalties. These
matters are handled entirely by Customs penalty rersonnel in
consultation with the Department of Agriculture. It would
be logical for such actions to be covered by this provision.
A sentence could be added which would include all penalties
administered by the Secretary of the Treasury on behalf of
other agencies.

Finally, I would like to make an cbservation with
respect to a small claims section in the Court. I believe
it would be a serious mistake to encumber the present Bill
with a provision for a small claims section. I believe that
the question cf small claims should be the subject of
separate investigation and study in its own right to determine
if it is needed ard, if so, the best way of handling the
provision.

I wish to emphasize again that there is an immediate
need for this Bill, and anything that would impede it would

serve no uceful purpose.
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In summation, I commend the Committee and its staff for
the fine work they have done with this Bill. My only regret

is that the Bill had not been cffered sooner.

Respectfully submitted,

Doherty and Melalin

79 Milk Street

Boston, Massachusetts 02109
Dated: Boston, Mass. Phone: 617-426-9340

February 8, 1980 By: William E. Melahn
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Mr. MeLAuN. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to add, it’s with some trepidation that I, as a private
practitioner from a rather small law firm in Boston, appear before this
committee. Frankly, I have very strong personal feelings as to how this
bill will impact on many of the persons on the receiving end of the ac-
tions of the U.S. Custems Service. I think you can see from my back-
ground I have worked with the agency, extensively in classification
and valuation cases, as an import specialist; and I am somewhat fa-
miliar with the penalty provisions. In my day-to-day practice I counsel
clients and try to give them the best possible advice as to what they
should do with their problems with customs.

I would like to say, first of all, that I think that the bill %oes a long
way in correcting many, manry years of injustices in terms of litigating

n the Customs Court, where the court has present jurisdiction. I refer
especially to the section of the bill which provides unequivocably that
the court shall have all powers in law and equity. If the committee or
Congress accomplishes nothing else with this bill, you will be putting
forward a major correction of a current injustice.

I have outlined in some detail some of the problems that we have
now with respect to the current jurisdiction of the court. For example,
the court does not have jurisdiction until liquidation occurs. Liquida-
tion is the final accounting process and also the legal date from which
an importer may file his protest. I have indicated in my statement a
possible scenario. Effectively, prior to that moment, the court is de-
nied jurisdiction over the matter. Even recognizing in the 1978 Cus-
toms Procedural Reform Act that the Government is required to act
within 1 year of the date of entry, with certain exceptions, the court
has no jurisdiction until the liquidation takes place.

It is possible, and I assure you it has happened, that the withholding
of liquidation effectively emasculates the court. As I understand this
Sarticular grant of power—I don’t think there should have been any

oubt in the first place—but as I understand what you’re doing right
now, that situation will be greatly corrected.

I am in favor of the Customs Courts Act of 1980, which includes the
other grants of jurisdiction. I think it’s a recognition of reality and
long overdue.

1 would like to refer to a number of measures which are in my state-
ment and have come up during the questioning. I have detailed in my
statement a number of points which I think you may find of some
Interest.

One relates to the question of the civil penalties as it concerns jury
trials. T have no idea as to why there should not be an unequivc.able
statement by the Congress that you have a right to a jury trial, period.
My opinion, and it’s simply a personal opinion, is that the current
practitioners—and by that I refer not only to my brothers in the
private bar but also those in the Government service—are probably
afraid of this to a certain extent. They are not used to it and are un-
comfortable with it. I don’t think that’s a reason for the Congress not
to come out forthwith and say you have a right to a jury trial, I think
that should end the matter.

As far as the impaneling of juries is concerned, I don’t see, in view of
the fact that the court sits throughout the United States that there’s
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any particular hardship in having jury trials. As a matter of strategy,
quite often you will not have a jury trial even though you may have
requested it in the first instance. As a matter of prudence, the litigant
may wish to have the judge make the decision rather than a jury, but
I don’t think there should be any question—I can’t think of one good
reason why this court should not have jury trials and I have heard
none this morning. _

Another area tﬁat is extremely sensitive is the area of counterclaim.
As I indicated to you, I would like to give you a view from the firing
lines, not that of Government ofticials and other high officials. I am tell-
ing you what it’s going to look like on the firing lines. A counterclaim
is nothing less than a threat—*“If I)lrou dare to question my decision, Mr.
Importer, we are going to throw the book at you.” That's what it stands
for. This is a big change from present law. The Government, in fact,
under section 501, as Mr. Pellegrini indicated, does now have the op-
portunity within 90 days of the date of liquidation to file any kind of
claim it pleases. I don’t see why the Government needs a judicial re-
view. They can take a good look at the protest in the first instance.
That’s what the law says they should do; and they shorld do it at that
time. I think it’s extremely unfair, after 5 or 6 years in court, to have
the Government suddenly find new evidence in the file and say, “Mr.
Importer, we are going to hit you over the head if you you don’t stop
ihi.s %qlsle.” I think that’s a threat and that's a very serious deficiency in

is bill.

Another point which I think properly merits the attention of this
committee is the question of interest on judgments, If there’s one thing
that angers a client and they don't understand 1t’s the fact that they are
not going to get interest on judgments. It’s just not normal. Whatever
the reasons are historically, they certainly do not obtain in today’s
economy.

I have outlined a little formula in my prepared statement using the
rate of inflation together with the current rate of interest, It’s not un-
usual for cases to drag on for 5 and 6 years and even when you win your
case, how much is left after 5 or 6 years? I just don’t think it’s simple
justice. How could anybody be made whole 1f he’s going to get half his
money back after 5 years? ¥t just doesn’t make any sense and I haven’t
heard any reason here, outside of a potential impact on taxes. My
opinion is that if yon put something like this in the bill, you will

robably increase the likelihood that they will act about five times

aster than they do now, which would be a tremendous improvement
not only administratively as far as the customs service is concerned
but also as far as the Attorney General’s office is concerned. Even after
you win your case in court—your so-called test case—you still have to
file a stipulation on all your other cases. I would hate to tell you how
much I have to spend in my office pleading to get these stipulations
passed by the Attorney General’s office. It is given the lowest possible
priority by that office. Also any refunds that you get from customs
are given the lowest possible priority. Why not? It doesn’t cost them
anything. T have no doubt that if the customs people on the firing lines
had to explain to their superiors why there was double the arnount of
money being returned to an importer because somebody sat on the file
it wonld have a salutary effect in dispatching the files from that office.
I think that itself is ample justification for interest.
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There was also a statement made today that interest is a two-way
street. I recognize that, but I want to know something. When you go to
customs and you have a dispute with them, they make you pay the
money up front. If you don't believe it, try importing something.
After they take a look at your product, instead of paying 5 percent or
10 percent, they say you're going to pay 20 percent up front. In a case
in my office the valuation increased four times over what the initial
valuation was at the time of entry, Then the importer waited 214
years for an administrative decision. It almost wiped the man out. The
agency itself ultimately agreed that our position was correct. Does that
make sense or is it fair? I don’t think so. At least the man ought to
%'et back interest on the money he deposited. The threat of that alone,

think, would make the agency move in a more responsible and quick
manner.

There’s one other point which I think ought to be brought to your
attention and that is, as I read the bill, there’s a continuation of current
law that an importer is required to deposit liquidated duties in order
to get into the court. I recognize that there is a provision for getting
into the court in cases of irreparable injury. However, I think the re-
quirement of advance deposit raises a possibility of a constitutional
question because if you have a situation—and I know of at least one—
where an insurer is not able to pay the increased duties and the im-

orter is without funds—for example, a customs broker who uses his

ond and gets hit with a retroactive increase after many years—if the
assessment exceeds the money he has and the surety is liable for—as I
see it—the man has access to no court in the United States. I may be
wrong on that, but it seems to me that it is a real possibility.

As I read some of the current cases, especially those involving State
actions, it seems to me, this ought not to be permitted. I don’t think
an individual should be precluged from having his case looked at by
an article XII court. There ought to be a provision which allows access
to the court in those instances where the person simply doesn’ have the
money to get into court. I'm sure you don’t intend that result, and I
would hope that your staff would examine this question.

I would like to refer also to the question of small claims. I would
think that it would be a mistake to encumber this bill with a major
discussion on small claims. I think that it’s something which merits
attention in its own right. I don’t know what the answer is. I’'m not
sure what the problem is. There is a problem with this court because
you may have a small amount of money involved in a particular entry
that could have devastating consequences for an importer and have
little impact on our trade policies throughout the United States. Also
the answer isn’t simply how much money is involved. That’s very
misleading. You undoubtedly will have a problem with continuing
importations of the same product. If I bring in something today and
I get hit with a $2,500 bill, I mav have the same problem next year
and the year after that and so on. I would question whether you would
want to consider that a small claim.

I feel that there are a number of small importers who are being
burned and who were not intended to be caught by the prevailing
philosophy of trade but yet have no recourse whatsoever to simple
justice in their case.
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It’s proper for Congress to set trade policy, but you have to provide
for a fair system which says, is this the item that we intended to
preclude or put the particular duty on. I think that’s what they're
saying here. I think that will end my presentation.

Mr. SemserLiNG. Well, thank you very much. I must say that I have
a general reaction that the importers want a situation where if they
win that’s fine and if they lose why the Government can’t take advan-
tage of that fact. In otﬁer words, how is that fair? Shouldn’t you
take the risk? Shouldn’t the risk be on you if you make the wrong
guess and the Court turns cut to uphold the Government or impose
an even higher tariff, that that’s the way it should be? I don’t know
of any other situation where that kind of a litigant can be in that
kind of a position. It’s almost a “heads I win, tails you lose” situation.

Mr. PeLiecriNT. Let me first say I don’t think that’s necessarily the
case. No. 1, the plaintiff has a pretty good idea of what wrong he may
have done to the defendant. In these cases, there isn’t any way an
attorney representing a plaintiff can have any idea of what counter-
claims the Government might dream up with all those maybe hun-
dreds of cases pending before the Customs Court or even the particular
transaction, and I respectfully submit that the plaintiff is taking a
risk. Assume his merchandise is dutied at 10 percent and he’s claimin
5 percent and the court finds the correct duty is 15 percent, and it’s
an ongoing line of business, he’s going to pay 15 percent in the future.

There is another fact we should point out here, normally when liti-
gation is started, the customs service suspends liquidation of all entries
of that merchandise. So it isn’t just prospective importations—that is
importations made after the court decision is final—it’s all those
entries that have piled up since he started his case 2 or 3 years ago.
So there is a substantial risk any time you go to Customs Court.

I'm only saying that where the time period has run, the importer
ought to be fairly sure he’s not going to pay any additional duties
on those entries. But he does run a severe risk anytime he litigates
because there are lots of entries backed up behind where the Customs
Service could use section 501.

Mr. SemserLING. Is it your understanding in this bill that the coun-
terclaims could apply to any claim of the Government and not claims
that arise out of the importation of a particular type of goods?

Mr. PeLiecriNT Yes, it is. I think the way the language is drafted
now, it says, “in a civil action pending before the court.” It can be
any civil action pending before the court.

Mr. SemserLinNG. Suppose the counterclaims were limited to goods
that were the same kind that were in litigation in a particular case,
not particularly those goods, but if there have been other importations
of the same goods in the past, so the import question had been decided
with respect to them. Why shouldn’t the counterclaim apply tc them
too?

Mr. Perrecrint, I don’t think that would be a problem. Normally
in Customs Court litigation, a few witnesses have discussed the sus-
pension procedures, you have a trial on a particular importation, a
particular entry. There may be a number of entries suspended behind
the case and the decision in that case will normally be the same—will
apply to all the other cases. These are the stipulations that Mr. Melahn
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described when the importer wins. When the importer loses, some-
times there may be a second trial, but frequently those other cases are
just abandoned.

Mr. SemerLiNG, Well, the way these come up—I don’t know any-
thing about the customs cases so pardon me if }i_z:sk naive questions,
but the way these come up, would 1t be that your case would be always
on the very first effort to import the article or would it be likely that
there would have been a lot of importations by a particular importer
before he decided to appeal a ruling, and then the Government would
go back and try to collect on all the past importations? Is that what
you are concerned about {

Mr. MeLAuN. Yes. Although as I read this bill I think that is lim-
ited to that particular civil action.

Mr. SeieerLING. It seems to me it ought to be limited to the par-
ticular kind of goods that the importer has purchased. I think perhaps
that might be a reasonable limitation. I agrce that to bring in all other
counterclaims that the Government might have, even if they arise
out of something totally different than this particular type of product,
might be too much of a burden; but if it is the same product I don’t
know why it should not be applicable.

Mr. MevanN. May I try to answer that? When an importer brings
in a product, he does not bring it in all at once and thus become a
subject of a single civil case. Srdinarilv what he will do is he will
import over a period of time. He will file a particular entry. This is
dependent on many circumstances: there are some provisions for con-
solidation. Eacl: of these entries will become a civil action if it gets
into that stage.

The dange that they are concerned about is if you take one of these
actions and make your test case, which is the way 1t is done under court
rules, what is the effect going to be of all those other importations
involving the same kind of merchandise? That is the devastating effect
they are concerned about.

Mr, SemerLine. What is the matter with that? He is going to make
a decision as to whether or not he is going to go along with the ruling
or take a chance that he can upset it. Why shouldn’t he take the risk?

Mr. MerLaHN. There are two problems with that. They should cur-
rently exercise their 501 rights. They should look at least at an earlier
stage. They could right now, after 1you file a protest—if they started
looking at them seriously—they could make up their mind right away.
All they have to do is state a simple claim—it is a one-line claim—
say it’s 20 percent instead of 10 percent. I am totally unsympathetic
to the agency in that regard. It is nothing less than a threat by an ad-
ministrative cfficial. That is the only way to interpret it—“If you dare
to bring your case against us, that is question our decision, we are
going to get you.”

Mr. SeiBerLING. I can only say this, and then I am going to rec-
ognize Mr. Volkmer, if the administrative official is wrong the im-
porter is right, and if then the Government is going to lose some money,
and so the &overnment takes that risk and that will be a mark against
that official in his efficiency rating if he loses. And I don’t know why
the importer shouldn’t be subject to the same restraints.

Mr. MerAHN, I think I can answer maybe this way. I don’t think it’s
just a question of two litigants. You’re talking about the U.S. Govern-
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ment and its citizens. I think that’s the answer. I\don’t think it’s an
equal battle here. I think it’s a question of a citizen trying to get redress
o(} what he considers to be wrong.

Mr. SemerLiNG All right. Thank you, Mr. Volkmer.

Mr. VoLemEer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I'd like to continue on the same thought and try to understand a
little bit about imports and customs’ procedures. Eeing from Missouri,
we don’t worry too much about Japan. But forget about counterclaim
right now. Let’s take a person who is importing goods on a regular
basis, and it’s a question of whether it’s duty-free or not duty-free, a
higher tariff or a lower tariff. All right. Whatever, there is a disagree-
ment. Now if we do not have a provision for a counterclaim, the way
I understand the law is that once the Customs Service says it's 10 per-
cent or 15 percent or whatever it is, that hastobe paidin.

Mr. MeranN, That’s right. You cannot get into court without pay-

ing it.

i(r. VoLkuer. He’s got a shipment coming in, and he pays the tariff.

Mr. MeLAHN. He has to.

Mr. VoLemer. He’s got another shipment coming in 2 weeks from
now. He pays it. Next month he pays it, doesn’t he{

Mr. MeLanN. That'’s correct.

Mr. VoLemEer. Now that’s going to continue to hap}s)en, isn’t it?

Mr, MeranN, Yes, If he’s a regular importer, he can’t import unless
he brings in his products and he’s going to have to pay the amount

eviliy time. .

r. VoLEMER. Also, last year he brought in a different commodity
and there was a different dispute but between the same people. Now
you’re telling me that it isn’t wise to combine those ?

Mr. MerAHN. X think it would be disastrous.

Mr. VoLeMER. Why ¢

Mr. MeLAuN, Because on a trial basis alone, I wouldn’t want to try
the case. They really have no connection with each other. I think they
ought to be kept separate.

Mr. VoLkMER. You mean because the judge can’t distinguish the two
different counts? That’s basically what we’re talking about—two dif-
ferent counts.

Mr. MeLarN. We have seen 50-page briefs interpreting one line of
the Tariff Act. I think as a practical matter that would be disastrous.

Mr. VoLeMer. To me, what I'm hearing from you is you're saying
the Customs Service is very vindictive and they are out to get all these
importers. They question them. And that sounds to me a little like
a paper tiger, to be honest with you. Maybe I'm wrong. Can you tell
me instances that you know of personally, without telling any names
or anything else, where the Customs Service has taken out after people
because those people questioned the Customs Service and their inter-
pretation of the law?

Mr. Merann. I know of some instances which are in my office so I
feel it would be improper to comment upon them. I will say that I have
worked for the agency for 6 years. I'm not talking solely from the
plaintiff’s point of view. An administrative official doesn’t want his
judgment questioned, and I stand on that, and I’d rather not detail
any particular cases in my office.
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Mr. VoLMER. The other thing I agree with until I hear to the con-
trary is the payment of interest and attorneys fees, et cetera. I see
nothing wrong with that until somebody can tell me different because I
wholeheartedly agree with you that any private citizen of this countr:
who has to put up their own money and sits and waits for years to get 1t
back because of an error by the (zovernment, he at least ought to have
his interest on it.

Mr. MeLanN. More importantly, it’s already been adjudicated by
the court that he was correct in the first instance.

Mr. VoLeMER. Yes; you're right.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SemeruiNg. Thank you. I don’t want to leave the impression
that by asking, that question I’m necessarily biased in either direction,
but I figure you're in the best position to answer that question and we
need to know what the answer is.

Does staff have any questions?

[No response.]

Mr. SriBerLING. Well, thank you very much.

Mr. PeLLEGRINI. T have one more comment to make on the question
of small claims. Mr. Nellis, the general counsel, asked a question of
Chief Judge Re with respect to t%le difference between the number of
summons 1n court and the number of cases that actually go to trial
as useful in determining whether a small claims procedure may be
necessary. I would submit that this is not necessarily the proper thing
to look at. The proper thing to look at is how many cases do not
even get to the summons stage because it’s not useful to take that step
unless you’re going to go forward; and also, neither the court nor
the government is really in a position to be aware of the type of cases
that importers just don’t think of taking to court because of the at-
tendant cost of Jlitiga,tion in the Customs Court. Hopefully the study
being done by the Federal Judicial Center will give us some handle
on what kind of cases might be out there.

Mr. VoLemer. Mr. Chairman, in that regard, I think I agree with
some of the witnesses that that should be apart from this bill, though,
that we should take that as a separate matter rather than delay t%is
bill to try to draft up a small claims procedure.

Mr. MeLau~. May I make a comment on that? I think one of the
things which is not apparent here is that you have scme statutory
problems in addition to whether the court has inherent power to take
small claims. For example, the burden of proof is always on the im-
porter. I would presume, since most of the evidence in these cases would
have to be hearsay, unless you brought a witness in from England to
testify what the market value is.

Mr. SemerLING. Mr. Gordon.

Mr. GorboN. Mr. Pellegrini, if a small claims proeecdure was author-
ized or established, should it be only available with the consent of both
parties?

Mr. PeLLeGrINT. I hadn’t thought of that. but I don’t think so.

Mr. GorooN. Because of the nature of the case brought in the
Customs Court, regardless of the monetary question, would a small
claims hearing be off the record or on the record, in your opinion, and
would a right of appeal go along with it?
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Mr. PeLrecrint. I think we address those points in our statement of
principles and I frankly don’t recall the recommendation we made
there. But personally, I think it should be off the record and there
would be no appeal. It would be almost a summary proceeding, if
that’s the proper word, if there’s no deleterioms connotation there. It
would be something you should be ill-advised to use when there’s any
more than one importation of a unique item.

Mr. Gorpoon. Mr. Melahn, on page 19 of your statement you indicate
the provision contained in section 1581(a) (3) relating to all charges
or exactions within the jurisdiction of the Secretary of the Treasury
is archaic. Could you amplify on that?

Mr. Mevanx. What I had in mind there was there are a number of
other agencies which have their laws enforced by the Treasury De-
partment and most of those agencies are—after all, that language was
drafted probably 40 or 50 years ago, and I think the bill should be
clarified, that all penalties, whether they be for the Department of
Agriculture or FDA and the like should be heard in that court.

1 should also point out that it occurred to me after I wrote that, that
section 514 of title 19, contains the same language. So presumably
if you changed this you would have to change that also.

Mr. Goroon. Would you be kind enough to submit for the record
some recommended language ?

Mr. MeLanw. Sure.

Mr. Goroox. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I don’t have any further

quections.
[The information follows:]}

DOHERTY AND MELAHN,
ATTORNEYS AT Law,
Bosgton, Mass., April 26, 1980.
Re: H.R. 6394—Customs Courts Act of 1980.

Leo M. Gorpbon, Esq.,

Counsel, Committee on the Judiciary,

House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

RDEA(;! Leo: If time permits I would like to add the following points to the
ecord :

1. Alternative draft of Section 2643 :

In your letter to me of March 7, 1980 you asked for comments with regard to
an alternative draft of Section 2643. I have had an opportunity to review the
March 13. 1980 letter of Andrew P. Vance directed to you which covers the same
subject matter. In general I am in agreement with- Andy’s statement, that the
section as originally drafted is superior to the alternative section draft. This is
particularly true in those situations where the Court has found the Government
action to be erroneous but the Court is unable to determine the proper Customs
action on the basis of the record before it. The section as originally drafted covers
this point, and I would be very reluctant to change it.

2. Interest on Judgment:

Ycu asked me about the appropriate time from which interest should run on
Judgments. In my opinion, interest should run from 90 days after payment of the
excess duties. In other words, the interest should be computed administratively
as well as judicially. The reason I am suggesting this is because this would make
it identical to the Internal Revenue Service, which pays interest on late refunds.
1t should also be easy to administer, and it would not cause an undue increase
in cases being filed in the Court. In addition, it would have the salutory effect of
making the Customs Service take a look at protests while they are pending admin-
istratively. If the case is filed in the Customs Court, then the Court should award
interest from ninety days after the date of payment and merely become part of
the judgment. If the Committee is of the opinion that interest should only be given



136

in those instances where there is a case pending in Court, then I would suggest a
suitable starting time would be the filing of a sunamons in the Court. If you have
any questions on this point, I would be pleased to discuss them further with you.

3. Third party practice:

I think that there should be a third party practice permitted for all actions
commenced under Section 1582 of the proposed Bill. These cases are currently
tried in the district courts, and the same kinds of problems undoubtedly will arise
in the Customs Court. For example, if someone is sued under Section 592 of the
Tariff Act of 1930 he may wish to implead another party. If two persons are sued
simultaneously under Section 592 they may wish to cross-claim against each
other. In addition, this would be a suitable place to include a counterclaim. An
importer may wish to counterclaim for duties against the Government. I suggest
that the Bill permit the use of counterclaims, cross-claims and third party prac-
tice as is now permitted under the district court rules.

I should make it quite clear however that I adhere to 1y original position that
the use of a counterclaim in a case originating under Section 1581 of the proposed
Bill is entirely inappropriate and essentially threatening in nature, and that if
the Customs Service promptly and efficiently reads its own files, the Customs
Service already has ample counterclaim remedies under the presenc statutes at
the administrative level.

4. Jury Trials:

With respect to jury trials, I agree that these are not properly the subject of
Section 1381, the traditional Customs Court practice. On the other hand, Section
1582 is really a district court practice and the right of jury trial should be un-
questionably permitted.

5. Charges and exactions:

At the hearing you asked me about specific language in connection with. the
phrase “all charges or exactions of whatever character within the jurisdiction of
the Secretary of the Treasury” contained in Section 1581(a) (3). Because this
language is archaic I suggest that it be changed to read something like this:
“All changes or exactions of whatever character within the jurisdiction of the
Secretary of the Treasurry, including the assessment of liquidated damages on
behalf of other agencies.” 1 have in mind those situations where the Customs
Service acts on behalf of other agencies such as the Deprtment of Agriculture
administer quotas. If the importer imports a product in violation of a quota, he
may be assessed a penalty under a bond. Quite often these are liquidated for cer-
tain amounts, but they are still substantial and the importer should have the riglgt
to contest liquidated amounts in Court. This change of language would make it
clear that the jurisdiction of the Court would include these cases.

I think I have covered everything, but please feel free to give me a call xyith
any additional request. I cannot tell you how pleased I am to have been given
the opportunity to have some input into this bill. I hope that it has begn mutually
beneficial, and again wish to compliment you on the work product which you and

your staff have created.

Best regards. WiLLtaM E. MELAHN.

Mr. Semseruine. If there are no further questions, this hearing 1s

adjourned. We thank you very much, gentlemen.
[ Whereupon, at 1 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]



CUSTOMS COURTS ACT OF 1980

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 28, 1980

U.S. HousE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SoecoMMITTEE ON MONOPOLIES AND COMMERCIAL Law
or THE COMMITTEE ON THE J UDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 1:03 p.m., in room 2141 of the Rayburn
House Office Building, Hon. Romano L. Mazzoli lpresiding.

Present: Representatives Mazzoli, Hughes, Volkmer, Synar, Mc-
Clory and Butler.

Staff present: Joseph L. Nellis, general coursel, Leo M. Gordon,
counsel ; Franklin G. Polk and Charles Kern, associate counsel.

Mr. Mazzorr. The Subcommittee on Monopolies and Commercial
Law will today hold its final day of hearings on H.R. 6394, the Cus-
toms Courts Act of 1980. Currently there is much uncertainty about
the authority of the U.S. Customs Court and the statutes governing its
jurisciction and remedial powers. Clearly the law governing the Cus-
toms Court has not kept pace with the problems posed by modern in-
ternational trade litigation. These problems have been exacerbated by
the passage of the Trade Agreements Act of 1979.

The result has been the preclusion of judicial relief to varions seg-
ments of the American public, such as importers, manufacturers, and
laborers.

H.R. 6394 seeks to correct these inequities by providing for much
needed reform in the court’s substantive jurisdiction and type of relief
it may award. In so doing the bill will provide for a comprehensive
system of judicial review of civil actions arising from import trans-
actions, utilizing wherever possible the specialized expectise of the
U.S. Customs Court and the U.S. Court of Customs aid Patent Ap-
peals, and insuring uniformity afforded by the national jurisdiction
of these courts.

_ Second, it would insure access to judicial review of civil actions aris-
ing from import transactions, which access is not presently assured
due to jurisdictional conflicts arising from the present and ill-defined
gwlilton of jurisdiction between the district courts and the Customs
‘ourts.
. In addition, the bill would provide expanded opportunities for
judicial review of civil actions arising from import transactions.
Finally, and most importantly, it would provide t}‘\)e Customs Court
with the plenary powers possessed by other courts estahlished under

arltjc}e ITI of the Constitution so that it may grant the appropriate
relief.

(137)
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The testimony received in the subcommittee’s first day of hearings
strongly indicates that H.R. 6394 accomplishes its intended purposes.
We look forward today to hearing from this afternoon’s witnesses,
and we trust they will aid the subcommittee in its understanding of
the issues, and I might say the complex issues presented by this im-
portant legislation. )

This afternoon our first witna2sses are Mr. Leonard Lehman, chair-
man of the Ainerican Bar Association’s Standing Committee on Cus-
toms Law and Mr. Joseph Kaplan, chairman of the Subcommittee on
the Customs Court of the ABA’s International Law Section. These

ntlemen will be paneled with Andrew Vance, who will testify on
E:half of the Association of the Customs Bar.

Gentlemen, you are welcome to come forward.

Gentlemen, you can sit and proceed in whatever order you may have
already decided upon. We would be happy to hear you. Your state-
ments will be made a part of the record, so you may wish to excerpt
from them. ,

TESTIMONY OF LEONARD LEHMAN, CHAIRMAN, STANDING COM-
MITTEE ON CUSTOMS LAW, AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION;
JOSEPH S. KAPLAN, CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE
CUSTOMS COURTS, INTERNATIONAL TRADE COMITTEE, SECTION
OF INTERNATIONAL LAW, AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION; AND

ANDREW VANCE, ASSOCIATION OF THE CUSTOMS BAR OF NEW
YORK CITY

Mr. LeamaN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am Leonard Lehman,
chairman of the American Bar Association’s Standing Committee on
Customs Law. I am accompanied today by Mr. Joseph S. Kapian, a
member of that committee, also chairman of the Subcommittee on the
Customs Court of the Committee on International Trade in the Inter-
national Law Section of the ABA.

As you know, the American Bar Association has a national member-
ship of more than 250,000 lawyers. We appreciate the opportunity to
appear before you today at the request of President Janofsky to pre-
sent the views of the American Bar Association on H.R. 6394. In
June 1978, during the 95th Congress, we testified before the Subcom-
mittee on Improvements in Judicial Machinery of the Senate Com:-
mittee on Judiciary on S. 2857. the bill that initiated the current
consideration of expansion of the jurisdiction of the Customs Court.

Then we testified again on S. 1654 before the same Senate subcom-
mittee last fall. In our original testimony on S. 2857 we supported
the following principles as they had been approved by the American
Bar Association.

First, expansion and clarification of the subject matter jurisdiction
of the Customs Court; two, plenary judicial powers for the judges
of the Customs Court: three. appointment. and tenure of Customs
Court judges without reference to political affiliation; four, greater
access to the Customs Court for parties affected ; and five, resolution of
apparent jurisdictional conflicts between the Customs Court and the

district courts which have the effect of barring access to judicial
review. ‘
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Because S. 2857, the bill originally introduced in the 95th Con-
gress, did not meet these objectives, in the opinion of the American
Bar Association, we opposed its enactment. The following specific
policies with regard to the jurisdiction of the Customs Court were
advocated by our association.

One, the status of the Customs Court judges should be the same as
the status of judges of the district courts and other article III courts.

Two, the powers of the Customs Court should be the same as the
powers of the district courts, including the power to grant preliminary
relief in appropriate cases.

Three, there should be increased access to judicial review of Federal
actions relating to imports.

Four, a comprehensive system of judicial review of Federal actions
based on the customs laws, and, when appropriate, other laws regu-
lating the importation of merchandise should be established.

In our testimony on S. 1654 last fall, we stated our general support
for that measure with specific reservations and suggestions that we
presented for consideration. The American Bar Association takes the
same position today with respect to H.R. 6394—a position: of firm
support for this bill subject only to specific technical reservations and
concerns that we shall bring to your attention.

H.R. 6394 makes giant strides toward the realization of the policies
and objectives adopted by the American Bar Association. Particu-
larly, it provides tools and resources to this court to realize its full
potential as an article III court in its area of special jurisdiction.

I am going to ask Mr. Kaplan, who has been our chief techician
in analyzing this legislation, to comment in a moment on those sec-
tions w}zich are not yet fully consistent with positions of the American
Bar Association, or where some technical problems may be lurking
in its present language.

As Mr. Kaplan will indicate, none of these problems is insurmount-
able, and we believe that mary, if not most, of these concerns can be
resolved as technical drafting matters.

Before calling on Mr. Kaplan, however, I want to call your atten-
tion to an important resolution which was adopted at a meeting of
the Board of Governors of the American Bar Association as ABA
policy during October 1979:

Resolved, that the American Bar Association endorses the inclusion within
S. 16854, the proposed Customs Court Act of 1979, of a provision directing the
United States Customs Court to establish, by Court rule, a “Small Claims Pro-
cedure,” to assure that no person will be deprived of a right to judicial review
of his claim before that Court because of the expenses and related burdens of
formal litigation procedures. In order to further the objective of providing sub-
stantial justice and equity to those parties who may be entitled to invoke such a
small claims procedure pursuant to the rules of the United States Customs
Court, the American Bar Association recommends that no official court record
shoul!d be maintained in such proceedings, and that the decisions rendered at
the conclusion of such proceedings should be without precedential effect.”

The report accomnanying this resolution makes clear the intention
that the court should be given primary responsibility to ascertain the
actual justification for such a procedure, as well as to establish
within 1ts rules the criteria to assure that such an exceptional proce-
dure will be invoked only in those circumstances where meaningful
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access to judicial review would be precluded. Meaningful access to
judicial review is one of our primary objectives.

_Administrative decisions affecting returning tourists, or mailed
gifts, or other isolated customs-related transactions by persons who are
not regular commercial 1mporters, are most likely to faii inwo his cate-
gory. ‘L'he recent testimony of the American Importers Association
before this committee indicates the interests of all importers in such a
procedure.

The basis of ABA’s position is derived from the desire that Con-
gress provide a comprehensive system for judicial review of interna-
tional trade disputes and the fact that jurisdiction over such suits is
and continues to be vested exclusively in the Customs Courts. The ABA
considers it fundamental that access to the courts be made as freely
available as possible.

We urge this committee to amend H.R. 6394, the Customs Courts
Act of 1980, to authorize the newly designated Court of International
Trade to consider the establishment of a small claims procedure. Al-
though it has been claimed that the Customs Court already possesses
the authority to implement such a procedure by court rule, we believe
that the incorporation of the proposed provision in the pending bill
would constitute an important expression of legislative support for
the right to judicial review for those who might be effectively barred
from its benefits for any reason.

Now, with your permission, I will ask Mr. Kaplan to present our
comments on other specific provisions of H.R. 6394.

Mr. Kaprraxn. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, members of the com-
mittee. I am Joseph Kaplan, member of the New York Bar. As you
said before, Mr. Chairman, in your opening remarks, chairman of the
Subcommittee on the Customs Court, which is within the international
iaw section as well as a member of Mr. Lehman’s committee,

I should like to join with Mr. Lehman in expressing the thanks of the
ABA for the prompt and careful attention which your committee has
given to the important issues dealt with in H.R. 6394.

Mr. Lehman has already stated the ABA position with regard to the
failure of H.R. 6394 to authorize the creation of an apparatus to per-
mit the efficient and economical disposition of so called small claims
in the customs courts. I will therefore not elaborate further on that

oint.

P In addition to this serious omission from the bill, there are several
clarifications or chances which would bring the bill into more direct
conformity with the principles developed by the ABA. Also, there are
several differences between S. 1654 and H.R. 6394 which we believe
may result from an inadequate appreciation of the reasons for the
phraseology in the Senate bill. o

We shall discuss the more important of these situations.

The first section to which we would like to direct the attention of the
committee is section 1581(d) of Title 28 as proposed. This incorpo-
rates an ABA suggestion that a negative determination of the Inter-
national Trade Commission should be subject to judicial review. We
are pleased to see this forward step. ) .

However, two basic objections to amended Section 1581 remain. The
first is that the enumerated cases are reviewable only as to their pro-
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cedural regularity. The second is that affirmative determinatiozs are
reviewable only after the President has acted. The ABA understz: #+
the reluctance of the legislature to permit the courts to interfers iz 1z
exercise by the President of the discretion which he inust have u. ordzr
to carry out his constitutional responsibility to conduct the foreign
affairs of the United States.

. We would agree, therefore, that a review of Presidential action be
limited to the 1ssue of procedural reguiarity. There is no paralle] jus-
tification for such a limited review of ITC determinetions, however.
Section 1581(d) ignores the quasi-judicial character of investigations
gontcllluitﬁd(;)y the I'TC and the substantial rights which are determined

y that body.

By limiting the review of ITC determinations which are negative to
the 1ssue of procedural regularity, the ITC is clothed with a mantle
of nonreviewability, which is inappropriate for an administrative
agency required by the Congress to determine certain facts and apply
laws written by the Congress to those facts ir order to reach the find-
ings and determinations upon which its advice or recommendations
:tu'e btased and upon which the President in large part will be expected

o act.

Section 1581{d) should be amended to subject the findings and de-
terminations of the ITC to at least the same standard of judicial
review as is applicable in antidumping and countervailing duty cases.
The argument in favor of review to Getermine whether findings or
determinations are supported by substantial evidence and are in ac-
cordance with law is particularly important when the Precident of the
United States will be asked to exercise his discretionary authority
based in significant part on those findings and determinations.

The Congress owes it to the President to assure him that the recom-
mendations and advice which he receives are based upon findings and
determinations made according to law and as intended by the Congress.
Without adequate judicial review of the legal sufficiency as well as the
procedural regularity of those findings there will be no way to provide
the President with this assurance.

We said in our Senate testimony and repeat now that we are con-
cerned lest the judicial review which we advocate be used as a tool to
delay the granting of needed relief. The ABA, therefore, recommends
that section 158 (5) provide for expedited judicial review, and that
those sections of the bill dealing with the precedence of cases be
amended to provide a priority for such matters.

We urge the committee to recognize that the failure to provide
judicial review at a timely point in the decisionmaking process over
the specified findings and determinations of the ITC would be a dis-
service to the public interest from the viewpoint of both U.S. citizens
and our trading partners.

Cases arising under section 1581(d) involve statutes which imple-
ment various international agreements regulating trade into which
the United States has entered. Since the national interpretation of
many of these agreements will be subject to international dispute
settlement procedures, it is of great importance that there be a clear,
consistent and authoritative source from which the U.S. interpretation
of the implementing legislation is derived. This aim can best be met
by providing appropriate judicial review in the Court of International

Trade.

59~715 0 - 80 - 10
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Section 1581(1) aiso confers exclusive jurisdiction on the Customs
Jourts in circumstances where the matter in controversy may not in-
volve alL interpretation or application of a substantive provision of &
customs or trade law identified in this subsection. ABA is concerned
that providinfg exclusive jurisdiction in the Customs Courts over cases
arising out of import transactions but involving statutes as to which
the responsibility of the Customs Service is merely ministerial, such as
cases arising under the Clean Air Act or the Toxic Substances Con-
tro'ld Act, could lead to separate legal rules for imported and domestic
onds.
& Jurisdiction over such cases, which do not involve the specialized
expertise of the Customs Courts, should be shared by the Customs
Courts and the district courts. An additional reason to permit con-
current jurisdiction is to preserve trial by jury, of which right a liti-
gant might be deprived merely because the dispute between the agency
and the private party arose from an import transaction.

Another difficulty arises from the phrase “directly and substantially
involves international trade” which modifies and limits section 1581-
(i) (2) B. It would seem that section 1581 (i) (2) (A) confers exclusive
jurisdiction over any case involving the enumerated statutes even
though the substance of the dispute may not involve international
trade, but section (2)(B) confers exclusive jurisdiction over cases
involving the Constitution, treaties, executive agreements and execu-
tive orders only if the provision of the Constitution et cetera, which
is involved in the case is directly and substantially concerned with
international trade,

I shall next focus my attention on section 1582. Proposea section 1582
raises the question of why the Customs Court should have primary jur-
isdiction over such cases. Those are cases in which, in effect, an action
for collection is instituted by the Federal Government or a proceedin
to enforce a penalty determination in a civil penalty case is instituteﬁ
by the Governinent.

Many civil fraud and negligence cases have little or nothing to do
with questions involving 51e specialized expertise of the Customs
Court. The same may be true of violations of agreements to terminate
countervailing or antidumping duty investigations or liquidated dam-
age claims arising from alleged bond viclations, Most of these involve
straightforward factual situations and only a few involve technical
questions of trade law. And actions to recover customs duties are ordi-
nary collection actions.

In such cases, ABA believes that jurisdiction should at least be con-
current with the district court. The right of transfer to the district
court should not be limited to cases in which a jury trial is demanded.

Section 1582(b)(1) should be amended to refer to section 1581
(2) (1) and not all of section 1581 (a). It is assumed that a right to jury
trial was intended to be conferred only in ths enumerated civil penalty
cas?s, and not in cases to recover on a bond or to recover customs duties.

Siection 1582(b) (2) requires a determination by the Court of Inter-
national Trade that the moving party is “entitled” to a trial by ju
but fails to provide any standard to measure such entitlement. lﬂ
transfer to the district court for jury trials is retained, such a request
should be granted s a miatter of right.
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Section 1583 is another important section of the bill. Section 1583
provides for counterclaims to recover “customs duties.” If the in-
tended meaning is to permit the recovery of unpaid liquidated duties,
- "the provision is unnecessary——

Mr. MazzoLr. Mr. Kaplan, we have 10 minutes left to a vote. Do you
think in a couple of minutes you could summarize the remainder of
your paper{

Mr. Karran. I will be less than 10 minutes, sir, 1 minute or 2 at the
most.

Mr. Mazzort. Would you go ahead, yes.

hMr. Karrax. I thought 1 was responding by telling you I need less
than 10.

Section 1583 is concerned with counterclaims and as I said & moment
ago is a very important section of the law. There are two matters of
concern. First of all, to the extent that it covers customs duties, the pro-
vision is unnecessary, since the payment of such duties is a jurisdic-
tional prerequisite to the maintenance of the action in chief. In other
words, if the case involves the same entry as is involved in the case in
chief, it couldn’t be in the Customs Court unless the duties had Leen
paid. If not, and if the committee had something else in mind by the
words “customs duties,” we are noi sure what it is.

Mr. Cheirman, the remaining remarks may be found in the written
text. I think I can end my oral testimony at this point.

Mr. Mazzorr. I thank you and I am sorry for this abruptness. But
the bells don’t give us much leeway either. At this point, of course, all
three of you gentlemen will have your statements inserted in full, The
committee will recess for approximately 5 to 7 minutes until we can
vote and come back.

[The complete statement follows:]
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Mr. Chairman, my name is Leonard Lehman. I am Chairman
of the American Bar Association's Standing Committee on Cus-
toms Law. I am accompanied today by Joseph S. Kaplan, a
member of that Committee who is also Chairman of the Subcom-
mittee on the Customs Courts of the Committee on International
Trade, Section of International Law of the A.B.A. As you
know, the American Bar Association has a national membership
of more than 250,000 lawyers.

We appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today
at the request of President Janofsky to present the views of
the American Bar Association on H.R. 6394, 1In June, 1978,
during the 95th Congress, in our testimony before the Subcom-
mittee on Improvements in Judicial Machinery of the Senate
Committee on Judiciary on S. 2857 and again on September 10,
1972, when we testified before that same Subcommittee on S,
1654, a successor bill, we identified the following objectives
which are supported by the American Bar Association:

1. expansion and clarification of the subject

matter jurisdiction of the Customs Court;

2. plenary judicial powers for the judges of the

Customs Court;

3. appointment and tenure of Customs Court judges

without reference to political affiliation;

4. greater access to the Customs Court for parties

affected;
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5. resolution of apparent jurisdictional conflicts
between the Customs Court and the district courts
which have the effect cf barring access to judicial
review.

Because S. 285%, the bill originally introduced in the
95th Congress, did not achieve these objectives, we opposed
its enactment. The following specific policies with regard
to the jurisdiction of the Customs Courts were advocated by
our Association (The ABA Resolutions are set forth in their entirety
in the Appendix attached to this statement):

1. The status of the Customs Court judges should

be the same as the status of judges of the dis-
trict courts and other Article IXII courts,

2. The powers of the Customs Court should be the
same as the powers of the district courts, in-
cluding the power to grant preliminary relief
in appropriate cases.

3. There should be increased access to judicial
review of federal actions relating to imports.

4. A comprehensive system of judicial review of
federal actions based on the customs laws, and,
when appropriate, other laws regulating the impor-
tation of merchandise should be established.

5. Jurisdictional conflicts between the Customs Court

and the district courts should be avoided.
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In our testimony on S. 1654 last fall, we stated our
general support for that measure with specific reservations
and suggestions that we presented for consideration. The
American Bar Association takes the same position today with
respect to H.R, 6394, ~- a position of firm support for this
bill subject only to specific technical reservations and
concerns that we shall bring to your attention.

H.R. 6394 makes giant strides toward the realization of
the policies and objectives adopted by the American Bar
Association. It demonstrates the seriousness with which you
and your Subcommittee have considered the comments of our
Association, and the energy and dedication with which you
and your staff have undertaken to address our concerns.

Customs Court reform legislation is a necessary companion
to Title X of the Trade Agreements Act of 1979. That recently
enacted statute creates new rights of action and access to
judicial review of governmental action and inaction in inter-
national trade and Customs matters. Significantly, Title X
of that statute grants parity of access to judicial review to
both importers and domestic interests over a wide range of such
matters.

I am going to ask Mr. Kaplan, who has been our chief %tech-
nical analyst on this legislation, to comment on those sections
which are not yet fully consistent with the position of the

American Bar Association, or where some technical problems may
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be lurking in its present language., As Mr. Kaplan will indi-
cate, none of these problems are insurmountable, and we believe
that many if not most of these concerns can be resolved as
technical drafting matters.

Before calling on Mr. Kaplan, however, I want to call your
attention to an important resolution which was adopted at
a meeting of the Board of Governors of the American Bar

Association as A.B.A. policy during October, 1979,

RESOLVED, that the American Bar Association endorses
the inclusion within S. 1654, the proposed Customs Court Act
of 1979, of a provision directing the United States Customs
Court to establish, by Court rule, a "Small CTlaims Procedure",
to assure that no pexson will be deprived of a right to judi-
cial review of his ciaim before that Court because of the
expenses and related burdens of formal litigation procedures.
In order to further the objective of providing substantial
justice and equity to those parties who may be entitled to
invoke such a small claims procedure pursuant to the rules
of the United States Customs Court, the American Bar Associa-
tion recommends that no official court record should be main-
tained in such proceedings, and that the decisions rendered
at the conclusion of such proceedings should be without
precedertial effect.

The report accompanying this resolution makes clear the in-
tention that the Court should be given primary responsibility
to ascertain the actual justification for such a procedure, as
well as to establish within its Rules the criteria to assure
that such an exceptional procedure will be invoked only in
those circumstances where meaningful access to judicial review
would be precluded. Administrative decisions affecting

returning tourists, or mailed gifts, or other
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isolated Customs-regulated transactions by persons who are
not regular commercial importers, are most likely to fall
into this category. The recent testimony of the American
Importers Asso.;iation before this Committee indicates the
interest of all importers in such a procgedure.

The basis of ABA's position is derived from the desire
that Congress provide a comprehensive system for judicial
review of international trade disputes and the fact that
jurisdiction over such suits is and continues to be vested
exclusively in the customs courts. The ABA considers it
fundamental that access to the courts be made as freely
available as possible.

We urge this Committee to amend H.R. 6394, the Customs
Courts Act of 1940, to authorize the newly designated Court
of International Trade to consider the establishment of a
Small Claims procedure. Although it has been claimed that the
Customs Court already possesses the authority to implement
such a proposal by Court Rule, we believe that the incorpora-
tion of the proposed provision in the pending bill would con-
stitute an important expression of legislative supporct for che
right to judicial review for those who might be effectively
barred from its benefits by its escalating costs.

with your permission, I shall now ask Mr. Kapian to pre-

sent our comments on specific provisions of H.R. 6394.

Mr. Kaplan:

Good morning Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee.
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I should like to join with Mr. Lehman in expressing the thanks
of the ABA for the prompt and careful attention which your
committee has given to the important issues dealt with in

H.R. 6394,

Mr. Lehman nas already stated the ABA position with re-
gard to the failure of H.R. 6394 to authorize the creation of
an apparatus to permit the efficient and economical disposi~-
tion of so-called small claims in the customs courts.

In addition to this serious omission from the bill, there
ave several clarifications or changes which would bring the bill
irto more direct conformity with the principles developed by
.ihe ABA. Also, there are several differences between S. 1654
and H.R. 6394 which we believe may result from an inadequate
appreciation of the reasons for the phraseology in the Senate
bill.

We shall discuss the more important of these situations.

Section 1581(d) of Title 28, as amended by H.R. 6394,

incorporates an ABA suggestion that a negative determination of
the International Trade Commissica should be subje¢ct to judi-
cial review. We are pleased to see this forward step. However,
two basis objections to amended Section 1581(d) remain. The
first is that the enumerated cases are reviewable onrly as to
their procedural regularity. The second is that affirmative
determinations are reviewable only after the President has
acted. The ABA understands the reluctance of the Legisla-

ture to permit the courts to interfere in the exercise
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by the President of the discretion which he must have in
order to carry out his constitutional responsibility to
conduct the foreign affairs of the United States. We would
agree, therefore, that a review of Presidential action be
limited to the issue of procedural regularity. There is no
parallel justification for such a limited review of ITC deter-
minations, however, Section 1581(d) ignores the quasi-judicial
character of investigations conducted by the ITC and the sub-
stantial rights which are determined by that body. By
limiting the review of ITC determinations which are negative
to the issue of procedural regqularity, the ITC is clothed with
a mantle of nonreviewability which is inappropriate for an
administrative agency required by the Congress to determine
certain facts and apply laws writfien by the Congress to those
facts in order to reach the findings and determinations upon
which its advice or recommendations are based.

Section 1581(d) should be amended to subject the findings
and determinations of the ITC to at least the same standard
of judicial review as is applicable in antidumping and counter-
vailing duty cases. The argument in favor of review to deter-
mine whether findings or determinations are supported by sub-
stantial evidence and are in accordance with law is particularly
important when the President of the United States will be asked
to exercise his discretionary authority based in significant

part on those findings and determinations. The Congress owes



it to the President to assure him that the recommendations
and advice which he receives are based upon findings and
determinations made according to law and as intended by the
Congress. Without adequate judicial review of the legal
sufficiency as well as the procedural regulérity of those
findings, there will be no way to provide the President with
this assurance.

We said in our Senate testimony and repeat now that we
are concerned lest the judicial review which we advocate be
used as a tool to delay the granting of needed relief. The
ABA, therefore, recommends thaé Section 1581(d) provide for
expedited judicial review, and that those sections of the bill
dealing with the precedence of cases be amended to provide a
priority for such matters.

We urge the Committee to recognize that the failure to
provide judicial review at a timely point in the decision
making process over the specified findings and determinations
of the ITC would be a disservice to the public interest from
the viewpoint of both United States citizens and our trading
partners. Cases arising under Section 1581(d) involve sta-
tutes which implement various international agreements regu-
lating trade into which the United States has entered. Since
the natioral interpretation of many of these agreements will
be subject to international dispute settlement procedures, it
is of gre.t importance that there he a clear, consistent and

authoritative source from which the United States interpretation
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of the implementing leyislation is derived. 'This aim can
best be met by providing appropriate judicial review in the
Court of International Trade.

Section 1581(i) also confers exclusive jurisdiction on

the customs courts in circumstances where the matter in contro-
versy may not involve an interpretation or application of a
substantive provision of a Customs or trade law identified in
this subsection. ABA is concerned that providing exclusive
jurisdiction in the customs courts over cases arising out of
import transactions but involving statutes as to which the
responsibility of the Customs Service is ministerial, such as
cases arising under the Clean Air Act or the Toxic Substances
Control Act, could lead to separate legal rules for imported
and domestic goods. Jurisdiction ovéer such cases, which do not
involve the specialized expertise of the customs courEs, should
be shared by the customs courts and the district courts. An
additional reason to permit concurrent jurisdiction is to
preserve trial by jury, of which right a litigant might be
deprived merely because the dispute between the agency and the
private parcty arose from an import transaction.

Another difficulty arises from the phrase "directly and
substantially involves international trade" which modifies
and limits section 1581(i) (2)(B). It would seem that section
1581 (i) (2) (A) confers exclusive jurisdiction over any case
involving the enumerated statutes even though the substance of

the dispute may not involve international trade, but section
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(2) (B) confers exclusive jurisdiction over cases involving

the Constitution, treaties, executiv2 agreements and executive
orders only if the provision of the Constitution, etc. which
is involved in the case is directly and substantially concerned
with international trade. There are several problems; first,
the provision of the Constitution, etc. may involve interna-
tional trade, but the substance of the dispute may not.
Second, the Court of International Trade and a district court
could reach inconsistent conclusions about whether the pro-
vision in question "directly and substantially involves
international trade". If the Court of International Trade
says "no” and the district court "yes", the plaintiff is out
of court. Third, a court could find that the Court of Inter-
national Trade has exclusive jurisdiction cver a (2)(B) case
only if the substance of the dispute involves a provision of
the Constitution, etc. which "directly and rubstantially
involves international trade”. We recommend that the intended
meaning of the phrase be clarified in a manner that answers
these questions so that the courts nced not become embroiled
in the question of what the Congréss rezlly intended.

Section 1582 raises the question of why the customs courts
should have primary jurisdiction over such cases. Many civil
fraud and negligence cases have little or nothing to do with
questions involving the specialized expertise of the customs

courts. The same may be true of violations of agreements to
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terminate countervailing or antidumping duty investigations

or liquidated damage claims arising from alleged bond vio-
lations. Most of these involve straightforward factual
situations and only a few technical questions of trade law.

And actions to recover customs duties are ordinary collection
actions. 1In such cases, jurisdiction should at least be con-
current with the District Court. The right of transfer to the
District Court should not be limited to cases in which a

jury trial is desired if the decision does not depend on an
issue requiring interpretation of international trade statutes,

Section 1582(b) (1) should be amended to refer to section

1581(a) (1) and not all of section 158l(a). It is assumed
that a right to jury trial was intende& to be conferred only
in the enumerated civil peralty cases, and not in cases to
recover on a bond or to recover Customs cuties.

Section 1582(b) (2) requires a determination by the Court of

International Trade that the moving party is "entitled" to a
trial by jury, but fails to prcvide any standard to measure
xsuch entitlement., If transfer to cthe District Court for jury

trials is retained, such a request should be granted as a
matter of right.

Section 1563 provides for counter-claims to recover "cus-
toms duties", If the intended meaning is to permit the r2covery
of unpaid liquidated duties, the provision is unnecessary since
the payment of such duties is a jurisdicf.ional prerequisite to
the maintenance cf the action in chief. .If not, it is not

clear what customs duties the committee has in mind.
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Sections 2631l(e) and (g) are unduly restrictive in ex-

cluding the real party in interest, such as heirs, trustees
or receivers, assigns and sureties, from standing to contest
the denial of a protest. Section 514 of the Tariff Act
permits agents and other designated persons to file admini-
strative protests for the real party in interest. Section
2631 (a) should provide commensurate standing. T[urthermore,
importers whose transactions are contested by domestic
interests as well as other parties in interest in Section 516
proceedings, should be permitted to intervene in such pro-
ceedings as a matter of right by Section 1581(g).

References in section 2635(b) to the "Secretary of the

Treasury" or "Secretary" should be deleted as they do not
accord with transfers of authority under the recent reorga-
nization, and "the administering authority" is a sufficient
reference.

Section 2637 continues to permit unjust enrichment of the
Government even though the Department of Justice in its testi-
mony on this bill concedes that the retention of funds to
which the Government is not entitled is unjust. Any balance
of funds in excess of the surety's bond should be returned to
the party who made the payment or its successor in interest.

Section 2639(b) should be amended to include in its scope

cases involving a determination of the component material in
chief value. A specific reference is necessary since Section

2639 is derived from statutes pre-dating the customs courts
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"and Administrative Act of 1970 and has historically related
only to cases involving the customs value of merchandise but
not its classification.

Section 2626(b) refers to "Court of Claims". This is

a typographical error. The intended reference should be to
the "Customs Court".
Mr. Chairman, that concludes our technical comments on

the bill.

$9-715 0 ~ 80 - 11
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APPENDIX

RESOLUTIONS ADOPTED BY THE HOUSE OF DELEGATES
OF THE AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION

1. _August, 1976

Be It Resolved, That the American Bar Association recommends
that Section 251 of Title 28, United States Code, be amended to provide
that:

(a) The Ubpited States Customs Coust shall bave. in any matter
within its jurisdiction, the same powers in law aad equitv of, or as coo-
ferred by statute upos, 8 district court of the United Stztes;

(b) The present requirement in Section 251 that uct more than five
of the nine Judges of the United States Customs Court 1ball be appointed
from the same political party be deleted.

2. August, 1976

Be It Resolved, That the American Bar Associatios recommends a

new statutory provision be added to the existing statutory provisioas

ning the jurisdiction of the Unite:d States Customs Court, 1o pro-

vide that in an appropriste case the Court may assume jurisdiction prior
to the otherwise required exhaustion of all administrative remedies.

3. June, 1978 (Adopted by the Board of Governors)

BE IT RESOLVED that the Association recommends the
adoption of new legislation concerning the jurisdiction
of the United States Customs Court, to achieve the following
objectives:

1. Increased access to judicial review of  cases and
controversies arising out of the importation of merchan-
dise;

. 2. A clear statement of the subject matter juris-
diction of the customs courts;

3. A comprehensive system of judicial review in
the customs courts of executive and administrative deci-
sions, involving imported merchandise, when such deci-
sions are based on the customs laws and, when appro-
priate, other laws regulating the importation of merchan-
dise (but such jurisdiction not to be exclusive in cases
involving the question of compliance of imported merchan-
dise vwith general regulatory statutes that apply to both
domestic and imported merchandise); and

4. Avoidance of jurisdictional conflicts between
the customs ccurts and other federal courts.
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Mr. VoLeMERr (presiding). Subcommittee will come to order.

We will now hear the testimony of Andrew Vance on behalf of the
Association of the Customs Bar. { understand he is speaking in sup-
port of H.R. 6394.

I notice, Mr. Vance, that you have a very detailed statement. That
will be incorporated as part of the record by reference.

[The complete statement follows:]
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THE ASSOCIATIGN ‘IF THE CUSTOMS BAR
TWENTY- TH FLOOR
4758 PARK AVINUE SOUTH
NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10018

{212) 728.0200

«AMEKS H, LUNDQUISY

PRESIGENT February 28, 1980

STATEMENT OF ANDREW P, VANCE
ON BEHALF OF
THE ASSOCIATION OF THE CUSTOMS BAR
IN SUPPORT OF H.R, 6394
THE CUSTOMS COURTS ACT OF 1980

My name is Andrew P. Vance. I am a rwember ¢f the Bars of
washington, D.C. and New York and a practicing at%orney in the
field of customs lawand international trade. From 1962 to 1976,

I was Chief of the Customs Section, Civil pivision, United states
Department of Justice, and, since June 1976, have engaged in the
private practice of ilaw. I appear this morning to present my
views as an active practitioner and also to submit for the record
comments on behalf of the Association of the Customs Bar.

The Association of the Customs Bar is a national organization
of practicing attornéys who specialize in the field of international
trade including, of courge, customs law. The Association was char-
tered in the State of New York over 50 years ago and its representa-
tives have in the past presented views to the Congress on legisla-
tion affecting trade. Since the Association's members practice
continucusly before federal administrzative agencies charged with

the regulation of foreign trade and import regulations, representatives
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of the Executive Branch, as well as before appropriate federal ard
state judicial bodies, we regard the Customs Courts Act of 1980 as
a major step forward in conforming our traditional judicial pro-
cedures to the ever-changing and complex world of international
trade,

The Association of the Customs Bar supports H.R. 6394, The
Customs Courts Act of 1980. e

This Bill has obviously evolved from efforts initiated in the
95th Congress by the introduction of S. 2857 to effect the laudatory
purpoges of the instant legisglation. Extensive hearings were held
on S. 2857 with the result that an improved Bill was introduced,
S. 1654, in the firat session of this Congress and following hearings
on that legislation, was passed by the Senate, in revised form, on
December 18, 1979. It is obvious that this Committee and its staff
have carefully reviewed the legislation enacted by the Senate and
the comments made at the 1978 and 1979 hearings and has succeeded in
introducing a Bill which has improved on the very fine work which
the Senate had done. The efforts of the Chairman, the Committee,
and the staff are deeply appreciated by those of us who practice in
this very vibrant, significant and complex field of law. We are
confident that those who are affected by governmental action involv-
ing internat.onal trade wili be equally grateful for the benefits

and order brought to the rights of judicial review in this field.
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While the Association does have suggestions which we believe
will improve the Bill, and while we are particularly concerned with
the vounterclaim, notice of protest denial, and 337 review procedures
presently included therein, this Bill is one which but with a few
changes should be speedily enacted as an uncontroversial and landmark
piece of legislation.

We particularly commend and endorse the following achievements
of the Bill: o

1. The granting of plenary powars to the Customa Courts, the
necessary and ultimate completion of their transformation to Article
IXI courts [Section 201, 28 U.s.C. 1585]:

2. The elimination of the requirement of partisanship in the
selection of judges of the Customs Court, or the Court of Inter-
national Trade as it is proposed to Le called {section 101};

3. The emphasis and clarification of the congressional intent
that the customs courts' expertise in international trade matters be
utilized to resolve conflicts and disputes arising out of the tariff
and trade laws [Sectign 201, 28 U.s.c. 1581, 1582):

4. 'The transfer of original jurisdiction to the Court of Inter-
national Trade of civil actiona to recover a civil penalty under
customs laws, to recover upon a bond relating to importations, and
to recover customs duties [section 201, 28 U.Ss.C. 1582});

5. The enlargement of the clags of persons who can litigate or
intervene in actions in the customs courts to now include exporters,

foreign governments, trade asscciations, consumer groups, unions, and
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those otherwise adverscly affected by administrative decisions or
litigation involving our international trade and taciff laws
(Section 301, 28 U.s.c. 2631};

6. The availability of judicial review at an earlier stage
in extraordinary circumstances [Section 201, 28 U.S.C. 1585; Section
301, 28 U.s.C. 2643 (c)(1)];

7. The clarification of the record requirements and scope of
review [Section 301, 28 U.S.C. 2635 and 2640}; and

8. Removal of the anomaly of having the Government prevail
even wvhen the Court has concluded it erred by perritting the courts
to take such further steps as necessary to enable it to reach "the
correct decision" [Section 301, 28 U.S.C. 2643(b)].

As stated, we generally endorse the Bill and urge its speedy

adoption with the changes which we recommend.

COMMENTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

TITLE II - JURISDICTION OF THE COURT
OF_INTERNATIONAL TRADE

Section 201, 28 U.S.C. 1581. Comment. We endorse the proposed

28 U.S.C. 1581(a), (b).(c),(d).(e).(£f).(g),(h), and (i). wWe are
pleased to note the expansion of jurisdiction in subsection (a)(4)
to include jurisdiction over "a demand for redelivery to Customs
custody (including a notice of constructive seizure) under any pro-
vision of the customs laws, ...". We agree with the comment in

Senate Report No. 96-46€ that "a demand for redelivery ... is in
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reality no different than a decision to exclude merchandise from

entry or delivery - a decision which the Customs Court may now ceview."”
However, we believe that it is necessary to complement this er.large-
ment of jurisdiction by including similar language in Section 514 of
the Tariff Act of 1930, as amended, since the abjlity to file a pro-
test, and the filing and denial of a protest, are prerequisites to
Customs Court jurisdiction which are retained in the Bill. We assume
that that can easily be taken care of in Title VI of the Bill.

We are pleased with the intent to provide in gubsecticn (j) for
review of administrative rulings which are really final in nature and
effectively foreclose importation and thus the opportunity to test
the validity of the ruling. However, as drafted, the last clause
beginning with "except that this exclusion shall not apply" appears
to effect the opposite result in that to avail himself of the excep-
tion a person would have to show he would be irreparably harmed if he
didn't have the opportunity to obtain judicial review under the very
subsections which require exhaustion of administrative remedies avail-
able only after there has beer an importation. Perhaps the insertion
of the word “except" between “judicial review" and "under subsection
(a) ...” would make clear the apparent intent of the drafters.

We assume that in excluding the Court of International
T:ade from jurisdiction over civil actions arising under 19 v.S.C.
1305, the Committee had in mind the provision thezein for jury trial.

This would be consistent with the Committee's provision in 28 U.S.C.
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1582 (b) for transfer of cases arising under 19 U.S.C. 597, 704(i)(2),
or 734(i) (2) if the Court determines that the party seeking a jury
trial is entitled to one. However, as we note in ccmmenting on the
1582(b) proviasions, we see no reason why the Court siould be ousted
of jurisdiction just because a jury trial is sought. 1In view of the
logical purpose of this legislation to vest in these specialized
courts all questions having to do with import transactions, we believe
that litigation involving the articles prohibited from importation
ander 19 U.S.C. 1305 should also be conducted in the specialized
customs courts. We would therefore propose that subsection (3) (1)
be stricken and these be a new subsection in 1582 giving the Court of
International Trade exclusive jurisdiction over any civil actions
arising under section 305 of the Tariff Act of 1930.
Recommendation: Strike the proposed subsection (j) (1).
Redesignate the proposed subsection (3)(2) as (3j) and have it

read as Zollows, including the revision in the last four lines dis-
cussed above:

*(3) The Court of International Trade shall not have

jurisdiction to review any ruling or refusal to

issue or change a ruling relating to classification,

valuation, rate of duty, marking, restricted merchan-

dise, entry requirements, drawbacks, vessel repairs,

and similar matters issued by the Secretary of the

Treasury other than in connection with a civil action

commenced under subsection (a),(b), or (c) of this

section, except that this exclusion shall not apply

if a person demonstrates that he would be irreparably

harmed without an opportunity to obtain judicial

review except under subsection (a), (b), or (c) of
this section.”
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Section 201, 28 U.5.C. 1582. Comment. We heartily endorse
the proposed changes in 28 U.S.C. 1582 which will vest jurisdiction

in the Court of International Trade of civil penalty, customs bond,
and recovery of customs duties cases. We believe that such litiga-
tion logically belongs in the Court of International Trade. We see
no need to transfer such litigation to the district courts because
one of the parties may desire that the action be tried before a jury.
We see no reason why the judges of the Court of International Trade
should not conduct jury trials as well as non~jury trials. Presum-
ably, since they are able to be assigned to a District Court pursuant
to 28 U.s.C. 293(b), where they can conduct jury trials, such trials
could also be conducted by them in the Customs Court. We would pro-
pose that if it is deemed that the right to a jury trial should be
preserved in these cases, provision be made in the statute for the
Customs Court to afford such a trial and that, in those circumstances,
they avail themgelves of the jury list compiled by the Clerk of the
nearest District court to where the Court of International Trade is
sitting.

We have alrecdy expressed the opinion in our comments on the
Section 1581 provisions that litigation under 19 U.S.C. 1305 should be
commenced in the Court of International Trade and are therefore recom-
mending a new paragraph (4) to subsection 1582(a).

Recommendation: (a) sStrike "or" at the end of paragraph (2):
add the "or" to the end of paragraph (3):; and add the following as

a new paragraph (4):
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"(4) to forfeit, to confiscate, or to destroy the
book or the matter seized pursuant to section 305
of the Tariff Act of 1930.

Strike the proposed 19 U.s.C. 1582(b) and (c) and substitute

in their place:
“(b) where a trial by jury is requested in accord-
ance with the rules of the Court of International
Trade, the Court shall call upon the Clerk of the
District Court in the district in which it is
sitting for assistance in empaneling a jury from
the jury list maintained in that district. FPor
trials at its headquarters in New York City, the
Court of International Trade may avail itself of
the assistance of the clerks of either the Southern

or Eastern Districts of New York, or may maintain
its own jury list."

Section 201, 28 U.S.C. 1583. Corment. We strenuously oppose the
proposed provision providing for judgment upon counterclaime asserted
by the United states in litigation commenced in the Court of Interna-
tional Trade seeking to rectify alleged errors of Government offi-
cials in the administration of customs laws. A provision for counter-
claim permitting a money judgment for the United States can only have
a chilling effect on the commencement of litigation in the Court of
International Trade and fails to recognize the unique nature of that
litigation.

Basically, litigation in the Court of International Trade is
of an in rem nature with class action overtones. Under constitutional
precepts, the Court's decision on classification questions or in
cases involving principles generally applicable to imports will
affect not only the particular importation(s) or merchandise before
the Court, but all such or gimilar importations ox merchandise. The

Congressional policy heretofore has sought to facilitate resort to
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this specialized judicial forum when importers, small or big, feel
that their importations are not receiving the administrative treat-
ment contemplated by the Congress and by the Congtitution. It should
be noted that absent the initiation of an action by an importer, the
Government's administrative decision on the importation in question
would be final unless reliquidation occurs within 90 days, ir. accord-
ance with statutory prerequisites.

Merchandise and its uniform treatment for customs purposes is at
the heart of litigation in the Court of International Trade, not the
individual importer or plaintiff. The Constitution requires uniform
treatment of merchandise at any port in the United States. Importer
A should not receive more favorable treatment than Importer B, and
one should not be able to seek out a port in State A over a port in
State B because the customs treatment in State A will be different
than the customs treatment in State B.

The appeal and protest provisions in the Tariff Acts and the
resultant review, first execrcised by the Board of General Appraisers
under the 1890 Tariff Act, and since 1926 by the Customs Court, have
signified not only the importance which the United States gives to
judicial review but the recognition by Congress of the need to satigfy
the Constitutional command that there be uniform treatment. Customs
litigation is looked upcon as a means of assuring uniform administra-
tive interpretations of legiglative initiatives and commands.

Historically, the intent has been to encourage and facilitate review

of Customs administrative decisions.
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Until the Customs Courts Act of 1970, judicial review was
automatic after the administrative filing of an appeal for reappraise-
ment or of a protest against classification. with the txemendous in-
crease in the volume of trade and ;mportations, the number of cases
automatically referred to the Customs Court was deemed to be drowning
the judicial process, so changes were made which equated the initia-
tion of actions in the Customs Court with initiations of actions in
other courts. But at no time was it intended to inhibit the importer
from seeking judicial review: the effort was merely to assure that
judicial review was desired when administrative review was completed.
In fact, emphasizing the desire that accvess to the Court be facile,
the filing fee in the Customs Court was 'kept considerably lower than that
in other federal courts and the initial filing paper a summons, as con-
trasted with a complaint, was decided upon as not only underscoring
the greater ease of obtaining judicial review but as recognition of
the fact that many actions are filed in the Customs Court which are
dependent upon the result in so-called test cases. This is so because
importations of merchandise are the core of a civil action in the
Customs Court. Therefore, before an issue or question of law is re-
solved with regard to particular merchandise, there may be many importa-
tions of such or similar merchandise by a number of importers.

To the present day, the recognition that normally the essence
of, or concern in, customs litigation is the correct (uniform) tariff

treatment of merchandise rather than the individual importer is under-

scored by the fact that no interest is paid to an importer upon his
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establishing that more than the duty legally due the Government was
exacted from him, and that no impediment has been placed to his initi-
ating or taking the risk and the financial cost of litigation by
threatening him with a higher duty should he challenge the duty
originally assessed. The Government's overriding interxest is the
correct tariff treatment of merchandise and the importer's unfettered
recourae to the Court of International Trade is a means of assuring
the xealization of that goal. The proposed language would drastically
alter this whole concept and chill the initiation of litigation. 1In
effect, it says to an importer that if you are so brash as to chal-
lenge the Government you will run the risk of a judgment that can be
higher than what we have assessed, and it is likely that counterclaims
for higher assessments of duty will be asserted often as a defensive
tactic. Defense against such kinds of claims would appreciably in-
crease the cost of litigation, and on this basis alone will deter
recourse to the judicial forum. Further, as drafted, the statute
contemplates that a counterclaim can be asserted which arises out of
"an" rather than "the" import transaction before the Court, and
therefore the trial and resolution of individual cases may be made
more complicated by the addition of counterclaims based on other
importations of the same importer of different merchandise involving
different facts and issues of law.

It is important to note that the Government is able to assert

a counterclaim at present as a defense to plaintiff's claim and,
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if the Customs Court agrees with it, to be able to use the Court's
declaration to that effect as a basis for Customs treatment of un-
ligquidated entries. This is a benefit which the Government derives
from the initiatioh of litigation by an importer - it may never
attain that correct treatment at a higher duty if its erroneous de-
cigions are not challenged because of unreasonable risks - all under-
taken by the importer. The proposed provision is further contrary
to recent legislation which has recognized the desirability of
settling an importer's liability to the Government at the earliest
practical date. The law now sets a limit on the liquidation of
entries. Customs Procedural Reform and Simplification Act of y
1978. This was enacted by Congress in response to the reasonable
business request that an importer know at some reasonably fixed
date the outsgside limit of his obligation to the Government. 1In
the past, the liquidation of an entry had no set outside limit.
The proposed provision for counterclaim in 28 U.S.C. 1583 coupled
with the right given to the (ourt in 28 U.S.C. 2643 to enter a
money judgment for the United states would remove that finality from
any liquidations challenged by the importer in the Court of Inter-
national Trade. We urge that the Congress not overturn the present
law in this regard in the absence of compelling arguments otherwise,
of which we have heard none.

As far as the recovery of customs duties or recovery on a bond,

we would frankly not have as much problem with a provision for a
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setoff or a demand limited to the same import transaction pending
before the Court in a particular action. We should note, however,
that an importer could not be before the Court in a challenge of

an administrative decision subject to the protest procedure without
having paid the contested duties. Further, it seems pertinent to
point out that no provision is made with regard to matters commenced
by the United States pursuant to 28 U.S.C. 1582 for the defendant to
be able to plead as a defense any counterclaim which it may have
against the Government relating to customs duties. It would seem
that equity would require that the defendant have the right to
counterclaim, setoff or demand in litigation commenced by the Govern-
ment pursuant to 28 U,.S.C., 1582, if the Government is to be given
that right with regard to actions commenced under 28 U.S.C. 1581,

In conclusion, it seems to us that the principle of facilita-
ting recourse to judicial review of the usual customs administira-
tive decisions outweighs any imagined need for money judgments for
setoffs, demands, or counterclaimg which have not hitherto been
available 'in the usual customs litigation and which can only be
viewed as an attempt to deter or chill recourse to judicial review.
We are not aware of any demonstrated need by the Government for these
provisions. Absent an overvhelming public policy need to overcome
the historic nature of custcms litigation, we believe that this

proposed provision should be stricken in its entirety.
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Recommendation: Strike 28 U.S.C. 1583 as proposed, deleting
the proposed section heading under Chapter 95 and renumbering 28 U,.S.C.
1584 as 1583, and 28 U.S.C. 1585 as 1584, correcting the chapter head-
ings as appropriate.

TITLE III - COURT OF INTERNATIONAL TRADE
PROCEDURE

Section 301, 28 U.S.C. 263)1. comment. Section 2631(a) in s. 1654
as enacted, permitted the commencement of civil actions by the estate,
heirs, or su:cessors of a person who had filed a protest, or by a surety
of the proteﬁtant in the transaction the subject of the protest. We
understand that the omission of the surety's right to bring an action
was an inadvertence. We would suggest that provision also be made for
estate, heirs or successors so as to remove any doubt as to their right
to commence an action, as this has not been certain in Customs Court
proceedings.

We have no objections to the proposed provisions of 28 U.S.C.
2631(b) and (¢), although we note again the omission of the phrase
"or his estate, heirs, or successors” included in the Senate version.
We believe the additional phraﬁe would be helpful, At any rate, there
should be a consistency. If the Committee feels that the phrase is not
necersary in view of the state of the law as they understand it, then
the legislative history should show that and the phrase should not be
included in any of the paragraphs so that no inference could be drawn'

from its inclusion in one paragraph and not in another.

59~715 0 - 80 - 12
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We have no objection to the proposed provisions of 28 U.s.C.
2631(d), (e), and (f).

civil actions described in section 1581(a) or 1581 (b) have been
excepted from the provisions of 28 U.S.C. 2631l(g). We believe the
same exception should apply to the civil actions descrived in Section
1581 (c) as those cases include the classical types of litigation, or
extensions thereof, described in Sectionsélsel(u) and (b). R

We support and endorse the pxovisioné of 28 U.S.C. 2631(h) and
().

Recommenclations: (a) Add the phrase "or by his estate, heirs,
or successors, or by a surety of such person in a transaction which
is the subject of the protest" after the words "such Act" at the end
of the present proposed subsection (a).

(b) and (¢). add the phrase “nr his estate, heirs, or successors"
to the end of each of these subsections.

(g) Substitute the phrase "section 1581(a), 1581(b), or 1581(c)"

for the phrase "Section 158l (a) or 158l(b)."

Section 301, 28 ﬁ.s.c. 2632. Comment. We have no difficulty
with the proposed provisions of 28 U,s.C. 2632(a), (b), and (d).

Section 516A of the Tariff Act of 1930 permits the commencement
of actions in the Customs Court by the filing of a surmons and a cam-
plaint, or by the filing of a summons followed thirty days thereafter
by a complzint. As drafted, we believe that proposed 28 U.S.C. 2632

{c) is subject to a construction that that provisions has been altered.

PR
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Since we understand that that is not the intention of the Committee,
we recommend that the words "or a summons" be inserted after the
woxrd "summons" in the third line of that subsection.
Recomuendations (c) Add the phrase "or a summons" following
the word "summons® at the end of the third line of subparagraph (c)
so that the third and fourth lines will read as follows:
"Ccommence by filing with the Clerk of the o

Court a summons or a summons and a complaint,
as prescribed in such section with the*

Section 201, 28 U.§,C, 2635. Comment. We support and endorse
the proposed provisions of 28 U,s.C. 2635(a) and (b). We believe that
the confidential information provided for transmittal in 28 U.S.C.
2635(c) should be accompanied by a non-confidential description of the
nature of the information belng transmitted as provided for in 28 U,.S.C.
2635(h) (2) and (d)(2). We endorse and support the provisions in
28 U,.s.C. 2635(a).

Recommendation: (c¢) We recommend that the following sentence
be added to 28 U.S.C, .2635(c):

“Any such information shall be accompanied
by a non-confidential description of the
nature of such confidential information."

Section 301, 28 U.S.C. 2636. Comment. We strenuously oppose

the change in current law wrought by the proposed 28 U.S.C. 2636(a)
(2). section 515(a) of the Tariff Act of 1930, 19 U.s.C. 1515(a),
requires that notice of the denial of any protest shall be mailed

in the form and manner prescribed by the Secretary. The denial of
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the protest is the action which triggers the right of a protestant
to commence litigation in the Customs Court. The provision for
mailing of notice is one that was sought and fought for by importers,
and the legislative history of the Customs Courts Act of 1970 makes
it clear that the Customs Service is required to give the importer
notice of the action it has taken on a protest:; it is also clear
that an importer is entitled to this notice and that he can await =™
its receipt before counting the start of the running of the statute
of limitations for the commencement of an action in the Customs Court.
It is also clear from the legislative history that this provision

is for the protection of the importer and that any action taken by
Customs after two years is of a ministerial nature. Therefore,

it had been the position of the Department of Justice in the past
that after the two year period had expired there is nothing in the
statute to prevent an importex from initiating an action in the
Customs Court without waiting for the notice of denial, should he so
desire, gince the notice would be merely formal advice of denial,
issued for his protection, and that could be waived by the importer.
The Senate analysis to the contrary is apparently based on the mis-
reading of Knickerbocker Liguors v. .United States, 78 Cust. Ct. 192,
C.R.D. 77-5 (1977), which did not involve a situation where the pro-
testant cOmmenced an action in a situation where he had not received

a notice of denial. At any cate, we are proposing a new 2636(a) (2)
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which we think will assure the importex's right to proceed in the
Court of International Trade after two years, or to await the notice
of denial, which we believe was the intent of Congress in 1970 and
which we hope continues to this day.

Further, we are concerned that the Committee's proposed nrovi-
sion herein would invite the Customs Service, as a management decision,
not to mail notices of denial, in the view that, pursuant to the pro-
posed Section 2636(a)(a), the mailing of notices is an unnecessary
management burden since the two year period starts to run without
such mailing. In fact, any incentive to act on protests would be re-
moved from a managerial view, and the protest be turned into a mean-
ingless dilatory piece of paper. This is exactly what the importers
did not want to occur and why they fought ro hard to obtain the re-
quirement of a notice of denial in the 1270 Act. Under the 1970 Act,
it is ¢lear that Customs must act on a protest by at least giving a
notice of denial after the two years have expired and that an importer
has a right to rely on that notice before having the statute run on
him. The Committee'’s proposed language would effectively relieve the
Government of any obligation to respond to an importer's protest.
Under all the circumstances, if the change that we propose is not
acceptable, it would be prefzrable from our point of view to strike
the second subparagraph of 2636(a), leaving the present state of the
law extant, as set forth in the two subparagraphs remaining.

wWith regard to 28 U.S.C. 2636(d), we note that the Committee
has lessened the time for t..e filing of an action in the Court of

Internationzl Trade from the 10 days provided in the Sena-e 8ill to
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five days after the date of publication of the determination that
the case is extraordinarily complicated. We believe that five cdays
is unreasonably short considering delays in receipt of the Pederal
Register, etc., and recommend that the ten day pericd should be
restored.

Recommendation: (a) Substitute the following as Section 2636
(a) (2):

"(2) If no notice is mailed within the two-year
period specified in section 515(a) of the Tariff
Act of 1930, as amended, at any time after the
date of the expiration of the two-year period
specified in gsaid section 515(a) prior to the
mailing of a notice of denial; ox"

{d) Substitute the word "ten" for the word "five" in the proposed
28 U.5.C. 2636(d).

Section 301, 28 U.S.C. 2643. Comment. In view of our position
on counterclaim asserted earlier in our comments on 28 U.S.C. 1583,
we oppose the words "or i1z any covnterclaim asserted under Section
1583 of this Title,”.

We particularly commend the Committee in making possible through
the proposed provisions of 28 U.S.C. 2643(b).for the Court of Inter-
national Trade to reach the correct decision in those instances where
the Government'’s decision has been proven erroneous but there has
been a failure or difficulty of proof of what the correct decision
should be.

We endorse the proposed language in 28 U,S.C. 2643(c).

Recommendation: (a) Strike the words "or in any counterxclaim

assey ed under section 1583 cof chig Title," so that the section will

read as follows:
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"(a) 1In any civil action commenced under section
1581 or 1582 of this title, the Court of Inter-
national Trade may enter a money judgment for or
against the United sStates.”

TITLE VI - TECHNICAL AND CONFORMING
AMENDMENTS TO OTHER ACTS

Section 601(a), 19 U,s.C. 1305. Comment. We recommend a new

section in Title vI, which for the sake of convenience we are desig-
nating 601(a) for this presentation although its adoption in final
form would call for the subsequent renumbering of this and succeeding
sections. At any rate, consonant with our recommendations on the
sections 1581 and 1582 provisions for the vesting of exclusive juris-
diction in the Court of International Trade over 19 U.s.C. 1305
actions, we propose the following conforming and technical amend-
ments to the said section.

Recommendation: Section 305 of the Tariff Act of 1930
(19 u.s.c. 1305) is amended

(1) by striking the phrase "and no protest shall be taken
to the United States Customs Court from the decision of such
customs officer;"

(2) by striking out "district court" and inserting "Court
of International Trade” in lieu thereof;

(3) by striking out “distric: attorney (U.S. Attorney)”
and inserting "Attorney General" ii lieu thereof: and

(4) by striking the phrase "of the district in which is

situated the cffice at which suvch seizure has taken place,”
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Section 602, 19 U.s.¢. 1337(c). Comment. We oppose this

provision and frankly continue to be surprised to find it in the

technical and conforming amendments title of this Bill. There not

only is no basis for this provision in the other titles of this Bill,

as the Senate Report concedesg, but we deem it to be an attempt to

make a change in the substantive law contrary to provisions recently

enacted in the Trade Act of 1974 and the Trade Agreements Act of 1979.
19 U.5.C. 337(¢) currently provides that:

* (¢} The Commission shall determine, with respect
to each investigation conducted by them under this
section whethexr or not there ig a violation of this
section. Each determination under subsection (d)
or (e) of this section shall be made on the record
after notice and opportunity for a hearing in con-
formity with the provisions of subchapter XII of
chapter V of Title V. All legal and equitable de-~
fenses may be presented in all cases. Any person
adversely affected by a final determination of the
Commission under subsection (d), (e), or (£) of this
section may appeal such determination to the United
States Court of Customs and Patent Appeals. Such
court shall have jurisdiction to review such deter-
mination in the same manner and subject to the same
limitations and conditions as in the case of appeals
from decigions of the United States Customs Court."”

This provision was enacted in the Trade Act of 1974, and amended

{by the inclusion of the reference to subsection (f)) in the Trade
Agreements Act of 1979. It is obvious that the Congress in 1974
intended to enlarge the scope of review of the Court of Customs and
Patent Appeals over determinations of the International Trade Com-
mission under Section 337. Hitherto, the Court's scope of review
had been limited to questions of law only (28 U.S.C. 1543). However,

the President’'s role was diminished under the Trade Act of 1974
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amendments and the Commission was required to make its decisions
with regard to "the effect of such exclusion upon the health and
welfare, competitive conditions of the United States economy, the
production of like or directly c¢crpetitive articles in the United
States, and the United States consumers," in 19 U.s.C. 337(e) upon
the record and after notice cf an opportunity for a hearing (19

u.s.c. 337(c)).

While we question wﬂether this substantive change in the tariff
1:& is within the jurisdiction of the Judiciary Committee rather than
the Committee on Ways and Means, we do not understand the basis for
its inclusion in the ctatute. The aggrieved parties fiom an ITC
decision have been given the right of an appeal to the Court of
Customs and Patent Appeals as if they werp going there from a trial
court. In many respects, the Commission's proceedings do parallel
those of a trial situation. Since the judgment of a trial court is
a nexus of an appeal, and the appellate court considers all aspects
of the trial court's consideration going into that judgment, including
the app:opriateness of the judgment, we submit that the appellate
court should be able to treat the final determinations in the 337
proceeding in a similar vein.

We understand that this provisicn was sought by the International
Trade Commission, and the Senate Report seems to base support for this

position on Congress' failure to amend 28 U.S.C. 1543 when it amended

section 337 in the Trade Act of 1974. We think too much is made of
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an obvious technical oversight. The Congressional intent on the
substantive aspect was clearly voiced in the 1974 legislation and
reinforced in the Trade Agreements Act of 1979 amendment. This was
apparently what influenced the Court of Customs and Patent Appeals

in its 1978 decision golder Removal Company v. U.S. International

Trade Commigsion, 582 F.2d 628, referred to in Senate Report 96-466.

There has been no showing of which we are aware that the appel-
late court has sought to overstep the usual appellate consider.tions
and forebearance exercised in review of administrative proceedings
such as those under 19 U.S.C. 337. We would hope that under the cir-
cumstances there would be no diminution in the scope of review avajil-~
able to an aggrieved party in 337 cases. As to the claimed distinc-
tion between adjudicative and non-adjudicitive determinations between
decisions made under subsections (d) and (e) and (£), we question
whether orders issued pursuant to subsection (f) are not to be based
on record considerations since among the factors to be considered
are those enumerated in subsection (e) and the decision based on an
adjudicative proceeding.

Recommendation: Section 602 of Title VI should be amended
by striking paragraph (2); and thereafter by striking the number (1),
the gemicolon after "thereof" and the word “and"” appearing thereafter,
and ingerting a period after "thereof."

Section 603. Comment. In order to carry out the expansion of

jurisdiction to embrace a demand for redelivery to Customs custody

as contemplated by the provision in section 201 of the Bill regarding
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28 U.S.C. 1581(a) (4), it is necessary to create a right to protest
such demand by including it among the administrative decisions which
may be protested in 19 U.S.C. 1514.
Recommendation: Renumber section 603(2) as section 603(3) and

insert the following as a new section 603(2):

"{2) by amending (4) to read: '(4) the exclusion

of merchandise from entry or delivery or a demand

for redelivery to customs custody (including a

notice of constructive geizure) under any provi-

sion of the customs laws except a determination

appealable under section 337 of the Tariff Act

of 1930;' "

Section 605. Comment. The reference to Section 2643(4d) in

Section 605(b) (3) in amendments to Section 516A(c) of the Tariff
Act should be to 2643(c) (1).

Recommendation: Substitute the phrase "section 2643(c) (1)"
for "section 2643(d)" in Section 605(b) (3).

Section 606. comment. In the event that the Committee agrees
with our proposal that actions commenced in the Court of International
Trade undexr 28 U.S.C. 1582 should be tried in that Court, whether
jury or non-jury, then the phrase "or transferred from the Court
of International Trade to a district court under section 1582 of
title 28, United States code ..." in the amendment to 19 U.S.C.
1592(e) should be deleted.

Recommendation: Delete the phrase "or transferred from the

court of International Trade to a district court under section 1582
of title 28, United States Code ...” from the proposed amendment to

19 U.s.C. 1592(e) of Section 606 of the Bill.
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Section 609, Comment. While we have no objection to the pro-

posed amendment to Section 3 of the Act of July 5, 1884, we question
the propriety of its bein¢ included in Title VI of the Bill. It
would appear to be better suited to inclusion in Title II of the Bill
having to do with the jurisdiction of the Court of Intermational
Trade either as a subpart of Section 1581(i) or as a new subsection
ietween the present subsections (h) and (i) of Section 1581,

Recommendation: Shift the amendment of 23 stat. 119 effected

by the present Section 609 of the Bill to Section 201 of the Rill.

”

TITLE VII - EFFECTIVE DATES AND MISCELLANEOUS
PROVISIONS

Section 701, - Comment. (a) ‘We don't believe it appropriate to

have as an effective date for legislation as broad and encompassing
as this Bill a date that is in the past. In fact, it seems to us

to create problems. An example would be if the Bill ware to retain
the proposed provision of Section 2636(2). We feel that certain
rights would be extinguished ex post facto. There are also places

in the legislation that make references to the rules of the court of
International Trade. Obviously, many of the procedures in the Court
of International Trade, and in the Court of Appeals for International
Trade, Patents, and Trademark legiglated under this Bill will require
the Rules of these courts to be amended. Neither the requicite amend-
ments nor the promulgation thereof could have occurred prior to
January 1, 1980, when Title VI of the Tariff Act of 1930, as added

by Title I of the Trade Agreements Act of 1979, took effect. Further,
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we do not think that the Committee means to approve retroactively

of any powers which the courts may have invoked which they were not
empowered to do prior to the passage and approval og this Act.
Finally, as some of the provisions for scope of review could be deemed
a changelin the rights of parties and the procedures of the courts,
such an effective date provision could raise questions with regard

to the propriety and finality of judgments rendered after January 1
and before the enactment and approval of the Act.

Under all the circumstances, and to avoid unintentioned mischief,
we would suggest that the Act should be effective on the date of
approval as to the powers conferred upon the courts and no sooner
than 45 days thereafter with regard to the remainder, giving the
courts the necessary minimum time to make any procedural and other
changes which the Bill will require the courts to plan for and to
announce.

{b) We assume that thexe is some technical reason in the bud-
getary provisions of the Government that requires the effective
date for Section 405 of the Act to be October 1, 1980, and of
course we have no objection to that.

(c} The proposed language in subsection (c) does not appear
applicable to actions brxought under subseccions (c¢), (d), (e), and
(£) of 28 U,s.C. 2631 since entries do not seem to be the crux of the

matters to be litigated in those actions.
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(d) We oppose the proposed provision in subsection (4) (2)
as it operates retroactively and is basically in conflict with
the provision in (d) (1) assuring the litigants that determinations
made prior to January 1, 1980, on which changes were effected in
the applicable countervailing duty and antidumping laws by the
Trade Agreements Act of 1979, wvould be reviewed judicially on the
bagis of the law as it existed on the date of such detez'ntiona.
The scope of review and procedures thereof available prior to
January 1, 1980 determinations are presently being actively litigated
in the Customs courts. We suggest that those are legal decisions
best left to the courts as to rights legislated in prior statutes.
If those rights are broader than those legislated in 1979 prospec-
tively for post-January 1, 1980 deterxminations, we don't believe
it appropriate to extinguish or diminish them by legislative fiat
after the fact. We hope that the Committee wiil delete subsection
(a) (2) from the Bill.

Recommendation: (a) Strike everything that follows "effective"

in the proposed section 701(a) and substitute in lieu thereof the
following:
"45 days after approval of this Act.”
(c) . Strike the entire proposed section 70l(c) and insgert in
lieu thereof the following:

"(c) The amendments made to 28 U.S.C. 1585
by section 201 of this Act; to section

2644 by section 301 of this Act; by section
402 of this Act; by Title V Of this Act;
and by sections 702, 703, and 704 shall

be effective on the date of the approval
of this Act."

(d) strike the proposed suhsection (d)(2) and the "(1)"

after "(d)."
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Mr. VoLrMER. If you would like to read it, you may do so, or if you
prefer, you may give us a synopsis of it, and we can proceed to the
question and answer phase of the hearing.

TESTIMONY OF ANDREW P. VANCE, ON BEHALF OF THE
ASSOCIATION OF THE CUSTOMS BAR

Mr. Vance. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will not read the 28-page
statement, but I'll make a summary of the position in a brief oral
statement,

My name is Andrew P. Vance. I am a practicing attorney in the field
of customs law and international trade. From 1962 to 1976, I was Chief
of the Customs Section, Civil Division, U.S. Departiment of Justice;
and since June 1976, have been engaged in the private practice of law.

I appear this morning not only to present my views as an active
practitioner but also to submit for the record the comments and rec-
ommendations on behalf of the Association of the Customs Bar. The
association is the national organization of attorneys specializing in
the field of customs law and international trade.

I might note in that regard that when the witnesses were announced
earlier this afternoon, I was announced as appearing on behalf of the
Association of the Customs Bar of New York City. To correct an
impression that the association is only an association of New Yor
City, New York City should be read as the place where the headquar-
ters is. But this is a national association of all practitioners in the
field. It has been in existence for over 50 years and has testified on
numerous other occasions before Congress on matters relating to cus-
toms and international trade matters.

We participated quite actively in the Senate consideration of S. 1654,
eremfr:ted last December 18, and 1its predecessor in the 95th Congress, S.
2857,

On behalf of the association and as a person who's been keenly inter-
ested in this area of law, we commend the Congress for its interest
and concern in this area. We particularly wish to express our thanks
and our congratulations to the chairman, the committee, and the staff
for the improvements in substance in drafting over S. 1654. The care
and attention given to this legislation by both the Senate and this com-
mittee gives us not only hope for, but anticipation of, the enactment
of this leglisation.

I am glad to record the support of the association for H.R. 6394. We
have some reservations and recommendations which are set out in the
statement which is being offered for the record. In this oral summary,
I will only highlight two areas of major concern to us, and let the
statement speak in more detail and for the remainder of our comments
and recommendations.

We feel that the granting of plenary powers to the Customs Courts
is the final realization of their transformation to article ITI courts. We
are anxious for this realization and for the resolution of the dilemmas
as to jurisdiction of import-related litigation. For these reasons we
urge the speedy passage of this legislation so that its Jandmark reforms
can be fully effectuated in the shortest time possible.
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However, as stated, there are two provisions in the bill, 25 introduced,
which are of major concern to us and to those whom we normally
represent, and we hope that you will listen to these concerns and amend
the bill accordingly. -

The provisions in sections 201 and 301 of the bill, amending 28
U.S.C. 1583 and 2643, permitting counterclaims, setoffs, and demand
relating to an import transaction and money judgments in connection
therewith in customns litigation represent a concept which brings forth
what apgears to me to be unanimous criticism from members of the
private bar and of the importing public who have learned of the
proposal.

Our statement emphasizes that while litigation in the Custons
Courts is basically in rem in nature, involving a particular entry or
entries of such merchandise, the adjudication of that litigation and
its impact is that associated generally with class action litigation.

Indeed, the importance to the Government, and to the public, of
the Customs Courts lies basically in their ability to resolve issues of
general application in the areas of tariffs and international trade,
which decisions will contribute to the uniform administration of the
laws applicable in that area.

There is no doubt in our minds that the enactment of the counter-
claim provisions will be counterproductive to the public’s interest in
facilitating the resolution of customs disputes through the administra-
tive and judicial processes. The counterclaim provisions proposed in
this bill can only result in a chilling effect on the initiation of litiga-
tion in the Court of International Trade.

The comments in our statement point out the inequity of the one-
sided counterclaim provisions which will be seen as threats to be
realized against any importer who seemingly has the audacity to take
on Government officials whom he believes to be acting contrary to law.
This threat can work to deprive other importers, the consuming public
at large, and even the Government of the benefits derived from his
efforts and his willingness to assume the considerable financial expenses
involved in litigation.

To add to the importer-plaintiff’s risk those of other matters for
which the Government has other recourse can only appear as an effort
to inhibit importers from questioning or challenging customs’ adminis-
trative decisions. .

It is worthy of special rote to observe that the proposed provisions
have not been thought necessary from 1890 to the present even though
from 1890 to 1970 administretive appeals and protests werz referred
automatically to the Customs Court and its predecessor.

No need for this basic change has been demonstrated, and its pro-
posal not only does violence to the essential nature of customs litiga-
tion, but counter to the congressional purpose recently enacted
as Public m95—410, the Customs Procedural Reform and Simplifica-
tion Act of 1978, that within a year of entry of his merchandise an
importer should be able to know the outside limit of his financial or
duty obligation to the Government on that entry.

o the present, the fact that the importer has challenged the Gov-
ernment’s assessment of duties on his entry has not altered the finality
of that assessment as far as the highest amount thereof. Even the
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court’s agreement with a defensive counterclaim asserted by the Gov-
ernment which would result in a higher assessment has been given
prospective effect only, with regard to unliquidated entries.

For these reasons and those expressed in our written statement, we
hope that the committee will reconsider the proposal contained in
sections 201 and 301 with regard to 28 U.S.C. 1583 and 2543, and delete
lt,)hﬁse proposals relating to counterclaim, setoff, and demand from the

ill,

We believe that, in that way, the importer’s unfettered recourse to
the Court of International Trade will continue not only to assist the
Government in its overriding interest in the correct tariff treatment
of merchanidse but in benefiting it in those instances where, through
litigation initiated by an importer, subsequent liquidations may be
made at an even higher rate than that which was contested.

_Our second major concern is with the proposal in section 301, sec-
tion 2636(a) (2), which would start the 180-day statute of limitations
for commencement of an action to run 2 years from the day a protest
had been filed, if no administrative action had been taken on the
protest.

Not only will this imoose a tremendous burden on importers or their
agents in keeping track of thousands of protests and approve the
denial to them of a written response to a protest, but can have the
ultimate effect of turning the protest into a meaningless and patently
dilatory procedure.

We urge that you substitute our proposal for U.S.C. 2636(a) (2)
set out at page 19 of our statement, or delete the proposal entirely.
Should you nevertheless decide to enact that provision, then we sug-
gest that, in all fairness, the effective date of the provision should be
2 years after enactment, for you would otherwise be penalizing im-

orters who heretofore have had the right to rely on receiving advice

rom customs of action taken on a protest.

In closing, I would highlight the two other concerns:

1. Our hope that you will permit jury trials to be conducted in
the Court of International Trade rather than transferring such trials
to the district court, negating in part the goal of conformity in cus-
toms decisions. If transfers are to be endorsed, then we suggest ap-
peals from such district court decisions should be to the Court of Ap-
peals for International Trade, Patents and Trademarks,

2. The second concern which we highlight, treated fully in
our statement, is with the limitation of section 602 of the scope of re-
view of the court of appeals in section 337 cases. We hope that change
will not be made.

In conclusion, I reiterate the Association of the Customs Bar’s over-
all support for the proposed legislation, and our thanks to the chair-
man, the committee, and its staff for their work in proposing and in
considering this important legislation of concern to the international
trade community.

We hope that this legislation with the changes we have recom-
mended will receive prompt favorable consideration by the subcom-
mittee, the committee, the House, and the Senate.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. .

Mr. VoLrMer. Recognize the gentleman from New Jersey if the
gentleman has any questions.

59-715 0 - 80 - 13



190

Mr. Hueres. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I want to thank you, Mr. Vance. 1 am particularly concerned about
your argument that the enactment cf a counterclaim provision will be
counterproductive, that it will have a chilling effect.

Are you suggesting that the Government should have to resort to the
Federal district court, or other remedies that might be available if they
have, indeed, & counterclaim that is relevant to the particular protest
involved ?

Mr. Vaxnce. No, Congressman. I think, first of all, we have to under-
stand what we're talking about when we talk about a counterclaim.
i btfﬁ' tHUam-:s. Maybe that is part of the confusion. Why don’t you

o that.

Mr. Vance. All right. Now, presently when the importer files an
action in which he contests either the classification or valuation of
merchandise, the Government as a defense can say, “OK, we may not
have been right, but we probably should have done it under this pro-
vision of the law. And if we'd done it there, it would have been a dif-
ferent and even higher rate of duty.” That position can be successful
%Iédef. present law to defeat the claim of the importer in the Customs

ur

But the judgment will not disturb the final result which the Gov-
ernment set forth in its liquidation. So the importer is not frightened
of going into court and saying, “Hey, look, the Government assessed
me a hundred, and if I go to the court it may be a thousand.” Now,
on the basis of that happy result to the Government, future unliqui-
dated entries, even those that had come in years past but had not yet
finished the administrative process, can be liquigatzd in accordance
with the higher decision.

That is the present law. As we read the intention here, it is, one,
that the Governisui would be able to get a judgment for that higher
amount in the case that is brought, even though had the importer not
filed the action, the decision on the original entry could not have been
disturbed except in that first 90 days.

Second, that as presently framed, the Government could raise as &
counterclaim its claims with regard to any other importations of
merchandise which would really very well complicate litigation.

Mr. Hucnes. Let’s separate that out. That gives me additional con-
cern. I can sée the logic of your argument there. From what you are
saying it seems pretty much like what is happening in some States
now when a defendant has a right to appeal a sentence.

When he does, he takes a chance that when he goes on appeal the
court will feel the court below was indeed too lenient and will increase
the sentence. It’s been argued that that in itself has a chilling effect
because it would chill a defendant’s exercise of his right to appeal.

Whst you are saying, in essence, is that it would deter, perhaps,
importers from filing a protest and taking it to Customs Court for fear
that another section imposing a higher tariff, which may or may not
be relevant, would be imposed by the Government.

And I say to you, what is wrong with that ¢

Mr. Vance. Well, I think you have to balance against that the basic
intent, of the Government in setting up this review procedure. Our
country was the first in the world to do it and is one of the few that
permit it, and it is that the Government is interested in uniform and
correct tariff treatment.
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Mr. Hucies, We are not trying to encourage litigation. If, in fact,
an m:iporter realizes he may be stuck under another section, why
should we encourage him to go ahead and file the appesl, then tie the
Government’s hands once they discover they have cited the wrong
section of the tariff law?

We are not in the business of trying, to encourage litigation.

Mr. Vance. I don’t think you’re discouraging it either.

Mr. HucHEs. [t seems to me that if an importer recognizes he has
a pretty good deal, realizes he’s being hit with a tariff under a section
that is going to cost him less money, and he realizes that by going to
court he will not run the risk of increased exposure to liability, are
we not encouraging litigation?

Furthermore, why should you tie the Government’s hands under
those circumstances?

I see the argument about counterclaims that are not relevant to that
particular transaction. I share that concern.

But I find it very difficult to accept an argument that we should
not permit the Government to counterclaim to see that justice is done
by asking the Customs Court to determine the proper classificetion or
valuation of an imported good. *

If in fact the law imposes a different tariff, or if the classification
was erroneous and the importer wants to challenge that, and the Gov-
ernment wants to see that the correct law is applied, why shouldn’t
the Government be able to do that as part of the pleadings before the
Customs Court?

Mr. Vaxce. Well, the Government is able to do it as part of the
pleadings, and to get a judgment which it will be able to use as against
all unliquidated entries. So it has that advantage. It seems to me if the
Government wants to keep encouraging someone to come in to chal-
lenge improper administrative decisions so it can even get that——

Mr. Huaries. We don’t want to encourage those who got a good deal
to come in.

Mr. Vaxce. He thinks he should have had a better deal or he
wouldn’t be in there.

Mr. Hucnzs. Well, no. If he feels he got a good deal, the Govern-
ment can’t get smart and counterclaim. I would think you are going to
encourage additional litigation.

I understand your point. I thank you.

Mr. Kapran. Mr. Volkmer, may I make an additional observation
in connection with a point Mr. Hughes has raised ?

The ABA position is set forth in our testimony, so some of what I
say reflects my personal opinion. I think there is another dimension to
the issue. Ordinarily we think of counterclaims as something which—
or as occurring in a situation where each side has a claim against the
other. And they are provided for in order to expedite litigation and to
make the process more efficient and quicker.

There is a difference here. I think the difference is important. The
difference arises from the fact that the importer, in making entry of
his merchandise, must do what the Government tells him. He must
present a document which is prepared in accordance with the judg-
ment of the Customs Service as to what the law requires and he must
pay duty based upon that judgment of the Customs Service.
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The Customs Service then has the right to change its mind in the
litﬁuidation and again has the right to change its mind in the 90 days
following the liquidation. To dg so unilaterally, and to force its deci-
sion upon the importer, and the importer has no choice in the matter,
and the only recourse that he has is to proceed with an administrative
protest.

If he doesn’t prevail on his administrative protest to proceed in
court so that there really isn’t a balance between the position of the
Government and the positior of the importer. To say that a counter-
claim merely provides a balance is more apparent than true. The Gov-
crnment does have the right to demand that the entry be made in a
certain way, to liquidate the entry in a certain way, then to reliquidate
in accordance with its own thoughts on the subject within 90 days
thereafter. I think that is an important difference.

Mr. VoLxmer. I would like to see your reaction to a question that
staff and I have been discussing to see if we might arrive at a satis-
factory solution to everybody.

The proposed section would permit the United States to assert a
counterclaim which arises out of an import transaction that is the
subject matter of a civil action pending before the court. That is the
present language of the bill.

Do you believe that the draft language is over-broad ?

No question about that. The answer to that is “Yes”; correct?

Mr. KapLan. Yes.

Mr. VoLkmeR. Should we limit the provision to the import transac-
tion pending before the court ?

Mr. KapLan. Yes.

Mr. VoLkmer. That is one possibility. Now, I amn going to give you
an alternative. We have been talking about the 90-day time period in
which the Government can change its mind and decide, “Hey, since
you are contesting this, we are going to say that that goes within
another category, and therefore your tariff is 20 percent instead of 10
percent.”

Now, you’re going to have to pay us this much :..0:1ey ; right? That
is what you are afraid of ; right? That is one of your main concerns.

What if we require the Government to make its counterclaim within
the time constraints of section 501 of the Tariff Act of 1930 or be for-
ever barred from doing so?

Mr. VaNGE. But that’s the present law. If they do that they can re-
liquidate within 90 days. If they had liquidated first at 10 percent and
changed their mind within 90 days, they can reliquidate and make it 20
percent.

Mr. VoLMER. What if we eliminate the reliquidation time and aon’t
let them do that ?

Mr. Leaman. It’s actually a mechanical process for postauditing
their decision, allowing a reasonable 90-day period te change their
mind. Reliquidation is the mechanics of it.

Present law says simply if the Government does change it’s mind and
wants more duty, it must do it within 90 days of the first liquidation,
and then reliquidate to lock it up. But after that 90-day period, you
have a statute of limitations that is binding against the United States—
that is binding as to the import transaction.
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Mr. VoLrmer. What you’re telling me is that it’s that 90-da; - hange-
of-mind reliquidation process that concerns you?

Mr. Lenman. No; what concerns us is that 2 years later, after a pro-
test process and after the case has gone to court because the importer
has brought it into court, the Government can then disregard the 90-
day limit and reopen.

Mr. VoLEMER, %:’here does it say that—that they can disregard it?

Mr. Kapran. There is nothing in the bill that would prevent them
from filing—

hM;. VoLkMER. Is there anything in here that says they cen disregard
that

Mr. Lenman. There is nothing clearly on the face of the bill that in-
dicates how you reconcile those two provisions.

Mr. VoLgMER. My point is, I don’t care when the counterclaim comes,
but at any time after this 90-day period they are forever barred from
changing the claim ¢ A

Mr. Kapran. I think it wouldn’t work.

Mr. VoLeMER. Why ?

Mr. Karran. I think there is a small problem with it, that is that the
importer doesn’t have to notify the Government that he challenges the
liquidation until up to 90 days from the date of liquidation. So the im-
porter could file his protest at 5 o’clock on the 90th day. That is when
the Government might first become aware of the claim, then just never
have time to assert a counterclaim.

Mr. VoLeMEeR. What if we gave the Government 30 days after time
of filing the protest?

Mr. KapLan. Mechanically it would be a workable option.

Mr. VoLeMer. We could give them 30 days; but at the end of this
time forever bar them from changing their minds so they couldn’t
come back later after there is a contest——

Mr. Kapran. I think that is correct, Mr. Chairman. The Govern-
ment would be required to assert its position—its counterciaim—dur-
ing the administrative proceeding.

Mr. LenmanN. We do understand that would be a counterclaim aris-
ing out of the same transaction.

Mr. VoLkmer. That is what we are discussing. I am not sold on
that part yet myself, personaliy.

: Mr.2 Vance. Could I say something more on this point before we
eave ?

And I am sorry Congressman Hughes left.

I want to give an explanation also of our position.

Realize this, the importer who has relied on the Customs’ decision
is bringing in subsequent merchandise. He has a right to say, “The
Government has said to us it’s 10 percent on this merchandise.” He’s
got to make business decisions and judgments based on that.

Mr. VoLkMEeR. We understand that. '

Mr. Vance. That is why we’re different than the other kind of per-
son who comes into court.

Mr. VoLemek. We understand that; and we’re trying to find a
way out of the problem right now. We don’t want to eliminate the
counterclaim yet. Let’s put it that way.

Mr. Vaxce. Leave the counterclaim, but no judgment on it, which
is the present way.
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Mr. VoLeMEeR. I don’t know that we want to do that.

The gentleman from Illirois.

Mr. McCrory. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

And thank you, gentlemen, for your very helpful testimony.

I was very much impressed with President Carter’s 1976 campaign
pledge to strongly support the merit selection of all Federal judges
and district attorneys. However, it wasn’t until we had a Democrat
President and a Democrat Congress that we succeeded in getting
additional Federal judges.

Now, we have 152, I believe, additional Federal district and court of
appeals judges. We he.ve no merit selection system. I believe that well
over 90 percent of the Carter appointees are members of the Democrat
Party, in contrast to President Ford who had about a 60-to-40, Demo-
crat-Republican ratio.

The present law provides that the court we are considering reform-
ing has nine judges, no more than five of whom can be from one

arty.
P The American Bar Association recommends we delete that provi-
sion. I happen to feel that we can get a lot of merit from the selection
of Republican judges. Why can’t we continve with this existing
provision?

Is there any constitutional or other bar to doing so? It doesn’t seem
to have been working too badly in the past.

Mr. Vance. Would you like me to comment at all ?

Mr. McCrory. Sure.

Mr. Vance. I think that provision goes back to the Board of General
Appraisers in 1890, and when that was really basically a tariff ad-
ministrative thing. I think in making this an article III court, we—
you lessen that fact when you have the partisan requirement for ap-
pointment and always label a judge as a Democrat or Republican.

Once he’s on the bench, the fact of party affiliation should have
nothing to do with his decisions, cven on tariff matters.

Mr. McCrory. Right.

Mr. Vance. Unfortunately, the heritage of that requirement of
Earty has been that we are dealing administratively with a tariff. You

ave to have high and low tariff people on a Board of General—on an
article III court. Therefore, I think it’s good to drop that requirement.

Certainly I wculd hope that appointments would be from both
parties to any court—the best person. It shouldn’t have to do with a
party label.

Mr. McCrory. Has there been sumething objectionable in the past?
I asked whether or not there is any constitutional objection?

Mr. Vance. I think years ago there was an attack when a Customs
Court sat in a district court and sentenced someone. The unfortunate
defendant there took it up to the Supreme Court and said he’s not an
article ITI judge because he’s appointed on the basis of party. He lost
in the Supreme Court, but that was an unfortunate thing that hangs
over the Customs Court.

I tEhink the court prestige is enhanced by not having that require-
ment.

Mr.2 McCrory. Would the American Bar Association wish to com-
ment
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Mr. Leaman. I think our position has been that judges on article
IF1 courts have not traditionally been selected on the basis of part;
affiliation. For this court to achieve its full stature as an article II
court it seems to me that condition is inappropriate.

Mr. KapLAN. At least statutes don’t provide——

Mr. McCrory. This new court has small claims jurisdiction, I don’t
think anybody has said anything about utilizing the magistrate sys-
tem. We have been trying to get small claims .:andled by a magistrate
and relieve the district courts. Is there any reason why we can’t give
this jurisdiction to magistrates?

Mr. KarLaN. The ABA as such has no position on that question. We
simply believe that it’s appropriate for the Congress to ask the court
to set up such a type of mechanism in the Customs Court, and let the
Customs Court answer that question. I think it’s well within the com-
petence of the Customs Court to set up special master system or magis-
trate system, or something of that kind.

Mr. Vance. The Association of Customs Bar does not support the
small claims proposal, Congressman.

Mr. McCrory. Why not?

Mr. Vance. Well we really don’t think it necessary. We think that
also would create problems with the concept of uniform treatment of
tariff matters. Basically, I’'m not aware of any instance where a per-
son cannot handle his case per se, the small individual importer. In
all the years that I was in government I haven’t seen a case t?mt really
didn’t have precedent value. Seeing some of these comments reminded
me of cases I handled personally where someone was complaining.
There was a time when there was a $600 duty exemption when you
went abroad. Congress changed that in the middle of the summer.

Some peopie went abroad thinking they had $600 to buy and not be
taxed on, it was decreased to $200. Someone came back, brought a suit,
bought a fur coat for his wife and he wanted a $1,200 exemption in-
stead of the $400 he obtained. He lost in the Customs Court. He went
up to the Court of Customs and Patent Appeals.
hI kept trying to figure out why an individual would have gone all
that way.

A few years later I heard, don’t you know, he had let word out that
he was taking this action and, had he succeeded, he had 3,000 claims
he was read%'ezo file. We thought we were fighting one fur coat. Ws
should have been smarter to know we weren’t.

Merchandise is to be treated aniformly throughout the country.
Again, this goes to the whole concept. It’s not an individual against
the United States. It’s the effort to classify merchandise. You just
don’t have a single instance of where it’s going to be treated one way
one time and another way another time.

T am chairman of the Committee of the Association of Customs Bar
which will represent any indigent or person who can’t afford to conduct
his litigation in the gustoms Court. I have yet to have a matter
referred to me.

Mr. VoLxMER. The gentleman from Virginia.

Mr. Boteer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Did the American Bar Association comment on the jury trial
question ¥
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. Mr. Leaman. I believe we did take a position on the question of
jury trial. Our position was essentially that we had favored originally
the provisionsin the Senate bill which would have provided for cases
of the kind described in that statutory provision originating in the
district court, being referred back to the Customs Court at the request
of a party to transfer jurisdiction. But we did not take a position as to
whether we favored jury trials in the Customs Court itself.

_Idon’ think the American Bar as such has a position on that ques-
tion, although I do have some personal views on it which I would be
happy to state.

Mr. BurLEr. We would be anxious to hear your views.

Mr. Leaman. Well my own view is that, historically, specialized
courts of expert jurisdiction are set up to make findings of fact in tech-
nical situations. They are created primarily in order to engage in the
findings of fact process.

It seems to me if you have experts on a specialized court of special
jurisdiction, you really don’t need the jury to make finding of fact.

f you have a question, on the other hand, that is of a general nature
and should be the subject of consideration by a jury, then you want a
court of general jurisdiction to handle it and not the Customs Court.

Mr. KarLaN, There is some interesting history here in which you
may be interested, Mr. Butler. That is that prior to the time that the
Board of General Appraisers was created, customs matters were heard
irn what were then the circuit courts and were tried to juries. It’s since
the 1890’s, therefore, that such cases have not been tried to juries.

There has never been a great demand to have a jury in the Customs
Court to hear cases of this kind. I think one of the important reasons
why that is true is the reason which Mr. Lehman gave, which is to say
you have a highly specialized subject matter.

So thare has been, we have seen manifested in a very practical sense
a preference that the trier of the fact should be an expert in the issues
that are presented. So there never has really been a demand for a jury
trial in the Customs Court.

Now the question arises whether, in these specialized cases, there
ought to be a jury trial, and it makes one wonder what is the purpose
of the jury. Of course, one of the first answers that one comes to in
directing attention to that question is that the purpose of the jury is
to let the people in the community have a chance to look at the facts
as they see them and say how the law ought to be applied as to those
particular facts. . o

That would seem, in the case we are talking about here, to mitigate
in favor of having the jury trial in a court other than the Customs
Court, which doesn’t sit in every community, which is national in its
scope, its very purpose is to make sure that there will be aniformity in
the application of the customs laws throughout the United States.

So I think that a good case could be made for the pronosition that, if
there is to be a jury trial, the case should not be tried in the Customs
Court and only those cases truly invoking the specialized expertise of
tha Customs Court should be tried there.

Mr. Vance. Mr. Butler, if I may comment.

Mr. BuTrER. Yes. )

Mr. Vance. I'm afraid I would have to disagree again. In the 592
cases where the jury trial might be appropriate in mitigating circum-
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stances, there are other circumstances and facts relating to that case
that would require a specialized knowledge and background of the
Customs Court judge.

Yet we think the jury factor should not remove the case from that
court because that court does sit nationally and can use a jury list of
a locality where it goes to, just as the bill presently requires when they
go away from New York, they will utilize the district court clerks
and the district court marshals in the districts in which they are
sitting. They can also utilize the jury panels in the districts in which
they are sitting,

In those cases in which a jury is appropriate, we are talking now of
not the usual classification and value cases, but we are talking about the
592 penalty cases. And I don’t see any reason why a judge of the Court
of International Trade should not {:e able to preside at a jury trial
there, as he can in the district court to which he can be assigned.

Mr. BurLEr. It seems to me that the objection is to the competence of
the judges? Is that the objection ?

Mr. Lenman. Not at all. It is a question of whether the kind of ques-
tions that the judges are considering is properly before that court. If
so, the objection is to the jury’s competence being substituted for the
judge’s competence.

If the subject matter is truly a matter that should be the subject of
the expertise of the Customs Court, then the judge should make the
determinations of fact based upon his expertise.

Mr. BuTier. I believe I was addressing my question to the problem,
of finding ourselves in a situation where we do have to have a jury trial.
Should it be held in the Court of International Trade, or the district
court. Mr. Vance says he thought it could all be handled in the Court
of International Trade. I understand you gentlemen from the Ameri-
can Bar Association to say otherwise. Have I misunderstood you

Mr. Leaman. It seems to be not uncommon, for example, in a tax
situation to force the party who has an inferest in the litigation to
make a choice. If he wants the benefits of not having to pay his taxes
first, he goes to the tax court but waives his right to a jury trial. If he
wants a right to a jury trial, he pays his taxes and goes to the district
court to sue for a refund. I don’t think there is an absence of precedent
for the kind of suggestion we are making.

Mr. BuTLer. No; but I need a candid response to my question.

Mr. KarrLan. The Congress passed a law, Public Law 95410, in
which there was a substantial reform of section 592 of the Fair Tariff
Act of 1930. One of the issues debated in connection with that law was
the issue of whether 592 cases, let’s call them by that shorthand, civil
fraud and negligence cases arising under the customs laws, should be
heard in the Customs Court. -

The Congress, in its wisdom at that time, decided that that should
not be part of Public Law 95-410 and left jurisdiction over those cases
in the district court. Now in the discussions among interested parties,
and I can’t say for sure in the testimony, but at least in the debate
which took place, one of the issues which was addressed is whether it
was correct to leave jurisdiction over those cases in the district courts.

The argument was made in many cases by attorneys practicing in
the 'Customs Court that that is the wrong thing to do because these
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cases shouldn’t be tried to a jury because they involved the specialized
expertise of the Customs Court.

The compromise position a lot of pecple outside of Government took
in connection with that legislation is exactly what appears in the
House version of the present bill, which is to say that where a party
believes that the gravamen of the case does involve the specialized
expertise of the Customs Court, he should have the privilege to trans-
fer it to the Customs Court and waive the right of the jury. It seems a
reasonable way to look at the situation.

If you are talking about whether a person as an ordinary citizen in
a community believed in a way that is in conformity with the ordinary
standards of the community, and that his perception of the law was
that of an ordinary, reasonable, and prudent citizen, that is a case that
the district court is quite competent to handle. It’s a case which is
ordinarily and in many circumstances addressed to the attention of a
jury.

gut if you are talking about a technical question of the customs
laws, Well},, perhaps that is another story. Then perhaps you are in-
volved in the same debate we hear from time to time with regard to
patent cases and with regard to antitrust cases, and other cases where
the district court still presently has highly specialized jurisdiction and
where there is a lot of discussion over the wisdom of that.

Now in those cases, we agree that the House bill providing for
transfer to the Customs Court in order to take advantage of its special-
ized expertise is appropriate., If that is what you want to do, then
shouldn’t the court be the trier of the facts?

Mr. Butrer. I am still not satisfied that I have received an answer
to my question. Basically, is the Customs ‘Court, in your judgment,

resented with a fact determination which could be submitted to a
jury ? Is there any reason why it should not have that power?

Mr. Karran. Other than reasons that I gave I think are essentially
functional reasons. They have to do with what the case is mostly about.

Now if you ask me is it inconceivable that that situation should occur
I have to answer, No, it’s not inconceivable. It’s quite conceivable it
could occur, and Customs Court judges are article ITI judges, quite
competent to try a jury trial.

r. Buteer. In fact they are fungible, you can get a bankruptcy
case—maybe not a bankruptcy case.

Mr. KapraN, Indeed, the Customs Court judges do sit in the dis-
trict courts and hear cases which are tried to juries. So it’s really not
a question of competence.

r. VoLkMER. The gentleman from Virginia’s time has expired. We
have a vote on, too. Before we go, I recognize staff for one question.

Mr. Neruis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The committee’s record is now a sorry mess on the need for a small-
claims procedure. I need to tell you quickly that when Chief Judge Re
testified here, he stated, in essence, that the small-claims problem was
not a great one in his court; that there were very few claims. That
the rules of the court already permitted a procedure to be established
if such became necessary.

And I read your statement, you gentlemen from the ABA. and I
read your statement, too, Mr. Vance. I would like to know for the
purpose of the committee’s record, is there a need for a small-claims

-
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procedure in the proposed Court of International Trade, yes or no?
Mr. Vance?

Mr. Vance. I don’t believe that there is.

Mr. NeLL1s. We don’t know if there is. Therefore our proposal was
that the court should have the discretion if there is.

Mr. Nevris, Mr, Kaplan,

Mr. KarLaw. I personally believe there is. That is nct an ABA posi-
tion. That is my personal position.

Mr. NeLLis. Personally, what do you think, Mr. Vance?

Mr. Vance. In all the years that I have been practicing, from 1962,
on, both in the Government and on the outside, I have not seen the
need for it. In fact, I am concerned with the push for it as a way of
circumventing the full consideration of important trade matters that
have to be given uniform application. I believe any real small claim
can be taken care of.

Mr. VoLeMmer. I am going to have to go vote. I will return right
away. Staff does have some additional questions if you will remain
for a few minutes.

[Recess.]

AFTER RECESS

Mr. VoLeMmer. I would appreciate it if the panel would remain. We
do have some more questions. I will announce to the panel and the
remainder of the witnesses so that you will know. We are under a
time constraint right now. It appears from what is going on over at
the floor that we have one more funding resolution to complete debate
on. It’s anticipated a half an hour to 45 minutes on that.

Once that is concluded we will go into a series of votes. It looks like
it’s going to be between 10 and 14 votes, which means we are running
right at an hour and a half during those votes. We won’t be able to
do anything. That would probably take us to around 5 o’clock. I don’t
think the rest of the witnesses would want to stay that long.

We will try to conclude this panel as soon as possible and go on to
Judge Markey and then the rest and try and hear from them. We will
have additional questions for you and for the others that will be sub-
mitted to you in writing. We would appreciate it if you would submit
your answers and those will be incorporated into the record just as if
they were asked here.

T am sorry this has happened.

Mr. Karran, Mr. Chairman, may I inquire whether the committee
wou!d be interested in having us provide personal opinions in those
cases where the issues go beyond the scope of our testimony %

M. VoLkMeRr. Yes; we would be glad to.

Mr. Pork. T would like to ask Mr. Lehman and Mr. Kaplan, in par-
ticular, what is a small claim? Is Mr. Vance’s example of the fur coat
a small claim?

Mr. Leaman. Well, the examples we gave in our direct testimony
were examples dealing with isolated noncommercial types of trans-
actions geared to the kinds of importation rather than any fixed °
dollar amount.

I think if you describe a small claim in terms of dollar amounts you
may be misled. I think it’s more the nature of the transaction that
makes it a small claim rather than the amount involved.
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The fur coat’s value, if it’s an isolated transaction, may be o small
claim. If it’s just a leader for a series of what are really commercial
transactions, then I think it’s not a small claim.

Mr. Poux. All right. Now with regard to the proposal that if there
is & small-claims procedure that the decisions not have any precedent
value, as a practical matter, is that really possible? If Judge Re de-
cided a case in a small-claims procedure and comes to a decision,
doesn’t he remember that decision when he decides a case not in small-
claims procedure?

Mr. LeaMan. I would think if the procedure is informal and it’s
clear what is being done is equity, an equitable procedure that doesn’t
necessarily involve the formalities that would provide the kind of
assurances you reed in a precedential decision, I think he would take
that into account on a more complete record in a subsequent case, and
would not be bound.

I don’t say he necessarily wouldn’t remember what had happened
in another proceeding, but he would be in a position to determine
whether those principles and findings of fact should be considered
binding in the matter currently before him.

Mr. Karran. I would like to suggest something different is likely to
happen. He won’t remember he decided before and decided the same
way. He will remember he decided it before and think, this person is
abusing the small claims jurisdiction, It seems to me in any reasonable
structure of rules which the court might create, the judge, whoever is
hearing the case, would have the authority to direct it be prosecuted
in a normal way.

Mr. Vance. The concern I have is not as much with the judge as
with the effect of that decision on the Customs Service and in the
international trading community. An importer who has gotten a favor-
able decision from the court is certainly going to tell import special-
ists at other ports of entry: “That was {efore judge so-and-so; this is
what I got.” That is going to be a nrecedent. T &on’t care what you are
saying. That is why it’s impossible to say a judge’s determination in
those kind of cases is not going to have any effect.

Mr. PoLk. Wonld the distinction between the informal small-claims
procedure and the formal procedure run afoul of the constitutional
requirement of uniformity ¢

Mr. Leayan. I would think not. It’s clearly identified as an infor-
mal nonprecedential procedure. I think this is the reason it was de-
scribed that way in the resolution that the ABA considered.

Mr. PoLx. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. VoLrmer. Thank you. That will conclude the testimony from
the panel. There will be written questions submitted to you.

[Information to be furnished:]
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RESPONSE TO SUPPLEMENTAL QUESTIO&S
SUBMITTED TO LEONARD LEHMAN ON BEHALF OF THE ABA

1. Question: At the first hearing, the Subcommittee received testi-
mony on the !ssue of authorizing the award of interest on judgments
for or against the United States in Customs litigation. Would

you comment on the desirability of such?

Answer: Although no specific ABA policy position has been taken
with regard tc the award of interest on money judgments in Customs
litigation, I believe that the payment of interest is basically
incompatible with the stated ABA objective of achieving maximum
access to judicial review. Particularly in the present climate
of interest rates that have reached an all time high, the poten-
tial cost of interest to parties suing or being sued by the U.S.
must invariably have a "chilling affect" on the pursuit of their
rights, as they perceive them, through the judicial review process.
I personally believe that the collection of interest in prospective
litigation in this Court is less important than the maximizing of
the opportunity for complete judicial review of all contested issues
that may arise in the highly complex area of international trade
law.

2, Question: Currently, civil actions challenging the revocation
or suspension of a Customs broker's license are to be heard in
the Federal Circuit Courts of Appeal. Proposed section 401(c)(1)
on page 32 of the bill would transfer jurisdiction over these
cases to the Court of Appeals for International Trade, Patents
and Trademarks (presently the C.C.P.A.).

A. Do you believe this transfer of jurisdiction will unduly
burden or deny justice to Customs brokers who may be party
to such an action?

B. Mr. Tompkins, on behalf of the National Customs Brokers
and Forwarders, has recommended that H.R. 6394 not grant
exclusive jurisdiction to the Court of Appeals for Internation-
al Trade, Patents and Trademarks but that there be concurrent
jurisdiction in such cases with that court and the Circuit
Court of Appeals. Would you comment on that recommendation?

C. With regard to this provision, the Department of the Treasury
has recommended that civil actions commenced by the United
States for the suspension or revocation of a Customs broker's
license should be commenced in the Court of International
Trude as opposed to the Court of Customs and Patent Appeals.
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Would you oppose this recommendation? If the Subcommittee
accepts this recommendation, would it have to provide for
an appropriate standard of review? Should that standard
be de novo or that as required under the Administrative
Procedures Act?

Answer - 2A: Based on my Customs experience over two decades,
an average of less than two cases per year involving the revocation
or suspension of a Customs broker's license wili require litiga-
tion. The present process before the Federal Courts of Appeal
is an appellate legal process which, as I understand it, would
remain unchanged before the Court of Appeals for International
Trade, Patents and Trademarks. Aside from relatively minimal travel
costs for appellate attorncys, I perceive no burden, and certainly
no denial of justice, to a broker who may be a party to such an
action following the proposed transfer of jurisdiction.

Answer - 2B: In view of the minimal number of cases involved
in this kind of appellate litigation, concurrent jurisdiction
among the new Appellate Court and the Circuit Courts of Appeal
would be extremely inefficient, in my opinion, and would defeat
the purpose of the proposed change. I disagree with this recommenda-
tion.

Answer - 2C: I would personally oppose the Treasury recommenda-
tion that civil actions for a suspension or revocation of a broker's
license should be initiated in the Court of International Trade.

It may well be that greater formality, and perhaps full adherence
to the minimum requirements of the Administrative Procedure Act,
should be instituted in the Administrative Hearing Procedure.

I believe, however, that Executive Branch agencies should take
maximum responsibility for effectively disciplining those whom
they license to deal with the public, subject to the APA standards
for administrative review. Since judicial review of formal APA
hearings is traditionally limited to a determination, on the record,
whether the administrative decision is arbitrary, capricious or
unsupported by substantial evidence, I believe that such a review
(particularly in the small numbers that we have discussed) should
be left at the Federal Appellate level, where such reviews are
traditionally conducted.

Court of International Trade jurisdiction in such cases would
be justified, in my opinion, only if it is concluded that the
Executive Branch agency is unable and/or unwilling to establish an
appropriate racord of the kind that would normally be subject to
appellate level limited review in the courts. In those circum-
stances, the Court of International Trade should conduct a de novo
trial of the issues; the de novo standard of judicial review should
be incorporated in the statute; and the burden should be placed upon
the government to establish the facts that would justify revocation
or suspension of the license.
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3. Question: Proposed section 1582 provides that the United States
may commence a civil action to recover upon a bond. Assuming such

a case was brought against a surety, should this legislation provide
the surety with the right to file a cross-claim or institute a

third party action against the bond principal?

A. If the Subcommittee includes a cross-claim provision, would
it have to grant the Court of International Trade original
jurisdiction to hear the action or can the Court hear the
case on the basls of pendent jurisdiction?

Answer - 3A: There is no specific ABA position on the issue
of cross-claims or third party actions for purposes of H.R. 6394,
However, in my opinion, sucn a procedure would contribute to the
effectiveness of the judicial process, since it wiould permit the
Court of International Trade to dispose of all claims arising out of
the same underlying transaction in the one proceeding which it
must conduct in any event. I personally believe that the Court
should hear the claim against the third party on the basis of
pendent jurisdiction. Should there be any question regarding the
existing scope of the pendent jurisdiction of this Court, it would
be prudent to articulate this grant of jurisdiction within tne
bill itself.

4. Question: Proposed section 1581(d) provides the Court of Inter-
national Trade with the author.ty to review the actions of the
I.T.C. on rendering advice to “he President for the sole purpose
of determining "the procedural regularity" of those actions.

A. Does the Customs Court or any other Federal Court currently
have the authority to hear this type of case?

B. Assuming the Court of International Trade hears a case involv-
ing this section, what relief should the Court provide if
it determines that the actions of the I.T.C. were procedural-
ly 1rregu1ar° Should it order the I.T.C. to review the matter
again and issue a second advisory opinion to the President?

Answer -~ 4A: The U.S. Customs Service has in fact exercised
jurisdiction in past cases over "escape clause" actions processed
through the International Trade Commission and its predecessor
and culminating in actions by the President, e.g. Schmid. Fritchard
& Co. v. U.S., 41 Cust. ct. 108 (1958). In such cases, the Court
has in fact invalidated Presidential actions under a standard
substantially equivalent to "procedural regularity”, although
it has not used that specific phrase. In the case cited above,
the Presidential action was invalidaled because the action taken
was nol one of the alternatives authorized by the Congress in
its legislative delecgation of authority to him Lo take certain
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actions by Presidential Proclamation. In the course of that opinion,
the Court also noted that the Tariff Commission, predecessor to

the ITC, had in fact also violated the notice and other procedural
requirements imposed upon its actions as the agency recommending to
the President, under the same governing statute.

Answer - 4B: If the Court should determine that (TC actions
were procedurally irregular, it would appear to be reasonable
to order the ITC to review the matter again, following proper
procedures and to issue a second advisory opinion to the President.
The party initiating the action in the first instance should still
be entitled to have its claims considered on their merits.

5. Question: Proposed sectior: 1581(j)(2) contains a limited excep~
tion which would allow a party to gain direct access to the Court
of International Trade for the review of a ruling issued by the
Secretary of the Treasury if the party would be irreparably harmed
because he would be unable to obtain judicial review under pro-
posed sections 1581(a), 1581(b), or i58l(c). Do you believe that
the proposed language accomplishes its intended purpose? In the
alternative, would you favor the Senate language in section 1581

(i)(2)?

Answer: The language of proposed section 1581(j)(2) of H.R.
6394 appears to achieve its objective, in my opinion, allowing
parties who can establish that they would be irreparably harmed
by a ruling or other interpretation of the Secretary of the Trea-
sury, if they had to await the normal judicial review process,
tc obtain a direct judicial review of the ruling without awaiting
a later commercial importation. The Senate counterpart provision
in S. 1654 is more restrictive, and altempts to establish a new
standard of review based on what is "commercially impractical" as
well as a more limited scope of review (i.e., a determination of
whether the Secretary's action is arbitrary, capricious or otherwise
contrary to law). If the intention is to allow the new Court of
International Trade to function as a full Article III court, there
appears to be no reason why it should be required to utilize a
standard other than the traditional standard of "irrepable harm®
before permitting direct judicial review of the kinds of legal
rulings or interprectations described in 1581(j)(2).

6. Question: On page 6 of Andrew Vance's testimony he recommended

that the Court of International Trade have jurasdiction over civil
actions arising under 19 U.S.C. 1305 which governs the importation
of obscene materials. The latest Supreme Court pronouncements

on the subject require obscenity to be determincd on the basis

of the standards of the local community. In light of that Supreme

Court holding, would i1t not be impossible for the Court of Inter-~

national Trade to impose on national rule?
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Answer: In my opinion, the Court of International Trade is as
fully qualified as any other court to ascertain and apply the "local
community” standards test prescribed by the Supreme Court with
regard to cases arising under 19 U.S.C. 1305. Under that Supreme
Court test, if it is impossible for the Court of International Trade
to establish a national rule, it would be equally impossible for any
other federal court to do so. The only issue in determining whether
this statute should be allocated to the jurisdiction of this court
is whether the statute is in fact. a statute directly affecting
imports in the manner of other Customs and trade laws, or whether
its concepts are so much like those found in other statutes that are
being interpreted by the courts of general jurisdiction for domestic
purposes that there is no justification for assigning exclusive
jurisdiction of this statute to this national court of cpecial
jurisdiction.

7. Question: It is the intention of the bill that exclusive juris-
diction of the Court of International Trade not be invoked in
matters involving imports and the Toxic Substances Control Act.
Yet, on page 9 of your testimony you indicate a concern over the
breadth of proposed section 1581(i). Do you believe that this
problem needs to be cured by amendment or can it be handled through
the use of strong legislative history?

Answer: The three major problems identified in our testimony
with regard to proposed section 1581(i) are extremely important
problems. However, I believe that strong legislative history,
specifically utilizing concrete examples, would resolve the problem
area that we have identified. In all probability, the complexity
of these problems would not lend themselves easily to precise
statutory drafting. :

To restate the essence of these problems, the objectives are,
first, that this Court should have jurisdiction only where the
substance of the dispute uniquely involves international trade, and
not merely because the issue (such as the "Toxic Substances Control
Act” issue) happens to arise with resyect to imported merchandise;
second, if the Court of International Trade should determine that
the issue does not "directly and substantially involve interna-
tional trade", its determination should be binding on that threshold
question, and a plaintiff should not be denied judrcial review
because a district court disagrees with that conclusion and wishes
to aveid taking jurisdiction; and, finally, the question should not
be whether the Constitution, treaty or executive action by the
President "directly and subsantially involves international tradev,
but whether a particular claim or transaction in controversy, which
invokes those documents or executive actions, involves international
trade.

8. Question: Do you see any need for the inclusion of ‘the transfer
provision in proposed section 1482(b){(1)?

59-715 0 - 80 - 14
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Answer: There is no need for a transfer provision in proposed
section 1582(b)(1), provided that the new Court of International
Trade is authorized, in appropriate circumstances, to conduct
a jury trial with respect to those issues of fact that do not
involve its specific expertise and that would normally be an appro-
priate subject for a request for a jury trial in the district
courts.

9. Question: If the Subcommittee decided to amend proposed section
1582 to permit trial by jury in the Court of International Trade,
should that right be limited only to civil penalty actions or
should it run to civil penalty actions, recoveries upon a bond

and recoveries of Customs duties?

Answer: In the event that jury trials were to be authorized
under proposed section 1582 in the Court of International Trade,
it should be authorized for any of those actions proposed to be made
suibject to the exclusive jurisdiction of this Court in which that
right presently exists in district courts with respect to the same
actions.

10. Question: On page 15 of Andrew Vance's statement he recommended
the inclusion of the estate, heirs, or successors of a person

as having standing under proposed section 2631(a). Is the case

law clouded in this area so as to currently deny these people
standing in the Customs Court? Does the A.B.A. concur in this
recommendation? Can this concern be resolved through the use of
clear language in the legislative history indicating such coverage?

Answer: The ABA concurs in Mr. Vance's recommendation that
the estate, heirs or successor of a person having standing under
proposed section 2631(a) should have independent standing to com-
mence an action under that provision. This is consistent with
the position taken by the ABA in Senate hearings on S. 1654, which
ultimately led to the inclusion of such persons within the scope
of section 2631(a) of S. 1654. In addition, the ABA recommends
that sureties should also be included within the scope of that
provision. It is our understanding that such persons would not
have standing in the Customs Court under present law to contest
the trial of a protest. Consequently, we do not believe that this
matter can be resolved through legislative history.

11. Question: Proposed section 2636(a)(2) would allow an importer
to commence an action within 180 days after the expiration of

the two-year period within which the notice of denial of a protest
was to be mailed by the Customs Service. Some witnesses have com-
mented that this places an undue burden on importers to keep a

log of his protests filed with the Customs Service.
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A. Do you believe this is an unnecessarily heavy burden for
an importer to bear?

B. Have there been numerous instances :nhere the Customs Service
has neglected to mail a notice of denial within the required
two year period?

C. Will enactment of this provision provide the Customs Service
with an opportunity to effectively shift the burden of
tracking denied protests to the importer?

Answer ~ 11A: It may be arguable whether it is "an unneces-
sarily heavy burden” for an importer to keep a 1og of protests
filed on his behalf with the Customs Service. However, basic due
process has traditionally recognized the right of a person who is
disadvantaged by governmental action to be given proper actual
notice of that action. For this reason, section 515 now affirma-
tively requires the Customs Service to give specific notice of the
denial of a protest within the two year period allowed to act on
that protest. When this two year period was first created under the
Customs Courts Act of 1970, Congress specifically refused to create
a "constructive denial" procedure, under which protests would be
presumed to be denied if not acted upon within ‘che two year period.
We believe that this position is the proper orne, and that it can
be made effective only by allowing an importer to compel the issu-
ance of an actual notice of denial, and by affording to an impor-
ter a full 180 days following the mailing of that notice within
which to commence his action in the Court of International Trade,
even in circumstances where that actual notice is mailed long
after the expiration of the two year period.

Answer - 11B: It is my recollection that within the_ past several
years, the Customs Service studied the instances in which a notice
of denial was not mailed within the two year period and determined
that this faisiure occurred in almost one percent of all instances.
Although this percentage appears small, it represents thousands
cf protests and must be considered extremely significant.

Ansvier - 11C: I believe that the provision as proposed in
section 2636 of the bill, unless modified {o enable a protesting
party to compel actual notice and to preserve his 180 day period
to litigate from the time of actual notice, will inevitably result
in an abdication by the Customs Service of its responsibility
to provide actual notice within the required two year period.

12. Question: Proposed section 2636(d) provides for expedited
treatment of civil actions commenced pursuant to section 516A

of the Tariff Act of 1930 to review 703(c) end 733(c) determina-
tions. Should these civil actions be given sinilar expedited treat-
ment under other provisions of this hct, such es proposed section
2635 which governs the filing of off{icial documents?
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Answer: It was apparently the intention of the Congress, in
enacting the Trade Agreements Act of 1979, that actions commenced
pursuant to section 516A of -the Tariff Act of 1930 should be expe-
dited in all respects. I believe the present wording of proposed
section 2635 provides sufficiently shortencd periods for the filing
of official documents consistent with the c<:omplexity and the diffi-
culty of compiling those documents to satisfy the Congressional
intent.

13. Question: Proposed section 2643(b) limits the remand power

of the Court of International Trade to civil actions commenced
pursuant to section 515 or section 516 of the Tariff Act of 1930.
Is this limitation sufficient under the circumstances or should
the power be broadened to be co-extensive with that of the Federal
District courts?

Answer: The remand power provided in proposed section 2643(b)
appears to be sufficient to meet the needs of this Court as a
national court of specialized jurisdiction.

14. Question: Subsection (d)(1l) of section 1581 provides for Court
of International Trade review of the procedures followed by the
International Trade Commission in advising the President regarding
certain actions to protect domestic industries against injury

from imports, but such review is possible only if the International
Trade Commission has provided affirmative advice and only after

the decision of the President has been made final. Why should

we not authorize procedural review by the Court of International
Trade, on an accelerated basis if necessary, before the President
acts? E—

A. why should we require the advice to have bzen affirmative
as a prerequisite to review? Could not negative advice
based on defective procedure be just as harmful?

Answer: As indicated in our testimony as submitted for the
record, the Presidential action with respect to the protection
of domestic industries from potential injury is essentially a
political action carried out within very general constraints author-
ized by the Congress. We believe that any effort to interpose
a judicial review procedure, even when limited to the question
of procedural regularity on the part of the body designated to
addvise him in his role, might well serve to interfere with his
action. The review of the ITC procedure following the Presidential
action would appear to protect all necessary rights involved without
restraining the ability of the President to act on the substance of
the matter before him.
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We do not perceive the problem raised in the question with
regard to "affirmative” in contrast to '"negative" advice. As we
understand the procedure, a determination by the ITC that no injury
has occurred or is likely to occur is intended to be covered by
section 1581(d)(2), and would in fact be reviewable for procedural
regularity immediately following any negative ITC determination
or recommendation.

15. Question: Subsection (e) of section 1581 provides that the
Court of International Trade review of the procedures followed

by the Office of the U.S. Trade Representative in making recommen-
dations to the President regarding the enforcement of U.S. rights
under any trade agreements or responses to certain foreign trade
practices may only be had after the decision of the President

has been final. What is the purpose of a procedural review at

such a late date? Why not authorize it before the Presidential
order becomes final, so that it may prevent an errcneous determina-
tion before it is made by the President? 4

Answer: As in the matter involving the previous quastion,
decisions made pursuant to recommendations by the U.S. Trade Repre-
sentative require the maximum of discretion on the part of the
President, and are often very sensitive in their timing. Any attempt
to interpose a judicial review of the procedures followed by the
U.S. Trade Representative in making his recommendations would,
in my opinion, create the potential for an unwarranted interfer-
ence with the President's political prerogatives.

16. Question: Would you kindly comment on the proposal by the
Americar: Importers Association that the bill be amended to provide
the importer with the opportunity to institute judicial review

of penalty cases in the Court of International Trade at.any time
after the administrative process is complete and before collection
action is commenced by the government?

Answer: I perceive no benefit to be derived from the proposal
by the American Importers Association that the importer be permitted
to seek judicial review of penalty cases in the Court of Interna-
tional Trade before a collection action is commenced by the govern-
mert. Under the civil penalty procedure proposed in H.R. 6394, the
Court of International Trade would have exclusive jurisdiction over
civil penalty litigation and the defendant would not have been
required to pay the assessed penalty before the litigation is
concluded. If the American Importers Association proposal is accept-
ed, so that the agency penalty determination is contested in the
same way as duties determined on liquidation, there would also
appear to be a justification for requiring that the importer pay the
assaessed penalty in order to invoke the Court jurisdiction, as he
must now pay liquidated duties in order to obtain judicial review.

17. Question: Section 2637 requires that all liquidated damages
must be paid at the time the action is commenced, but situations
will undoubtedly arise in which an importer simply cannol pay
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the duties and they are not fully covered by a surety, precluding
him from bringing an action. to contest the validity of the assess-
ment. I understand there may be some question regarding the con-
stitutionality of an absoiute denial of access to the Court. wWould
you favor or oppose adding a provision to this bill to allow an
importer, in special circumstances, to come in to Court without
the payment of duties? 1In the alternative, does the irreparable
harm exception in section 1581(j)(2) sufficiently address this
issue?

Answer: Judicial review of duty liability cases in the Customs
Court is dependent, under existing law, on the payment of the duties
assessed; such payment is a condition to the Court's exercise of
jurisdiction. I would personally oppose a provision allowing an
importer, in any circumstances, to come in to Court without previous-
ly paying the assessed duties. It is possible that the "irreparable
harm exception" which would authorize the Court to review agency
legal interpretations withcat an actual importation (a procedure
very analagous to declaratory judgment procedures in the district
courts) will remedy any inability that might otherwise be alleged to
prevent an importer from obtaining adequate judicial review.
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THE ASSDCIATION OF THE CusSToMS BAR
TWENTY-FIFTH FLOOR
47% PARK AVENUE SOUTH
New Yorx, New Yorx 10018

(212) 728-0200

JAMES N, LUNDQUIST
PRESIDENT

March 13, 1980
BY EXPRESS MAIL

The Honorable Peter W. Rodino, Jr.
Chairman,

Committee on the Judiciary

Fiouse of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515

Re: H.R. 6394, The Customs Courts Act of 1980

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Thank you for your letter of March 3, 1980, affording me the
opportunity to make non-gubstantive corrections on the transcript
of my testimony of February 28, 1980, on the subject Bill, and
submitting a list of questions for comment.

Attachment 1 hereto consists of the Association's response to
the Subcommittee's questions. Attachment 2 sets forth the correc-
tions proposed to the transcript. As requested, the transcript is
returned herewith.

on behalf of the Association and personally, thank you again
for the opportunity to testify and to assist you and the Members
in their consideration of this important legislation.

Sincerely yours,

/ey 7

Andrew P Vance
APV/mlb
Encl.
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Attachment 1

Regponses by Andrew P. Vance on Behalf of The
Association of the Customs Bar to

Written Questions from the subcommittee on
Moriopolies and Commercial Law of the Committee
on the Judiciary with Regard to H. R. 6394.

Quegtion 1. At the first hearing, the Subcommittee received testimony

on the igsue of authorizing the award of interest on judgments for or

against the United States in Customs litigation. wWould you comment on
" the desirability of such?

Answer. From an importer's point of view, we feel it would be
desirable to have interest awarded since the importer must have paid
all assessed duties before he can commence an action in the Court
‘of International Trade.

Question 2. Proposed section 1582 provides that the United States may
commence a civil action to recover upon a bond. Assuming such a case *
was brought against a surety, should this legislation provide the
surety with the right to file a cross-claim or institute a third party
action against the bond principal?

A. If the Subcommittee includes a cross-claim provision,
would it have to grant the Court of International
Trade original jurisdiction to hear the action or can
the court hear the case on the basis of pendent juris-
diction?

Answer. It would appear to make sense to permit a cross-claim
or the institution of a third party action by a surety in a suit
filed by the U.S. to recover upon a bond. In this way, the entire
matter can be resolved at once in one law suit. Thus the administra-
tion of justice is facilitated in a more economical use of court and
attorneys' time and at less expense to the litigants.

A. If the subcommittee includes a specific cross-—claim
provision, that would appear to be sufficient. However,
if the Committee is going to include such a provision,
it would appear to be a good idea to grant the Court
original jurisdiction of private civil litigation
involving liability on a Customs bond so that one
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court may develop a uniform body of law on it

and go that sureties who desire to bring the
principals into the Court of International Tradae
won't have to invite suit by the Government to

be able to do so. By giving the Court original
Jurisdiction the surety may pay the Government where
appropriate and still sue the principal in the
tribunal dealing with international trade matters.

Question 3. Proposed section 1581(3) (2) contains a limited excep-
tion which would allow a party to gain direct access to the Court
of International Trade for the review of a ruling issued by the
Secretary =f the Treasury if the party would be irreparably harmed
because he would be unable to obtain judicial review under proposed
sections 1581(a), 1581(b) or 158l(c)? Do you believe that the pro-
posed languag: accomplishes its intended purpose? 1In the alterna-
tive, would you favor the Senate language in section 1581(i) (2)?

A. On page 5 of your testimony you recommend that the
word "except" be inserted between "judicial review" and
"under subsection” in order to clarify the intent of
the exclusion in proposed section 1581(j) (2). could
this problem be cured by amending proposed section
2637 (exhaustion of administrative remedies) to in-
clude a provision not requiring the exhaustion of
administrative remedies in this instance?

Angwer. We believe that the proposed language in 1581(j) (2)
accomplishes its intended purpose and we frankly prefer it over
the Senate language in section 1581(i) (2). The Senate language
represents a compromise statement acceptable to us. However, the
proposed language in H.R. 6394 appears to be less inhibitive of
the Court's applicaticn of its plenary powers in appropriate cases
and, therefore, more agreeable to us.

A. Wwhile we suppose the problem presented on page 5
of our testimony with regard to the insertion of
“"except"” in proposed section 1581 (j) (2) could be
cured by amending proposed section 2637, on re-
flection we believe that it is less cumbersome to
have the intent clarified in 1581(3j) (2) itself.
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Question 4. On page 6 of your testimony you recommend that the
Court of International Trade have jurisdiction over civil actions
arising under 19 U.s.C. 1305 which governs the importation of cb-
scene materials. The latest Supreme Court pronouncements on the
subject require obscenity to be determined on the basis of the
standards of the local community. 1In light of that Supreme Court
holding, would it not be impossible for the Court of International
Trade to impose one national rule?

Angwer. Our recommendation for the transfer of jurisdiction
over cases arising under 19 U.S.C. 1305 to the Court of International
Trade is grounded on the desirability of having this one specialized
court deal with all cases involving importations. while 19 vu.s.C.
1305 does no* involve only the exclusion of obscene materials, even
cases involving such materials can involve issues dealing purely with
technical Customs questions (see United States v. 10,000 Copies New
York Nights, 10 P. Supp. 726 (S.D.N.Y., 1935)) or with Customs ad-
ministration (see United States v. 77 Cartons of Magazines, 444 F. 24
80 (C.A. 9, 1971); ta v. A Motion Picture Film Entitled
"Pattern of Evil," 304 F. Supp. 197 (S.D.N.Y., 1969); United states
v. One Book Entitled "The Adventures of Father Silas," 249 F. Supp. 911
(s.D.N.Y., 1966); United States v. One Carton Positive Motion Picture
Film Entitled "49)," 247 F. Supp. 450 (S.D.N.Y., 1965), rev'd on
other qrds., 367 F. 24 889 (C.A. 2, 1966); 1d v. 1Id, 248 F. supp. 373
(S.D.N.Y. 1965); United states v. 18 Packages of Magazines, 227 F.
Supp. 198 (N.D. Cal. 1963)).

Even assuming that the question of obscenity of imports is
to be determined on the basis of the standards of the local community
(see Hamling v. United States, 418 U.S. 87 (1974); c¢.f. United states
v. One Reel of Film, ‘481 F. 24 206 (C.A. 1, 1973); United States v.

One Carton Positive Motion Picture Film Entitled "491," 247 F. Supp.

450 (S.D.N.Y. 1965), rev'd on other grds., 367 F. 2d 889 (C.A. 2, 1969)),
we do not see that as presenting any problem with regard to the trans-
fer of jurisdiction to the Court of International Trade, since the

case would undoubtedly be tried in the involved community with jurors
drawn from the locality and the Court able to instruct the jurors
properly with regard to the law, including the standards to be applied.

In summary, 19 U.S.C. 1305 is a statute dealing with the
exclusion from importation of certain enumerated articles. Since
its exception from the Court's jurisdiction in the proposed section
1581 (j) (1) was apparently based on the premise that jury trials
would not be conducted in the Court, we do not see any reason to
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include that exception from the Court's natural subject matter
jurisdiction, i.e., imports or attempted imports, if it is con-
cluded that cases will not be transferred to the district courts
merely because a jury trial is requested.

Question 5. It is the intention of the bill that exclusive juris-
diction of the Court of International Trade not be invoked in matters
involving imports and the Toxic Substances Control Act. ‘Yet, on
page 9 of the A.B.A.'s testimony they indicate a concern over the

* breadth of proposed section 1581(i). Do you believe that this prob-
lem needs to be cured by amendment or can it be handled through

the use of strong legislative history?

Answer. We frankly don't see the problem with 1581(i) which
the A.B.A, doesg since 1581 (i)(l) and (2) is written in the conjunctive.
We see no need for an amendment and feel that the perceived problem can
be handled best through the use of strong legiglative history.

Question 6. Do you see any need for the inclusion of the transfer
provision in proposed section 1582(b) (1)?

Answer. No - in fact, we oppose the transfer provision.

Question 7. If the subcommittee decided to amend proposed section
1582 to permit trial by jury in the Court of International Trade,
should that right be limited only to civil penalty actions or should
it run to civil penalty actions, recoveries upon a bond and recoveries
of customs duties?

Answer. The proposed section 1582(b) (1) speaks of "any party
to a civil action described in subsection (a) of this section [1582]"
desiring a jury trial, and thus appears to give parties to bond or
duties recovery actions the right to jury trials. If this was pre-
serving a right which these parties already have, i.e., a right to
trial by jury, we would assume, and support, the preservation of
that right in the transfer of jurisdiction to the Court of Inter-
national Trade.

Question 8. On page 15 of your statement you recommend the inclusion
of the estate, heirs or successors of a person as having standing
undexr proposed section 2631(a). 1Is the case law clouded in this area
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80 u4s to currently deny these people standing in the Customs Court?
Can your concerns be cured through strong language in the legisla-
tive history?

Answer. We believe that the case law is clouded in the area
ag to the right of the estate, heirs or successors of a person
having standing under proposed section 2631(A). wWe would agree
that our concerns should be effectively met through strong language
in the legislative history.

Question 9. Proposed section 2636(a) {2) would allow an importer
to commence an action within 180 days after the expiration of the
two-year period within which the notice of denial of a .protest was
to be mailed by the Customs Service. Some witnesses have commented
that this places an undue burden on importers to keep a log of his
protests filed with the Customs Service.

A. Do you believe this is an unnecessarily heavy
burden for an importer to bear?

B. Have there been numerous instances where the
Cystoms Service has neglected to mail a notice of
denial within the required two year period?

C. Will enactment of this provision provide the
Customs Service with an opportunity to effectively
shift the burden of tracking denied protests to
the importqr?

D. In your statement you recommend an amendment to
this provision. If the Subcommittee amended this
provision based on the Association's comment,
should the amendment provide a time limitation on
the right of the importer to file suit after the
original two-year statute regarding the mailing of
the notice of denial?

Answer.

A. Yes, as testified to by importers and brokers at the
hearings on the Customs Courts Act of 1970. Importers are likely
to be some miles, if not a half continent or more away, from ports
of entry and rely, in great part,on a number of brokers for the filing
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of protests. A large importer may file protests in the tens of
thougands at various ports on numerous kinds of merchandise and issues.
The job of keeping a tickler file by either or both the broker or
importer would be a heavy one, particularly if the extinguishment

of rights depended thereon.

B. ic-.

C. No - because denied protests have to be tracked by the
importer. what would be shifted to the importer is the burden of
' tracking all protests, not just the denied ones. what we also fear
is that this provision will inevitably lead to inaction on protests
by the Customs Service because of the automatic feature of their
. heing deemed denied after two yeirs.

D. We don't think so. Firsgt, the riotice provision is for the
protection of the importer who is relying on notice, i.e., a re-
sponge from the Government to his protest. we would assume that
if an importer were aware of non-action after two years he would
commence an action without waiting for the notice. However, after
the enactment of the Customs Courts Act of 1970, there were numerous
instances of Customs' location of appeals for reappraisement 4, 5
and more years after those documents were filed with Customs for
automatic referral to the Customs Court. Thankfully, those rights
were not extinguished (at least procedurally) by age or delay. we
would hope that the retention of the present statute (or the sub-
stitution we have submitted for the proposed section 2636(a) (2),
which subgtitution we consider to be a restatement of the present
state of the law) would not only preserve the Government's responsi-
bility to act and to notify, but emphasize the importance of treating
these protests promptly and responsibly. Finally, we assume that
under the plenary powers being granted them the Courts could deal
effectively with any purposeful delay by a knowledgeable importer
which amounted to laches.

Question 10. Proposed section 2636(d) provides for expedited treat-
ment of civil actions commenced pursuant to section 516A of the
Tariff Act of 1930 to review 703(c) and 733 (c) determinations.

should these civil actions be given gimilar expedited treatment under
other provisions of this Act, such as proposed section 2635 which
governs the filing of official documents?
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Answer. Yes. We propose that section 2635 be amended so
ag to provide for transmittal of official documents within 10 days
after the date of service of the summons and complaint.

Question 11. Proposed section 2643 (b) limits the remand power of
the Court of International Trade to civil actions commenced pursuant
to section 515 or section 516 of the Tariff Act of 1930. 1Is this

. Iimitation sufficient under the circumstances or should the power
be broadened to be co-extensive with that of the federal district
cgurta? -

" Answer. We do not read proposed section 2643(b) as a limita-
tion of the Court's power but, with regard to cases commenced under
section 515 or 516, as an emphasis of the fact that the Court should
seek the proper assessment of duties in those instances where the
Government's assessment has been proven erroneous but the Court is
unable to state the correct assessment on the basis of the record
before it. we think that the provisions of proposed section 2643 (b)
are sufficient as drafted to do that.

However, we think the legislative history should be
clear that this is not a limiting provision onthe Court's exercise
cf its full plenary powers to order a retrial, rehearing, or remand
in any appropriate case before it.

Question 12. Subgection (d) (1) of section 1581 provides for Court
of International Trade review of the procedures followed by the
International Trade Commission in advising the President regarding
certain actions to protect domestic industries against injury from
imports, but such review is pogsible only if the International Trade
Commission has provided affirmative advice and only after the decision
of the President has been made final. why should we not authorize
procedural review by the Court of International Trade, on an accele-
rated basis if necesgsary, before the President acts?

A. Why should we require the advice to have been
affirmative as a prerequisite to review? could
not negative advice based on defective procedure
be just as harmful?

Answer. Because the ITC is giving advice to the President which
the President may reject or only partially accept. At any rate, until
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he has acted there is no final Executive action which it seems to
us could have been considered to have ripened into a cause of
action. There being no case or controversy until the political
decision has been made and is final), i.e., after the Congress has
hai its opportunity to disapprove, we question whether it would be
congonant with the law to permit judicial review at the advisory
stage. We also question whether the timing of such review could
not hinder the effectiveness of any political decision or resolution
in the matter. we would not alter the proposed language.

A. We assume that the short answer here is that section
1581(d) (2% is to be utilized where the advice is
"negative.” We understand that in those situations
the ITC would not be forwarding “advice" to the
President because there is no action he could take.
If there is any question as to our assumption,
we would suggest that the subsection be amended
to read:

"(2) If no advice, or negative advice, findings,
recommendations, or determinations have been
provided to the President by the International
Trade Commission, the Court of International
pTrade shall have exclusive jurisdiction to
review the lack of advice or negative advice,
findings, recommendations, and determinations
of the Commission under the sections specified
in paragraph (1) of this subsection, solely
for the purposes of determining the procedural
regularity of such actions.”

Question 13, Subsection (e) of section 1581 provides that the
court of International Trade review of the procedures followed by
the office of the U.S. Trade Representative in making recommenda-
tions to the President regarding the enforcement of U.S. rights
under any trade areements or responses to certain foreign trade
practices may only be had after the decision of the President has
been final. What is the purpose of a procedural review at such a
late date? why not authorize it before the Presidential order be-
comes final, so that it may prevent an erroneous determination
before it is made by the President?
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Angwer. Before answering your specific questions, we feel it
necessary to disagree with the apparent assumption in question 13
{and perhaps also underlying your question 12) that a party aggrieved
by reason of the ignoring of the procedural requirements in chapter
1 of Title IXII of the Trade Act of 1974, as amended by the Trade
Agreements Act of 1979, would have no recourse to the Court of
International Trade until the Jresident had acted. We assume that
in an appropriate situvation an aggrieved party may obtain relief and
require procedural adherence under the provisions of proposed
section 2643 (c)(1).

The answer to your specific question is that the purpose
of a procedural review after Presidential action has become final
is, we assume, not only to help assure procedural regularity but
to give to an aggrieved party the right to set aside the Presiden-
tial action if it is procedurally defective. This is an old concept
in trade law. (See e.g., The Best Foods, Inc. v. United States,

50 Cust. Ct. 94, C.D. 2396 (1963)). The procedural irregularity can
be one that is not even apparent until the President has acted.

(Zd v. 1d) At any rate, barring the ability to show irreparable
injury meriting an injunctive proceeding, any review prior to
Presidential action would be review of advice which may not be
followed and therefore not ripen into a cause of action. Further,
the area is one which has both political and foreign relations as-~
pects which, except for procedural requisites, lies basically in
the discretion of the President. These latter two considerations
explain why judicial review prior to Presidential action, except as
noted, is not warranted.

Question 14. wWould you kindly comment on the proposal by the
American Importers Association that the bill be amended to provide
the importer with the opportunity to institute judicial review of
penalty cases in the Court of International Trade at any time after
the administrative process is complete and before collection action
is commenced by the government?

Answer. We support the proposal.

Question 15. Section 2637 requires that all liquidated damages
must be paid at the time the action is commenced, but situations will
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undoubtedly arise in which an importer simply cannot pay the duties
and they are not fully covered by a su-ety, precluding him from
bringing an action to contest the validity of the assessment. I
understand there may be some question regarding the constitution-
ality of an absolute denial of access to the court. would you

favor or oppose adding a provision to this bill to allow an importer,
in special circumstances, to come in to court without the payment of
duties? In the alternative, does the irreparable harm exception in
section 1581(j) (2) sufficiently address this issue?

Answer. We would favor the addition of a provision which
would allow an importer, in special circumstances, to come in to
court without having paid any increased duties, liquidated damages,
or penalties assessed. This seems fair, particularly if an interest
provision is enacted. However, we note our assumption that if the
Government sues to collect duties, damages, or penalties, the im-
porter will be able to defend by contending that he does not owe them
as a matter of law, and in that manner litigate the merits of the
controversy. This has not been possible in the past because collec-
tion actions were filed in the District Court which did not have
subject matter jurisdiction of Customs disputes. Since the Court
of Interpational Trade would have jurisdiction over both kinds of
actions (that commenced by the importer or that commenced by the
Government) it would seem a denial of due process if the importer
could not defend a collection suit on the merits, provided he had
exhausted his administrative remedies.

The proposed section 1581(j) (2) provision does not suf-
ficiently address the issue in every situation where the payment
of increased duties would be the problem with obtaining the Court's
jurisdiction. A provision spelling out the special circumstances
would be necessary, and desirable.

$9-715 0 ~ 80 - 15
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Mr. VoLemrr. We will now hear from Judge Howard T. Markey,
Chief Judge for the U.S. Court of Customs and Patent Appeals.

Judge Lfarkey, we have a copy of your prepared testimony. That
will be incorporated in the record. For the purpose of brevity and be-
cause of our time constraints, I would appreciate it if you would just
give us a brief 1 nopsis basically of your position -n the bill and then
on major problems you see with it.

TESTIMONY OF HON. HOWARD T. MARKEY, CHIEF JUDGE, U.S.
COURT OF CUSTOMS AND PATENT APPEAIS, ACCOMPANIED BY
GEORGE HUTCHINSON, CLERK OF THE CCURT

Judge Markey. Thank you. It’s & pleasu.e to be here this afternoon
to appear before the subcommittee and submit ourselves to whatever
questions may be in the minds of the subcommittee.

We have submitted our statement and appreciate the privilege of
submitting it as it is. It’s so short, I see no great value in any extended
comment on it. We are cbviously, as is clear from the statement,
pleased and appreciative of the work of the committee and the staff
for preparing this bill. I think it is one of the clearest examples of the
Congress carrying out its responsibility under the Constitution not
only to ordain and establish courts, but in my view that role includes
the monitoring, managing, and modernizing of the courts.

I think, Mr. Chairman, in view of the pressing time on the subcom-
mittee, I would be pleased to stand at that point and suggest questions.

I would like the privilege before I subside in introducing the clerk
of our court, George Hutchinson. Mr. Hutchinson is the finest clerk
with whom I have ever worked. The fact that he is the only one is
merely coincidental.

Mr. VoLxMER. Mr. Butler, do you have any questions?

Mr. BuTLer. No; except to welcome Judge Markey. We had the
benefit of his judgment at the conference at Williamsburg.

We have your statement. We appreciate your presence.

Judge Markey. Thank you, Mr. Butler.

Mr. VoLEMER. I have a couple of questions. I haven’t had time to read
your statement and I apologize for that.

Judge MarkEey. All right.

Mr. VoLrmer. If your statement covered this question, just say so.
Of course, the bill 1tself revises jurisdiction of the Customs Court.
You are going to have appeals coming up from that court. Will those
appeals from the increased caseload of the Customs Court impose any
undue burdens on the ability of the Court of Customs and Patent
Appeals to dispense justice ?

Judge Markey. No; Mr. Chairman, we don’t see any difficulty.
While the number can be expected to rise, our court now operates
throughout its entire jurisdiction, of which the international trade
cases run about 26 percent.

But throughout the entire jurisdiction—we operate on an average
of 7 to 8 months from the time the appeal is filed until it is completed.
We have what we think is a very, very fine set of standard operating

procedures. Portions of the committee staff have visited the court and
I think they will confirm that.
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_ We have taken a hard look at what this would do to us. As reflected
in the statement, we see no problem whatever in handling the appeals.
I was very interested in the testimony I have heard here this after-
noon about matters in the Court of International Trade.

Sinice the bill is devoted almost entirely to that, those portions that
change our name, of course, we are perfectly in accord with. The por-
tions that have some substance to them, Mr. Chairman, either repeat
or confirm what is already in statutory authority, or, happily, recog-
nize and establish statutorily the practices the court has adopted and
has found to be very effective up to this point.

So we say we are very pleased with the bill as it stands. We see no
problem with it from our standpoint.

Mr. VoLkmer. We do have additional questions. We will submit
those to you in writing. If you will again correspond back to us on it
we will make them part of the record. I have one last question, then
we will go to the next panel.

Would you comment, if you can, on the question of the jury trial?

Judge Markey. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I would be pleased to. I was,
as I indicated, very interested in the testimony the committee has just
heard. I was impressed with two things, Mr. Chairman. First, a good
bit of concern seemed to be expressed, if I heard it correctly, with
what has existed in the past. The Board of Appraisers, Customs Court
as it now operates, and so on.

I would respectfully suggest that we should look to the future, look
to what we are doing, what is going to happen under the bill and after
the bill rather than what has existed previously.

Second, I was impressed with a tendency to look upon a jury trial
and a nonjury trial as things totally distinct. As though there were
an iron curtain between them. As lawyers know very well, so many
cases are a mixed bag.

For example, a 592 case, which may involve fraud, negligence, and
so on, may also involve, whether this is a container or a household
article or a work of art or whatever it is. The question of what the
title of the judge on his letterhead is is irrelevant, it seems to me. He
can handle the jury trial and jury elements of the trial just as well.

Third, I think the district courts themselves would find it amiss if
the Congress were to have said. all right, we are going to give the
Customs Court all the powers of equity and and so on of all district
courts. But if somebody asked for a jury trial, this customs matter
may show up in the district court.

I think if you had all the district judges, and I don’t know them all,
Mr. Chairman, I have had the privilege of sitting with every circuit
court in the land and as & district judge in a few cases, but I suspect
if you had all 500 of them here and had a vote. the vast majority
would vote to get anything to do with customs completely out of their
courtrooms. A long answer to a short questicn. I’ll try to do better.

Mr. VoLgMer. That is one of the things I think that some of us
have believed all along. We have heard other testimony to the con-
trary. We will try to ferret it out to the best of our ability. Thank
you very much. .

Judge MargEY. May I add one last thing, Mr. Chairman? I cannot
associate myself with whatever the committee has heard on the testi-
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mony, with one very important consideration, I think. We deal, in
our business, with in rem considerations. Under the Constitution, as
the committee knows, our duty is to do the best we can to create
uniformity throughout the country, duties and so on.

I have been 8 years now as chief judge of this court. It has never
occurred to me, nor to any of the other judges, or to anybody on. the
staff, or to any of the other lawyers, to even ask or even have the
slightest interest in the amount involved, so I would respectfully
suggest it should be continued to be considered irrelevant.

The complete statement follows:]
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STATEMENT
THE HONCORABLE HOWARD THOMAS NARXZY

CHIZF JUDGE
THE UMNITED STATZS COURT OF CUSTOMS AND PATENT APPEALS

before the
SUBCOMMITTEE ON MONOPOLIZES AllD COXERCIAL
LAW OF THE HOUSE COMMITTSE ON THE JUDLICIARY
February 28, 1980

It is a pleasure, Mr. Chairman, to appear before you
today and to offer our views on H.R. 6394. That legislation
represents an outstanding example of the rcle of the Congress
in ordaining and establishing courts under Article III,
Section I of the Constitution. That role does not, of
course, end with the mere establishment of a court, but
necessarily includes the monitoring ard modernizing of
established courts and their procedures. That continuing
role, Mr., Chairman, through which Congress insures that the
courts are best serving the people, has been well exemplified
in H.R. 6394.

The majority of the provisions of H.R. 6394 relate not
to our court but to the Trade Agreements Act and to the
Customs Court. The Committee has had the benefit of
testimony from the distinguished and admired Chief Jucdge of
the Customs Court, the Honorable Edward D. Re. I should
like, ™r. Chairman, the privilege of associating myselZ with
that testimony and of being recorded as in full concurrence
therewith.

Sections 401(a) (1), 5064, 505, 513(b) and (c), 514, 601,
605(b)(2), and 702 of the bill change the name of our court
and otherwise continue the substance of present statucory

rovisions relating to our court. Far from any obiec:tion to
O o
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to a change of name, we consider the change both advisable
and appropriate, in view of the changed name of the Customs
Court.

Concerning substance, Section 401(b) (1) changes our
review from "zppeals on questions of law only" to review of
"the final determinations" of the International Trade
Commission, and Section 602 applies the Administrative
Procedure Act to that review. Sections 401(c)(1) and 607(a),
(b) transfer to our court review of certain broker's license
decisions of the Secretary of the Treasury. Section 402(2),
though new, confirms the court's long practice of exercising
both legal and equity powers. Section 403(a) and (b)(1) and
(d), also new, conform to the Federal Rules and confirm the
court's present practice. Section 403(b)(2) strikes out an
unnecessary requirement for a statement of errors. Section
403(e)(1) revises and establishes a clear precedence of
cases. Section 404(a) applies the Federal Rules of Evidence.
All of these Sections, Mr. Chairman, constitute welcome
amendments to the statutory provisions governing our court.
We foresee no difficulty in carrying out our responsibilities
for the administraction of justice under them. On the
contrary, we view these sections as well desizned to aid us
in performing our varied functions. ‘

I have saved for last, Mr. Chairman, our appreciation of
Seccion 405 of the bill, which authorizes our court to
conduct an annual judicial conference. The Section
corresponds with those authorizing judicial coanferences for
the circuit courts of appeal., From the first in 1974, our

conferences conducted under the coiwrt's auspices have growm,
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attendance in 1978 and 1979 totalling 1,000 lawyers. The
international trade segment of our conference, we are told,
is the largest gathering in the world of lawyers interested
in international trade. Our conferences have been conducted
at no expense to the taxpayer and we foresee no more than the
most minimal, if any, request for conference-supporting funds
in FY 1982, the first budget after the Section takes efZect.
The conferences have to date been a most effective
contribution to improvement of the administration of justice
in the fields of international trade, patents and trademarks,
and we expect to continue that contribution under the much-
appreciated authorization provided by the bill.

In sum, Mr. Chairman, we have no objections to any
provision of H.R. 6394. Indeed we appreciate the effort of
the Committee in drafting and considering all of its many
elements and welcome the bill as a major contribution to the
administration of justice in the field of international
trade.

We would be glad to enter.ain any question, Mr.

Chairman, that you or the Committee may wish to ask.
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SUPPLEMENTAL QUESTIONS FOR CHIEF JUDGE MARKXEY

At the first hearing, the Subcommittee received testimony on the
issue of authorizing the award of interest on judgments for or
against the United States in customs litigation. Would you
comment on the desirability of such?

Matter of legislative policy. No impact on

the court. The rate of interest and the question
of present judgment interest is under consideration
by the Congress (S.1477 Title 11).

Proposed section 15832 provides that the United States may commence
a civil action to recover upon a bond. Assuming such a case was
brought against a surety, should this legislation provide the
surety with the right to file a cross-claim or institute a third
party action against the bond principal?

Yes. Common practice. If made exclusive,
would eliminate forum shopping and contribute
to uniformity.

The Association of the Customs Bar has recommended that the Court
of International Trade have jurisdiction over civil actioms
arising under 19 U.S.C. 1305 which governs the importation of
obscene materials. The latest Supreme Court pronouncements on the
subject require obscenity to be determined on the basis of the
standards of the local community. In light of that Supreme Court
holding, would it not be impossible for the Court of International
Trade to impose one national rule?

Not impossible. National standard would be
appropriate for importations. Local standards
deal with distributions, exportation, etc. If
enacted, all exclusions under 1305 should be
included. No problem with jury trials.
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1f the Subcommittee decided to amend proposed Section 1582 to
permit trial by jury in the Court of International Trade, should
that right be limited only to civil penalty actions or should it
run to civil penalty actions, recoveries upon a bond and
recoveries of customs duties?

Should not be limited. Transfer of international
trade-related cases should be as complete as
possible.

Proposed section 1583 would permit the United States to assert a
counterclaim "which arises out of an import transaction that is
the subject matter of a civil action pending before the court."

Do you believe that the draft language is overboard? Should it be
limited to "the" import transaction pending before the court?

Matter of legislative policy. Limitation to 'the
import transaction pending" appears effective
compromise and would provide experience.

Proposed section 2636(A) (2) would allow an importer to commence an

action within 180 days after the expiration of the two-year period

within which the notice of denial of a protest was to be mailed by

the Customs Service. .

A. Do you believe this is an unnecessarily heavy burden for
an importer to bear?

B. Have there been numerous instances where the Customs Service
has neglected to mail a notice of denial within the required
two-year period?

C. Will enactment of this provision provide the Customs Service
with an opportunity to effectively shift the burden of
tracking denied protests to the importer?

(A) NMo.
(B) Unknown. Customs Bar says yes.
(C) Must assume Government agency acts properly.
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7. Proposed section 2643(B) limits the remand power of the Court of
International Trade to civil actions commenced pursuant to section
515 or section 516 of the Tariff Act of 1930. 1Is this limication
sufficient under the circumstances or should the power be
broadened to be co-extensive with that of the federal district
courts?

Should be coextensive.

8. Several witnesses have recommended that H.R. 6394 include
provisions for the establishment of a small claims procedure.
Would you comment on the desirability and feasibility of such a
procedure?

A. Would the establishment of this procedure relegate a small
claims litigant to a position where he would receive second
class justice?

B. Should not all potential litigants be entitled to 2 day
in court where they can obtain a full and fair hearing on
the merits of their case?

C. 1f a small claims procedure is to be established, should it
be available only with the consent of both parties?

D. If a small claims procedure is to be established, should
such a case be heard off the record? Should the parties
have a right of appeal? Should the case be of no
precedential value?

(A) Unaware of any true small claims. Constitutional
requirement for uniform treatment of imports
is the issue, If there be a small claims
litigant {n this field he should and would
receive the same first class justice. Costs
can be reduced by court rule.

(B) Certainly

(C) No. See (A)



9.

10.

231

(D) No off the record procedures are appropriate.
Appeal on the record would be appropriate.
Denial of precedential value would defeat
constitutional requirement for uniformity.

Would you kindly comment on the proposal by the Ameri:an Importers
Asgociation that the bill be amended to provide the importer with
the opportunity to institute judicial review of penalty cases in
the Court of International Trade at any time after the
administrative process is complete and before collection action is
commenced by the government?

Yes. Government can be expected to initiate
collection action promptly. Administrative
}emedys, up to collection, will have been
exhausted.

Section 2637 requires that all liquidated damages must be paid at
the time the action is commenced, but situations will undoubtedly
arise in which an importer simply cannot pay the duties and they
are not fully covered by a surety, precluding him from bringing an
action to contest the validity of the assessment. 1 understand
there may be some question regarding the constitutionality of an
absolute denial of access to the court. Would you favor or oppose
adding a provision to this bill to allow an importer, in special
circumstances, to come in to court without the payment of duties?
In the alternative, does the irreparable harm exception in section
1581(3)(2) sufficiently address this issue?

Query: Should importers be encouraged to import

if unable to pay duties above those covered by
surety? Unaware of any constitutional right tn
import anything. Historic requirement for prepaymet
of dutles has worked and should not be abandoned.
Irreparable harm exception in §1581(j)(2) will cuver
egregious situations and is sufficienc innovatioen

in this direction at this time.
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Mr. VoLemEer. Thank you very much.

We will now hear briefly from Mr. Berg and Mr. Lubbers, Adminis-
trative Conference of the United States; Mr. Leonard C. Meeker,
Consumers Union; and Mr. Allerton Tompkins, National Customs
Brokers & Forwarders Association of America.

I am very sorry, but we are going to have about 6 or 7 minutes for
me to be able to get to you. Then I can’t be back until 4 :30.

Unless you’re willing to stay and want to be back at 4:30, there is,
we’re g;)ing to adjourn the meeting. Does anyone desire to come back
at 4:30

TESTIMONY OF RICHARD K. BERG AND JEFFREY S. LUBBERS, AD-
MINISTRATIVE CONFERENCE OF THE UNITED STATES; LEONARD
C. MEEKER AND DANIEL WAKE, CONSUMERS UNION; AND
ALLERTON DE C. TOMPKINS, NATIGNAL CUSTOMS BROKERS &
FORWARDERS ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA, INC.

Mr. TompkiINs. I am here on behalf of the Customs Brokers & For-
warders Association.

I have had a very extensive practice in small claims. A small claims
procedure, which we advocated in 1977, has subsequently been ap-
proved in modified form by other organizations.

I should like to comment on that and be very glad to stay if the
members of the panel would be willing.

Mr. VoLgMmeR. I don’t mind.

Well, Mr. Butler, I don’t mind coming back as soon as the votes are
over. These gentlemen have been here.

Mr. Buteer. George Bush says, “Let everybody come.”

Mr. Berc. I would Jeave that up to the committee, sir, because we
are here at the request of the committee and have filed our statement
on the record. If that is satisfactory to the committee, frankly, I don’t
really have anything to embellish it.

Mr. VoLgMER. That is fine.

Mr. Meeker. I would be glad to join Mr. Tompkins for a brief ses-
sion afterwards when you are able to come back.

Mr. VoLeMEeR. Has everyone submitted prepared statements?

You all have?

Then they will be made a part of the record.

Now, we have a couple of minutes.

Are you Mr. Lubbers ?

All right. You are Mr. Berg?

Mr. Bere. Yes, sir.

Mr. VoLemER. Does anyone have any questions for Mr. Berg or Mr.
Lubbers?

You’re not going to be here at 4:30?

Mr. Bera. I would prefer not to be.

Mr. VoLkymer. If you have any questions at this time, we have 2 or
3 minutes.

Mr. Bere. We would be glad to respond to any written questions.

Mr. VoLeMER. We have a little time for a few questions.

Frank, do you have anything$
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Mr. Pork. No.

Mr. GorooN. Mr. Berg, has the Administrative Conference at all
taken a look at the small claims issue ?

Mpyr. Berc. No, sir; we have not.

Mr. VoLkMEer. What about the trial-by-jury issue? o

Mr. Bere. Our recommendation, sir, calls for exclusive jurisdiction
of these penalty actions in the Customs Court, but with the possi-
bility of a jury trial. However, the transfer provision which is in the
present bill would seem—we wouldn’t have any significant objections
to that.

Tlere is a problem of possible right to a jury trial. We have nothing
in our recommendation which would:

Mr. VoLk»MEeR. Vyhat about the transfer provision, what if that was
eliminated ? )

Mr. Bere. Then I suppcce we could have provision for a jury trial
in the Customs Court.

Mr. VoLkMER. Right.

Do you have any discussion of that in your statement?

Mr. Bere. Not really, sir.

Mr. VoLkMER. Does the Conference have any feeling on that issue?

Mr. Bere. Our recommendation did not specifically address the jury
trial issue. The report of our consultant envisioned that Congress
could authorize jury trial in the Customs Court.

Mr. VoLkMER. Fine. Then it does.

Mr. GoroEN. Mr. Berg, proposed section 101(b) provides for the
selection of the chief judge in the Court of International Trade.
Should such a selection process be in keeping with that above a Federal
court with nationwide jurisdiction such as the Court of Claims and
Jourt of Customs and Patent Appeals, or with the seniority system
governing the Federal district courts?

Mr. Bere. We favor Presidential appointment of the chief judge
with advice and consent, consistent with the practice in those other
courts you mentioned.

Mr. GorooN. One other question. Proposed section 2643(b) cur-
rently limits the remand power of the Court of International Trade
to actions commenced pursuant to section 515 or 516 of the Tariff
Act of 1980.

Is this limitation sufficient under the circumstances, or should the
power be co-extensive with that of the Federal district courts?

Mr. Bere. I'm afraid you have got me on that one.

Mr. Goroox. If you don’t have an official comment, we would be
glad to submit the question in writing and allow the Conference to
submit a written answer.,

Mr. Liussers. We do favor the remand provision, at least for those
cases.

Mr. Goroox. Right. The question is: Should it be amended to go
beyond those instances?

Mr. Leser. We have not addressed that issue.

Mr. Vorker. We will return at 4 :30 then.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Berg and Mr. Lubbers follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

I am pleased to be here today to testify on H.R. 6394, the
Customs Courts Act of 1980. E

I should mention at the outset that the Administgzzfve
Conference of the United States is a permanent independent Federal
agency. Its statutory mandate is to identify the causes of inef-
ficiency, delay, and unfairness in administrative proceedings affect-
ing private rights, and to recommend improvements to the President,
the agencies, the Congress, and the courts.

The Conference has 91 members andtakes formal positions only
through actions at its semi-annual plenary sessions. The membership
as a body has not considered H.R. 6394 as such. But in 1977 the
Conference did study and make specific recommendations relating to
aspects of Judicial Review cof Customs Service Actions (Recommendation
77-2) . We undertook this study after members of the customs bar
alerted us to many procedural difficulties associated with seeking
judicial review of actions of the Customs Service.

Congress has already taken some significant actions to implement
our Recommendation. The passage in the 95th Congress of the Customs
Procedural Reform and Simplification Act of 1978 (P.L. 95-410) ef-
fected a long-needed reform, which we advocated, of the customs civil
penalty process. And the 96th Congress has seer the passage last
Session of the Trade Agreements Act of 1979 (P.L. 96-39) which, among
other things, followed our Recommendation in expanding the opportuni-
ty for affected persons to seek administrative review of Customs
Service actions. 1In addition, the Senate has passed S. 1654, the com-
panjon measure to this bill, and we testified in favor of its pas-

sage. We are pleased to see that the Subcommittee is moving
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expeditiously to consider this similar legislation.

3enerally, H.R. 6394 would enact the last significant elements
of the reforms urged by our Recommendation 77-2, a copg‘of which we
have attached as an appendix to this Statement. Copié;!of the report
supporting this Recommendation have been made available to the

Committee [see Gerhart, Judicial Review of Customs Service Actions, 9

Law & Pol'y Int'l Bus 1101 (1978)}. Our Recommendation addresses the
adequacy of judicial review only of actions of thz Customs Service,
while H.R. 6394 addresses judicial review of all actions arising
directly from import transactions under the major trade acts, includ-
ing actions of several other agencies. Thus, there are matters
covered by H.R. 6394 that we have not studied and upon which we can

take no position. ’

Composition of the Court. Title I of the bill would remove both

the political limitation on appointees to the Customs Court 1/ and
the provision permitting the President to designate the Chief Judge
"from time to time”. These proposals implement paragraph A(3) of
Recommendation 77-2 and we support them. The provisions in the
éxisting law are appropriate perhaps for multi-member administrative
agencies where members serve for a limited term of years, but are
not consonant with the Article III judicial role of the Court. Our
Recommendation, however, differs from Section 101 in one respect be-
cause our Recommendation (but not Section 101) provides that the
designation of the Chief Judge be subject to the advice and consent

of the Senate, as is true with respect to the Chief Judge of the Court

1/ BAlthough the bill would change che name of the U.S. Customs Court to
the U.S. Court of International Trade, for convenience I will refer to
the Court in this Statement as the Customs Court.
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of Claims and the Court of Customs and Patent Appeals.

Jurisdiction of the Court. Title II of the bill significantly expands

the exclusive jurisdiction of the Customs Court. It ii largely con-
sistent with paragaph A(l) of Recommendation 77-2, abéhough it takes

a somewhat different approach from our Recommendation which focused ex-
clusively on actions of the Customs Service.

Proposed section 1581 provides that the Customs Court have exclusive
jurisdiction essentially over all import-related civil actions against
the United States, its agencies and officers, arising under the four
major trade Acts (of 1930, 1962, 1974 and 1979). Enactment of the 1979
Trade Agreements Act has paved the way for this in its title X, which
added a new section 5162~ f(to be 19 U.S.C. § 1516a} that placed the review
of enumerated actions arising in countervailing duties and antidumping
proceedings in the Customs Court. H.R. 6394 seems to have been drafted
to assure that all significant import-related judicial review actions
will now be heard by the newly constituted Court. 2/

Section 1582 covers civil actions commenced by the United States.

In paragraph E of Recommendation 77-2, we proposed a complete reform of
section 592 of the Tariff Act of 1930 to provide for a more rational

system of civil money penalties against violators, instead of the then-
existing system which permitted the Customs Ser&ice to seek forfeiture
of the imported merchandise or its face value, for any violation. This

was largely accomplished in the 95th Congress with the passage of H.R. 8149,

2/ A possible omission, however, might be suits challenging the exclusion
of merchandise by the Customs Service under a law that is neither a
"customs law" nor one of the enumerated Acts (e.g., switchblade knives,

15 U.S.C. § 1241). We have no information on the frequency of such cases.
In our comments on S. 2857, 95th Cong., a predecessor to this bill, we sug-
gested that all final actions c¢f the Customs Service be explicitly made re-
viewable in the Customs Court except (1) actions pertaining to the exclu-
sion of merchandise under a law that is not a customs law, taken by the
Customs Service on the request or at the directon of a court or another
Federal agency, and (2) as otherwise provided by law.

$9-7i5 0 - 80 ~ 186
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(p.L. 95-410), the Customs Pfocedural Reform Act, whicp.we supported.
The amended section 592 (19 U.S.C. § 1592) still, however, provides
for district-court jurisdiction of penalty cases. The Conference,
as part of its Reccmuendation, urged that exclusive jurisdiction

of penalty actions be in the Customs Couzt. This was urged on the
theory that the Court's ability to hold hearings outside New York
could be improved and that a jury-trial provision could be added if
necessary. Although the bill does not adopt this appxoach, its pro-
posal to allow the transfer of cases to the Customs Court, upon the

initiative of the defendant, seems a reasonable and workable alternative.

The proposed provision permitting transfer of misfiled cases,
section 1584, seems worthwhile. The Administrative Conference has
made a similar recommendation with respect to transfer of cases under
the Federal pollution laws, see ACUS Recommendation 76-4(B) (3).

[1 C.F.R. § 305.76~4)

The provisions in section 1585 granting the Customs Court those

general powers conferred by statutes upon district courts is con-

sistent with our Recommendation, paragraph A(2).

Standing to Seek Administrative and Judicial Review

Section 301 amends 28 U.S.C. §§ 2631-2646. Proposed new section
2631 articulates the test for standing to sue faor litigants in the
Customs Ccurt. Subsection (a) provides that where the action is
filed to contest the denial of a protest under section 515 of the

Tariff Act of 1930, the action may be instituted by the person who has
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filed the protest under section 514. Subsection (b) provides similar-
ly that actions to contest a denial of a petition under section 516
of the Tariff Act may be filed by the petitioner. z

Thus, standing to seek Budicial review, for reviéb.gf protests
and petitions covered by these sections depends on standing to seek
administrative review. Paragraph B of our Recommendation 77-2 sup-
ported an expansion of standing in both areas. With respect to
administrative review, we recommended that Congress amend section 516
to permit any adversely affected person to contest value, rate or
classification decisions pertaining to imports, and it also recom-
mended that a new provision be added (either to section 514 or
separately) giving any adversely affected person the right to seek
administrative review of actions of the Customs Service pertaining to
the exclusion of merchandise.

The 1979 Trade Agreements Act did revise sections 514 and 516
in significant degree (although the modifications did not broaden
administrative standing as much as we recommended), and we think that
H.R. 6394 satisfactorily reflects these revisions in its section 2631,

relating to standing to seek judicial review.

Burden of Proof

Proposed section 2639 is consistent with the Conference recommenda-
tion that the presumption of correctness should continue except in
penalty cases.

We strongly support section 2643(b) which addresses a prcblem
analyzed by our study. Under the current situation, a plaintiff chal-
lenging a protest denial in the Customs Court has a dual burden of

proof: He must not only overcome a statutory presumption that the
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Customs action was correct, but must then also prove what specific
action would have been correct. Curiously, where the plaintiff can
only prove the incorrectness of the administrative acgf%g, the Court
has been unwilling to modify the action or remand the case to the
Customs Service, and the admittedly incorrect action remains un-
corrected. This portion of the bill provides a reform that is

overdue.

Expedited Cases. Section 2646 adopts our Recommendation (paragraph

(D) (1)) to grant precedence on the Court's docket to cases involving
the exclusion of merchandise. As our study pointed out, imports may
be perishable or seascnal merchandise or the importer may need the
merchandise to fulfill production or marketing commitments. In such
instances even temporary exclusion may have a permanent and irreparable
effect on the importer. Alministrative review of exclusion decisions
can be had rapidly via protest procedures. It is important that
judicial review of such cases also be as speedy as possible. Proposed
section 2602, which we also support, applies this provision to the

Court of Customs and Patent Appeals.

In closing, I would like to commend the Chairman, the Subcommittee
and its staff for their interest in the reform of procedures for
judicial review under the customs laws.

Thank you Mr. Chairman.
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o o APPENDIX
ADMINISTRATIVE CONFERENCE OF THE UNITED STATES -
2120 L STREET, N.W,, SUITE 500

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20037
t202) 3847070

OFPFICE CF
THE CHAIRMAN

RECOMMENDATION 77-2: JUDICIAL |
REVIEW OF CUSTOMS SZRVICI ACTIONS ¥
(Adopced Sepcemper 15-15, 1977) ez

A. Jurisdicsion and Powers o the Customs Court

The Custcas Court has axclusive jurisdiction to raview decisions of the Custces
Service (1) denyiang provests of importers relating to certain enumereted zatterzs and
(2) rejecting petiticns of United States manufacturers, producers or wholesalerss o
challenge certaiz actions tzken with respect to serchandise izportad by others.
Actions of the Customs Sarvice suspending or revoking customs brokers licenses ars
reviewable, by statuta, iz tha courts of appeals.i/ Therze are ocher actioms of the
Customs Service that are admiaisctrativaiy 2izal dbut Zor which no speciiic sctatutory
provision for review aas been made. These Include decisicas 2acde by tha Service o
suspend or disconrinue pernizs for izmediaca deliver7 of zerchandise as well as
decisions o exclude cextaiz types of =zerchandise Zrom eatr?. Such 2ctlons are now
reviewabls, i at all, in the districs courts pursuant to their gemeral or special
Jurisdiccion.

Moreover, the Customs Couss does =ot have power at preseat td "cocpel agency
setion unlawiully withheld or unreasomabliy delayed," as can district courss under
the APA, 5 U.S.C. §706(1). The Custcas Service sometizes fails to 2ct on signifi-
cant matters Zor such extended perilods that its inactlion =2y amsunc uo agemcy acilean,
as defined by 5 U.S.C. §551(13) to include "failure to acz.” 4in example is the
faflure or rafusal of the Servics to complete the final assassmenc of duties payadle
on an imporzatica, Finally, the Custems Court has 2o power at prasenz %o provice
relief until aitar the protast or peritisu process has run L:ts course aven thougd
the Custems Saervica has Sakea action with such izmediate and drastic Izpacs om a
person that a distriet court comsidering comparadble action ¢f arother agency would
treat it as Iinzl for purposes of review, The recomzendation would provida Sor
review by cthe Customs Court of the Ziaal actions and failuras o act iust descsibed.

Coa

Decisions to exclude nmerchandise nay be nada eitlier 57 the Custczms Serrics or
another agency, such as the Tood and Drug Adzmiaistratien, AL} axclusion decisions
pursuant to a customs law (i.e., a law applicable osly to Zzported =erchandise,
usually ccdifled in Title 19 of the Unitad States Code), whether made by the Castoms
Servics or some other ageacy, are acw reviewstle inm the Customs Cours. Tais review
would be unaifected by the recommendatZoa. Exclusion decisions under a law thac is
not a customs law are never reviewed in the Customs Courc. Whea such an exclusion
decision is made by an agency other than the Customs Sarvice, the Customs Cours does
aot, and under the recommendaticn wouid not, review the decision. Hewaver, when such
an exclusion decision is made b7 the Cuttoms Service, the reccmmendazion would give
the Customs Court exclusive jurisdiction to raview 1it.

The Customs Coutt has sometizes been said not to have "equiuy powers." What is
meant by this is not clear, but the recozmendation weuld give the Customs Cours all
powers, iajunctive and other, of the district courts.

1/ The Conference has not studied the advisability cf a change in the reviewiag
forum for such action. Nor does the Confererce intend that the current zethod
of reviewing personnel actions of cthe Customs Service or its datarzinasicns
under the freedon of Informacion Act or like statutes be disturbed.
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The Custons Court is unique among Avticle III courts in being subject to a
requirement that not more than five of its nine judges be appointed from the saze
political party and in haviag a chief judge selected from tize to tize by the
Presidunt. These requiremants, appropriate perhaps for multi-member administra-
tive agencies, are not comsonant with the Article III judicial réle of the Custous
Court, especially as that role would be expanded by these ecommendations.

1. Jurisdiction Without a Protesst or Patition

Cougress should amend 28 U.S.C. §1582 to broaden tha jurisdiction of the
Customs Court by giving the court exclusiva jurisdiction of any civil action broughc
to challenge final agency action (as defined in the Adziniscrative Procedure Act) of
:h. Customs Service except (1) action specifically subject to review in another court
and (2) action pertaining to the exclusion of merchandise, under a law that is not a
customs law, and taken by the Customs Service on the request or at the direction of a °
court or another federal ageacy.

2. Remadisl Povers

Congress should amend 28 U.S.C. §1581 to confer upon the Customs Court in respect
of actions propcrly pending befors it the remedisl powers of a United Statas district
court. .

3. Political Affiliation of Court Avvointees and Selection of Chief Judge

Congress should smend 28 U.S.C. §251 to delete the requirement that not zore
than five of the nine judges of the Customs Court be appoi= 2d from the same political
party and to provide that the chief judge is appointed by the Presidenz with the advice
and consent of the Senste, as in the case of the Court of Claims and the Court of Cus-~
_toms and Patant Appeals.

B. Standing to Seek Administrative and Judicial Review

Under Section 516 of the Tariff Act of 1930, 19 U.S.C. §1516, sn "Amarican
manufacturer, producer, or wholesaler" may ask for and receive information on the
duty imposed on imported merchandise of a kind manufac:ured, produced or dealt inm
by him and, thereafter, contest tha apprsised value of, classification of, or the

. rate of duty assessed upon, that merchandise by petiticn 2o the Customs Service.
As stated under haading A, a2 decision concerning such a pecition may be reviewed
in the Customs Court. The recommendation is that Congress consider broadeniag the
category of persons entitled to seek this sort of adminiscrative relief and, there-
after, reviav in the Customs Court to' include all persons adversely affected by an
incorrect detsrmination by the'Customs Service, The Conierence believes that the
category of persous eligible to challenge such deterninations by the Customs Service
should thus conform with modern administrative practice, unless Congress deterdires
that overriding cousiderations of economic policy make this undesirable.

Ounly the importer of excluded merchandise may now protest within the Customs
Service the exclusion of merchandise and have denial of that protest reaviewed by
the Customs Court, The recommendation contemplates a broadening of the standing
provision to enable any adversely affected person to seek administrative and judi-
cial review of action either to exclude or to admit =erchandise (unless the action
is taken under a law that is not a customs law upon the request or at the direction
of 'a court or ancther agency).



243

Uader A(l) final actions of the Customs Service other than the denial of
protssts or petitions velating to classification, appraisal, duty and adaission
of merchandise, such as the suspension of imaediate delivery permits, would be
subject to review in the Customs Court. The racommendation contemplates conferring
upon any adversely affectad person vho has exhausced his adainistrative recedies
standing to seek review of such acticns. The recommendation do€s not specify what
procedures must be exhausted. ' ez

1. Decisions Concerning Ducies

Congress should consider amending Section 516 of che Tariff Act of 1930, 19 U.S.C
§1516, to allow any person adversely affected by aa incorrvect decarzinacion of the
appraised valua of, classificatioa of, or rate of duty assessed upon, imported merchan-~
dise to cbtain from the Customs Service information concarning such appraisal, classifi-

cation or rate and to petition for a change. Denials of such petitions should be
reviewable in the Customs Court.

2. IExclusicn Cases

Congress should consider enacting & new provision giving any person advarsely
affected by an action of the Customs Service, concerning merchandise that is, or
should be, excluded from entry or delivery, s means of seeking adminiscrative review
of such action, with subsequent review in the Customs Court. Such a procedure should
not be availablé to challenge action pertaining to the exclusion of merchandise, under
& law that is not a customs law, and taken by the Customs Service on the request or at
the direction of a court or another federai agency.

3. Other Actions

If Cougress broadens the jurisdiction of the Customs Court as racommended ia A(l),
it should also cousider providing that actions within the broadened jurisdiction may
be brought by aay adversely affected person who has exhausted his adzinistrative recedies

C. DBurden of Proof in the Customs Court

The Customs Court operatas under a statute that establishes a presumption that
& Customs Service decision under review is correct and places upon a party seeking
reviev the burden of proving the decision incorrect. Trial ia the Custons Court
s had on a record made in the court although 28 U.S.C. $§2632(f) provides that, upon
the service of & surmons, the Customs Service is to transmit certain documencs
underlying the Customs Service decision to the court "as part of the official
record of the civil action." The Customs Couyct and the Court of Customs and
Patent Appeals have inferred from the statute a further requirement, that in.
order to pravail the party seeking review must prove, in addition to the incor-
Tectness of the agency's decision, what the correct decision should be. The
recommendation would do away with that unorthodox further requirement and make
Customs Court review of Customs Service actions conforz in this respect with
the reviaw of actions of other agenciles by other courts. The wnode of review
would continue to be a de novo trial (in the sense indicated above), which is

considered appropriate because of the high degree of informality of most
Customs Service procedures.

.
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1. Elimination of the Plaintiff's Double 3urden

Congress should amend 28 U.S.C. §2635(a) to revise the Customs Court's standard
of review in the following way: The presumption of correctness oE Custous Service
decisions and che imposicion upon 2 party challenging a decisionthe burden of prov-
ing otherwise would be retained, but an additicnal raguirecent fead into the statute
by the Cuscoms Court and tha Court of Custoas and Pacent Appeals would be elininaced,
The additional regquirexment is that the challenging party prove not only that the
Customs Service wau wrong but also what a correct decisioa would be or risk suffezing
affirmance of the incorrect adverse decisicn.

Specifically, the amended scatute should provida that, 1f the Customs Court
detarmines that actioa taken by the Customs Service is erroneous, the court should
uodify or set aside auch action; 1£ the cour: is able to determine what action is
correct, it should so determine and order that the corrsct action be takem; if the
court, aftar exhausting its processes and procedutes, cannot deceraine what action
is correc:, it should remand the case to the Customs Service with Instiructions co
taka action consistant with the decision of the court; any redecermizacicn zade by
the Customs Servica pursuant to a remand should be subjec: to a uew protest or
petition; a decision by the Customs Court to remand 2 case should be appealable.

D. Raview of Decisions to Exclude Merchandise

Exclusion of merchandise is a severe rezedy. The recommendation would attempt
to ensure expedited review of exclusion decisions and would delete the axtrzordinary
authority of the Customs Service to detain a-d seize ixported merchandise thut allesedly
i:!ringes a United States tzademark or copyright in the absence of the same sort of

court order that is required beiore ac:.01 =ay ba taken against allegedly infringing
domestic zezchandise.

1. Expedited Review

Congress shculd amend the. stacutes giving preference to certaln iypes of cases
in the Customs Court, 28 U.S.C §2633, and tha Court of Customs and Patent Appeals,
28 U.S.C. §2602, to ensure a similar preferezce for cases properly belore either
court involving the eaxclusion oz nerchandise Irom eatry or delivery.

2, The Customs Service's Authoritv Uncder the Trademark and Copvrivhs Statutes

Congress should amend the statutes under which the Custons Service is authorized
to detain and seize merchandise that 21llegedly iInfrienyes a United States trademark,
19 U.S.C. §1526, or copyright, 17 ¥.S.C. §€02, to provide thac the Customs Service
nay take no such action until after the cwner of the trademark or copyrizht has
obtained an orxder inm a United States district court enjoining the imper:acion.
Altematively, Congress should amend cthe trademark statute, as it has zhe copyrighe
statute, to authorize tne Customs Service to establish bv regulation such a condition
precedent to its acting to detain and seize allegedly infringing merchandise, and
the Custons Service should promulgate such a regulation. In either event, the Customs
Service should then adopt express procedures that would 2nrable the owner of a trademark
or copyright to identify imported merchandise that may i{nfringe his mark or copyright.
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E. Imposition of Civil Penalties

The penalty for violations of Section 592 of the Tariff Act of 1930, 19 U.S.C.
§1592, and some other fimport statutes is forfeiture of imported merchandise or its
value. These penalty provisions are unsatisfactory. The statutory forfelture
penalty is likely to be disproportionate to the gravity of the aXleged offense.
Although the Customs Service is usually prepared Zo mitigate thet.pehalty, the sta-
tures pose the following dilasma: If the alleged violator does not wish to accept
the proferred mitigation because he believes he did not violate tha stacute ¢r because
tie beliaves that he is entitled to a greatar degree of xitigation, he is subject to
suit in the disctrict court for the full forfeiture value. Moreover, he will iosa the
benefit of any nitigation if the government can prove a violation, howaver insigniii-
cant, on his part. The recoumendation would raticnalize penalty procedures.

1. The Rationalization of Section 592

Section 592 of the Tariff Act of 1930, 19 U.S.C. §1592, prohibiting fraudulent
or false statements or practices respecting imports, should be revised to make it
fairer and zore rational in its operationm. )

a) Section 592 should be amended to provide for civil money penalties
against the person violating the statute rather thaz for forfeiture of the
marchandise or the full value thereof, Congress should astablish zardmu=
penalties based upon the‘reveaue deficiency, if any, resulting from the
violation and upon the degraes of culpability of the viclator. Ia any case
in vhich the violation does not Tesult in a revenua deficiency, the maximun
penalties should be based upon a percentage of the 7alue of the imporcad
msrchaadise and upon the degree of culpability of the violator. If the
violator is an importar, he should de given the opticn of surrendering his
serchandise in lieu of payment of any penalty assessed.

b) The Customs Sexrvice should continua to have the authority to mitigata
civil penalties. If an assessment is contested, an action by the governzeat
to enforce the penalty should be in the Customs Court. 1In such an action,
the governzment should have the burden of proving the act or omission consti-
tuting a violation and, if so alleged, the intentional nature thereof. The
Customs Court should be authorized to detarmine de novo the amount of the
penalry.

¢) 1In order to ensure that those subject to possible penalties under
Saction 592 know what is expected of them uncer the laws administered and
enforced by the Customs Service, the Service should, to the paxisum exsint

feasible, adopt and publish. standards that will guide its determinations
under such laws. .

d) The authority of the Customs Service to seize and hold merchandise
under Section 592, other than prohitited or restricted merc andise, should
be limited to instances where such selzure and holding are necessary to pro-
tact its ability to collact any revenue deficiency or penalty, and the Customs
Service should be required to release the merchandise to the owner upon his
provision of security for payment of such revenue deficiency or penalty. Where
no such release is effected by the owner, the Customs Service should be required
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to release the merchandise not later than 69 days afcer seizure unless
the goverrsent has in{tiated an action in the Custous Court withia tha:
period and obtained an extension for good cause fron the court, Ia
instances where the Customs Court permits the Service to hold merchandise
for sale by the Service tc satisfy any reveaue deficiency or penalcy
determined by the judgment of the court, che nec proceeds of such sale,
after allowance for the judgment and costs of the sala, should be paid
to the owner.

2. Other Statutes
Each of the other penalty provisiocns eaforced by the Customs Service should

be revieved and, if appropriate, revised in a maaner ccasistent with the foregoing
reccz=andations for che revision of Section 592.
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SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATION 77-2 JUDICIAL
REVIEW OF CUSTOMS SERVICE ACTIONS

2
This recommendation involves a seriés’of
proposals for change concerning the ju-
dicial review of actions taken by the
United States Customs Service. All but
two parts of the recommendation recuire
legislative action. Thus, it is racommended
that the Customs Court be permitteé to
exercise equitable powers under its
present jurisdiction, that the court be
permitted to hear cases evan thouch
administrative remedies haé not teen fully
explored in situations whers delay would
result in immediate and irreparabie in-
jury to an aggrieved party, ané that the
political party affiliatio:; recuirement
that now applies to Custom Court appointees
be eliminated. The recommendation also
calls for extensive legislative ravision
of the civil penaliy and fraud provisions
of Section 592 of the TarifZ Act of 1930
to provide for a more rational systam of
civil money penalties against violators,
instead of the existing sanction which
empowers the Customs Court to seex for-
feiture of the imported merchnandise or
its face value for any violation.

ThexxazoxmmpREakIaaxaksaxzaskyxaizTAxRaEBXYE
The recommendation also urces the Customs
Service to establish, by regulation, a
procedure by which it may detain and seize
merchandise allegedly infringing a U.S.
trademark or copyright only when it re-
ceives a court order to do so. 2And, more
_generally, the Customs Service is urged,
without awaiting legislative changes, to
adopt and publish standards that will
guide its determinations under the laws
enforced by civil penalties.
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ADMINISTRATIVE CONFERENCE OF THE UNITED STATES

2120 L STREET, N.¥., SUITE 500

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20037
{202y 254.7020

OFFICE OF
THE CHAIRMAN

Answers
to
Supplementary Questions

Re: H.R. 6394, the
Customs Courts Act
of 1980

Preface

As we indicated in our testimony, our views on H.R. 6394
are informed primarily by our study of judicial review of
actions of the Customs Service, which resulted in ACUS Recom~
mendation 77-2. This study [see Gerhart, Judicial Review of
Cusioms Service Actions, 9 Law & Pol'y Int'l Bus. 1101 (1978)1,
addresses the adequacy of judicial review only of actions of
the Customs Service, while H.R. 6394 addresses judicial review
of several other agencies as well. Consequently, a numbei of
your guestions pertain to issues not formally studied by the
Rdainistrative Conference. Where possible, we have given you
the informal views of the Office of the Chairman, but these do
not nezcessarily represent the views of the Conference membership.

Answers

1, AT THE FIRST HEARING, THE SUBCOMMITTEE RECEIVED TESTIMONY ON
THE ISSUE OF AUTHORIZING THE AWARD OF INTEREST ON JUDGMENTS FOR
OR AGAINST THE UNITED STATES IN CUSTOMS LITIGATION. YouLp you
COMMENT ON THE DESIRABILITY OF SUCH?

1. Tkis is a matter of substantive policy and we have no com-
ment on it.
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2. ProposeD SEcTION 1582 PRoOVIDES THAT THE UNITED STATES MAY
COMMENCE A CIVIL ACTION TO RECOVER UPON A BOND. ASSUMING SUCH
A CASE WAS BROUGHT AGAINST A SURETY, SHOULD THIS LEGISLATION
PROVIDE THE SURETY WITH THE RIGHT TO FILE A CROSS—CLAIM OR
INSTITUTE A THIRD PARTY ACTION AGAINST THE BOND PRINCIPAL?
A. IF THE SUBCOMMITTEE INCLUDES A CROSS-CLAIM PROVISION,
WOULD IT HAVE TO GRANT THE COURT OF INTERNATIONAL
TRADE ORIGINAL JURISDICTION TO HEAR THE' ACTION OR
CAN THE COURT HEAR THE CASE ON THE BASIS OF PENDENT
JURISDICTION? ’
2. One premise of our Recommendation, and of H.R. 6394, is that,
to the extent feasible, all litigation related to imports should
be heard in the specialized Customs Court {or, as renamed, the
Court of International Trade). Therefore, if the United States
brings an action against a sure y in that Court, surely the Court
should te empowered to handle auy resulting third party claims.
We know of no reason to bar such third party claims. We defer

to the Department of Justice on the question of whether a specific
grant of original jurisdiction to hear such cases is necessary.

3, Proposep secTION 1531(p) proviDEsS THE CGURT OF INTERNATIONAL
TRADE WITH THE AUTHORITY TO REVIEW THE AcTions oF THE 1.T.C.
ON RENDERING ADVICE TO THE PRESIDENT FOR THE SOLE PURPOSE OF
DETERMINYING “THE PROCEDURAL REGULARITY” OF THOSE ACTIONS,
A. Does THE CusToms COURT OR AMY OTHER FEDERAL COURT
CURRENTLY HAVE THE AUTHORITY TO HEAR THIS TYPE OF
CASE?
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B, AssuMING THE COURT OF INTERNATIONAL TRADE HEARS A
CASE INVOLVING THIS SECTIOM, WHAT RELIEF SHOULD
THE COURT PROVIDE. IF 1T DETERMINES THAT THE ACTIONS
of THE I.T7.C. WERE PROCEDURALLY IRREGULAR? SHOULD
17 oroeR THE 1.T.C, TO REIVEW THE MATTER AGAIN
AND ISSUE A SECOND ADVISORY OPINION TO THE PRESIDENT?

3. We are not aware of any statute which is similar in form to
proposed section 158L(d). Somewhat analogous situations have
arisen, however. For example, the reviewability of Civil

Aeronautics Board recommendations to the President with respect
to foreign route awards was the subject of much dispute.
Pan American World Airways v. C.A.B., 392 F.24 483, 490-93
(D.C. Cix. 1968). Also, the Administrative Procedure Act pro-
vides that agency action is reviewable at the instance of a
pexson adversely affected or aggrieved "except to the extent

that *** agency action is committed to agency discretion by law."
One can read section 158L(d) as providing in essence that the
substance of the I.T.C.'s advice is committed to &gency discra-

tion, but that the agency is bound to follow prxescribed pro-
cedures.

See

If the Court of International Trade should determine that
there was a procedural irregularity sufficient to constitute
prejudicial error, 5 U.S.C. § 706, it would presumably oxder the
I.T.C. to withdraw its advisory action and reopen the proceeding.
We are not sufficiently familiar with the substance of the statutes
involved to judge the effectiveness of such a remedy.

4, Proposep secTioN 1581(u)(2) CONTAINS A LIMITED EXCEPTION
WHICH WOULD ALLOW A PARTY TO GAIN DIRECT ACCESS To THE COURT

oF INTERNATIONAL TRADE FOR THE REVIEW OF A RULING ISSUED BY

THE SECRETARY OF THE TREASURY, IF THE PARTY WOULD BE IRREPARABLY
HARMED BECAUSE HE WOULD BE UNABLE TO OBTAIN JUDICIAL REVIEW UNDER
pROPOSZD SECTIONS 1581(A), 1581(8), or 1581(c)? Do You BELIEVE
THAT THE PROPOSED LANGUAGE ACCOMPLISHES [TS INTENDED PURPOSE?

IN THE ALTERNATIVE, WOULD YOU FAVOR THE SENATE LANGUAGE FOUND

IN sEcTion 1581(1)(2) oF S. 16547
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4. Proposed section 1581(j) (2) permits a party to seek judicial
review of Treasury rulings if he can show that he would be ir-
reparably harmed without an opportunity for judicial review. The
alternative language in S.1654, section 1581(i) (2), would require
the plaintiff to demonstrate also that "without a substantial
doubt,” it would be "commercially impractical to obtain judicial
review" using the traditional protest procedure. The Senate bill
also specifies that the standard of review in such cases be the
"arbitrary-or-capricious" standard.

It does appear to us that the present language of proposed
section 1581(j) (2) is unclear. Evidently, it is intended to pro-
vide a remedy in the circumstance where the remedies under section
1581(a), (b) and (c) are unavailalble because the goods in question
are not in this country but are merely proposed to be imported. It
would be more accurate, therefore, to require the person to demon-
strate that he would be irreparably harmed and that the opportunity.
to obtain judicial rgsview undexr subsection (a), (b} or (c) is in-
adequate. Cf£. 5 U.S.C. §703. Whether it is desirable to narrow
the "irreparable harm" standard with the "commercially. impractical”
language of the Senate bill seems to us essentially a policy judg-
ment, and we express no opinion.

5, PRESENTLY, PROPOSED SECTION 1582 RFQUIRES THE' COURT OF INTER-

NATIONAL TRADE TO TRANSFER CIVIL ACTIONS COMMENCED BY THE UNITED

STATES TO A FEDERAL DISTRICT COURT If ONE OF THE PARTIES REQUESTS

A TRIAL BY JURY. 1S THERE A NEED FOR SUCH A PROVISION OR SHOULD

THE COURT OF INTERNATIONAL TRADE BE AUTHORIZED TO CONDUCT THE

JURY TRIAL?

A. IF THE SUBCOMMITTEE DECIDED TO AMEND PROPOSED SECTION 1582

TO PERMIT TRIAL BY JURY I THE COURT OF INTERNATIONAL
TRADE, SHOULD THAT RIGHT BE ILIMITED ONLY TO CIVIL
PENALTY ACTIONS OR SHOULD IT RUN TO CIVIL PENALTY
ACTIONS, RECOVERIES UPON A BOND AlD RECOVERIES OF
CUSTOMS DUTIES?

5. The Conference recommended that actions by the Government to
enforce civil penalties for violations of section 592 (and related
sections) of the Tariff Act of 1930, be brought in the Customs
Court. Our study assumed that Congress could, if necessary, cmpower
the Customs Court to empanel juries. However, as we testified, we
believe the proposal in H.R. 6394 to provide for transfcr of cases
to the district court for jury trial, on the initiative of the
dcfendant, seems recasonable and workable.
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With respect to actions involving recovery of customs duties
and recovery upon a bond, it may be that the Seventh Amendment
provides a right of jury trial, see Damsky v. Zavatt, 289 F.24
46 (24 Cir. 1961); United States v. Anderson, 584 F.24 369 {10th

Cix. 1978). However, we defer to the Justice Department on this
questiocn of constitutional law.

6. THE AssociATioN OF THE CusToMs BAR HAS RECOMMENDED THAT THE
CourT OF INTERNATIONAL TRADE HAVE JURISDICTION OVER CIVIL ACTIONS
ARISING unpEr 19 U.S.C. 1305 WH1CH GOVERNS THE IMPORTATION OF
OBSCENE MATERIALS, THE LATEST SUPREME COURT PRONOUNCEMENTS ON
THE SUBJECT REQUIRE OBSCENITY TO BE DETERMINED ON THE BASIS OF
THE STANDARDS OF THE LOCAL COMMUNITY, IN LIGHT OF THAT SUPREME
COURT HOLDING, WOULD IT NOT BE IMPOSSIBLE FOR THE COURT OF '
INTERNATIONAL TRADE TO IMPOSE ONE NATIONAL RULE?

6. We have no ccrwent on this issua.

7. IT IS THE INTENTION OF THE BILL THAT EXCLUSIVE.JURISDICTION
oF THE COURT OF INTERNATIONAL TRADZ NOT BE INVOXED IN MATTERS
INVOLVING IMPORTS AND THE ToxIc SusTANCES ConTRoL AcT, YT,
-THE A.B.A, INDICATED A CONCERN OVER THE BREADTH OF PROPOSED
secTioN 1581(1), Do YOU BELIEVE THAT THIS'PROBLEM NEEDS TO BE

CURED 3Y AMENDMENT OR CAN IT BE HANDLED THROUGH CLEAR LANGUAGE IN
THE LESISLATIVE HISTORY?



253

7. We agree that exclusive jurisdiction of the Court ought not
apply to matters involving statutes like the Toxic Substances
Control Act (TSCA) where the responsibility of the Customs
Service is only ministerial. The residual jurisdictional pro-
vision, section 1581(i), should be as clear as is possible on
this question. A minor adjustment that might help would be to
substitute “arises under" for "involves" in clauses A and B of
1581 (1) (2) .

However, we wich to suggest a more comprehensive revision
nf subsection (i), divided into two parts—-one for actions of
the Customs Service and one for actions of ¢thex agencies. The
provision would read:

(i) In addition to the jurisdiction conferred
upon the Court of International Trade by subsections
(2) through (h) of this section and subject to the
exceptions set forth in subsection (j) of this section,
+he Court of International Trade shall have exclusive
jurisdiction of any civil action against the United
S*ates, its agencies, cr its officers, which--

"(L) arises directly from an import transac—
tion; and

"(2) involves a final action of the Customs
Service except:

"(A) an action pertaining to the exclusion
of merchandise under a law that is not a
Customs law, taken by the Customs Sexrvice
on the request or at the dixection of a
court or another Federal agency, or

*(B) as othexwise provided by law; oxr

"(3) with respect to actions of agencies other than
the Customs Service:

"(A) arises undexr the Tariff Act of 1930, the Trade
Expansion Act of 1962, the Trade hct of 1974, or the
Trade Agrcements Act of 1979; or
"B) arises under a provision of--

"(i) the Constitution of the United States;

"(il) a treaty of the United States;

"(iii) an executive agreement executed by the
President; ox

"{iv) an Executive order of the President, which
directly and substantially involves international trade."

59-715 0 - 83 - 17
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Undex this approach, the TSCA example would be excluded from
the Court of International Trade since TSCA is not a customs law
and the Customs Service excludes merchandise upon the direction
of the EPA. Actions so excluded could then be brought in the
district court. We night add that "customs law" is a term of art,
that is fairly well understood to include those laws codified in
Title 19 of the U.S. Code or those applicable to imported but not
domestically produced merchandise (see Gerhart, p. 1123, fn. 75),
but it might be well for the bill to define the term to include
the four Acts enumerated in the present subsection. The purpose
of the phrase "as otharwise provided by law” would be to make clear
that Customs Service actions for which there is already a special
statutory review procedure, such as disputes under the Freedom of
Information Act, 5 U.S.C. § 552(a) {4), would be unaffected.

8. ProcosED SECTION 1583 WOULD PERMIT THE UNITED STATES TO ASSERT
A COUNTERCLAIM "WHICH ARISES OUT OF AN IMPORT TRANSACTION THAT

IS THE SUBJECT MATTER OF A CIVIL ACTION PENDING BEFORE THE COURT.”
Do You BELIEVE THAT THE DRAFT LANGUAGE IS OYERBROAD? SHOULD IT

BE LIMITED TO "THE” IMPORT TRANSACTION PENDING BEFORE THE COURT?

8. This seems a reasonable suggestion.

9, THe AssociATION oF THE CusTOMS BAR HAS RECOMMENDED THE
INCLUSION OF THE ESTATE, HEIRS OR SUCCESSORS OF A PERSON AS

HAVING STANDING UNDER PROPOSED SECTION 2631(A). Is THE case

LAW CLOUDED IN THIS AREA SO AS TO CURRENTLY DEIlY THESE PEOPLE
STANDING IN THE Customs Court? Wourd THE CONFERENCE FAVOR THIS
RECOMMENDATION? IN THE ALTERNATIVE, COULD THIS COMCERM BE

ADDRESSED THROUGH CLEAR LANGUAGE IN THE LEGISLATIVE HISTORY?

9. W= believe that "person" would oxdinarily be interpreted to
includa legal successors in interest provided,'o§ course, that

the stccessor is adversely affected by the administrative action
complained of. If there is doubt, it vould be preferable to deal
with the subject specifically in the bill. We note that.s.1654-has
such a provision, not only in section 26§l(a), but also in section
263L(b) and {(¢). However, it might be_wmse.to indicate in the .
legislative history that the language is being added out of caution
and is not intended to suggest that wherever such phraseology is
omitted, roview may be sought only by the individuval rcferred to.
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10. ProposeD SECTION 2643(B) LIMITS THE REMAND POWER OF THE COURT
oF INTERNATIONAL TRADE TO CIVIL ACTIONS COMMENCED PURSUANT TO
secTIoN 515 or sectioN 516 oF THE TariFF Act oF 1930, Is THIS
LIMITATION SUFFICIENT UNDER THE CIRCUMSTANCES OR SHOULD THE POWER

BE BROADENED TO BE CO-EXTENSIVE WITH THAT OF THE FEDERAL DISTRICT
COURTS? '

10. The Conference's primary focus with respect to remand authority
was that it be available ir proceedings commenced pursuant to sec-
tions 515 and 516, where it is currently unavailable. Since H.R. 6394
would give the Court exclusive jurisdiction over other types of

cases as well, it would seem logical to permit the Court to remand
other actions as well. While we have not studied this question, we

do not see any redson vhy the Court should have a more limited power
of remand than a district court.

The guiding principle should be that where a reviewing court
is persuaded that an error was made at the administrative level,

but that a new administrative decision is necessary or would
be helpful to the f£inal disposition of the matter, the court
should be authorized to rxemand.

11, THE SUBCOMMITTEE HAS RECEIVED TESTIMONY FROM WITNESSES
REQUESTING THAT A SMALL CLAIMS PROCEDURE BE ADDED AS A PART OF
H.R. 6394, WOULD YOU COMMENT ON THE DESIRABILITY AND FEASIBILITY
OF SUCH A PROCEDURE?
A. MWoULD THE ESTABLISHMENT OF THIS PROCEDURE RELEGATE A
SMALL CLAIMS LITIGANT TO A POSITION WHERE HE WOULD
RECEIVE SECOND CLASS JUSTICE? ‘
B. SHOULD NOT ALL POTENTIAL LITIGANTS BE ENTITLED TO A
DAY IN COURT WHERE THEY CAN OBTAIil A FULL AND FAIR
HEARING ON THE MERITS OF THEIR CASE?
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C. IF A SMALL CLAIMS PROCEDURE IS TO BE ESTABLISHED,
SHOULD IT BE AVAILABLE ONLY WITH THE CONSENT OF
BOTH PARTIES?

D, SIMILARLY, SHOULD SUCH A CASE BE HEARD ON THE
RECORD? SHOULD IT BE ACCORDED PRECEDENTIAL EFFECT?
IF INCLUDED IN THE BILL, SHOULD THE SMALL CLAIMS
PROCEDURE INCLUDE A RIGHT OF APPEAL TO THE U.S.
CourT oF Customs AND PATENTS APPEALS?

11. We have not studied the need for or the feasibility of a
small claims procedure. The matter certa1n1y deserves con-
sideration, but not, we hope, at the cosi. of delay in the dispo-
sition of the basic bhill. Cerxtainly, the ABA's proposal that
the Court be given the authority (if it nzeds it) to develop
low-cost procedures, Sseems reasonable.

12. Sussection (p)(1) oF secTion 1581 proviDes FOR COURT oF
INTERNATIONAL TRADE REVIEW OF THE PROCEDURES FOLLOWED BY THE
INTERNATIONAL TRADE COMMISSION IN ADVISING THE PRESIDENT REGARDING
CERTAIN ACTIONS TO PROTECT DOMESTIC INDUSTRIES AGAINST INJURY
FROM IMPORTS, BUT SUCH-REVIEW IS POSSIBLE ONLY IF THE INTERNATIONAL
TRADE COMMISSION HAS PROYIDED AFEIRMATIVE ADVICE AND ONLY AFTER THE
DECISION OF THE PRESIDENT HAS BEEN MADE EINAL. MWHY SHOULD WE NoOT
AUTHORIZE PROCEDURAL REYIEW BY THE COURT oF INTERNATIONAL TRADE,
ON AN ACCELERATED BASIS IF NECESSARY, BEFORE THE PRESIDENT AcTs?
A. WHY SHOULD WE REQUIRE THE ADVICE TO HAVE BEEN

AFFIRMATIVE AS A PREREQUISITE TO REVIEW? COuLD

NOT NEGATIVE ADYICE BASED ON DEFECTIVE PROCEDURE

BE JUST AS HARMFUL?

; . . - [ - ———

12.  ye have not studied these issues and are unable to
comment on the questions posed.
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135. Sussection (E) oF SECTION 1581 PROVIDES THAT THE COURT OF
INTERNATIONAL TRADE REVIEW OF THE PROCEDURES FOLLOWED BY THE
OFFICE OF THE !,S. TRADE REPRESENTATIVE IN MAKING RECOMMENDATIONS
TO THE PRESIDENT REGARDING THE ENFORCEMENT OF U,S, RIGHTS
UNDER ANY TRADE AGREEMENTS OR RESPOMSES TO CERTAIN FOREIGH
TRADE PRACTICES MAY ONLY BE HAD AFTER THE DECISION OF THE
PRESIDENT HAS BEEN EINAL. WHAT IS THE PURPOSE OF A PROCEDURAL
REVIEW AT SUCH A LATE DATE? MHY NOT AUTHORIZE IT BEFORE THE
PRESIDENTIAL ORDER BECOMES FINAL, SO THAT IT MAY PREVENT AN
ERRONEOUS DETERMINATION BEFORE IT 1S MADE BY THE PRESIDENT?

A B e — ———a A -

13. We have not studied these issues and are unable to
comment on the questions posed.

14, HoULD YOU KINDLY COMMENT ON THE PROPOSAL BY THE AMEKICAN

IMPORTERS ASSOCIATION THAT THE BILL BE AMEIDED TO PROVIDE THE
IMPORTER WITH THE OPPORTUNITY TO INSTITUTE JUDICIAL REVIEW OF
PENALTY CASES IN THE CoURT OF INTERNATIONAL TRADE AT ANY TIME

AFTER THE ADMINISTRATIVE PROCESS IS COMPLETE AND BEFORE COLLECTION
ACTION 1S COMMENCED BY THE GOVERNMENT?

i s an issue of "ripeness" for review, L.C., whethex
lixtiaoﬁilispg\:s challenge penalty assessments El}krougl'lxla st\}gt fgr—a
declacatory judgment~-prior to the Govexnment's cod_ec lon g_o
ceeding. The AIA argues that during the.delay pending a c°1
Jectiom action, the importex may be required to ?azr¥ very a'{:gg
contingent liabilities. Under uzugltadrgtn;ztri:;:: r.‘:;v; gzxgg;g_es,

v cy action threatene ut n n oW h
?Z:;ngén??{eahire the uncertainty'forc{ets ths cggiﬁigsr;eraggtg Zome

3 £ 41 tt Laboratories, Inc. V. ; u.s.
‘iggd(gsgﬁemﬁ:;efh?\gweva, the violator need not do anything but
await the collection proceeding--and in fact he co‘\;ldag:gs:xgz'zly
take part in continuing settlerent negotiations. el' so_not
that the problem of uwnrealistically h).gh.c<_::fxt:zuzxgentf E: il }is
ha.s hazn ameliorated somewhat by the moa::.flcat:.olr; o) 95-7113“&1
ponalty provision, 19 U.S.C. 5.1592, by I’ub(.1 ﬁ: o.a -4 b. thn
shor, absent further information about hardships ¢ x:ee oyr aeo
delays in the institution of collectlon actions, we s :‘hn coe—s n
for =n exception to the genexal xlpeoness rules h??' _ne hm
mittez may wish, however, ko cons:.(}et some way 2&' grcllg the
Customs Service to bring these actions more expeditiously.
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15, SecTioN 2637 REQUIRES THAT ALL LIQUIDATED DAMAGES MUST.BE
PAID AT THE TIME THE ACTION IS COMMENCED, BUT SITUATIONS WILL
UNDOUBTEDLY ARISE IN WHICH AN IMPORTER SIMPLY CANNOT PAY THE
DUTIES AND THEY ARE HOT FULLY COVERED BY A SURETY, PRECLUDING

HIM FROM BRINGING AN ACTION TO CONTEST THE VALIDITY OF THE ASSESS-
MENT, [ UNDERSTAND THERE MAY BE SOME QUESTION REGARDING THE
CONSTITUTIONALITY OF AN ABSOLUTE DENIAL OF ACCESS TO THE COURT,
WoULD- YOU FAYOR OR OPPOSE ADDING A PROVISION TO THIS BILL To

ALLOW AN IMPORTER, IN SPECIAL CIRCUMSTANCES, TO COME IN TO COURT
WITHOUT THE PAYMENT OF DUTIES? IN THE ALTERNATIVE, DOES THE

IRREPARABLE HARM EXCEPTION IN SECTION 1581(J)(2) SUFFICIENTLY
ADDRESS THIS ISSUE?

15. We have not studied this issue, and feel unable to comn;ent on
the guestions posed.
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Mr. VouxumEer. All right, Mr. Tompkins and Mr. Meeker. Mr. Tomp-
kins, would you mind addressing the major issue that interests you,
which is the small claims procedure. . i

Mr. Tompkins. Actually, there are two issues with which we are
primarily interested.

Mr. VoLkMER. All right. We will hear you on both.

Mr. Tompkins. Thank you. )

May I express first my appreciation on your coming back and hear-
ing us at this late hour, It’s a great courtesy.

name is Allerton deCormis Tompkins. I am a partner of the
law f-‘{rm of Tompkins & Davidson, One Whitehall Street, New York,
N.Y. 10004. We specialize in customs law and related matters. I am
also the customs counsel to the National Customs Brokers & For-
warders Association of America.

We welcome this opportunity to present our views on the Customs
Courts Act of 1980, which we heartily endorse, with the exception of
only a few provisions. We also endorse the various suggestions and
recommendations of the Americar: Importers Association as submitted
to you on February 13. We commend the drafters of this bill for an
excellent job covering a most difficult subject.

The objections and recommendations of our association are set forth
in a statement which is submitted herewith and which we request be
made a part of the record. We believe that these proposals will greatly
facilitate and improve the proposed bill. )

My other remarks will imited to emphasizing two points, and
possibly I would like to mention a third. First is in title IV section
1546 which vests in the Court of Appeals for International Trade,
Patents and Trademarks, the exclusive authority to hear the com-
plaints of an aggrieved customshouse broker whose license had been
denied, revoked, or suspended. Our association is not at all in sym-
pathy with any broker who willfully violates a law or the regulations.
Our remarks and criticisms are directed toward those brokers who
have broken a regulhtion, and so forth, which is claimed to be unreason-
able, or where the penalty may be excessive.

The Customs Service has Keen most reasonable in the operation of
its revocation and suspension authority, and very few brokers have
been interested in going further with judicial review.

But there are Instances where judicial review is desired. We are

eatly concerned that those brokers who are distant frem the appel-

ate court that is being created will not have an opportunity to have
traditional review without undue expense. Also tgat the appellate
court—here, again, I refer to the Court of Appeals for International
Trade, Patents and Trademarks—might be reluctant to send the court
out to a far-distant port just to hear one broker. We feel that if there
is to be a change—and we ap{)rove of giving the new court of appeals
jurisdiction—that there should be joint jurisdiction. I have recently
heard the suggestion that there be an appeal from revocation and so
forth, only to the new Customs Court to be tried in the area where the
broker is located. I have not cleared this matter with my principles, but
I'see no objection to that provision.

I certainly would recommend to my association that they support
such a provision, because the Customs Court is ambulatory, and it
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frequently has sessions in far-distant ports where two, three, or four
different cases are heard. The broker’s request for review would mere-
ly be another casec on the docket. But we urge that the provision as
written be not adopted.

On the question of counterclaims by the Gevernment, we find
the proposed provisions are very objectionable; and we support the
positions taken by others that this provision for counterclaims, and
so forth, be deleted entirely from the statute, even if the complaint is
confined to the one case before the court for review. It would be ex-
tremely difficult for an importer who had sold his goods on the basis
of what the Government claimed was Jue, at a low price and small

rofit, only to find at a later date that he’s not going to make any prof-
its and that the Government wanted more morney. I can see no objec-
tion to the suggestion that was made a short time ago, that any so-called
counterclaim be raised within the 90-day period that a protest is before
the Customs Service for review. ‘Lhat would permit the protestant to
conclude whether to proceed or not, with that particular matter.

On the last point I would like to touch upon—oh, there is one point
in our report that is not covered, if I may. When we were studying
this bill, we didn’t realize that the proposed section 2636(a) (2) would
start the time for filing a protest without any notice to the importer.
Our association has in the past consistently opposed such a “no notice”
grovision. We wholly endcrse and support the statement made today

y Mr. Vance, objecting to this section.

Lastly, it was our organization which first proposed a small-claims
procedure. And I refer to pages 6 and 7 of our statement and the at-
tached letter to Judge Re. We are happy to learn that other associa-
tions are now supporting our views. If our proposals, or similar pro-
posals for a small claims procedure are not incorporated in this bill,
we urge that another bill be speedily enacted which would provide for
such a procedure. Further, I might state that since my semiretirement
10 years ago, and I have been now a customs attorney for over—for 50
years; I was very active, practicing almost all over the United States,
particularly east of the Mississippi River, and many of those cases
were small claims. And I used to try two or three a day, sometimes
more,

A man would come in with a small case involving maybe $300 or
$400—very upset—and want a review. In those days it was very simple
to handle such a case. Just tell th2 Government attorney and the court,
“We want to try a case. We are going to prove such and such. The
witnesses are going to be so-and-so.” There were not a lot of motions
and not a lot of questions about the witnesses, preexamination and
preliminary cross-examination, and so forth. The Government would
do the same, and you would just try these cases.

Now those small cases stifl exist; hundreds of them. I know ; because
the brokers call them to my attention. And I am very active in this
association. These brokers are all over the country. We drop these small
cases, because I advise them and other attorneys advise them we can’t
handle these little cases. They are too small. And there is nowhere
thet these small cases can go to get judicial review; they are denied,
really, due process of the law. When Mr. Vance indicated that he
hasn’t had much experience with these small cases, thef¢ is a good rea-
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son for it, because when the Customs Court Act of 1970 was passed
the procedures that I had followed during my active career were
abolished and a new procedure was adopted. Those new procedures
which required a lot of motions and a lot of pretrial procedures, neces-
sitated attorneys charging a lot of money. Attorneys wouldn’t; my
office today will not handie a case that is under $5,000. You can’t af-
ford to do it. It’s impossible. You just lose money.

And there is uniformity in the small-claims procednre we recom-
mend. These small-claims cases are limited to just one case. It means
that only that case will be decided. If there are to be more cases, OK,
you go into court. We will let the Justice Department say whether it
might be a precedence-making case and, if so, to go to the regular
court session.

I thank you.

Mr. Vorxmer. All right. We have another vote on, believe it or
not. I am going to leave in about 7 minutes to go make that vote. So
at this time I would like to hear from Mr. Meeker, before we have
any questions.

Mr. Meeker. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Qur statement has been
submitted to the committee. We would appreciate having it incorpo-
rated in the record.

Mr(.i VoLgEeR. Both of your statements will be incorporated into the
record.

[Complete statements of Mr. Tompkins and Mr. Meeker follow :]
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STATEMENT OF
NATIONAL CUSTOMS BROKERS & FORWARDERS ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA, INC.
CONCERNING
H.R. 6394
CUSTOMS COURTS ACT OF 1980

OQur Association is a nationwide organization of approximately 400
members locat.d in all of the major ports of the country, as well as 23
affiliated regional and local Associations. Our members include customs
brokers licensed by the U.S. Treasury Department as qualified to enter
and clear merchandise through Customs, ocean freight forwarders licensed
by the Federal Maritime Commission to handle export shipments, inter-
national air cargo forwarders licensed by the Civil Aeronautics Board,

and IATA air freight sales agents.

We handle through our membership most oi the general cargo imported
into, as well as exported from, this country. Our Association is the
only nationwide organization representing the customs brokerage and

international freight forwarding industry.

Our customs broker members are specialists in all facets of the
problems relating to the entry and clearance of imported merchandise.
They daily handle thousands of import shipments. They are to be found

as active members in all of the principal organizations in this country
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dealing with imports, and they are the advisers to the importing com-
munity in connection with technical and everyday Customs matters. They
are the essential link between importers and the Customs Service, as

well as the work horse which facilitate the work of that Service without
which that Service cannot exercise its function of supervising the im-
portation of foreign merchandise. They frequently are importers of
record. If they do not speak in this field on behalf of importers, they
ar; their principal consultants whenever customs problems arise, particu-

larly those matters that take place prior to actual litigation in court.

Our Association supports H.R. 6394, The Bill is desirable and
laudable. Several recommendations, which we are convinced would improve

that Bill, are summarized below.

REMARKS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Title IV - Section 1546. Brokers' Licenses.

There is one provision in H.R. 6394 which we regard as highly
objectionable, namely, Section 1546 which vests exclusive jurisdiction
in the Court of Appeals for International Trade, Patents, and Trademarks
to review "(1) any decision of the Secretary of the Treasury to deny or
revoke a customs broker’s license xxx or (2) any action challenging an
order of the Secretary of the Treasury to revoke c¢r suspend a (customs
broker's) licerse xxx"., We urge that this provisicn be modified so that
a broker can have “he option of bringing such matters for review either
before the Court of Appeals for International Trade, Patents, and Trade-
marks, or, as under the present law, before the local U.S. Court of
Appeals where the aggrieved broker resides or has h*, principal place of

business.
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Customs brokers are located in every port of the United States
where substantial quantities of merchandise are imported. Most of them
are individuals or small organizations who work hard to make a modest
. living with small profits. Those brokers who live and work great dis-
tances from Washington, D.C., where the Court of Appeals for Inter-
national Trade, Patents, and Trademarks is located, such as the West
Coast, Alaska and Hawaii, will be needlessly injured if they are com-
pelled to travel to Washington with their attorneys in order to have
their complaints reviewed. A personal appearance 2nd an oral hearing
are necessities when a broker’s livelihocd is at stake., We support this
provision insofar as it extends jurisdiction to the Court of Appeals for
International Trade, Patents, and Trademarks to review such actions by
the Secretary of the Treasury, but that court should not be given ex-
clusive jurisdiction.

The proposed statute removes the existing right of an aggrieved
customhouse broker to have his complaint heard without undue expense in
his own territory, Under the proposed provision an aggrieved broker
located far from Washington must appeal to and rely upon the mercies of
the Court of Appeals for International Trade, Patents, and Trademarks
to let him have the privilege of the existing law undexr which he can
appeal as a matter of right to his local Appeals Court. The heavy travel
and 1iving expenses involved in sending the Court of Appeals for Inter-
national Trade, Patents, and Trademarks to a distant city to hear the
arguments of an aggrieved customhouse broker would normally be considered
as aprime factor by that Court, and that prime factor would result in a
denial of the broker's motion to transfer unless most unusual circum-

stances were found to exist. The proposed position would remove the
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right of appeal to an aggrieved poor broker operating in a distant port
except under unusual circumstance:s -- a denial of due process of law.
Only the rich brokers could afford to obtain judicial review as a matter

of right.

Title II - Section 1581(j)(2).

This section is poorly phrased and difficult to comprehend. In any
event, there should be a clearly worded provision, similar to the pro-
vision in Section 1581(i)(2) of S. 1654, which would permit an importer,
and only an importer, his agent or attorney (not an American manufacturer,
producer, or wholesaler, or association handling a like or similar pro-
duct), to obtain prompt relief wherever he could establish that he would
be faced with irreparable injury by a delay in connection with a judicial
review of a final ruling by Customs officials that is claimed to be un-
warranted. Such a provision is urgently needed and should be rephrased

to clearly accomplish this result.

Section 1582.

To insure uniformity in decisions, it is rather essential that all
decisions involving civil actions commenced by the United States which
are handed down either by the Court of International Trade, or the ap-
propriate district court, be appealed only to one appeals court, namely,

the Court of Appeals for International Trade, Patents, and Trademarks.

Section 1583. Also Section 2643,

The provisions are objectionable., They will subject an importer who
brings protest action in the Court of International Trade and, in order
to validate his protest, has paid increased duties which he claims are
unreasonable, to the possibility of paying substantial amounts of duty

at a nigher duty rate, or on the basis of a higher dutiable value on all
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penaing protested entries made years prior to a final decision and where
sales prices on the imported goods had been finalized on the basis of the
cost of the duties as liquidated years ago by Customs. Section 1583 should
be deleted and Section 2643(a) should be modified since the government
already has adequate judicial means to enforce its demands and other setoff
claims. An importer who wants relief from government imposed duties and
dutiable values believed to be unfair and unreasonable should not be sub-
ject to greater import barriers as the outcome and reward for efforts to
obtain justice.

As presently worded this provision would allow the government to
assert a counterclaim arising out of (1) any import transaction pending
before the court whether or not pertinent to the particular import trans-
action then pending review, or (2) an outstanding unrecovered bond or
customs duties relating to any import transaction that is pending review
whether or not pertinent to the particular transaction then pending review,

Page 13 of the Report issued by the Senate Committee on the Judiciary
in connection with filing counter claims under S. 1654 states:

YA counterclaim may not be asserted unless in effect
it ari'ses out of the same import transaction pending
before the court,"

If this is the intent of the lawmakers, and if counterclaims are to
be authorized, then the counterclaim should be limited to one which arises
out of the same import transaction that is the subject matter of a civil
action pending before the court.

In addition, if Section 1583 is to be retained, then it should be
amended (following the procedures set forth in Section 1582(b)) so as not

to deny to importers their constitutional right to a trial by jury.

Title III - Section 2631(i)(4).

The definition of the term "like product™ is poorly phrased because

it is predicated in the first instance upon a "product which is like"
P P E21323
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("like" is defined as '"like"). The term should be defined as a product
which resembles another product in quality, characteristic and uses, as

well as being directly competitive with the former item. The proposed

definition would make such things as cheap compact automobiles and expen-
sive Cadillac automobiles '"1like products". The primary common meaning
of the word "1like" is that it must resemble something else in quality.
Competition is the prime factor in the commercial world when determining
whether or not a product can be successfully marketed, and it is an es-
sential element to consider when one product is claimed to be like, or

similar to another.

Section 2639(b).

Court litigation frequently involves the component material of
chief value of imported merchandise. The tariff classification of many
articles is dependent upon this factor. To avoid any questions as to
whether depositions, price lists, etc. may be admitted into evidence
in determining this factor, the first sentence of Subsection (b) should
be amended to read:

.

"Where the value of merchandise, or any of its components
is in issue xxx". )

Section 2643(c)(1).

We heartily endorse a preliminary injunctive relief procedure. It is
urgently needed. However, importers and brokers at ports which are far
from New York will be injured if they can obtain injunctive relief from
a substantial irreparable injury only in the Court of International Trade.
Haste is here an important factor, and an early hearing at the local port
of entry is of utmost importance, Delays in arranging for a hearing by
that Court at a port away from New York will occur. The injured party

should not be bound to undergo the expense and hardship of traveling from
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a distant city to New York with his attorney and witnesses. The expense
to the government of bringing the Court of International Trade to a dis-
tant port (Hawaii, Alaska, West Coast, etc.) must also be considered.

Such an injured party should have the same option, as set forth in Section
1581(i)(z), of bringing his action either in the Court of International
Trade, or in the local district Court. Appeals from either court should
go only to the U.S. Court of Appeals for International Trade, Patents,

and Trademarks.

Section 2646(1); Title IV - Section 2602,

Subparagraph (1) of each of the above sections should be modified
to permit the primary precedence of those civil actions which involve a
demand for the redelivery of perishatle merchandise, as well as the ex-

clusion of perishable merchandise.

Small Claims Procedures

The proposed law is defective in that it does not cure the complaint
of all importers having small claims who cannot afford the delay and ex-
pense of contesting in the Court of International Trade adverse decisions
by Customs officials. At the present time, the importer who receives an
adverse decision on a small claims matter frequently stops importing, par-
ticularly if that ruling will price the article cut of the market,

Hundreds of such small claims cases are decided administratively
every year against importers. For details, see the many decisions that
are either summarized or set forth in the weekly Customs Bulletins.
Attorneys who specialize in customs law have not been willing to promote
the cause of a small claims procedure, and the Court of International
Trade apparently will not voluntarily provide in its Rules for procedures

which will allow importers to obtain judicial review of complaints



269

involving small amounts of money. Moreover, some of the small claims
procedures we propose require legislation.

The position of the National Customs Brokers § Forwarders Association
of America, Inc., is set forth in the attached copy of letter dated
April 21, 1977 to Chief Judge Re. We urge that a small claims procedure

be included in this Bill.

Conclusion

In conclusion, and except for the above matters, we endorse this
Bill to increase the powers and jurisdiction of the Court of International
Trade and the Court of Appeals for International Trade, Patents, and

Trademarks.

NATIONAL CUSTOMS BROKERS & FORWARDERS
ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA, INC.

59~715 0 -~ 80 - 18
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ooy Customs Brokers & Forwarders Assaciation of America, Inc.
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Honorable Edward D. Re, Chief Judge
United States Customs Court

One Federal Plaza

New York, New York 19007

Dear Judge Re:

We are informed that some consideration has been given to a suggestion
for the creation of a procedure in the United States Customs Court which, by
changes in the Court Rules, would permit an importer to have his complaint
concarning a small protestable matter reviewed in an informal way by a judge
of the court without the procedural requirements of discovery, with no record,
and without appeal review.

We find that the present court procedures are very costly. Many protest-
able disputes do not involve large sums of money. These smaller cases are not
litigated even though the importers believe that the U. S. Customs Service has
made erroneous decisions., Attorneys who specialize in customs law have little
interest in handling these smaller cases, and the tima-consuming paperwork and
discovery proceedings related to incidental matters are frequently out of all
proportion to the amounts involved.

Customs brokers, who must closely follow and be knowledgeable about customs
procedures and the 2xpenses pertaining to contesting customs decisions claimed
to be erroneous, must be in a position to advise their clients about customs
litigation problems. We, therefore, have knowledge as to the reasons why so
few small customs disputes are brought before the court for adjudication. In
the interests of the importing community, of whigh we are a primary segment, we
are much in favor of having the court provide for a simple inexpensive smail
claims procedure.

We find that there are few qualified attorneys specializing in ‘customs law
who are willing to handle court litigation that involves less than about $2,500.00
If such specialists are willing to do so, their fees invariably constitute a sub-
stantial portion of the amounts involved. Hence, where the amounts involved are
Tess than about $2.500.00*the importer should be permitted to handle the matter
himself without the necessity of engaging an attorney who is admitted to practice
before the U. S. Customs Court. We recognize the advisability of having a quali-
fied attorney handle all litigation, including small cliims. In meny instances
their services are essential. However. there are many other instances where the
facts are comparatively simple and there are few legal complications: it {s thjs
type of small claim matter to which our suggestions are directed.
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We would sum up our views as follows:- .

1. To avoid statutory changes, the proceedings should be confined to
protestable matters authorized by 19 U.S.C. 1514 and 19 U.5.C. 1515, and
the summons requirements for taking protests fato court. .

2. There should be a $2,500.00*1imftation on the duties, charges or
g;wb:ck involved, and a $5,000.00*iimitation on the value of excluded mer-
andise.

3. The proceadings should relate to only one shipment and be {nformal,
in chambers, and without a record unless desired or authorized by the court;
without discovery proceedings; without setting a precedent; without a pub-
1ished decision: bindin? upon the importer and the government as to that
shipment; without appeal.

4. The importer, whether an individual, or a partnarchip (which may be
represented by a partner), or a corporation (which may be represented by an
authorized offizer) should be allowed to present his own case to the judge
without the necissity of engaging an attorney. By the word “importer" we
mean not only the importer of record (who may be & customs broker because
such brokers friquently handle shipments on a duty paid basis- on behalf of
the exporters) but also the ultimate consignee who usually is responsible
for and ordercd the goods. In any event, the customs broker tho handled the
antry should be allowed to participate with the consignee in the hearings be-
cause he {s usually the only person who has knowledge (outside of the govern-
ment service) of the problem and its ramifications.

S When an importer files his summons with the court he should at the
same time notify the court thit he wants the small claims relief procedures,
and he should then set forth his reasons in detail for disputing the govern-
ment's action with a copy to the U. S. Customs Service and to the Deperimant
of Justice. The U. S. Customs Service should, within a short period of time
(such as 30 days of notice of the request for small claims relief procedures),
file with the court, with the Department of Justice, and with the importer its
reasons for its protesled action,

6. Before the hearing the Department of Justice should investigate, with-
in a short time limitation (such as 30 days), to determine {f there are factual
disputes or serious legal ramifications which might cause the hearing judge to
conclude that justice would require the services of an attorney. [n this event,
the importer should be allowed to withdraw from the small claims procedures, and
then to proceed with normal litigation with an attorney.

If you feel that the foregoing suggestions warrant further consideration,
we shall be glad to discuss the same with you at your convenience.

Respectfully,

NATIONAL CUSTOMS BROKERS & FORWARDERS
ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA, INC.

Vi .
- a%rzéé‘d{m{?{'s‘:.“ﬂ

*These amounts should be doubled due to the n
deprectation of the dollar since 1977. Prasident
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.

STATEMENT OF LEONARD C. MEEKER BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE

ON MONOPOLIES AND COMMERCIAL LAW OF THE HOUSE COMMITTEE

ON THE JUDICIARY ON FEBRUARY 28, 1980, CONCERNING THE

CUSTOMS COURT ACT OF 1980.

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee:

Consumers Union* appreciates this opportunity to present
testimony concerning the Customs Court Act of 1980.

Legislation is indeed necessary to clarify questions of
jurisdiction and standing to sue in matters of international
trade. Consumers Union was made keenly aware of these problems
when in recent years it challenged restraints imposed by the
Executive Branch on the importation of textiles. 1In that liti-
gation the Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit
dismissed the action by Consumers Union on the ground that ex-
clusive jurisdiction in the matter lay with the Customs Court.
But, under the relevant statutes and the decisions of the
Customs Court, Consumers Union could not qualify as a plaintiff
and could not invoke the jurisdiction of the Customs Court.
Thus Consumers Union was left with no judicial forum in which

to secure a determination of its legal claims.

*  Consumers Union is a nonprofit membership organization
chartered in 1936 under the laws of the State of New York to
provide information, education, and counsel about consumer
goods and services and the management of the family income.
Consumers Union's income is derived solely from the sale of
Consumer Reports, its other publications and films. Expenses
of occasional public service efforts may be met, in part, by
nonrestrictive, noncommercial grants and fees. In addition to
reports on Consumers Union's own product testing, Consumer
Reports, with over 2.4 million circulation, regularly carrxies
articles on health, product safety, marketplace economics, and
legislative, judicial and regulatory actions which affect
consumer welfare. Consumers Union's publications carry no
advertising and receive no commercial support.
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We are encouraged that this Subcommittee has undertaken
to overhaul the relevant jurisdictional statutes. We remain
seriovsly concerned, however, that the bill now before the
Subcommittee leaves consumers still with no remedy when they
wish to challénge restrictive Executive Branch action on imports.
The Customs Court Act of 1980 is a complex bill dealing
with highly technical subject matter. In deciding'to restructure
:the jurisdiction of the Customs Court, the Subcommxttee has
assumed a task that can have enormous impact on the law of inter-
national trade. Accordingly, the preparation of new legislation
on this subject should be undertaken with special care and an
emphasis on precision. We think thé current bill is inadequate

on two critical issues, jurisdiction and standing.

<~ JURISDICTION

The Customs Court is a specialize& court relying on the
particular expertise of its members. Judges of the Court have
bften been selected for their specialized experience in customs
law questions arising specifically out of the importation of
merchandise from abroad. Thus the Court is equipped to resolve
questions of classification, appraisement, rates of duty, and the
like. But we doubt that this specialized court is the best forum
for deciding other kinds of questions -~ such as questions of
general law on Congressional delegation of authority, proper
standards for administrative decision, fair procedure, or the
scope of Presidential power under the Constitution. Certainly a
Court of International Trade should not be the sole forum for

deciding such guestions simply because they arise in the context
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of importation of commodities from abroad.

Accordingly, we have serious doubt about the provisions of
the bill before the Subcommittee that grant to the Court of Inter~-
national Trade exclusive jurisdiction over such matters as the
scope of statutory authority, procedural requirements of the
A. P. A., or the proper application of tpe Freedon. of Informa-
tion Act. These matters do not lie within the Court's area of
expertise and could be better handled by a federal court of
general jurisdiction. We think it is inconsistent and unwise to
create a court to handle technical matters and at the same time
to transfer to it, an certain classes of cases, exclusive juris-
diction over matters of general law which the federal district
courts are better equipped to handle. The present bill, as in
sections 1581(d), (e) and (h), gives to the Court of ‘International
Trade exclusive jurisdiction over a broad range of such matters.
We oppose such a grant of exclusive jurisdiction.

The recent case of Consumers Union v. CITA, 561 F.2d4 872

(1977), illustrates the type of problems that would have to be
taken to the Court of International Trade under the present
bill, assum:ng they could be taken anywhere. 1In that case Con-
sumers Unior. brought suit to obtain a judicial determination of
the legality of quotas that were imposed by the Executive
Branch on textiie imports without disclosing any standards of
decision and without following any procedures that would allow
public participation. Questions like these are not specific

to customs law and the prucesses of importa:.on; They can and

do arise in a great variety of contexts. Such questions are
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appropriately determined by the federal district courts, which
have a wide experience in evaluating the adequacy of standards
adopted and procedures followed. The decisions on such matters
ought to be mutually consistent regardless of the context giving
rise to a particular case. Such consistency will best be pro-
moted through the exercise of general jurisdiction by the fed-
eral courts.

The problem is highlighted by 5i581(i), the residual
clause giving the Court of International Trade exclusive juris-—
diction over any civil suit against the United States that
"arises directly from an import transaction" and involves any
of the major tariff and trade laws, the Constitution, a treaty,
an Executive agreement or an Executive Order. This section
would require that many questions of general law be submitted
exclusivsly to the Court of International Trade. This provision
would require tﬁat-quéstions under the Trade Agreements Act of
1979, for example, go exclusively to the Court of International Trade.
Such questions could include challenges to the approval of trade
agreements, anti-~dumping problems, and even Freedom of Infor-
mation questions. Should the Court of International Trade have
exclusive jurisdiction simply because they arose from an import
transaction? We think the answer is a clear NO.

Section 1581(i) would also lead to much uncertainty and
litigation regarding the scope of the phrase “"arises directly
from an import transaction.”

Finally, we are left by the bill to wonder whether the
federal district courts retain any jurisdiction in matters of

international trade



276

STANDING

Sectaon 2631 of the bill lists the persons entitled to
commence an action under the various provisions of the tariff
and trade laws. Because of its total failure to provide
standing for interested consumer parties, organizations such
as Consumers Union are apparently left with no forum in which
to challenge actions affecting imports. The Act would thus

legitimize the perverse result of Consumers Union v. CITA.

We think this is a serious flaw. Consumer organizations

ought not be excluded from the vossibility of judicial review

in matters affecting their interest;. The matte: should be
resolved by making unequivocallw clear that the federal district
courts possess jurisdiction over civil actions by a litigant
such as Consumers Union that wishes to contest an administrative
action of a general nature taken by an agency of the Executive
Branch. We urge that the bill be amended to confirm explicitly
the jurisdiction of the district courts to determine such gues-
tions however they arise, including the context of international

trade and import transaction cases.

CONCLUSION

Any alteratioﬁ of the jurisdiction and machinery of the
federal courts should be done very carefully. Our objections to
the present bilil are closely related -~ it should be clear that
the district courts retain their general jurisdiction in cases
that happen to arise out of import transactions, and that con-

sumer groups can invoke that jurisdiction.

Consumers Union continues to stand ready to work with the
Subcommittee and ite staff with a view to solving these problems
and drafting appropriate legislation for the reorganization of
the Customs Court.

This concludes my prepared statement. I would be happy to
try to respond to any questions you may have.

Thank you.
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Mr. Meexer. 1 would like to emphasize two points. First, who may
contest decisions relating to international trade and customs matters?
Consumers Union, on the basis of its own experience, has a consider-
able concern that the now pending bill before the committee is rather
restrictive in that respect. There are provisions for suit by certain
classes of interested persons who include importers, manufacturers,
and some others described as interested parties; but there is a real
concern that consumers, either in an association or individually, may
not be able to have access to court in order to challenge some restric-
tions on imports, or higher duties, which do have an 1mpact on con-
sumers. We think that the provisions of the bill in that respect should
be broadened so that anyone who has that kind of interest, be he a
manufacturer, an importer, a union, or a member of the public, mem-
ber of the consuming public, should be entitled to bring legal action,
if necessary, to secure judicial determination of a claim.

The other point that I would like to draw particular attention to
is the scope of exclusive jurisdiction in the proposed Court of Inter-
national Trade. Section 1581 (1), as the American Bar Association has
already pointed out, does give exclusive jurisdiction, apparently, in
a very broad range of cases to the Court of International Trade. We
doubt that it is appropriate to make that jurisdiction exclusive in that
range of cases because, in many instances, issues may come up which
are not peculiar to imports, peculiar to customs law. They may be
issues having to do with authority of the President, with fair pro-
cedure, proper standards to be followed by an administrative agency,
issues that may come up in the administration of any statute. And
where a plaintiff may want to challenge action by the Executive on
one of those grounds, we don’t feel that it’s appropriate to give the
Court of International Trade exclusive jurisdiction of that kind of
issue simply because it has arisen in the context of importation. We
think that 1ssues of that sort which are not related, really, to the ex-
gertise of this court, but which are encountered in many different

rameworks, are appropriate for the Federal district courts, and that
there should be at least concurrent jurisdiction. So that a plaintiff
with that kind of issue could take it to the district court if he chose.

Those are the two points that I would urge that the committee take
into consideration. We would be happy to work with the committee
and the committee’s staff to see whetﬁer some amendments might be
incorporated which would take care of those two concerns, both as to
the standing of plaintiffs and as to concurrent jurisdiction of the
courts in cases where that would seem appropriate.

Mr. VoLgmeR. I have one question. I have got 2 minutes.

M. Tompkins, what if we gave the Customs Court the power to set
up a small claims procedure?

Mr. Toxrkins. I would be all in favor of it. At least we have opened
the door.

Mr. VoLxMEr. Fine. Staff has questions, I believe.

Mr. Goroon. Mr. Tompkins, the Department of the Treasury has
recommended that civil actions commenced by the United States for
suspension or revocation of customs brokers’ licenses should be com-
menced in the Court of International Trade as opposed to the Court
of Customs and P-tent Appeals as is proposed in the legislation.
Would you be ame;.able to such a recommendation ?
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Mr. Tompkins. I have had an opportunity to carefully consider that
Eoint today. I'm all in favor of it. It seems to me that it would be

ighly desirable, provided the court remains ambulatory and con-
tinues as they do now to go to different ports to have hearings. 1
have no objection to that. I don’t think my association would object
to it, but I can’t speak for the association.

Mr. VoLemer. If the association does take a position on that, would
you forward it to us, please?

Mr. Tomekixs. I shall be happy to.

Mr. GorooN. If such an action does commence in the Court of Inter-
national Trade should it receive de novo review ?

Mr. Tompxins. I would say so; yes.

Mr. GorooN. Mr. Meeker, in your statement you indicated the Cus-
toms Court is not a proper forum for judicial review of questions of
congressional delegation of authority, scope of Presidential power,
and proper standards for administrative decisions. Do you believe
that judges on the Customs Court cannot evaluate these matters in the
same manner as the Federal district court judge; and second, simi-
larly, do you believe that the Customs Court would disregard the
precedents established by Federal district courts in these areas?

Mr. Meeker. They would be under no compulsion to be governed
by the decisions of Federal district courts. It’s not as if those were
the decisions of an appellate court which would be essentially bind-
ing as precedents upon them. Now, as the appropriateness of those
questions to a particular forum, we think that the district courts are a
more appropriate forum and should at least be available as a concur-
rent forum for questions under statutes, questions of a kind which can
arise in connection with many statutes where the issues are familiar to
district judges, where district judges frequently deal with them.

Mr. Goroon. Thank you.

Mr. VoLkyer. I'll be right back.

Mr. PoLk. Mr. Tompkins, I would like to clarify your position on
the counterclaim issue. On page 5 of your statement, you refer to the
Senate committee report language that indicates a counterclaim must
arise out of the same import transaction.

Mr. Tomprins. Exactly.

Mr. Pouk. If a test case is brought and there are other similar cases
suspended, with the report language as a guide, are those suspended
cases affected by counterclaims? Can they be brought——

Mr. Tomprins. We would very much object to having any suspen-
sion cases counterclaimed. because those suspension cases involve old
importations where the licuidations had become final long ago, and
where the importer has sold his mercaandise on the basis of firm prices
and firm duties. And to face him at a later date. long after he estab-
lishhes these things, would be ve’y objectionable. We would oppose such
a thing.

Mr. Por.k. How would the mechanics of this work? Is it that a case
can only be brought up bv the importer? Would the Government. have
filed any counterclaims with regard to the suspended cases? Would
there in effect he suspended counterclaims pending while the test case
isbeing litigated ?

Mr. Tomprrins. At the present time. there is nothing really to stop
the Customs Service from changing a classification or changing a value
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on current or future shipments. This is done ; has been done frequently.
There the importer is aware of the possibilities of higher duties, and
he can set his prices accordingly. But to apply any type of increased
duties after the importer has accepted the fact that the Customs Serv-
ice would not assess higher duties and opposed the duties that were
assessed I think would be most unfair, even on the same transactions
unless it was so closely tied together that—and it was brought to the
importer’s attention before he went to court and during the 90-day
period when the Customs Service could act upon a protest.

Mr. PoLk. I'm wondering, is the language of the bill sufficient to
safeguard your position if we write into the House committee report
the Janguage that is in the Senate committee report? I'm wondering
whether there is any way the Government may, on its own, bring up
the suspended cases, knowing that the precedent had been set so that
it would win those cases. Is additional language needed?

Mr. Tompkins. I don’t think additional language other than the
word “same” be added. In other words, it would be the same thing
as then nending judicial review.

Mr. Pork. That’s correct with regard to that case. When that case
was disposed of, there was no counterclaim with respect to these other
cases. So, under the bill, can the Government then bring up the sus-
pended case on its own motion and, in effect, win its counterclaims on
those cases?

Mr. Tompxins. That is what bothers me no end. I would very much
oppose such a thing. Even on the same shipment, the one that has made
the test case, the situation could happen where an entirely different
shipment of merchandise was the subject of a section 592 penalty case.
There the importer might be subject to criminal liabilities in addition
to his civil liabilities. His civil liebilities might amount to $200,000 or
more, millions of dollars, on the same shipment that was before the
court. But unless the court is to be given trials by jury, the importer
would be denied his day in court for a trial by jury if the counterclaim
did involve such a situation.

Mr. Pouk. Now, with regard to the counterclaim issue, I take it that
your preference would be to retain the practice in current law. That is,
no counterclaim at all.

Mr. Toxrpkins. No counterclaims at all.

Mr. Pork. That is your preference.

Mr. TompriINs. Absolutely.

Mr. Porx. If there is to be a counterclaim procedure at all,.you wish
it to be limited to the very transactions involved in the cage and no
more, is that correct ?

Mr. Tomrrins. No; not really. I want the counterclaim to be raised
at a time when the Government still has an opportunity to answer the
protest, so that when the importer gocs into court, he will know his
maximum liabilities.

Mr. Pork. Well. yes. I understand that. But that, I take it, would be
your first choice. But in view of your testimony, it seemed to me that
when you were citing with some approval the Senate report language,
that you were indicating actually your second choice. It that correct?

Mr. Toyrkins. Well, when T saw that the Senate had approved of
this, and it was so much better than what appears in the present bill, we
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would go for that. But we are opposed, as we say, we are opposed to
the whole thing. It’s very repugnant to us.

Mr. PoLk. Thank you.

Mr. GorpoN. Mr. Meeker, it is the intention of the bill that exclusive
jurisdiction of Court of International Trade not be invoked in matters
involving imports and statutes such as the Toxic Substances Control
Act. Yet in your testimony you indicated concern over the breadth of
proposed section 1581 (i). Do you believe that this problem needs to be
cured by an amendment, or can it be handled through the use of strong
legislative history?

7. MEekER. No; I think an amendment is definitely required be-
cause the language of 1581(i) is really quite sweeping.

Mr. GorooN, Mr. Meeker, does the Consumers Union have any
thoughts on the issue of the small claims procedure?

Mr. Meexer. That is not an issue that we have addressed, and I
don’t think that I'm able to state any position on it at this time. In
principle, though, it is certainly distressing to hear that the Customs
Court today, under its existing procedures, no longer affords a prac-
tical forum for small claimants. And that is a situation which cer-
tainly ought to be changed. A fter hearing from Mr. Tompkins and his
experience, I would think that this is a matter which should rot be
allowed to remain in its present posture because, apparently, only
importers with very large claims are able to secure judicial determina-
tions of them, and in the case of the small claimants, whatever the
customs service says is the last word.

Mr. Gorpon. But it seems from Mr. Tompkins’ earlier comments
that that is a function of the fact that the attorneys choose not to
handle cases because of the costs of litigation, as opposed to the legal
precedent involved so that justice may be had by a particular client.

Mr. Meexger. Well, the reason why the situation has developed ap-
pears to be that the court itself during the last 10 years has adopted
a series of procedures governing the cases which do add greatly to
the expense of litigation. So that the procedure described by
Mr. Tompkins, when he handled many small claims cases, that pro-
cedure is no longer available under the rules of the court as it operates
today. The court does not have very much business, and the judges
don’t do very much.

Mr. Goroon. Mr. Tompkins, at our first hearing the subcommittee
received testimony on the issue of authorizing the award of interest on
judgments for or against the United States in customs litigation.
Would vou be kind enough to comment on the desirability of such an
authorization?

Mr. Tomprins. My association submitted no recommendations. It
is my personal view that any interest, whether to be paid by the
Government or importer, is very unreasonable and should not occur.

Mr. Gorpox. Section 2637 requires that all liquidated damages must
be paid &/ the time an action is commenced. Situations are undoubtedly
going tc arise in which an importer simply cannot pay the duties, and
they are not fully covered by a surety, precluding him from bringing
an acticn to contest the validity of the assessment. I understand that
there may be some question regarding the constitutionality of such an
absolute denial of access to the court. Would you favor or oppose
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adding a provision to this bill to allow an importer in special circum-
stances to come into court without payment of duties?

Mr. Tomprins. Absolutely. It would be highly desirable. There are
many instances where the duties can not be paid by reason of a person
dying or some other unusual circumstance. As a result, the case, with
merit, is never litigated. If that could be worked out, I should be very
glad to work with the committee on it.

Mr. GorooN. How frequently do you think this might have to be
taken advantage of ? Do you have any estimate at all?

Mr. Tompxins. I have no idea. I know of a number of cases where
the importers have come to me and wanted to know if they really had
to pay the duties, because that would work great hardships. And I
don’t know what ultimately happened. I can’t answer that question.
I'm sorry. ‘

Mr. Gorvon. Thank you.

Mr. VoukMmzR. I wish to personally thank both of you for waiting
the full afternoon. We do appreciate your coming here and we appre-
ciate your testimony. It’s been invaluable. I know it’s going to help me
later en when we get into the markup. Now, if you v ould submit the
other information which we will request regarding the matters dis-
cussed this afternoon, it would be greatly appreciated. If you have
any other matters that you think need clarification, feel free to address
us on it.

Mr. Tomprins. Thank you very much, we appreciate it.

[Information furnished:]
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March 10, 1980

House Committee on the Judiciary

Subcommi ttee on Monopolies and Commercial Law
Rayburn House Office Building

Washington, D. C.

Gentlemen:
Re: H.R. 6394

Reference is made to your request to our representative, Allerton deC. Tcmpkins,
at the hearings on February 28, 1980 on H.R. 6394 to obtain an answer to the
question of whether our Association would be in favor of a provision in H.R.
6394 which would vest exclusive authority in the new Court of International
Trade to review decisions of the Secretary of the Treasury denying, revoking
or suspending the license of a customhouse broker, instead of having this au-
thority vest exclusively in the new Court of Appeals for International Trade,
Patents and Trademarks, as set forth in Title IV, Section 401 (b)(1), Section
1543 of H.R. 6394. You also indicatea that you would like to know if the new
Court of International Trade should be jiven the authority to have jury trials
and thus remove the necessity of having litigation involving import related
transactions requiring trials by jury handled, as under present practice, in
the overcrowded local district courts.

Since the new Court of Iiternational Trade {now the United States Customs Court)
is set up to hold, and has in the past held, hearings from time to time at vari-
ous ports in the country, while the new Court of Appeals for International Tradge,
Patents and Trademarks has not, and does rot regularly do so, our primary objec-
tion to the present authorization in Section 1543 would be removed. We would
approve of an exclusive authorization for a trial de novo in the new Court of
International Trade, particularly if that court could have trials by jury where-
ever it sits. Although we have no sympathy for a broker who willfully breaks the
law or regulations, our approval would require authorization to that court, in
its discretion, to restrain the Secretary of the Treasury from enforcing its
punishment until after there had been a final judicial decision.

We have no objection to an authorization to the new Court of International Trade
to conduct trials by jury, and we -avor increasing the powers of that Court to
handle exclusively all litigation involving import transactions and import re-
lated probiems.
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In answer to a question you posed to Mr. Tompkins he stated that he would be

in favor of authorizing the Court of Internpational Trade to set up -~ as a
matter of discretion -- a small claims procedure because he felt that it would
be a step in the right direction. A small claims procedure is urgently needed,
and it will require legislation in connection with such things as no appeals,
no written decisions, no precedence, etc. The Customs Court has not been will-
ing to promote the matter due to the opposition or lack of interest by the
Association of the Customs Bar. That Court, therefore, should not be given
discretion to set up such a procedure. If anything is to be done by that Court,
we feel that it will require a provision in the Bill which instructs that Court
to set up such a procedure.

We appreciate the opportunity to express our views on these matters.
Respectfully,

National Customs Brokers & Forwarders
Association of America, Inc.

By/z/é(’f(m Ké)lﬁ 2

¢
Ve
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w4 Nationad Assocission of National
Insernasionsd Scops”

Customs Brokers & Forwarders Association of America, Inc.
ONE WORLD TRADS CENTER + NEW YORK, NY, 10048  Suiie 1109
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March 14, 1930

Threrias

The Honorable Peter W. Rodino, Jr.
Chairman

Committee on the Judiciary

Houce of Represeatatives
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Rodino:

This will acknowledge your letter of March 4th to our
Customs Counsel, Mr. Allerton deC. Tompkins, in vhich you ask
us to provide answers to several questions. We appreciate the
opportunity of doing so.

In Mr. Tompkins' absence, I am responding to the questions
for the association, as follows:

[

AT THE FIRST HEARING, THE SUBCOMMITTEE RECEIVED TESTIMONY on'
THE 1SSUE OF AUTHORIZING THE AWARD OF INTEREST ON JUDGMENTS FOR

1.

OR AGAINST THE UNITED STATES IN CUSTOMS LITIGATION. WouLp You
COMMENT ON THE DESIRABILITY OF SUCH?

Question #1:

We believe that this would be desirable., In the high
interest world of today, it is patently unfair for the jmporter
to be reguired to deposit additional duties, to be forced to wait
several years for litigation and refunds, and then to receive no
interest, Of course, the Government should have the same privilege.

2. Tuc AssociaTioN OF THE CusToMS BAR HAS RECOMMENDED THAT THE i
CourT oF INTERNATIONAL TRADE HAVE JURISDICTION OVER CIVIL ACTIONS
ARISING UNDER 18 U.S.C. 1705 wiHICH GOVERNS THE IMPORTATION OF
OBSCENE MATERIALS, THE LATEST SUPREME COURT PRONOUNCEMENTS ON

THE SUBJECT -REQUIRE OBSCENITY TO BE DETERMINED én THE ﬁAsxs OF

THE STANDARDS OF THE LOCAL COMMUNITY. 1IN LIGHT OF THAT Suprchg

COURT HOLDING, WOULD IT NOT BE IMPOSSIBLE FOR THE COurRT OF
INTCRNATIONAL. TRADE TO, INPOSE ONE NATIONAL RULE? )
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Question #2:
It would seem to us desirable for the Court of Yate i
C en to us d rnationa
Trade to have such jurisdiction. However, in the opinion of this t

layman, it scems impossible for the Court of International Trade

to impose one national rule in view of the latest Supreme Court
pronouncements.

L]

3, PRESENTLY, PROPOSED SECTION 1582 REQUIRES THE COURT OF INTER-
NATIONAL TRADE TO TRANSFER CIVIL ACTIONS COMMENCED BY THE UNITED
STATES TO A FEDERAL DISTRICT COURT IF ONE OF THE PARTIES REQUESTS
A TRIAL BY JURY., IS THERE A NEED FOR SUCH A PROVISION OR SHOULD

THE COURT OF INTERNATIONAL TRADE BE AUTHORIZED TO CONDUCT THE
JURY TRIAL?

A, IF THE SUBCOMMITTEE DECIDED TO AMEND PROPOSED SECTION 1582
7O PERMIT TRIAL BY JURY IN THE COURT OF INTERNATIONAL
TRADE, SHOULD THAT RIGHT BE LIMITED ONLY TO CIVIL
PENALTY ACTIONS OR SHOULD IT RUN 10 CIVIL PENALTY
ACTIONS, RECOVERIES UPON A BOND AND RECOVERIES OF
CUSTOMS DUTIES?

Question #3:

In our judgment, the Court of International Trade should be
authorized to conduct the jury trial.

Question F3A:

1t should run to civil penalty actions, recoveries upon a bond,
and recoveries of customs duties.

I, PropOSED SECTION 1582 PROVIDES THAT THE UNITED STATES MAY

COMMENCE A CIVIL ACTION TO RECOVER UPON A BOND. ASSUMING SuCH

A CASE WAS BROUGHT AGAINST A SURETY, SHOULD THIS LEGISLATION

PROVIDE THE SURETY WITH THE RIGHT TO FILL A CROSS-CLAIM OR

INSTITUTE A THIRD PARTY ACTION AGAINST THE BOMD PRINCIPAL?

A. 1F THE SUBCOMMITTEE INCLUDES A CROSS-CLAIM PROVISION,

WOULD 1T HAVE TO GRANT THE COURT OF TilTERNATIONAL
TRADE ORIGINAL JURISDICTION TO HEAR THE ACTION OR
CAN THE COURT HEAR THE CASE ON THE BA31S OF pENnENf
JURISDICTION?

§3-~715 0 - 80 - 19
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Question 14:

We believe that the surety should have the right to file a
cross-claim or institute a third party action against the bond princi-
pal. However, we wonder if the principal's defense wouid be improper
venue since he has a contract with the surety in what¢ver state is
involved.

Question 4A:

Either the Court of International Trade or the Federal
District Court could hear the case,

o i ————n - . wav—

5. Proposep sectioN 2643(8) LIMITS THE RENAND POWER OF THE COuURT

oF INVERNATIONAL TRADE TO CIVIL ACTIONS COMMEHCER PURSUANT TO

section 515 or section 516 oF THE TARIFF Act oF 1930, Is Tuis
LIMITATION SUFFICIENT UNDER THE CLRCUMSTANCES OR SHOULD THE POWER

BE BROADENED TO E CO-EXTENSIVE WITH THAT OF THE FEPERAL DISTRICT COURTS

Question #5:

We are not sure enough of the proper answer to this question
to respond to it, .

6. VouLD YOU KINDLY COMMENT ON THE F:OPOSAL BY THE AMERICAN
IMPORTERS AS3UCIATION THAT THE BILL BE AMENDED TG PROVIDE THE
IMPORTER WITH THS OPPORTUNITY TO INSTITUTE JUDIiCIAL REVIEW OF
PENALTY CASES IN THE COURT OF INTERNATIONAL TRADE AT ANY TIME
AFTER THE ADMINISTRATIVE PROCESS 1S COMPLETE AND BEFURE COLLECTION
ACTION IS COMMENCED BY THE GOVERNMENT?

Question F6:

We agree fully with the position of the American
Association. Tuporters
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7. Secvion 2637 REQUIRES THAT ALL LIOUIDATED DAMAGES MUST BE
PAID AT THE TIME THE ACTION 1S COMMENCED, BUT SITUATIONS WILL
UNDOUBTEDLY ARISE IN WHICH AN IMPURTER SIMPLY CANNOT PAY THE

DUTIES AND THEY ARE NOT FULLY COVERED BY A SURETY, PRECLUDING
HIM FROM BRINGING AN ACTION TO CONTEST THE VALIDITY OF THE
ASSESSMENT. ] UNDERSTAND THERE MAY BE SOME QUESTION REGARDING
THE CONSTITUTIONALITY OF AN ABSOLUTE DENIAL OF ACCESS TO THE
COURT. HOULD YOU' FAVOR OR OPPOSE ADDING A PROVISION TO THIS
BILL TO ALLOW AN IMPORTER, IN SPECIAL CIRCUMSTANCES, TO COME

IN TO COURT WITHOUT THE PAYMENT OF DUTIES? IN THE ALTSRNATIVE,
DOES THE IRREPARABLE HARM EXCEPTION IN SECTIoN 158L(u)(2) surri-
CLENTLY ADDRESS THIS 1SSUE? _ I

ar Y

.

Question 17:

We would favor adding a provision that would allow an im-
porter, in special circumstances, to come into court without the

payment of duties,

We hope that our responses prove helpful to you in your
deliberations on these important matters. As you weigh the pros and
cons on various provisions, we urge once again f{as we did in our testi-
mony] that a small claims procedure be included in your forthcoming

legislative measure.

Respectfully,

NATIONAL CUSTOMS BROKERS & FORWARDERS
ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA, INC,

Wb ﬁ X a""']’;&"}m

Willian R. Casey,
President *
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SUPPLEMENTAL QUESTIONS FOR
LEONARD MEEKER
ON BZHALF OF

THE CONSUMERS UNION

At the first hearing, the Subcommittee received testimony on

the issue of authorizing the award of interest on judgments’
“~
for or against the United States in customs litigation. Would

you comment on the desirability of such?

Neither Consumers Union nor the undersigned has considered

this issue or developed a view on it.

2.

2.

Do you see any need for the inclusion of the transfex pro-

vision in proposed Section 1582(b) (1)?

Consumers Union believes, &as was said in our statement,

that a litigant should be able to bring his case in the district
court whenezver the case involves questions of general law, such
as those on Congressional delegation of authority, proper stan-
dards for administrative decision, fair procedure and the scope
of Presidential power under the Constitution. The undersigned
does not believe jurisdiction in the district court should b2
dependent upon a request for a jucy trial. I would have no
preference as to the forum in which jury trials axe held.

3.

3.

. If the Subcommittee decided to amend proposed Sectiom 1582 to
parmit trial by jury in the Court of International Trade, shoﬁld
that right be limited only to civil penralty actions ox should -
i= run to civil penalty actions, recoveries upon a bond and

recoveries of customs duties? - )

Neither Consumers Union nor the undersigned has developed

any view oa this issue.
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Proposed section 1583 would permit the United States %o assert
a counterclaim “which arises out of an import transaction that

is the subject matter of a civil action pznding before the

court."” Do you bzlieve that the draft lancuage is overbroad?

"Should it be limited to “the" import truznsaction pending before

the court?

4. Neither Consumers Union nor the undersigned has developed
any view on this issue.

8.  Proposed scction 2643(b) limits the rerard power of the Court

- - [ ]
of Intcrnational Trade to civil aztie, . . <r=nced pursuant to

section 515 ox section 51C of thr T . 7. s~y of 1430, Xs this
limitation sufficient umder tho c.:

(934

“hould the

powexr be broadened to be co~entens..e .. .-»

o

r.% ¢f the federal
district courts?

S. Neathexr Consumers Union nor the undersisn—a ! :> developed
any view on this issue.

6. The A.B.A. has recommended the inclusionz ol & small claims
procedure in H.R. 6394. Would you corzeat on the desirability
and feasibility of such a prccedure?
A. j;ould the establishment of this procedure
relegate a small claims litigant to a posi-
tion where he would xeceive szcond class justice?
B. should not all potential litigants be entitled to

a day in court whexe they can obtain a full and

.
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fair hearing on the merits of their case?

C. If a small claims procedure is to be establisheq,
should it be available only with the consent of
both parties?

D. ., Similarly, should such a4 case be hearxd on the
record? Should it be accorded pregedential
effect? If included in the bill, -should the
small claims procedure incluée a xight. of
appeal to the U.S. Court of Custo:s and Patent

Appeals?

I3

6. Consumers Union has not adopted any formal position con-
cerring a small claims procedure. The undersigned bLelieves

that the inclusion.of such a procedure is desirable, since all
potential litigants shculd be entitled to a day in court. I do
not believe a small claims procedure would provide only second
class justice. The current system seems to provide small claims
litigants no justice at all.

A small claims procedure should be available at the option
of the small claims litigant and should not require the consent of
both parties. The latter formulation would allow the federal
government to prevent all suits by importers who cannot afford
the expensive Customs Court procedure, thus defeating the purpose.
of having a smell claims procedure. The small claims cases should
be heard on the record, should be accorded precedential effect,
and should include a right of appeal.
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Mr. VorLxmer. Thank both of you very much. That concludes our
hearings for today.
[Whereupon, at 5 :19 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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ADDITIONAL MATERIAL

STATEMENT FOR THE RECORD ~ REPRESENTATIVE CHARLES A. VANIK

H.R. 6394 represents, in many respects, the completion of reforms
which were initiated with the Trade Agreements Act of 197J. The Vays
and Means Trade Subcommittee has a great interest in this legislation,
since it does involve the major U.S. international trade statutes which
come within our jurisdiction, e.g., the Trade Agreements Act of 1979,
the Trade Act of 1974, and the Tariff Act of 1930. It is clear that
the jurisdiction of the U.S. Customs Court must be defined in a manner
which allows it to make full use of its expertise and resources in
addre;sing international trade litigation, and fox this rcason‘l sup~
port the general concepts emvodied in H.R. 6394.

This statement addresses various substantive aspects of the legislatioﬂ

which need to be improved, as well as questions of trade policy which need t¢

be resolved. The Trade Staff has been working with the staff of the

Judiciary Committee on this bill so that several technical concerns
have already been addressed. However, the Trade Subcommittee may s5till
need to closely examine this bill in a separate hearing and mark-up
session, since many of the provisions clearly affect the substance of
prioxr trade legislation considered by the Ways and Means Committee.

For example, several changes in the jurisdiction of the Court directly
affect international trade policy and substantive Subcommittee decisions
which were made last year and embodied in the Trade Agrecements Act of
1979. Overall, the House version of the Customs Court Act is preferable
to the earlier version which passed the Senate, since various technical

improvements have made the legislation clearer and more comprehensible.



293

Wwhat follows are comments and suggestions vhich are intended to further
refine the legislation.
Title I

Section 101 of the bill establishes a methould for appointing the
judges of the Court and designating the chief judge in a manner which
is far preferable to that contained in S. 1654.

Title XI

Title IX of the bill, dealing with the jurisdiction of the Court
of International Trade, contains the most important provisions_in the
bill, since it establishes the jurisdiction and powers of the Eourt.
There are several problems of interxpretation with some of the provisions
in this title. For example, proposed sections 1581(d) and (e) give
the Court exclusive jurisdiction to review certain actions, advice, and
fincings of the International Trade Commission and the United States
Trade Representative, "solely for the purpose of determining the pro-
cedural regulari:y of such actions."

Without further explanatory language, it is unclear what specific
remedies can be declared by the Couxt under these cirxcumstances. Perx-
haps a more fundamental policy questicn is whethex it is desirable that
some of, thesz actions be reviewable at all, since they constitute
advice or recommendations of an independent agency to the President.

The Trade Subcommittee may wish to carefully examine the need to provide
judicial reviev under each one of the enumerated provisions of the Trade
Act of 1974 and the Tariff Act of 1930. This is particularly important
since neither the House nor Senate committee with jurisdiction ovex these

statutes has formally considered the impact of these changes.
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Setting aside this policy question for a moment, there scems to
be an inconsistency between proposed section 1581(d) (1) and 1581(d)(2).
Basically, 1581(d) (1) grants jurisdiction to the Court to review cer-
tain actions of the International Trade Commission only ufter the
President's decision is final and has been published in the Federal
Register. 1581(d)(2), however, states that if no advice, findings,
recommendations or determinations have been provided to the President
by the International Trade Commission, then the Court shall have juris-
diction. In other words, read literally, section 1581 (d; (2) grants
jurisdiction at a point much earlier in time (i.e., before any;hing
has been provided to the President) than is specified in (4d)(l). More-
over, some of the provisions of law cited in subsection (d) (1) are
inappropriate for inclusion here, e.g., the recommendations to the
President are made by the United States Trade Representative and not
the International Trade Commission (section 304 of the Trade Act of
1974); time limits are vague for an International Trade Commission
determination (section 338 of the Tariff Act of 1930).

Subsection (e), which gives the Court exclusive jurisdiction to
review determinations of the Secretary of Labor or Secretary of Commerce
in the area of adjustment assistance, significantly expands existing
law by permitting judicial review of the certification {and not just
the failure to certify) of workers, communities, and firms. In addition
to changing the jurisdiction from the U.5. Court of Appeals to the Court
of International Trade, this subsection raises problems of which parties
have "standing” to bring suit, e.g., in contesting the certification

of eligibility for adjustment assistance.
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Proposed section 1581 then continues with a specific list of arcas
where the Court has jurisdiction pursuant to a designated statute. Then
section 1581(i) provides that in addition to this specific list, the
Court of International Trade shall have exclusive jurisdiction of any
civil action against the U.S which "arises directly from an import
transaction" and involves: (1) the Tariff Act of 1930, the Trade
Expansion Act of 1932, the Trade Act of 1974, or the Trade Agreements
Act of 1979, or (2) a provision of the Constitution, a treaty, or
Executive agreement, or Executive order "which directly and substantially
involves international trade." This broad grant of residual jurisdic-
tion to the Court seems to supersede the prior specific list, i.e.,
section 1581(a)-(h), notwithstanding the phrase in subsection (i): "in
addition to the jurisdiction conferred...by subsections (a) through {i)...
Indeed, there is a question as to what force and effect the prior limi-
tations in subsections (a) through (h) will have in light of this
language. Apparently the purpose of this subsection is to eliminate
any confusion which currently exists as to the demarcation between the
jurisdiction of the U.S. district courts and the Court of International
Trade. My fear is that the wording of this subsection is so broad and
ambiguous (e.g., when does a civil action "involve" the enumerated
statutes?) as to continue the blurred jurisdictional division between
this Court andthe district courts. -

Subsection (j) lists certain limitations on the jurisdiction of
the Court. There is no apparent reason why actions arising under
" section 305 of the Tariff Act of 1930 (dealing with importation of

immoral articles) is excluded from the Court's jurisdiction.
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Proposed zection 1582 gives the Court original jurisdiction of
inter a2lia, actions by the U.S. to review a civil penalty under section
592 of the Tariff Act of 1930. The Trade Subcommittee held extensive
hearings on the Customs Procedural Reform and Simplification Act of
1978, which kept jurisdiction of 592 cases in the district court. While
the provisions for transfer to the district court upon request appear
to provide a safeguard for a jury trial, I would like to have the
Trade Subcommittee examine this further, . .

The remainder of the bill covers the Court procedures to be
followed, the Court of Appeals for International Trade, Patents, and
Trademarks, and technical amendments--subject arcas primarily within
the expertise of the Judiciary Committee. However, proposed section
2636(d) substantially shortens the time within which a party may
challenge certain determinations made during an antidumping or counter-
vailing duty investigation from the 30 days provided in the Trade
Agreements Act of 1979 to 5 days. Considering the recent passage of
the Trade Agreements Act and the lack of any contr&versy concerning the
judicial review provisions of that Act, I believe the Trade Subcommittee
would wish to examine closely the rationale for such a drastic change.
I do note that proposed section 2643 of Title 28, "Relief," eliminates
the old double burden of proof that has to be met by a plaintiff under
existing law, and this is a definite improvement.

Moreover, the expansion of the authority of the Court of Inter-

national Trade to issue preliminary or permanent injunctive relief,
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containéd in proposed section 2643, is a needed grant of full equity
powers, consistent with the Court's status as an Article III Court.
s+ I also wish to comment on the effective date provisions of this bill.
Section 701(a), which is unchanged from the Senate-passed version,
generally provides that the amendments made by this bill will be effec-
tive on the date on which the provisions of Title VII of the Tariff
Act of 1930, as added by Title I of the Trade Agreements Act take
effcat. At the time the Senate was considering this legislation,
Title VII had not yet taken effect, and there was some doubt as to
‘whether the preconditions necessary to its taking effect would be met.
Thus, the Senate bill included this provision solely to ensure that
this measure would not become effective if Title VII of the Tariff Act
were not in effect. Retention of this effective date provision in the
House bill is no longer needed since Title VII took effect on January 1,
1980. 1In fact, "section 701(a) as presently drafted would have a retro-
active effect. It is not clear how enactmeﬁt of this provision would
affect pending litigation in district courts on matters which will
fall within the exclusive jurisdiction of the Customs Court upon enact-
ment of this legislation. I therefore suggest that the appropriate
effective date of this legislation would be the date of its enactment.
Finally, I suggest that the title of the Act be changed to the
"International Trade Courts Act of 1980," since the désignation of

"Customs Courts"” is eliminated with this legislation.
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CHAIRMAN

UNITED STATES INTERNATIONAL TRADE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON. 1).C. 20438

February 25, 1980

The Honorable Peter W. Rodino, Jr.
Chairman

Committee on the Judiciary

2137 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Attention: Lee M. Gordon, Esq.
Dear Mr. Chairman:

In accordance with our letter of February 8, 1980, enclosed
please find a memorandum of views of the U.S. International Trade
Commission on H.R. 6394, the Customs Courts Act of 1980. We be-
lieve that this memorandum adequately expresses the position of the
Commission on this bill. However, if after reviewing our submission,
you believe that oral testimony would be helpful, an appropriate
representative of the Commission would be pleased to appear before
the Committee's Subcommittee on Monopolies and Commercial Law.

Thank you for your attention to our views.
Sjneerely yours,

czéume/g

herxne Bedell
Chairman

Attachments
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MEMORANDUM OF VIEWS OF THE UNITED STATES INTERNATIONAL TRADE COMMISSION
ON H.R., 6394 - CUSTOMS COURTS ACT OF 1980 TO THE
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, SUBCOMMITTEE ON

MONOPOLIES AND COMMERCIAL LAW

The U.S. International Trade Commission is an independent agency of
the United States created to provide expert advice on and to investigate
matter; related to tariffs and trade. The Commission when full consists of
six commissioners appointed by the President and confirmed by the Senate and a
staff of approximately 400. There is currently one vacancy. The Commission
{s independent of the Executive Branch. In addition to general functions of
advice, the Commission conducts investigations under section 332, section 337,
and the antidumping and countervailing duty provisions of title VII of the
Tariff Act of 1930, the Agricultural Adjustment Act, and the Trade Act of
1974, A number of these functions have been revised substantially by the

" Trade Agreements Act of 1979, Public Law 96-39, enacted July 26, 1979, but the
Commission has in most cases either retained eésentially the functions it
previously held, or those functions have been expanded. The Commission,
through its staff, provided technical advice and assistance to the Congress in
preparing the Trade Agreements Act of 1979, and we, of course, would like the
judicial review of Commission actions provided for in H.R. 6394 to be made

consistent with the Trade Agreements Act.
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H.R. 6394, which consists of seven titles, has an impact upon the
Commission because several Commission determinacions are, by virtue of
pre-existing law or by virtue of the Trade Agreements Act of 1979, subject to
review in the United statgs Customs Court (which the bill would rename the
United States Court of International Trade) or the United States Court of
Customs and Patent Appeals (which the bill would rename the United States
Court of Appeals for International Trade, Patents, and Trademarks), the courts '
that are the subjects of the bill. In particular, under ‘the varift Act of
1930, as amended by the Trade Agreements Act of 1979, Commission
determ;nations of material injury, threat of material injury, or material
retardaticn of a domestic industry under the antidumping and countervailing
duty laws will be subject to review at various stages in the United States
Customs Court tnder Section 516A of the Tariff Act of 1930, a new provision
added to the Tariff Act by the Trade Agreements Act of 1979. In addition,
Commission determinations pursuant to section 337 of the Tariff Act of 1930,
which treats with certain types of unfair trade practices, are reviewable in
the United States Court of Customs and Patent Appeals.

We have a number of technical comments concerning the statute, which
we have prepared in an attachment to this statément. In addition to these
technical comments, we would like to bring the following matters to the
Committee's attention:

1. Section 2635(b) (2) (in section 301, page 19, of the bill) would
allow ‘the Court of International Trade to disclose confidential or privileged

material "under such terms and conditions as the court may order,*
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notwithstanding the provision in the bill that con{idential or privileged
status be preserved in litigation. We believe that this languade is
potentially inconsistent with the Tariff Act of 1930 as amended by thlie Trade
Agreements act of 1979.

Under the access-to-information provisions of the countervailing duty
and antidumping laws as amended by the Trade Agreements Act of 1979,
confidential irformation is given an absolute exemption from public
disclosure. (Section 777(b) (1) of the Tariff Act »f 1936 as amended by the
Trade Agreements Act of 1979). The protection of this information is
contig;ed in court proceedings for the disclosure of the information, since
any orderable disclosure is limited by statute. Section 777(c)(2). The
confidential record is required to be submitted to the court, but mothing in
the amendments enacted by the Trade Agreements Act of 1979 permits %he court
to disclose information to the parties themselves. Therefore the owerall
effect of the Trade Agreements Act is to maintain the confidentiality of
information obtained by the Commerce Department and the United States
International Trade Commission in proceedings under the countervailing duty
and antidumping laws with the exception that this information may be disclosed
under "protective orders," that is, orders whiéh allow the release of the
information to attorneys, but bar the attorneys from releasing the information
to their clients.

The statutory scheme ror protecting the confidentiality of sensitive
businéss information would be destroyed if the Court of International Trade

were to be permitted in the course of proceedings challenging agency

53~715 0 - 80 - 20



302

determinations to reveal the information to the parties themselves. The
purpose of withtiolding the information from the parties was that the agencies
would be better able to encourage private persons to submit information.

We suggest that the phrase on lines 13, 14 and 15 of page 19 of the
bill be amended by striking the words, "and may make such material available
under such terms and conditions as the court may order.* and substituting,
"and may make such information available under a. protective order consistent
with section 777 of the Tariff Act of 1930." The language we propose is based
upon the language of section 777(c) (2), allowing the United States Customs
Court kor Court of Internaticnal Trade) to issue interlocutory orders
requiring the agencies to make confidential information available in the
course of administrative proceedings. Therefore, the effect of the language
would be to dicallow broader disclosure of information on appeal than would be
allowed on an interlocutory basis.

2. Under section 1581(a) of the judicial code (in section 201, page
4, of the bill), entitled "Civil Actions Against the United States,* the Court
of International Trade would have exclusive jurisdiction of civil actions

'relating to a number of matters involving essentially the technical aspects of
the importation process. Appeal to the Court éf International Trade from
determinations of the Commission in antidumping and countervailing duty
investigationc is reserved for subsection (c) of section 1581. Nevertheless,
subsection (a) may be read to include appellate jurisdiction concerning "the
legality of all orders and findings entering into" the underlying

administrative decision. We believe this language in the statute should be
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deleted, notwithstanding its historical place in the statute, because of
changes wrought by the Trade Agreements Act.

Prior to the Trade Agreements Act of 1979, the exclusive means of
obtaining review of antidumping and countervailing duty detet;inations was by
making protest to customs entries, which were subjected or not subjected -- as
the case might have been -- to a special duty assessed by the Secretary of the
Treasury based upon underlying Treasury Department and U.S. International
Trade Commission determinations under the Antidumping Act or the
countervailing duty law. The judicial code provided with respect to
antidu;ping and countervailing duty proceedings that the protest process
tziggeréd judicial review of the underlying administrative determinations of
antidumping or countervailing duty as well as the actual amount of duty in
question by virtue of the phrase "including the legality of all orders and
findings entering into the same."®

The Trade Agreements Act changed the administrative process necessary
to get standing for judicial review. Under section 1001 of the Trade
Agreements Act, a new section S516A was inserted in the Tariff Act of 1930 to

" provide for direct judicial review in countervailing duty and antidwmping duty
proceedings, without the necessity of first prétesting the liguidation of the
customs entry in gquestion. This channel of review is intended to be exclusive
and comprehensive. The Senate report on the Trade Agreements Acts contains
the following statement:

Unfortunately, the procedures contained in section 516 as
amended were not particularly well-suited for suits not
involving traditional classificaticn and valuation guestions.

In addition, the amendments to section 516 made by the Trade act

of 1974 left unclear such questions as the scope and standard of
review,
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The bill seeks to remedy these problems and others by
restoring section 516, with some amendments, to its traditional
role (section 100l(b) of this Act) and by creating a new section
516A which concerns only challenges to determinations relating
to countervailing and antidumping duties. S.Rep. 96-249 (96th
Cong., 2d Sess.) at 249.

Under the bill as presently framed, the old phrase, "including the
legality of all orders and findings entering into the same,® remains in
section 1581 (a). Section 1581(c) includes section 516A actions. We are
concerned that there would be an opportunity fo:.collategal attack upon
Commerce Department and U.S. International Trade Commission determinations
under the bill. The main attack could be made through the intended statutory
channel of direct appeal to the United States Customs Court (or, under the
bill, the United States Court of International Trade). However, when entries
are made and duties assessed so as to include (or not to include, as
appropriate) an antidumping or countervailing duty, then but for the amendment
we propose, the protest against the duty itself might also allow a collateral
challenge to the legality of the underlying Commerce Department and U.S.
International Trade Commission findings. That was not the intention of the
. Congress as we understand it in the Trade Agreements Act and, in fact, would
subject these determinations to multiple review in the new U.S. Court of
International Trade.

3. Section 2636 (f) of the judicial ccde (in section 301, page 22,
of the bill), entitled "Time for commencement of action," provides for time
limits upon institution of actions in the U.S. Court of International Trade.

1]
Many of these time limits simply reflect or implement provisions of the law as

amended by the Trade Agreements Act of 1979. but subsection (f) creates a time
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limit that is not included in the Trade Agreements }ct and, we believe, may
have some unfortunate aspects,

The underlying administrative action to which appeals affected by
section 2636 (f) relate are determinations by the Department of Commerce and
the U.S. International Trade Commission denying requests for se;sitive
domestic business information obtained in the course of antidunping and
countervailing duty investigations. The United .States Customs Court may,
under a new provision of the Trade Agreements Act, issue ‘an order directing
the agencies to make all or a portion of the requested information,
pa:tichlarly domestic cost and price data, available u;der a "protective
order," but the order "shall not have the effect of stopping or suspending
the" underlying administrative investigation. This data may not be made
public under the new law, but it may be released under a protective order
restricting the persons who may see the data.

The bill provides in section 2636(f) of the amended judicial code
that actions pursuant to the section permitting these appeals are "barred®”
unless the actions are commenced within ten days of a denial o{ a request for
‘ confidential information. No time limit is placed upon the agencies involved
in their determination of whether to grant-or éeny a request for information
from a party, so the proposed provision has no effect of compelling the
agencies to proceed expeditiously in granting or denying the request. Rather,
the primary effect of the provision {s to force persons whose requests are

denied to go almost immediately to the United States Cuctoms Court for an

enforcing order. In fact, this procedure may urge parties to burden the court
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unnecessarily out of caution; it may also cause parties that are not aware of
the time bar in the judicial code (the bar is not reflected in the Trade
Agreements Act) inadvertently to waive.their rights to appeal from agency
actions. 1Indeed, for the Congress not to place a time limit upon the agencies
which must initially act upon such requests, but to place a limit upon tﬁe
Private parties once the agency has acted upon the request, may be interpreted
as unfair.
4. The Commission approves the provision of section 602 of the bill
{page 42) that would clarify standards of review in actions to review section
337 deéezminations in the United States Court of Customs and Patent Appeals.
Section 337 authorizes the Commission to investigate and order to cease
certain unfair trade practices in the import trade of the United States.
Under the new law, the standards applicable under the Administrative Procedure
Act to adjudicative actions of agencies will apply to all Commission
determinations under section 337, except determinations of general public
interest factors enumerated in the section, which may not be overturned except
for abuse of discretion. No de novo court trial or court determination of the
"weight of the evidence would be authorized. A corresponding change in the
judicial code is necessary, which we have prop&sed in our attached technical
comments.
We appreciate the opportunity to be of assistance to the Committee,
and will be happy to provide any additional help we can in connection with

this important legislation.
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TECHNICAL COMMENTS OF THE U.S. INTERNATIONAL TRADE COMMISSION

CONCERNING H.R. 6394, "Customs Court Act of 1980°"

1. Page 4, line 1:
Change the title from "Civil Actions against the United States®
to "Civil Actions against the United States and agencies
thereof."

Reason for Change. Actions arising under section 516A of the Tariff Act

of 1930 may conceivably name as a defendant the United States International
Trade Commission, an independent agency of the United States not a part of the
Executive Branch.
2. Page 31, line 1l:
Insert in proposed Title V a new section amending section 1543
of title 28 as follows: (deleted matter shown in brackets,
added matter underlined):

Section 1543. United States International Trade
Commission decisions.

The Court of Appeals for International Trade,
Patents, and Trademarks shall have jurisdiction to review
(by appeal on questions of law only, the findings] the
determinations ¢£ the United States International Trade
Commission as to the unfair pratices in import trade, made
under section 337 of Title 19, United States Code.

Reason for Change. Conforming change to take account of changes made in

section 337 by section 602 of the bill.
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ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE OF THE
UNITED STATES COURTS
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20544

WILLIAM E. FOLEY WILLIAM JAMES WELLER
LEGISLATIVE AF.
OIRECTOR March 19 , ]980 € AFFAIRSG

OFFICER
JOSEPH F. SPANIOL, JR.
DEPUTY DIRECTOR

Honorable Peter W. Rodine, Jr.
Chairman, Committee on the Judiciary
U.S. House of Representatives

2137 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Thank you for requesting the views of the Judicial Conference of the
United States on the Customs Court Act of 1980. During the Conference's
Proceedings on March 5-6, 1980, it reviewed a report on the bill from its
Committee on Court Administration, and that committee's unanimous recommen-
dation that the bill be approved. The Conference unanimously accepted the
committee's recommendation, and authorized this office to inform you of
its full support for the bill.

1 should also advise you that the Court Administration Committee's
recommendation to the Conference, in addition to advocating approval of
the bill in general, also recommended approval of whatever technical
or ministerial suggestions the United States Customs Court itself might
file directly with your committee.

Sincerely,

Libttean }M Letlen

William James Weller
Legislative Affairs Officer
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Peter W. Rodino

Chairman

Subcommittee on Monopolies and Commercial Law
Committee on the Judiciary

United States House of Representatives
Washington, D.C.

Dear Mr. Chairman:

There is currently pending before your committee E.R. 6394, the
Customs Courts Act of 1980. By virtue of our responsibilities
of administering the antidumping and countervailing cduty laws,
the Department of Commerce has great interest in this bill ang,
with the changes suagested below, would support its enactment,

Most important to the Department is that the bill be amended to
make clear *that any determination, decision, or action of the
Department in the course of an antidumping or countervailing
duty proceeding can be judicially reviewed only as allowed by
secticn 516A of the Tariff Act of 1930. This section, which
was enacted as part of the Trade Agreements Act of 1979, allows
judicial review of certain listed preliminary determinations
made in the course of an antidumping or countervailing duty
proceeding. Any determinations, decisions, or actions not
listed in the statute are judicially reviewable only in
connection with a final determination. Section 516A allows far
more extensive and expeditious review of determinations made in
the course of an antidumping or countervaxllng duty proceeding
than previously existed. The section strikes a careful balance
between litigants' rights to challenge certain preliminary
determinations and the Department's need to complete the
investigatory or review process without excessive

interference. Since this section just became effective on
January 1, 1980, it is necessary to give it time to be tested
by experience before judging whether changes are necessary.

Section 1581(i) in section 201 (a) of H.R. 6394 could bs
construed as expanding opportunities to judicially cngllenge
preliminary determinations, decisions, and actions of the
Departiment in the course of an antidumping or countervailing
duty proceeding beyond that allowed by section 5)6A. We doubL
that this construction was intended and, in any event, it is
undesirable for the reasons explained above. 7o clarify the
language, we would suggest that the following language be added
at line 6, p. 5 of H.R. 6394:
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Determinations, decisions, and actions by the
administering authority or the U.S. International
Trade Commission in the course of an antidumping or
countervailing duty proceeding under Title VII or
section 303 of the Tariff Act of 1930 shall be

reviewable only pursuant to section 516A of the Tariff
Act of 1930,

I should add that the language in the companion :‘Senate bill S.
1654, at line 8, p. 7, although apparently intended to
accomplish the same result as our suggested language, does

not. Literally read, it merely states that the only way to
judicially challenge those preliminary determinations which, are
listed in section 516A is according to the procedure of section
S16A. Any preliminary determination, decision, or action not
listed could arguably be challenged in court without waiting
for the final determination.

We are additiona